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Preface

This two-volume collection is the result of
cooperation among federal education programs
and many researchers and practitioners recog-
nized as experts in basic skills instruction. The
papers' iescribe choices and issues to be con-
sidered in reviewing current basic skills pro-
grams or planning for program improvements.
They have been prepared on the assumption
that, in planning and reviewing of basic skills
programs, it is helpful to know what the choices
are, what the important differences among the
choices are, and how those differences will in-
fluence the outcomes of instruction in a given
situation.

We believe a, parallel exists between our
experience in .this project and the experience of
many school distrias in reviewing, planning,
and implementing improvements in basic skills
programs. Three important approaches used in
preparing this collection were (1) the coopera-
tion among programs responsible for research
and programs responsible for school improve-
ment and, more generally, among researchers
and practitioners, (2) the open presentation and -
discussion of conflicting views, leading to a
position which respects the strongest points of
competing views, and (3) the continuing devel-
opment and refinement of ideas based an new
knowledge and experience.

We suggest that these same approaches are
needed in planning at the district level. Thus, in

vii

any district there are experts in the schools and
in the district office who have important knowl-
edge to contribute to planning for basic skills
instruction. Parents and other s3ommunitymem-
bers also have important perspectives to con-
tribute. In addition, in most districts there are
also college or university personnel who might
bring essential perspectives to the process. Ba-
sic skills planning' must be done in an atmo-
sphere that encourages input from all of these
people and that allows time to build under-
standing and' consensus among participants
with differing or opposing perspectives.

We commend this collection to you as a re-
source which we believe can be a helpful tool in
the review of current basic skills instruction or
planning for improvements in instruction. We
invite your responses on how it is useful, or on
how it might have been made. more useful.

Shirley Jackson
Acting Director for Educational

Support Programs,
Office of Elembntary and

Secondary Education

Michael B. Kane
Acting Associate Director 4
Dissemination and Improvement

of Practice
National Institute of Education
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Foreword

The Purpose of this collection of papers is to
provide information from research and practice
which can help school districts in their efforts
to make decisions about goals and methods of
basic skills instruction.* The papers include de-
scriptions of different approaches to instruction
in each of the basic skills areas writing,
speaking and listening, mathematics; and read-
ing = and discussions of issues to be consid-
ered in deciding on the best mix of the different
approaches for a particular school or school dis-
trict. Generally, the papers reflect an expanded
view of the basic skills, rather than a minimum
Competence view.

The &llection is intended to be useful to pro-
fessionals involved in basic' skills planning for
classrooms, schools, and .school districts, but .
we have assumed that it will also be of use to
state and federal policy makers, to people in-
volved in preservice and inservice education,
and to researchers.

Often basic skills planning is done with too
little time, limited involvement of professionals
and community members, and in the absence of
adequate information and knowledge. The pa-
pers included in this collection are intended
to provide or give references to much of the

*For persons interested in more detail about this
project, Spencer Ward has described the procedure
used and some of the complications in "An Explora-
tory Study of a Consensus-Building Approach to
Knowledge Synthesis and Interpretation," which
wasl be available in 1982 in Knowledge Structure and
Us'e: Theory and-Practice of Synthesis and Interpre-
tation, edited by Spencer Ward and Linda Reed and
sponsored by the National Institute of Education.

ix

knowledge relevant to reviewing and planning
basic skills programs. We hope that this knowl-
edge base will serve as a resource for school
districts.and will also encourage them to extend
the time provided for basic skills planning and
the range of involvement' in that planning.

The collection grew out of the needs of the
Basic Skills Improvement Program and the Na-
tional Institute of Education. The Basic,Skills
Improvement Program staff were then respon-
sible for coordination of basic skills activities in
more than twenty federally supported programs
and for facilitating coordination for basic skills
improvement in states and school districts. In
order to do that effectively, staff of the program
felt that they needed to have a clearer under-
standing of the approaches and issues,to 13,3 con-
sidered in basic_ skills planning. The National'
Institute of Education is responsible for support
of educational research and for making knowl-
edge resultingsfrom research available to practi-
tioners in useful forms. Thus, the needs of the
Basic Skills Improvement Program for infor-
mation meshed with the National Institute of
Education's responsibility to make knowledge
available in a useful form.

Over the last two years, planning and man-
.

agement of the project has boil a cooperative
venture among Basic SkillscImprovement Pro-
gram staff and staff members in two programs
within the National Institute of Education: the
Dissemination and Improvement of Practice
Program and the Teaching and Learning Pro;.
gram. In the last year, staff of the Research and
Development Interpretation Service at CEMREL,
Inc., a regional educational laboratory located in
St. Louis, Missouri, have become involved in

9



the project. In addition, eighty researchers and
practitioners were involved in writing papers,.
project planning, and analysis of issues. Anoth-
er two hundred practitioners, policy, croakers,
and. researchers helped to identify questions to
be addressed or provided reactions to one or
more of the papers.

' We have considered this to be a synthesis
project. Although that term is little used in the
volumes, we wanted to highlight here that as-
pect of the project. Educational research and
development have produced much new knowl-
edge in the past twenty years. That research has
often not been helpful in improving education.
One of the reasons for this failure appears to
,be that new knowledge is often not organized
so the many pieces of knowledge relate to one
another and to planning and instruction in
schools.

To organize the knowledge, project staff de-
., cided to use a modification of a method used by

the R&D Interpretation Service for the develop-
ment of the products in ittiReseerch Within
Reach series. Those productAorganize knowl-
edge about reading and mathematics instruc-
tion around questions asked by teachers. In the
present project, we chose to organize knowl-
edge around the questions asked during inter-
views with thirty state, federal, and district
policy makers, and with a smaller sample of
parents and teachers.

a
The interviews were conducted during the

period when the Basic-Skills Improvement Pro-, gram was soliciting proposals for a grants com-
petition among local school districts and plans
for. basic skills coordination from the state de-
partments of education. It was not surprising,
therefore, that many of the people who were
interviewed expressed concerns or fears about'
how the basic skills might be misinterpreted
as a result of the language in the Basic Skills
Improvement Act, rather than asking questions.
Some of those interviewed feared that basic
skills would be seen as too narrow, thus exclud-

, ing many of the skills that contribute:to success-
ful ---%rather than just adequate functioning
in our society. Others believed that basic skills
should be nadowly interpreted.

Based on the interview responses, three re-
lated problems were identified: first, there is

widespread disagreeMent on the goals and
methods of basic skills instruction; second,
there is not a clear understanding of the dif-
ferent approaches to basic skills instruction, so
there is no basis' for thoughtful choice among
different perspectives; and, finally, there exists
arinaccurate ;perception Cif the basic skills leg-
islation'as enbhasizing-individual skills taught
in isolation from other content. The interviews,
also revealed concerns about the relationships
among the-four basic skills areas and other parts
of the curriculum.

After discussing the interview findings with
a number of consultants, we chose to address
two questions in the project: (1) What issues
should be considered in planning basic skills
programs? and (2) What are the choices in plan-
ning basic skills instruction? Our initial goal
was to present the major issues and choices and
to avoid advocating any particular approach.
Our planwastditind people to prepare papers
analyzing different approaches to basic skills
instruction and the issues to be considered in
dveloping a basic skills program, and then to
hfive, a group of researchers and practitioners
use the papers as a resource for making sense
of the various issues and choices, much as we
hope school districts will do with the published
document.

We wanted to present descriptions and ra-
tionales for different choices. in the basic skills,
representing the different opinions we heard in
the interviews. We chose to have different writ-
ers prepare brief descriptions a difficult task
in it:Af of what we perceived to be_the three
different approaches to instruction in each of
the four basic skills a subskills apfipach, a
holistic approach, and a balanced approach (a
blending of the first two). We also identified
people with special interests in such areas as
coordination of instruction, classroom manage-
ment, assessment, and program planning and
asked them to write about those issues as they
related to basic skills planning and instruction.

Most of the "issues" papers worked out as
planned. Several topics, however, proved to be
too complicated to deal with in a short paper
without being more confusing than helpful.
These papers focusing on motivation, pre-
school education, adult education, and bilingual

1 0
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education were removed from the collection.
The "choices"' papers and the choices

themselves proved to be far more complex
than we nal anticipated. Only in the area of
reading were we able to find experts who would
advocale rjuite° differencapproaches, but it was
iiOt a clear split, betweenta subskills approach
and a holistic or meaning-focus approach. All of
the papers on reading empha ized the impor-
tance of instrucliop in comprehension. In the
areas of written communication, oral commu-
nication, and mathematics, however, we were
not able to find widely respected advocates
of opposing approaches. Although the authors
agreed to place an emphasis on one approach or
the other, they would not agree to encourage
an exclusively subskills or holistic approach.
Many argued that, in fact, this dichotoihy
not reflect the issues in these areas of the basic
skills. .

The approach used involved ongoing review
. andievision of the papers, with each round tak-

ing into account the comments and suggestions
of a variety of reviewers. In addition to this
consensus-building approach to the papers, we
used a strategy of identifying the most in*or-

between a narrow (subskills) and a broader
(holistic) definition of the basic skills and
toward an emphasis on finding the richest mix
of the two, a mix which is responsive to the
needs and concerns' of the students, teachers,
and parents. The introduction to the two vol-
umes reflects that shift in our thinking.

We have found this experience with collab-
oration totbe a challenging venture and a per-
sonalry and professionally rewarding one. We
hope the ideas presented here will lead to fur-

.zer' cooperation among practitioners, policy
makers; and researchers at the federal, state, and
district levels. This project has also impressed
us with the need for a possible new direction in
research on basic skills, research that looks at
the ways in which educators create mixes of
various ap roaches in order to meet the needs
of individua hil ren in a variety of situations:

Spencer Ward
National Institute of Education
Linda Reed
CEMREL, Inc.

tant assumptions behind opposing positions"
and testing them by open critique. * * This sec-
ond strategy involved a group of thirty-five re-
searchers and practitioners who worked with us
for three days to make sense of the choices and
issues. This group was responsible, ultimately,
for a major shift in our thinking about the choic-
es that teachers have available to them as they
plan basic skills instruction.

The group suggested, strongly that the impor-
tant question for school districts is not "Which
approach is the best approach?" but "How can
the teacher, school, or school district create a
basic skills program that will take advantage of
the strengths and avoid the weaknesses of each
approach?" In other words, "HOW- can a school
create the richest mix of approaches?" We began
to move away from our emphasis on choosing

* *The consensus-building and assumptions-testing
techniques used in this project were adapted from
previous work done by Edward Glaser and Ian
.Mitroff, who consulted with us in planning the
project.

C.
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Summaries. of the Papers

Volume 1

Issues in Basic Skills Instruction ,

Management:Linda M. Anderson. Classroom Management:
Making Time to Learn Basic SkillssBecause
purpose is to support instruction and to create
an environment for learning, effective class-

. room management is critical to the success
of any basic skills instructional program. In-
volving much more than discipline, classroom
management includes organizing .the physical

4

environment of the classroom, scheduling and
pacing activities, organizing supplies and in-
structional materials, and monitoring students'
progress, attention, and behavior. The amount
of time that students spend on leaming tasks
determines theusefulness of mapaggnent strak
egies in various classroom.settings.

' Dorothy S. Strickland. Integrating the Bastic
Skills through the Content Areas. If the basic
skills are to provide students with the means to
attain the information required for successful
living in modern'society, then teachers and ad-
ministiatois must reorganize the curriculum to
integrate the basic skills into a unified commu-
nications program. Such a program requires that
basic skills be applied in combination with one
another and that they be taught in a context that
is of interest and importance td the children.
This integration of skills allows instruction to
take-place in a holistic manner and provides for
the monitoring of basic skills objectives in an
organized way.

Majorie Farmer. 'Mc Essentials of Education:
Basic Skills in Context. "Tha Essentiali of Edu-

V

' cation" represents a joint effort by leaders in -

over 20 major national professiona educatori
associations to develop, disCuss, disseminate,
and iniplemen't a working definition of educa-
tional int- rdependence at all levels of the edu-
cational process. Some of the implicatioof
this si,atement include: a definition of basic
skilk that includes_writtervancLoraLcommuni-
cation; the teaching of language and reasoning
in. all content areas; multicultural awareness in
tegching; inaintaihing the natural interrelation-
ship between learning and interest; attention ia
the physical environment and social contextpf
learning; and life-long learning for parents and
teachers. '

John L. Meehan. State Leadership in .Basic
Skills. The Pennsylvania Comprehensive Read:
ing /Communications Art Plan (PCRP) evolved
from a 1976 decision by the Pennsylvania Board
of Education to define quality education in
,terms of basic skills. With advancing student
competence in reading and oral and written
communication as a goal, PCRP defined four t
major categories of action: responding to liter-
ature (heard, read, visualized, or dramatized);
sustained silent reading; written and oral
composing; 'and mastering language patterns
(spelling, syntax, meaning).

.language
its inceptions

PCRP has been piloted in small rural districts
and medium-sized, semi-rural districts, has
served as an intermediate unit for 12 districts
and 99 schools, and has served as model for
hundreds of schools throughout thoe ountry.

James R. MacLean. Forivard to the B ics '
Ontario Style. In an effort to involve teachers,
students, and parents more actively in the inte-

22
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gTation of basic skills with other segments of the
curriculum, the Piovince of Ontario, Canada,
adopted a curriculum model composed of care-
fully balanced components. These components
stress the individuality of the child and focus
on the following: aims and objectives based on
knowledge' of children's and society's needs;
content selected from the environment; dynam-
ic teaching andlearning.processes derived from
the content; and the assessment of outcomes
in terms of effectivenessl, appropriateness, and

,relevance. .
-

Betty M. Beck. Learning in Real-Life Con-
texts. Real-problem solving classes, where stu-
dents are'involved in changing school or com-
munity situations that are important to them,
-reinforce a wide.- variety of mathematical and
language arts inquiry skill's. In these classes the
students, not the teacher, choose the problem to
bejackled, dpcide. what factors'need to be in-' vestikated, search out the facts, try out possible
solutions, and judge the effectiveness of their
results. Several assessment studies of schools,
that offer these classes reveal that participating

__students are. highly motivated, interact well,
with -s;antheir
choose and apply objectively measurable rea-
sons for their decisions and to discern effective
solutions..

. Thomas C. O'Brien. What's Bask?, A Con-
'struCtivist View. In a constrnctivist view of
baSic slcills, the goal of education is to cause
intellectual growth to take place by providing a.
striktural framework of basic skills or opera-
tions such as-classifying, ordering, logically

and inferring that enable the
child to construct and test relationships, and
from which' s,Thsequent ,knowledge can evolve.

-TA-classroom atmosphere based on a construc-
tivist approach to education allows the students
to develop an understanding of the relation-
ships among 'environment, experience and in-
ference and an ability to regulate their own
internal needs And perceptions within the de-
mands of reality,

Issues in Basic Skills Outconies
and Classroom Planning and Assessment

Robert W Stump and Nina Selz. Basic Skills for
the World of Worlc. A study sponsored by the

. 9

National Center for Research in Vocational Edu-
cation defines the three most important abilities
required for the world of work as follows: using
the reading, mathematics, and writing skills the
job ,calls for; using the tools and equipment the
job calls for; and getting along with others.
Results of the study, suggest that the curriculum
at every stage of elementary, middle, junior,
and senior high school can focus on the devel-
opment of these essential skills and others (de-
scribed in the paper) necessary for adequate
performance in the world of work. However,
this task requires close Cooperation and partiCi-
pation from school personnel, families, and em-
ployers in the preparation of children for the
world of work.

Georgine Loacker and Miircia L. Mentkowski.
A Holistic View of Adult Abilities, The faculty
of a midwest college undertook a ten -year pro-
cess to define and measure the knowledge and
basic skills that they wished their students to
acquire and to assess effective ways to measure
the achievement of these goals. In addition to
the practical information provided by the col-
lege curriculum, the Study yielded the follow-

-ing_implications for elementary and secondary
educators: students need ear y involvemen,
the developmental education process; assess-
ment,shoUld be diagnostiC as well as evaluative;
students learn better in an environment that
teaches them how to learn; developing the po-
tential of each student means that students
must be treated individually; and realizing im--
.portant outcomes in education requires a care-
fully planned educational process.

Lena Lupica. Skills For the Future. Rapid
°changes in cultural, ethnic, Ad language
trends, in the composition of the nation's work
force, and in technological, leadership require a
broader definition of the basic educational skills
needed to survive in Our society. Some skills
that focus on reducing daily tension and im-
proving the quality of life include: knowing
how to cope with change; being abl&to antic-
ipate alternative future developments; knowing
how to lean; being able to use computer, voice,
and visual equipment; having the ability to
develop effective human relations; and know-
ing how to be an effective citizen.

Vito Perrone and Walter Haney. Classroom
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Mohitering and Assessment. If teachers are to
be able to design instruction that successfully
helps children to learn the basic skills and
if communication with parents is to be effec-
tive, then teachers must use consistent, well-
organized 'informal assessment procedures
in the classrooin, in addition to formal proce-
dures such as norm-referenced and criterion-
referenced tests. Assessment must be done fre-

&:,

qpintly, so that it can inform decisions about
Instruction, and it must be relevant to the in-
struction that has taken place.

Patricia Weiler. Planning and Management of
Instruction. If a child-centered basic skills pro-
gram is to insure continued student skill devel-
opment and achievement, the responsibility for
the instructional prdcess must be shared by
teachers, paraprofessi
ricuhim specialists, stu
those who make up th
responsibilities include p

s, administrators, cur-
ents, d parents. For

i structional team,
ing the instruc-

tional package, organizing the classroom, deter-
mining an appropriate diagnostic and eval-
uative process,, and participating in inservice
programs. Parents support the program through
the use .of learning games and selective tele-

ision viewin at home.

Issues in Ba c Skills Planning

Michael L. Kamil. Making Choices in Basic
Skills Instruction: Research and Theory. In
planning a basic skills program that is based on
what the students need to learn, the collabora-
tive planning group needs an instructional
framework that includes working definitions of
the words "basic" and -"Skills" and theoretical
bases for determining units of learning, content
and forthat of instruction, individual differ-
encesin students, and the role of social dynam-
ics. Possible instructional model; for consid-
eration include a subskills mot that focuses
on the individual components of instruction, a
holistic model that places instruction in a whole
situation context, and a balanced model that
combines specific features of the other two
models.

Gerald G. Duffy. Making Basic Skills Choices:
Values and Constraints. Some issues consid-
ered by a collaborativeprogram planning group.

--iii designing a specific basic skills program

include the following: assessing the local dis-
trict's position with respect to subject matter,
the learner, the teacher, and the learning envi-
ronment; identifying those constraints which
society, special interest groups, and scho man-
agers place upon curriculum- programs;
identifying the, realities of the classroom whic
affect the implementation of any program.

Charles E. Allen. At the Barricades: A Can-
Tale. In response to a state mandate that

students meet minimum . requirements before
graduation, one school district developed a
mathematics curriculum based on the func-
tional application of computation skills. Fo-
cused'. primarily on those mathematics skills
needed for survival in the modern world, the
materials grouped specific tasks under eight
1:;,adings: banking, expenses, measurements,
money, prices, taxes, wages, and whole num-
bers. Problems encountered in planning the
materials ranged from implementation-of objec-
tives to the actual test format and word choices.

S. Jay Samuels. Chfracteristics of Successful
School Programs in Basic Skills. An analysis
of research studies that dealt with basic skills
programs during the past fifteen years indi-
cates that effective programs have a number of
characteristics in common. These comporienth
include the following: strong administrative
leadership; high expectations and the belief
that the teacher can make the difference; teacher
aides used in direct instruction; teacher train-
ing; specific reading objectives; instruction and
materials relevant to goals; efficient use of time;
high intensity of treatment; and frequent evalu-
ation of student progress.

William Phillip Gorth and Marcy R. Perkins:
Skill Definition in State Competency Testing
Programs. Programs from five states Georgia,
Michigan, Virginia, Massachusetts, and New
York are described. These states identified
and defined minimum competencies and basic
skills and considered a variety of instructional
approaches before developing their particular
state programs. Four programs identified read-
ing, mathematics, and oral communication as
basic skills subject areas, and the fifth program
also specified listening. The focus of program
objectives varied from functional to academic
skills. Two states combined both skills catego-
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ries, but differed in the, degree of emphasis
placed on one or the other. Three states required
a state test for promotion or graduation while
two states used test'results for remediation and
curriculum improvement.

John R. Bormuth. Literacy Is Rising, But So
Is Demand for Literacy. An analysis of several
research studies that indicated a decline in the
literacy level in the United States reveals a need
for a clear definition of literacy and calls for the
identification of major flaws in literacy assess-
ment studies. In contrast, a study based on
economic trends specific to literacy-related
expenditures concludes the following: literacy
is a major economic force in our society; a de-
mand for higher levels of literacy exists over a
broad portion of the population; and studies on
literacy must first ask 'what norms determine
whether, or not a person is literate.

Volume 2

Writing

Charles Suhor. NCTE Statement on Stan-
dards for Basic Skills Writing Programs. Pre-
pared with input from professional associations
as well as from the staffs of several school dis-
tricts and universities, "The Standards Basic
Skills_361ritirsi Programs" suggests a basically
holistic approach to writing iistruction that
focuses on effective communication of the writ-
er's ideas in relation to his or her purpose
and audience. The practical implications of the
Standards require that commercially published
materials deal with the whole writing process,
that classroom drills be based on student writ-
ing needs, and that inservice for teachers pro-
vide techniques for increasing student moti-
vation, using group discussion, and teaching
effective writing skills.

Robert L. Brown, jr -The Movement toward
Meaning-Focused Writing. Since most profes-
sional writers do not write the way that text-
books say that writing should be done, an effec-
tive approach to writing instruction requires
rethinking the traditional definitions of the
writing process. Such an approach focuses on
the 'cognitive processes involved in writing and
uses teaching strategies that stress the follow-
ing: prewriting, drafting, revising, and editing
skills; student assessment through writing con-

ferences with the teacher or other students; and
sentence-combining exercises for fluency and
syntax development.

Thomas Newkirk- The Writer as Experi-
menter. A meaning-focused approach to writing
instruction assumes that writing is a natural ac-
tivity closely related to thought and emphasizes
allowing the child to, explore and experiment
with ideas. Based on a process of prewriting,
writing, and revision, this approach provides
the student with techniques for evaluating writ-
ing, stresses the importance of reading student
writing aloud, employs individual conferences
rather than class presentation, and focuses
on the assessment of content, thought devel-
opment, and communication before that of
mechanical or grammaticarerrors.

Vivian I. Davis. Teaching the Mechanical
Conventions. of Writing. Effective teaching of
the conventions of handwriting, 3pelling,punc:
tuation, capitalization, and grammar requires
that these skills be taught within the context of
the experiences of the individual ,student and
the writing process as a whole.' Some tech-
niques that stress effective written communica-
tion include the following: individualized prac-
tice in handwriting; the test-study-test method
for spelling focused on words needed in stu-
dent writing; dictation exercises, followed by
proofreading and editing in capitalization and
punctuation; and grammar presented through
studenesentence development.

Speaking and Listening

Barbaralieb-Brilhart. Standards for Effective
Oral Cofiununication Programs. While the
Basic Skills legislation includes oral communi-
cation skills in its definition of "basics," several
assumptions and some potential conflicts merit
understanding and consideration in implement-
ing the "Standards for Effective Oral Communi-
cation Programs," prepared by the Speech Com-
munication Association (SCA) and the Amer-
ican Speech-Language-Hearing Association
(ASHA) as guidelines in curriculum planning.
These assumptions are that oral communication
instruction is critical in teaching of the content
areas, is worthy of instruction for its own sake,
and should be viewed as a separate discipline.
Conflicts can arise regarding such issues as the

5
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definition of communication, academic stan-
dards, teacher qualifications, and methods of
assessment.

Barbara S. Wood. Oral Communication:
Holistic Skills/Functional Approach. One in-
structional approach to oral language develop-
ment in children incorporates a functional view
of communication centered on five critical func-
tions of everyday interactions; attempting to
direct or control the behavior of another; shar-
ing feelings; providing ideas and information;
ritualizing (greeting, thanking); and imagining,
or dealing creatively with reality. These com-
munication functions are taught through a pro-
cess that stresses the development of a reper-
toire of communication strategies, that develops
selection criteria for choosing appropriate strat-
egies, that provides practice in implement-
ing communication choices, and that offers
methods that children can use to evaluate their
communication.

Fred E. Jandt. Oral Communication: Individ-
ual Skills Focus. After "effective communica-
tion, both written and oral" was added to the
wording of the Basic Skills Improvement Act in
1978, research specialists. identified nineteen
speaking and listening competencies as basic
to two-person interactions, small group discus-
sions, and public speaking. A number of states
then developed minimal competencies in
speaking and/or listening to be implemented on
either a statewide basis or as a local option. The
approaches used by five states Vermont, Vir-
ginia, Oregon, Utah, and Massachusetts are
described here. The lists developed by these
states describe competencies in a way that
allows their assessment through both informal
and formal means.

Clarice P. Lowe. Application of the Minimal
Spealdng-and-Listenb2g Competencies. Instruc-
tion in basic communication skills can integrate
both conceptual and experiential learning in a
manner that facilitates the mastery of a complex
grouping of skills called competencies. An ap-
proach to teaching one speech communication
competency, that of "organizing messages so
that otherscan understandthem;" involves
activities such as topical and chronological
ordering that progress from simple to com-
plex levels of learning and also meet John

Dewey's four criteria for meaningful experien-
tial learning.

Mathematics

Marilyn N. Suydam. Basic Skills in Mathe-
Matics: The Issue Regarding Computational
Skills. While the definitions of basic skills in-
struction in mathematics vary from teaching
computation skills exclusively to presenting
computation along with an expanded set of
mathematics skills, factors such as the needs of
daily life, tradition, achievement scores, avail-
ability of calculators, and teacher capabilities
both stress the importance of computation and
call for the application of mathematics skills in
a broader context. However, despite evidence
that drill-oriented instruction produces limited
outcomes, trends indicate a return to drill as the
primary mode of instruction. A need exists to
define teaching methods that produce mathe-
matical competency in children.

Ross Taylor. The Mathematics Education Pro-
fession's View of Basic 'Mathematical Skills.
Three professional mathematics education or-
ganizations have agreed on ten basic mathemat-
ics skills to be taught in addition to computa-
tion. School districts that are in agreement with
the statements of these organizations need to
reevaluate curriculum objectives, initiate appro-
priate curriculum revision, and provide staff de-
velopment. One school district engaged in this
process used the following procedure: defini-
tion of objectives by a professional task force;
parent and community evaluation of standards;
administration and teacher evaluation of avail-
able standardized tests; and development of
learning activities that place mathematics skills,
including computation, in a context of probleni
solving.

Alan R. Hoffer. A Child Is More than a
Machine. Along with memorizing, drill, and
computation skills, a good mathematics pro-
gram emphasizes the teaching of insight, a spe-
cial human skill of seeing and understanding
problems. Insight demands creativity and risk-

40king on the part of the student and requires
-'-',that the teacher provide appropriate learning

experiences in a supportive, positive, and en-
couraging classroom atmosphere. Competence
in Insight provides the child with the ability to

re



perform in unfamilker situations, choosing the
acts required by the situation and eventually re-
solving the situation.

Reading

Lauren B. Resnick. Theories and Prescrip-
tions for Early Reading Instruction. The two
main strands of theory regarding the nature of
reading can be defined as reading as translation
and reading as an autonomous language pro-
cess. Although patterns in research indicate that
code-oriented programs show better results in
the primary grades than do language-oriented
prograins, the need exists for consistent investi-
gation and trial of the language approach before
comparison of the two methods is valid. At pres-
ent, successful' instructional programs include
both strategies successively: However, a more
effective approach presents the code and lan-
guage aspects of reading simultaneously.

Kenneth S. Goodman and Yetta M. Goodmant
A Whole-Language Comprehension-Centered
View of Reading Development. A whole-lan-
guage comprehension-centered approach to
developing reading ability requires a child-
centered classroom where the focus in read-
_ing instruction is on meaning, where learning
motivation is intrinsic, and where the selected
reading materials appeal to the experience, con-
cepts, and interests of the children in the class-
room. Specifics of such a developmental read-
ing program include periods of sustained silent
reading, a wide selection of books, emphasis on
the reading strengths of the students, and stu-
dent self-evaluation as an integral part of the
assessment process.

.

Douglas W. prnine. Direct 'Instruction: A
Bottom Up Skills Approach to Elementary
Reading Instruction. Given that a child's capac-
ity for processing information and creating
meaning from gie environment is limited, a sub-
skills approach to reading instruction makes
meaningful learning possible. It reduces the in-
formation load, simplifies the learning act, and
allows for mastery learning. Implementing such
a program in the classroom requires the follow-
ing: knowledge of the essential skills or objec-
tives that make up the reading process; program
design that involves evaluation and selection of
materials; presentation techniques that moti-
vate, reinforce, and, assess; effective organize-

.

tion of classroom time; and individualized
instruction determined by frequent student
evaluation.

Harry Singer. An Integration of Instructional
Approaches far Teaching Reading and Learn-
ing from Text. Reading development consists of
two distinct phases: teaching students how to
read printed words and then construct meaning .

from them, and teaching students how to com-
prehend or learn from texts in the content areas.
The initial phase of reading instruction involves
the use of informal techniques such as reading
aloud to children or discussing books with
them, aid formal techniques that include the
picture-story method, rebus method, baspl read-
er, and individualized instruction. In teaching
students to learn from text, teachers can employ
single-text strategies, like the SQ3Iiinethod, or
multiple-text strategies that involve library
usage,-concept techniques, and projects,

Robert J. Tierney and P David Pearson. Learn-
ing to Learn from Text: A Framework for

°Improving Classroom Practice. A schen:la-theo-
retic approach to reading comprehension con-
siders the nature and influence c.,f the reader's
backgro. .4 knowledge, attempts a balance bef
tween reader-based and text-based processing,
and stresses the importance of skitected moni-
toring strategies. Effective instructional prac-
tices that evolve from this approach provide
the reader with the following: a relevant schema
for a text; appropriate activation of this schema
prior to, during, and after reading; flexible pro-
cesses of activating, focusing, maintaining, and
refining an interpretation; adequate understand-
ing of the text and purpose for the reading; and
awareness of potential applications.

Penelope L. Peterson. Direct Instruction
Reconsidered. An analysis of research on
the . effectiveness -of'iteacher-directed" versus
"open" instruction indicates that the traditional
approach is slightly more effective, on the aver-
age, in increasing students' achievement in
basic skills. However, an open approach appears
to increase students' creativity, independence,
curiosity, and favorable attitudes toward school
and learning. Because neither approach meets
the needs of all students, educators must incor-
porate both teaching approaches in a workable
combination, if a wide range of educational
goals is to be achieved.
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Overview: Although we find little disagreement among the experts on how to teach
writing, a significant difference exists between what experts agree on and what some
teachers and parents believe is good instruction. The authors of the four papers on writing
agree that the teaching of writing should focus on helping the student to express ideas
clearly. Punctuation, grammar, and spelling are necessary for effective writing, but the
evidence suggests that, students learn to write best if the emphasis is on their clearly
conveying ideas which are important to them. It also appears that students should be
taught from the, beginning to review and revise their papers, with attention being given to
the mechanics of writing in th, final draft after the ideas are clear. Charles Suhor's paper
describes the background and implications of a set of standards for writing instruction
prepared by the profession. Robert Brown, Thomas Newkirk, and Vivian Davis provide
additional rationale for that position and suggest instructional strategies in their papers.
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NCTE Statement on Standards
for Basic Skills Writing Programs

Charles Suhor
Deputy Executive Director for Professional Programs

National Council of Teachers of English

;Editors Note: Several professional associations have prepared sets of standards to help guide the planning of
basic skills programs. This paper provides background on how the NCTE "Standards for Basic Skills Writing
Programs" were prepared, and suggestesome of the major implications of the Standards for writing instruction.
Part of the value of each set of standards is that they were prepared, reviewed, and revised with input from
association, university, and school district staff. They generally represent the best thinking of professionals con-
cemed with instruction in the area under consideration. The author of this paper was actively involved in the
process, of developing the _NCTE standards_for writing- instruction.

In fall of 1978 the U.S. Office of Education
invited the National Council of Teachers of
English (NCTE) to prepare a statement on stan-
dards for basic skills writing programs for possi-
ble inclusion with federal regulations to be sent
to school districts and others applying for funds
under ESEA Title II legislation. The Council
had already urged Congress to include oral and
written language in the new fegislatior (past
legislation had been limited to reading and
mathemati,:s), so the NCTE Executive Commit-
tee was pleased to comply with this -request.
This brief paper qe;cribes how the basic skills
writing program standards were prepared and
offers my intw.pretrition of some major implica-
tions of the standards.
--The -first step,ta Ken by the_Executive_Conmait,
,tee was to authorize an Ad Hoc Committee on
Standards for Basic Skills Writing Programs. On
the committee were theorists, researchers, and
practitioners; university, high school, and ele-

mentary school representatives; specialists in
curriculum, instruction, evaluation, and super-
vision and administration. Philosophically, the
group included advocates of change as well as
moderates. At the outset, then, there seemed
to be two separate but '-elated problems: what
would be the substance of a statement on stan-
dards for basic skills writing programs, and how
would a group so diverse come to agreement on
such a statement?

John Maxwell, then NUTE's Deputy Execu-
tive Director for National Relations, started the
process by creating an initial set of standards
something concrete yet highly tentative, he
said, a set of ideas that the committee "could
shoot down" in creating its own content and
format. The Maxwell document was circulated
by mail to the. committee. Gary IlittilTexti:77
*Christian University), then director Ojeits
Commissiceon _Composition, served (midi:sit

Other members were Marjorie Farmer

O.
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District of Philadelphia), Richard Gebhardt
(Findlay College, Ohio), Martha King (Ohio
State University), Barbara Lieb-Brilhart (then
with the Speech Communication Association),
Betty Murray (Lexington Schools, Massachu-
setts), Lee Odell (State University of New York,
Albany), and Eileen T\vay (Miami University,
Ohio).

Members of the group did indeed exercise
their shooting privileges in preparation for a
meeting in Columbus, Ohio, on January 5-7,
1979. Maxwell asked me to attend the meeting
as headquarters staff representative so that he
would not be tempted to defend his initial ef-
forts in the development of the statement. The
meeting was one of those fasCinating, exhaust-
ing, prolonged sessions in which articulate pro-
fessionals with different opinions try to find a
common ground. All were mindful of the fact
that the final statement could not be an overly
cautious dilution of various viewpoints. The
statement would have to be a lucid, straight-
forward set ,of guidelines that can be used by
non-specialists district-level federal program
writers, _teachers, school and community com-
mittees, and the lay public. After two days
of earnest, sometimes harried discussion, the
group created a near-final draft. I

After the Ohio meeting, Maxwell circulated
the document again, polling the entir commit-
tee on unresolved points and conferriAg with
Gary Tate on details of language. The result
seemed to be an uncommonly strong statement
that presents not merely a "position" but a list
of elements that are essential to good waiting
programs from kindergarten through the twelfth
grade.

Response from the Office of Education and
from the field supported thvjew. Shirley Jack-
son, then acting director of th'e Right to Read
effort, called the statement "a skillful integra-
tion of elements of teaching writing, mechanics,
and evaluation that should form the foundation
of any good writing program. The nation's Chm
dren will indeed profit as these insights are
passed on to administrators and teachers." The
dociument became a part of t-he mateifals sent-to
potential applicants for ESEA funding. From all

Q.,.la standards,provide clear,
helpful guidelines fig basic skills writing pro-

_

grams. The statement was published in Educa-
tion Daily and in a Support for Learning and
Teaching of English (SLATE) Starter Sheet,
a newsletter of NGTE's SLATE committee on
social and political concerns. It has also been
adopted for inclusion in a number of state and
local school district curriculum bulletins.

At the suggestion of the committee, John
Maxwell consulted with the headquarters staff
to devP',op an operational definition of writing.
This was appended to the Standards and is in-
cluded here.

Comments on the Standards
A Personal View

My view of the significance of NGTE's "Stan-
dards for Basic Skills Writing Programs" is
closely related to the original intention of the
statement, which in turn is linked with the
purpose of this handbook: "to present informa-
tion for teachers, parents, and administrators
which would help them in defining the con-
tents of the basic skills at the school and
district level." A problem explored in the hand-
book how basic skills can be taught "holisti-
cally" (in broad, developmental contexts) and
in isolation is also a significant issue in
the NCTE statement. The comments that follow,
then, will explore the statement in terms of its
implications for holistic instruction and iso-
lated skills instruction.

Several items' in the "Standards for Basic
Skills Writing Programs" imply holistic ap-
proaches. The standards call for writing instruc-
tion that is "part of an integrated language arts
curriculum" (#2); that relates to "other subject
matters across the curriculum" (#3); that deals
with "all aspects of the writing process: gener-
ating ideas, drafting, revising, and editing"
(#8); that calls for "complete pieces of writing"
(#12); and that is evaluated on the basis of
"complete pieces of writing, utilizing a recog-
nized procedure" (#18). The statement's em-
phases on student-centered writing (#4) and on
writing in a variety of forms (#5), for a variety
of audiences (#6), and for a wide range of pur-
pCise- (#7) also strongly suggest a holistic ap-
proach, instruction rather than a sequencing
ofisolated skills. It appears that the authors
of the Standards see the learning of writing pre-
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Operational Definition of Writing

Writing is the process of selecting,.combining, arranging and developing ideas in effective sentences,
paragraphs, and, often, longer units of discourse. Tie process 'requires tha writer to cope with emumber
of variables: method of development (narrating, explaining, describing, reporting and persuading); tone
(from very personal to quite formal); form (from a limerick to a formal letter to a long research report);
purpose (from discovering and expressing personal feelings and values to conducting the impersonal
"business" of everyday life); possible audiences (oneself, classmates, a teacher, "the world"). Learning
to write and to write increasingly well involves developing increasing skill and sensitivity in selecting from
and combining these variables to shape particular messages. ii also involves learning to conform to
conventions of the printed language, appropriate to the age of the writer and to the form, purpose and
tone of the message.

Beyond the pragmatic purpose of shaping messages to others, writing can be a means of self-
discovery, of finding out what we believe, know, and cannot find words or circumstances to say to others.
Writing can be a deeply personal act of shaping our perception of the world and our relationships to
people and things in that world. Thus, writing serves both public and personal needs of students, and it
warrants the full, generous and continuing effort of all teachers.

Standards for Basic Skills Writing Programs

An effective basis skills progra'm in writing has the following characteristics:

Teaching and Learning

1. There is evidence that knowledge of current theory and research in writing has been sought and
applied in developing the Writing program.

2. Wr.iting instruction is a substantial and clearly identified part of an integrated English language arts
curriculum.

3. Writing is called for in other subject matters across the curriculum.

4. The subject matter of writing has its richest source in the students' personal, social, and academic
interests and experiences.

5. Students write in many forms (e.g., essays, notes, surf Aeries, poems, letters, stories, reports,
scripts, journals).

6. Students write for a variety of audiences (e.g., self, classmates, the community, the teacher) to learn
that approaches vary as audiences vary.

7. Students write for a wide range of purposes (e.g., to inform, to persuade. to express the self,
to explore, to clarify thinking).

8. Class time is devoted to all aspects of the writing process: generating ideas, drafting, revising,
and editing.

9. All students receive instruction in both (a) developing and expressing ideas and (b) using the
conventions of edited American English.

10. Control of the conventions of edited American English (supporting skills such as spelling, hand-
writing, punctuation, and grammatical usage) is developed primarily during the writing process and
secondarily through related exercises.

11. Students receive constructive responses from the teacher and from others at various stages in
the writing process.

12. Evaluation of individual writing growthf
(a) is based on complete pieces of writing;
(b) reflects informed judgments, first, about clarity and content and then about conventions of

spelling, mechanics, and usage;
(c) includes regular responses to individual pieces of student writing as well as periodic assessment:

measuring growth-overe-period-of-time. --_,t
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Standards for Basic Skills Writing Programs (Continued)

Support

13. Teachers with major responsibility for writing instruction receive continuing education reflecting
current knowledge about the teaching of writing.

14. Teachers of other subjects receive information and training in ways to makeuse of and respond to
writing in their classes.

15. Parent and community groups are informed about the writingprogram and about ways in which they
'can support it.

16. School and class schedules provide sufficient time to assure that the writing process is thoroughly
pCirsued.

17. Teachers and students have access to and make regular use of a wide range of resources (e.g.,
library services, media, teaching materials, duplicating facilities, supplies) forsupport of the writing

__program._ _ .

,
. Progiam Evaluation ....

z 18. Evaluation of the writing program focuses on lie- and post-program sampling of complete pieces of
writing, utilizing a recognized procedure (e.g.,ETS holistic rating, the Diederich scale, primary trait
scoring) to arrive at reliable judgments about the quality of the program. .

19. Evaluation of the program might also include assessment of a sample of student attitudes; gathering
of pertinent quantitative data (e.g.,_frequency of student writing, time devoted to writing activities);
and observational data (evidence of prewriting activities, class anthologies, writing folders, and
student writing displays).

6
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dominantly as integrated and contextual, not as
a series of step-by-step tasks, each to be "mas-
tered" before the next step begins, On the other
hand, the statement recognizes that certain as-
pects of writing might be treated, at least in
some sense, in isolation. "Conventions of edited
American English ... such as spelling, punc-
tuation, and grammatical usage" are developed
"primarily during the writing process and sec-
ondarily through related exercises" (#10). Eval-
uative judgments are "fiat, about clarity and
content," to be sure, but then about conventions
of spelling, mechanics, and usage (#12). Fur-
ther, the statement makes a' distinction between
instruction in "developing and expressing
ideas" and instruction in "using the conven-
tions of edited American English" ( #9). All of

4 these items imply the treatment of conventions
of edited American English in isolated exer-
cises, at least-part of the time.

The picture of writing instruction suggested
by the Standards is, then, a basically holistic
approach, with primary attention to effective
communication of the writer's ideas in relation
to his or her purpose and audience. Presumably,
the student's writing-in-context reveals prob-
lems in spelling, punctuation, and usage that
can be treated in appropriate exercises.

This realistic approach runs counter to many
conventional English textbooks and curricula,
which are based on the assumption that stu-
dents should start by learning an array of rules,
definitions, and labels about writing which they
will then "plug into" their communications in
the real world. The assumptions in the Stan-
dards are also opposed to the romantic belief
that students engaged in holistic tasks will be
so highly motivated that they will digest the
conventions of edited American English readily,
almost automatically, once they see how a par-
ticular convention relates to their compositional
needi.

By insisting that holistic approaches are pri-
mary but that appropriate exercises can be bene-

_ficial, the NCTE statement holds fast to its first
and overriding recommendation that knowl-
edge-of current theory and research be applied

in developing a writing program. Recent theory
and research in thecomposing processes of stul,
dents, in peer interaction and peer editing, in
strategies for revision,. and in fear of writing
suggest that purposeful, audience-oriented writ-
ing tasks should be at the center of writing in-
struction. But some research most notably in
sentence combining and diagnosis of individ-
ual student errors indicates that certain skills
taught in relative isolation will carry over into
the student's writing efforts. Some researchers
and teachers are also exploring whether or not
thinking skills used in pre-writing and writing
activities can be taught in isolation.

In 'summary, the NCTE statement leaves
ample room for, research-tested methods for
teaching of separate skills even though- it
strongly .empha'sizes holistic instruction as the
fundamental approach to basic skills writing.
programs.

I believe that the implications of this discus-
sion should be clear for parents, teachers, text-
book committees, and district-level program
writers and curriculum developers:

1. The content of any basic skills writing pro-
gram should be fundamentally but not totally

and not ideologically holistic.

2. Commercially published materials that are
used in writing programs should deal with
the entire writing process, from pre-writing
brainstorming and discussion, to drafting, to
initial feedback, to revising and editing.

3. Provisions should be made for drills related
to specifit skills not through a comprehen-
sive program of formal grammar, but through
diagnosis and functional prescription based
on the student's actual writings.

4. Inservice for teachers should help them
develop techniques for motivating students
throughout the writing process, skill in han-
dling large and small group discussion, _skill
in diagnosing student errorS, and methods for
helping students to write more effectively at
each stage of their personal and intellectual
development.
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Selected Bibliography
The bibliography which follows is someth ng of

a potpourri. Each item, though, contains val able
teaching ideas. A teacher of basic writing skill can
use these materials with confidence that the i eas
flow from thoughtfully developed theory and re-
search. Moreover, the ideas have generally n
effective in classroom situations. Curricalum gen r-
alists and parents will see in these materials partic
lar instances of many ideas presented in the N
"Standards for Basic Skills Writing Programs.'
Those involved wjth inservice or preservice educa-
tion or the development of a professional library
for teachers Might also make use of the materials.
The -letters i parentheses refer to the grade levels
to which the books apply: HS-High School; JHS-.
Junior High School; MS-Middle School; ES-Ele-
mentary and/4r Pre-Elementary School.

\ -
Ashton-Warner; Sylvia:. Teacher. New York: Bantam,

1967. (ES) \

Bernhardt, Bill. yust Writing Exercises to Improve
Your Writing.\ New York: Teachers and Writers
Collaborative, 1977. (HS)

Brown, Rosellen, et al. (Nis.). The Whole Word Cata-
log. New York:\ Teachers and Writers Collabora-
tive, 1972. (ES, MS, JHS, HS)

Carlson, Ruth Kearney. Sparkling Words: Three
Hundred and Fifteen Practical and Creative'Writ-
ing Ideas. Geneva, Illinois: Paladin House, 1979.
(ES, MS)

Clapp, Ouida H. On Righting Writing. 1975-76 edi-
tion of Classroom Practices in Teaching English.
Urbana, Illinois: National Council of Teachers of
English.(NCTE), -1976. (ES, MS, JHS, HS)

Davis, Ken, and Hollowell, John (Eds.). Inventing
and Playing Games in the English Classroom.
Urbana, Illinois: NCTE, 1977. (MS, JHS, HS)

Gerbrandt, Gary. An Idea Book for Acting Out and
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The Movement toward Meaning-Focused Writing

Robert L..Brown, jr.
Director' of Composition

The University of Minnesota

Editors' Note: In this paper Robert Brown, Jr., presents the rationale for a significant change in the emphasis of
much current writing instruction. He reviews our current knowleOge.of writing as a process in which the writer's
kleae are focused and changed in the course of writing. Writing is presented as a complex creative process on
which the-teacher can provide specific help or hindrance. The primary function of writing should be to convey .

meaning or ideas effectively, and that, Brown emphasfies, should be both the initial and the ongoing emphasis of
instruction.

a I

Writing Instruction and.Conunon Sense.
Common sense is a faithful guide for most of

us, especially in educational matters where we
find ourselves returning after each experi-
ment with some fashionable riew idea to
what =de better sense in the first place. In
writing inruction many of us have a clear,
common-s nsb view of what ought to be done:
"If it's broken, fix it." And with many of our
students at all levels it looks like everything
is broken. Spelling and punctuation stand out
clearest; followed by the collection of problems
usually leveled "gram unaticar:-laek-of-subject-
verb agreement, missing or wrong inflectional
endings, dangling or misplaced modified, tens-
es wrong or shifting, and the whole text put
together out of strings of comma splices-and
run-on sentences. And then there's "logic" v_ari.-
ously defined: ideas tuinble over each other, so
little information is provided that it's hard to
identify what the writer's talking about, great
holes gape in the arguments, and the paragraph
units if there are any are mixtures of topics
with no clear pajhl om one to the next.

The common -sense solution often seems to
be to break down what's wrong into reasonable
categories and fix each one: spelling drills for
spelling errors, punctuation work for punctu-
ation problems, grammar review and chill for
grammar errors, and Juactice with logical anal-
ysis and methods of "paragraph development"
to correct the many ways the essays go haywire.
Each symptom gets a specific remedy. It is this
view of writing instruction that has 'persisted
from the seventeenth century thrbugh recent
"back-to-basics" approaches. The assumptions
upon which such a view is based are so com-
monly held, such a part of our culture, that it's'
hafd to imagine any other way of proceeding.
What are those assumptions? Most people see
writing as the business of makingoproducts of
different_kinds, essays,let.ters,poerns, short
stories, or whatevet And good texts have certain
good parts: correct spelling, topic sentences, a
clear introduction, and the right mix of sentence
types are some of them. So it seems natural
that writing instruction should be organized by
treating each part: a unit on sentences, one on
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wards, one oh paragraphs, one on figurative lan-
guage, and so on. 'Frorri the skills for making
each part cif good writing will come good prod-
ucts_So goes the grand plan underlying most
textbooks and most writing programs writing
is a series of skills for' making the various parts
of the finished' product:

But why doesn't it, work? Anyone who has
been talking with teachers knows that most
writing instruction doesn't work. Most teachers
fiel, rightly, that they're. overworked. They say
that they ought to assign more writing, but that
theylr&-intimidated.by_the_pmspect of having to
,read, the resulting hundreds of pa s of student
work, a genuine concern '1 a ess later. But
most also feel that the results they get don't

_match the effOrt that they and their students put
in Most important, equivalent; work in other

,areas literary studies, social science, history,
.` even grapimar yields far more than writing

,-).-iinstructkor, ever does, arid k<onostperceptive
teachers know thareV6i ifeWey were able to
_devote the time they feel:they should to writing
instruction, tjie results would only ,be disap-
pointing.
- Those of us whaeach know we're not incom-
petent, and we know that as bad as the problems
of overcrowding, morale, discipline, and school
life generally may be, students can and do learn=
in same areas. But they do not learn to write
Basil}, a fact-Which suggests` that many of our
traditional views of writing instruction are
simply wrong. Current research in language,
learning, did writing stiPports,this view. All the
signs, in fact, point.to.the Conclusion that what
passes for,cominon`sense in writing instruction
inayi'not be common-sensicat at all. ,

, We need to redefine the basics to get at what
is really basic. When Yv-e know something about
how the mind w,orks, and wh-at is involved in
writing and learning to write, we find our com-
mon sense leading us, in interesting new direc-
tions. My intention here is to give teachers and
others concerned about teaching Writing this
necessary knowledge so that they will be able to
design writing. programs approprike for, their
particular students, and so they will understand
why so much' teacher effort, concern, and gen-
eral good will-often result in very little improve-
ment. .

Why Writing Is a Difficult Skill to
Understand :-

< Most professional writers, and experienced
writers_ in_general,_know that they don't write
the way textbooks say writing should be done.
They claim never to "find a topic, narrow it,
garner support, and outline.'! Instead, they find
problems to be solved or a specific audience
to be informed, taught, insulted, or praised, or
they pose questions to answer. They spend con-
siderable time in thought, much of it pretty
chaotic or so many writers claim. T,hey jot
and scribble. They start and restart. They throw
out vast chunks of th-draftsr-ancl-cat-and.paste--
others. They think consciously about an audi-
ence full of surly objectors whose queries must
'be answered, whose obtuse refusal to under-
stand must be met with great amounts of ex-
planation, and whose disagreements must be
countered. And, crucially,_ they- worryi;little

-.about the formal patterns manuscript form,
punctuationpellin an sentence and pare-
graph. structure until final, polished draft.
Although they claim ?lever to'Nrite according
to the .prescriptions of textbooks, they acvuse
themselves of sloppy thinking for not doing so.

They probably shouldn't feel guilty. Ctirrent tk:;:
research on the writing process confirms our
suspicion that no one writes as_ the books,
describe and shows further that experientll
writers, as a result of having acquired the cOni-
plex skills that constitute writing ability, hive
different habits of mind '`cognitive strate-
gies" or "cognitive styles," as they're called
from those of inexperienced writers. From these
few points we can draw four very important
conclusions about the very special nature of
writing and the effects of learning to write on
peoples' thinking.

First, writing is a process, largely internal
and mental and involving many separate
faculties. Most of the work Of writing, at least for
experienced writers, goes on in the mind before
a single mark gets made,onthe paper. And even
after the actual writing begins, much of the real
work Is thinking with words. The product, the
words on the page, is only the tip of a huge
cognitive iceberg; and that is the process we
need to teach. But little traditional instruction
treats this process. Instead,. it often begins

k./
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after a few words about selecting and narrowing
topics by asking for an essay of story of some
iiumber of pages or words.

Second; learning' to write literally changes a
person's mind. Writers (who, interestingly, are
also always competent readers as well) process
information differently fromnonzWriters. Writ-
ers have ,a greater range of cognitive strategies
than non-writers; they are more orderly in the
way they go' about solving probleins, and they
are able to see more alternative approaches to
any given problem. So the writer thinks dif-
ferently from the non-writer, and it is this
broadening and clarifying of thinking processes
that makes the best argument for a good writin
program. 5

Third, experienced writers are, not aware of
their own cognitive processes, and they are
usually unable to imagine how it is possible to
think any other way. It's here that the problem
arises for many teachers they have been writers
and readers for so long that they are unable to
understand the very different minds of ,their
non-literate students. As a result, what seems
like good, clear, sensible advice to a teacher
often may as well be in Sanskrit for the tenth
grader who receives it. What, for example, have
we told a student when we write "logic" in a
margin to draw her attention to a piece of illogi-
cal prose? Unless perverse, the Kuaent hasn't
intended to be illogical and will not understand
hovir -to correct the problem. She will 'know it's
an error, though, and.will learn once again that
writing is full of hidden traps. We must make
-sure that we have taught and that the student
understands the process for developing an
argument from start to finish, so that the
eventual product won't contain fkults in logic.

Fourth, and finally, we can't help people
learn to write by describing the formal patterns
in written products. Every teacher laiOws how
little good it does to teach a class any of the

through as
usual formal models, such as paragraph devel-
opment modes. We run-the cla
series of exercises to introduce them to develop-
ment by "topic sentence, sentence of support,
and a sentence of conclusion:" We give them
examples of such paraglaphs and have them un-
derline topic sentences, only to find that the
next essay turned in is as undeveloped as the

last one. We might as well try to teach pastry
cooking by dissecting pies good ones and bad
ones showing the student chefs light, flaky
crust and how it's not at all like a stiff soggy
one. They can see the difference clearly enough.
What they need is' guided practice in making
their own.

So several things are clear. First, proper writ-
ing instruction must emphasize the whole writ-
ing process in order to teach how to do writing,
not just to show them what good writing prod-
ucts look like. Second, we should recognize that
much of our writing instruction will not have to

'th having students make texts, but with
o make explicit what good writers do

re during their actual drafting. It will
break do and make 'explicit those hidden
mental ope tions that make . up real writing.
Finally, we sh ulil recognize that, we are rather
different from our students. In a sense they are
like young children in the early stages of lan-
guage acquisition: they think differently from
us, and what's clear to us may be very foreign to
them. Fortunately, we now have sufficient infor-
mation from current research in writing and
language to tell us how the ,writing process
works and how we can best help our students'
minds to develop.

Leartling_to Write and Language 6se in
Everyday Life.

Why is it that as scores on various national
tests dropped in the 1960s and 1970s, scores
based on verbal skills went down more than
those based on quantitative skills? We usually
explain declining scores by pointing out over=
crowding, underpay, and problems of a gener-
al moral/morale nature. But those things cause
problems equally for all teaching. Language re-
search points to a powerful general explanation.
Quantitative skills depend little on everyday ex-
perience;most of us learn all our mathematics,
for example, in school. Not so verbal skills. A
child entering school at age six is already an
accomplished, language learner, having mas-
tered the complex grammar of language. And
during all the years of school, the major influ-
ence on a person's language ability is the
language experience encountered outside the
classroom. What we do in schools is simply to
try to add to the student's repertoire of language
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abilities a major part of this responsibility is
to teach the student the rather rare and special-
ized abilities of writing. Two things fight us in
this job: first, writing is very little like speech,
and, second, the role of written language in so-
ciety has changed radically in the last few years.
Cognitive skills basic to writing are learned
from experience other than schoolroom train-
ing: from problem solving inyarious areas, from
reading, and from oral discussion, for example.
Today's students write little outside of school,
but they also don't read much, and when speak-
ing, they seldom speak long without a support-
ing response. Students-of twenty years ago at
least those, more academically oriented
brought-more-of these relevant, skills to school
with them; today, schools must provide most of
the experience.

. . . proper writing Instruction must
emphasize the whole writing process in or-
der to teach how to do writing, not just to
show students what good writing products
look like.

We can quickly get a sense for the type and
range of skills writing requires by comparing
writing and everyday language use. We can also
come to appreciate how big the job of learning
to write is for most students. And from all of
this, we can see just where choices are possible
in designing a basic skills writing program.

Today's students most people, in fact are
conversationalists; conversation, not writing, is
the model' for language use.,And their habits of
mind, their language skills, are those of conver-
sation, not writing. Some points .about the
nature of conversation follow:
1. Conversation isn't' sustained and it's not

structured. Conversation goes by two or three
sentence chunks, each interspersed with a
.response which gives speakers immediate
feedback on how their speech is being re-
ceived. In conversation, if the audience is
lost, skeptical, or confused, the speaker
knows about it immediately and can change
language strategies to correct the problem.

And conversationalists seldom need . to
structure and plan a long, complex argument
or explanation in their minds before they be-
gin to speak.. Instead there's no set structure;
the topics arise as the conversation grows or
are dictated by the activity. Researchers find
that when long stretches of speech do occur,
they're most often narratives, organized by
events in time. And narratives are probably
the easiest to structure: very young children
(about five years old) can handle them with
ease, and college freshmen who are unable to
organize short-essay exam questions feel
comfortable with journals and personal
stories. They can do it just because they have
had everyday experience with story telling,
and because all they need to .do to form
the story is consult their visual memories
for "what happened next" and tell or writ&
about it.

Researchers have found that this ability to
form and understand long and structured
stretches of language is the major cognitive
difference between literate and non-literate
students. A person whocan write a paragraph
of explanation, for example, will also be able
to read one with speed and ease, since the
same psycholinguistic mechanisms operate
for reading and writing. Persons who can't
write one, however will respond Y very

strangely on tests of reading comprehension:
aced to summarize a paragraph of rose,
they will remember the last parts x d best,
the first, worst. They will not b able to
capture the general idea in 'a sente e or two
of their own, and, when asked to summarize
the ideas, they'll use actual pieces of the text

sentences, phrases, and words while lit-
erate readers will just invent a sentence or
two of their win.

It seems that a very basic skill for writing is
the ability to form large stretches of language
with specific structures. It is not a skill that
comes from everyday experience with con-,,
versation. And it's not a skill limited to writ-
ing but a very basic cognitive abilityra yay of
thinking which lies behind reading, writing,
and more complex speech. Further, as I'll ex-
plain shortly, it's a skill so basic that until it's
mastered, other writing skills which depend
upon it simply can't be taught.

9
kw
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2. Conversation isn't explicit. Human beings are
practical creatures who never expend more
linguistic energy than it takes to get the jkeb
done. In everyday conversation, we're used to
speaking to an audience with whom we share
a huge store of common knowledge. So fre-
quently we need only make a small linguistic
gesture toward our meaning, and our audi-
ence will figure it out "You know what I
mean?" The point is just that most of the time
they do know. When a spouse or roommate
says, "Where is that stuff?" meaning the new
bottle of almond extract for the Christmas
cookies, you probably can answer, "On the
kitchen sink board," with little hesitation.
And speakers whose primary language ex-
perience is of this sort have great problems
imagining arid--writing to audience.
which shares little with their in attitudes,
beliefs, and factual knowledge.

The consequences Can be seen in each as-
pect of writing. In syntax, for example, we
find that students at every level prefer the
simple, subject-verb-object sentence to the
"embedded" or "subordinated" forms of ma-
ture writing. Student writing, even that of
college students, is often a string of simple
sentences hooked together by a conjunction,
usually and.

One of our freshmen, writing about his de-
cision to study agricultural engineering, pro-
duced the paragraph below largely simple
sentences linked by conjuctions:

My dad farmed all his life. We have 600 acres
down by New Prague. He never really got
ahead. When prices were up, we did pretty
well but when they were down, we hurt. He
just couldn't see ahead. I'm not letting that hap-
pen to me. I'm going to learn how to fann. I'll
be an agricultural engineer.

The reader must - and easily can make
the logical connections. But with subordi-

nated sentence structure the relations are
made clear in the text. For example,

Having watched my dad Inn our 600 acres
down by New Prague all his life and never
really get ahead, I've decided to learn how to
farm. I'll study agricultural engineering, free-
ing myself from being tied to market conditions
by learning_to see ahead.

30

Appeals for sentence variety, exercises in
the grammatical bases of sentences, and prac-
tice with copying sentence models all have
the same dismal results. The students become
too anxious to fill a page, suddenly blossom
into weedy excess and inappropriateness, or
remain the same. Shortly, as one of my recom-
mendations, I'll suggest a workable solution.
But for now, a brief explanation.

When we examine transcripts of everyday
speech, we find very fev complex, subordi-
nated sentences. In fact, we find few sen-
tences at all, since most conversation is an
exchange, of sentence fragments!, So is much
advertising copy in printed and -electronic
media. Most people have few occasions to
form ailed use complex syntactic forms, and
only a few more opportunities to read them.
As a consequence, most student writers are
not "syntactically.fluent"; they know how to
form all the types Of sentences in the lan-
guage, but they don't have them at the tips of
their tongues or fingers. They haven't, in fact,
developed the cognitive ability to plan and
execute complex sentences. Certain very
specific areas of the brain are not trained to
automatically organize the concepts into the
required complex structures; as 'a result, stu-
dents with complex ideas to express often
struggle so severely for the syntax to handle it
that they end up like beginning rollerskaters:
falling all over the place and getting no-
where. Many ostensible "grammar errors" are
really the result -of- this cognitively based
syntactic unfluency, not of students' unfamil-
iarity with rules of graminar, and no amount
of ordinary grammar study will remedy the
problem.

Though it may seem unrelated, the peren-
nial problem we label "vague," "undevel-
oped;" or- even "incoherent " writing ;has-the
same source as student writers' impoverished
syntax. Researchers often talk about begin-
ning writers (of wl4t.ever age) as 'ago-
centric," and, stripped of its psychothera-
peutic or moral connotations, the term's a
good one (Britton et al., 1975). We all form
our lafguage according to what we think our
audience is like; we make automatic, uncon-
scious guesses about their minds. We're only
as explicit as we need to be; we only spell.out
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the logical connections bewein ideas when
. we think the audience won't figure them out
on their own, and we only.provide long, rea-
soned arguments if we think we'll encounter
objections. The more experience we have in
communicating with people very different
from us, the better we become at adjusting
what we say or write to very different minds.
The conversationally trained student who's
used to talking only to people much like
him, and to people whose background knowl-
edge is much the same, will write and talk as
though writing or talking to himself and will
be shocked to find that, the message hasn't
been received.
So a variety of apparently dissimilar prob-

lems .improvished syntax, lack of details, lack
of logical connections, underdeveloped ideas
all share .the same source. We only get good at
things we need to do. And modern Americans
have very little need to form complex, extended,
texts which state their meanings fully rather
than assuming that the reader or hearer will "fill
in" the missing information from the vast body
of knowledge he or she shares with the speaker
or writer.

I've ignored the obvious and more usual dif-
ferences between writing and speech: the
'special rules of spelling, punctuation, and
manuscript form., the special constraints on

The more experience we have in com-
municating with people very different from
us, the better we become at adjusting what,
we say or write to_vetydifferent minds.

-would be complete without_treating them. Since
they're all skills which must be learned by
memory, they must be addressed early on and
treated 7-- in small systematic, regular chunks
all through the grades. It is these skills that must
be addressed through an individual skilli ap-
proach. But these skills are only a small part of
writing. Students who master only these skills
(if that's possible and it probably isn't) will
only be able to produce products which imitate
writing.

First Things First: The Writing Process and
the Teaching-Process

Anyone who jogs knows about "referred
pain," the mysterious process by which the ache
in your leg has its source in some pinched
something or other in your lower back. It does
no good to massage the leg; the symptom's not
the problem, and the cause is far away. There's
an exact analogy in writing, "referred errors,"
pethaps. Most researchers see writing as a com:
plex skill involving such disparate thingi as
control over the nerves and muscles of the
writing hand, the idea-structuring, audience-
analyzing, and sentence-forming operations I've
discussed, and all of the usual vocabulary, punc-
tuation, and mechanical skills involved in mak-
ing the final draft. They've also discovered that
many of these skills depend upon each other in
interesting ways. Clearly, some must become
automatic before others can be learned. Begin-
ning writers who are asked to "write an essay"
withoUt help in the preliminary steps must han-
dle all the skills simultaneously. They can't, and
confusion in one area manifests itself in others,
so that in writing, as in sports medicine, treat-
ing the symptom won't get at the ,cause. (See
Shaughnessy, 1977, for further discussion of
these points.) .

syntax and usage, andThe expanded vocabulary.
I've done so because I want to suggest that
they're not our primary concern in working
with today's students. I realize this seems to vio-
late common sense. After all, nothing stands out
in a piece of writing like barbarous usage, spell-
ing errors all over the place, and punctuation
scattered over the page like mushrooms on a
pizza. These are just the things /that infuriate
parents, concerned citizens, and employers.
And they are important; no writing program

The clearest example comes from wiTEfiing
what happens when anxious, beginning writers
are asked to concentrate on the details of
mechanics, surface grammar, usage, and other
matters of manuscript form, that is, on making
an error-free product. Simply said, they're para-
lyze& -Mina Shaughnessy -gives this perfect
example of a beginning writer, unsure of him-
self and terribly afraid of erring in his attempt to
write the perfect first sentence. He rewrites a
perfectly good sentence into perfect garbage:

31
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Start ,1
Seeing.andhearingis something beautiful and

strange to infant.

Start 2
To a infant seeing and ,hearing is something
beautiful and strange to infl

*' Start 3
I agree that seeing and hearing is something
beautiful and strange to a infants. A infants
heres a strange sound such as work mother, he
than acc

Start 4
I agree that child is more sensitive to beauty,
because its all so new to him and he apprec

Start 5 ,

The main point is that a child is more sensitive
to beauty than there parents, because its the
child a inftant can only express it feeling with
reactions,

Start 6
J agree a child is more senstive to seeing and
hearing than his parent, because its also new to
him and more appreciate. His

Start 7
I. agree that seeing and hearing have a different
quality for infants than grownup, because
when infants come aware of a sound and can
associate it with the object, he is indefeying
and the parents acknowledge to to this

Start 8
I agree and disagree that seeing and hearing
have a different quality for infants than for
grownups, because to see and hear for infants
its all so new and mor appreciate, but I also
feel that a child parent appreciate the sharing

Start 94
I disagree I feel that is has the same quality to

Start 10
I disagree I fell that seeig and hearing has
the same quality to both infants and parents.
Hearing ancLseeingjs_such_a_greaLquality to
infants and parents, and they both appreciate,
just because there aren't that many panters or
musicians around doesn't mean that infants
are more sensitive to beautiful that there
parents. (1977, pp. 7-8)

A related problem occurs with students
who have done little actual writing and have
therefore not brought the nerve-and-muscle net-
works respohsible for small muscle movement
of handwriting under control. The words won't

flow; it takes all of the writer's attention to
worry about transcription. Often the errors
which result look likegrammar
example, failures of agreement caused by the
writer forgetting that the subject is singular
because a modifying dame with a plural noun
has come between the subject and verb. It does
little good with such students to mark the
errors, comment on the logic, or drill them in
grammar. First they need tn write a lot.

If the research on language, learning, and
thought processes which I've discussed is cor-
rect, the choices we have in designing writing
instruction are fewer than we may have thought.
There's some good news and some bad news.
First the bad news. We've probably consistently
underestimated the complexity of what seem to
be simple and typical writing assignments in all
subject areas. "Write an essay discussing the
case for banning general admission seating at
rock concerts" is an impossibly complex' der
mand on many college freshmen just because it
asks them to c. mifront too many rhetorical prob-
lems at once. Such assignments and ones like
them at lower levels must be broken down
into a series of clear, small steps to help the
students explore and organize the topic, decide
on a, purpose for their writing, identify and, ana-
lyze an audience, and adopt a definite voice be-
fore they begin to write.

InIddition, much of our effort may well have
been exerted in less-than-useful directions. By
themselves, exercises in grammar, vocabulary

`drill, mechanics, punctuation, and usage will
not' significantly or permanently improve stu-
dents' writing ability. In a recent study, to
be published soon, Charles Cooper found that
these aspects of writing had little effect on 'the
way readers judged the quality of essays. What
the readers were looking for was such things as
clear overall structure, a well-defined purpose,
coherent units within the text, clear logical
structure, rich and complex ideas, and fluent
syntax. Other research, including mine.with
University of Minnesota students, shows that
the improvement from the usual workbook,
drill, and formal pattern-practice leaching is
short-lived. Minnesota students tested in 1976,
six months after taking a traditional course in
.grammar, mechanics, '.and usage, were back to
nearly the level at which they began, while stu-

- -r
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dents who learned to write in a process-based
course held their level of accomplishment.

--Mbst-crucially,-wewilLwaste our efforts if we
try to teach skills that depend onother skills not
yet mastered. There's a general but necessary
order for teaching writing, and if we ignore it,
we'll end up with frustrated and anxious teach-
ers and students. At all levels, we find that stu-
dents who feel a clear need for some writing
skill in order to express an idea important to
them will learn the skill willingly and well.

Now for the good news. First of all, there
are many perennial writing problems which
will cure themselves in an affective, process-
oriented writing course in which students write
a great deal in a supportive, exploring; and chal-
lenging environment. Among the problems are
most of . those related to "grammar," incoher-
ence, vagueness, and insufficient development.
Se,cond, freed from the need to mark every error
on every paper, teachers can easily and with
clear consciences assign more writing and
writing-related projects in all subject areas.
Finally,---and;-- most important, when we come
to `see writing as a process, we can give over
much of the teaching process to the students
themselves.

So What Do We Do?

A writing program provides students with
the language experience which is necessary for
writing and which is absent in their everyday
lives. It fills in the holes left when the written
language (and speech structured like written
,language) stopped being a major part of most
people's lives. The writing program is given
little time in the curriculum, . so it must be
efficient, and -it must be consistent: Any con-
tradictions between teachers or between grades

the writing process: prewriting, drafting, re-
vising, and editing. And teachers should em-
phasize that the process is often not straight-
forward; writers_often find that an idea that
pops up in the piocess of editing what should
be a final draft needs to be explored and de-
veloped with further prewriting techniques. to
become a complete new section or piece; we
never get completely there. And it's only
when we feel that we've come as far as we can
in, exploring, revising, and rethinking that we
begin to think about forming afinal draft with
elegant sentences, the best words, and the
commas in their proper places. Courses must
reflect this sensible sequence.

Students who understand the writing Pro-
cess and courses based on HETI much freer to
experiment, to take chances, and to learn
through writing. Practice in the techniques
for prewriting and ,drafting must come first.
Students develop the Text- forming skills con-
spicuously absent in everyday experience.
And when they do encounter the usual punc-
tuation, grammar, mechanics, and spelling
work as part of the editing stage, then under-
stand its function and learn it willingly and
easily.

Writing must bet taught as a process,
- with first things first. At every

level, and in aim writing project,
teachers must treat each part of
the writing process: prewriting,
drafting, revising, and editing.

undermine the students' confidence. It can be-
gin as early as first grade, and it must continue
in every course of the curriculum through every
grade. .

My rather long discussion of the nature of
writing and writing problems should indicate
hOurthe best pro-grattircan-Work. Now for a few
simple, specific suggestions:

1. Writing must be taught as a process, with first
things first. At every level, and in every writ-
ing project, teachers must treat each part of

2. Student writers must talk to each other. Writ-
ing is best and most easily taught as a collec-
tive activity, and students can take over much
of the work usually done by teachers: 'they
can learn to assess their own and each other's
work. At every stage of the writing process,
students should read each other's writing,
share ideas, ask each other questions, and
generally provide the immediate, specific re-
sponses. necessary to lead each other out of
their egocentric views of language. Writing
conferences student/teacher, student/stu-
dent or groups with or without a teacher
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may be the strongest single teaching device
we have.

The conference does not correct ,the paper
Nor does it explain- its structure at least
.as we would-explain-it---with-grammatical_
terminology and economical, pointed com-
ments, nor does it direct the student to a per-

_ feet revision. What it does, simply, Is provide
a place for student writers to practice being
audiences:, reading prose, responding to it,
positing alternatives, and clarifying their in-

.- stints about writing. Students in conferences
are learning how to read as writers read
comparing what they've written to what they
meant- to say. It's thks ability to see disso-
nances between what's written and what's
meant that separates 'experienced writers
from beginners. And it's that perceived dis-
sonance that motivates both rewriting and
growth in writing skill generally, Some re-
searchers have suggested that this ability to
assess writing particularly to assess your
own writing may be a central writing skill,
though it's one that we- cannot evaluate by
the usual tests or even by judging students'
essays.

3. Sentence-combining practice should begirt
in the 'Middle or upper' elementary grades
and continue through high, school. We sel-
dom encounter one teaching technique that
works -consistently at all levels, that solves,
a range of probleMs, and that finds over-
whelming support from empirical research.
But sentence combining does all that. And
it's relatively foolproof. It develops students'
syntactic fluency by allowing them to make
complex sentences out of simpler sentences
organized so that they will go together to
form coherent large sentences, groups 'of sen-
tences, whole paragraphs, or even complete
essays. The beauties of the techniques are-
many, but the primary one is that all students
can do the exercises, so there is no fear of
failure. A fringe benefit of sentence-combin:
ing work is that as students' syntactic fluency
increases, they also begin to understand sen-
tence boundaries and write fewer-and fewer
fragments and comma splices. They also be-
gin to understand the principles by which
sentence structure helps form coherent para-

graph units."The varieties of exercises and the
research background are so vast that I, can't
reasonably summarize them here. Mellon
(1969) and O'Hare (1971) are the authors of
the two major theoretical books that began

the-enterprise.---T-hree_excellent textbooks at
three different levels are included in the list
of references (O'Hare, 1975; Strong, 1973;
Daiker et al., 1979).

4. Finally, teachers must know the best new
information about language, -learning, and
children. No textbook or new program, how-
ever good, will do the primary job of teaching
for us. Conversely, good teachers need very
little in the way of materials to teach writing,
since writing is learned by writing under the

.':'' direction of a good teacher who can explain
what's going on in a studen't's work and how
to change it. Curricula and textbooks lag far
behind what we do know, and common sense
is often misleading. The instincts of a good'
and humane teacher informed by the best
that's known and supported by other teachers
)in all subject areas, are th6 best gu'de.

References
Berthoff, Ann E. Forming Thinking Writing: The

Composing Imagination. Rochelle Park, New Jer-
sey: Hayden, 1978. (A theoretical book for the
teacher or curriculum planner.)

Britton, James; Burgess, Tony; Martin, Nancy;
McLeod, Alex; and Rosen, Harold. The Devel-
opment of Writing Abilities (11-18). London:

'Macmillan Education Ltd., 1975.
Daiker, Donald; Kerek, Andrew; and ,Moremberg,

Max. The Writer's Options: College Sentence
Combining. New York: Harper & Row, 1979. (HS,
C)*

Elbow, Peter. Writing Without Teachers. New York:
Oxford University Press, 1973. (MS, JHS, HS, C)

Freedle, Roy 0. (Ed.): New Directions in Discourse
Processing, Volume I. Norwood, New Jersey:
Ablex, 1977. (This and the following volume are
very complex and very current anthologies of re-
search in language perception.)

*C-College; HS-High School; JHS-Junior High School;
MS-Middle School; ES-Elementary School or Pre-Ele-'
mentary School.



Freed le, Roy 0: (Ed.). New Diiections in Discourse
Processing, _Volume NOrwocid' New Jersey:
Ablex, 1979,

Mellon, John C. nansformational Sentence-Combin-
ing: A Method for Enhancing the 15eVelopment
of Syntactic Fluency -in-English ,Composition.
Urbana, Illinois: National Council of TeLchers of
English,1969.

Moffett, James. Teaching the UzUniverse o
Boston, Massachusetts: Houghton Mifflin, 1968.
(JHS, I-IS, C)

Murray,--Donald. -A Writer Teaches. Writing. Boston,
Massachusetts: Houghton Mifflin, 4968. (JHS,
HS, C)

O'Hare, Frank. Sentence Combining: Improving
Student Writing without Formal Grammar In-
struction. Urbana, Illinois: National Council of
Teachers of English, 1971.

O'Hare, Frank: Sentence Craft. Lexington, Massa-
chusetts: Ginn &Company, 1975. (ES, MS)

Shaughnessy, Mina. Errors and Expectations. NeW
York: Oxford University Press, 1977. (This is
perhaps -the most useful book on understanding,
diagnosing, and changing students' writing.)

Strong, William. Sentence Combining: A Composing
Book. New York: Random House, 1973. (MS, HS)

vJ

.40



----The-Writer as perimenter

Thomas Newkirk
English Department

University of New Hampshire

Editors Note: Thomas Newkirk provides further support for the meaning-focused approach to writing, as dis
cussed by Brown in the previous paper. The major emphasis of this paper is on approaches to teaching writing
and on the planning of an entire writing curriculum. Newkirk provides specific suggestions on what the teacher
should look for in reading a student's draft and what kind of feedbackcan be helpful to the student. Procedures for
helping students help each other are also discussed*ith proper guidance, students can be effective teachers.
Thus, the teacher can assign more writing, and students can get more feedback on early drafts of papers.

Four Assumptions
. ,

. \The second assumption is that children learn
At age two, most children are speaking in language because it can help them fulfill inten-

single words 9r in short telegraphic,sentences. tion\s,.. Language is functional. The very first
Four years later, they have mastered the major worcklearned are those of special importance to
grammatical rules of the language, a stunning the child because they name something special
learning feat miraculous if it weren't so corn- ("Momtha," "Dada," "dog") or because they can\
mon. Even "mistakes" ("ringed" for "rang") tes- re Mate behavior ("all done," "more," and,
tify to children's capacity to perceive a rule and of course:411o"). Language soon becomes an

adaptable instrumer.t for realizing intentions.newapply it to a new situation.. In almost all cases,
this learning proceeds without formal instruc- Unless child (or language learner of any age)
tion. Children attend to the language around can see some use for an aspect of language, it
them and particularly to the ways in which their will not be learned. Frank Smith writes:
parents expand their early telegraphic sen- Children must understand the intention. If they
tences. Young children experhnent incessantly, can see no purpose to an aspect ofjanguage, if
creating sentences that are closer and closer they cannot see thit makes-any difference, they
approximations of those they hear. Thus,Dthe will not attend to it. It,i because children are only
first assumption ,--- the six year old who enters concerned with the purposes to which language
school is not a beginner, but an accomplished can be put that they group speaking language
languagelenmer. A writing program shoUld and not imitating the noise of the vacuum cleaner.

.

11979, p.. 120)provide an opportunity for thisaiiielind-of-ex=------
perimentation that has been used successfully Smith's statement holds true even-forlearm---------\by' the child in learning to speak. It has been ing the conventions of language usage spell-
iaid that if we were alltaught to speak in the ing, punctuation, capitalization thatfigure so .
error-oriented way most of us were taught to prominently in the debate over the basic. Lucy
write, we would be a nation of stutterers. Calkins .(1980) has found that third-grad stu-

-
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. t

dents taught punctuation indirectly, through
conferences on their own writing, learned it
more effectively than a group taught punctua-
tion directly, by means of exercises and drill.
She found. the group taught indirectly used
more types of marks (probably because they
wrote more and used a greater variety of sen-
tences), and they used them more accurately.

Even more striking were the reasons given for
using punctuation. The group taught indirectly
saw punctuation as a device for helping them
say what they wanted to say. Exclamation points
(often used by the dozens) helped create empha-

------sisit____heir sentences could shout. Students used
commas to-get- rid,of all the "ands" that con-
nected words in series. The devicesaved work,
and the series 'sounded better. Periods showed
the reader where to pause. Otherwise, explained
a student, "one minute you'd be sledding down
the hill, and the next minute you're inside the
house without even stopping."

By contrast, those taught directly often saw
no use for punctuation. It was just one more
difficulty foisted on them. Their reasoning
about punctuation reflected the workbook men-
tally. One student, when asked how he knew
when to place a period, replied, "Easy, you put
it right before a capital letter."

Writing is a natural activity that can begin
very early. The urge to write precedes even the
urge to read. This third assumption runs coun-
ter to much educational practice. Often teachers
will delay teaching writing until the second or
third grade, feeling that reading must come first
and that, unless the child can spell a number
of words correctly, he or she cannot begin to
write. We still call elementary schools "gram-
mar schools," the implication being that stu-
dents need to know a great deal about language
before they can use it.

Carol Chomsky (1971) has shown that young
children, between the ages of three and four,
have an urge to write that is similar to their urge
to draw. They use what has been called "inven-
tive spelling," employing at the beginning only
a handful of consonants and vowels. Initially,
the writing is pure self-expression; the child
doesn't care if anyone else can read it. The lack
of concern for audience allows the child to ex-
periment freely and fearlessly. Gradually, as the

child is exposed to more written language, the
spellings approach the conventional. For exam-
ple, a four-and-one-half year old wrote:

YUTS A LADE YET FEHEG AD HE KOT FLEPR
Once a lady went fishing and she caught Flipper.

Eight months later the same child wrote:

WUNS,A LITL MINE HOPT A CROS MI LON
aOnce little bunny hopped across my lawn.

AND THAT BLINE HOPT RUYT IN MI HOWS
And that bunny hopped right in my house.

It is possible to recoil at these misspellings. Yet
to delay writing instruction, to insist on perfect
spelling as a prerequisite for writing, is to de-
prive the child of a rich time of experimentation
a_ nd learning.

The fourth assumption is that language is
intimately related to thought. We use language
to convey meaning, but more critically, we
use language to discover meaning. Experience
and knowledge do not come prepackaged; any
learner must sort and sift, give shape and mean-
ing to the new, relate the new to the pre-exist-
ing. Even the most austere scientific report hps
its beginning in the notes and casual explora-
tory talk of the scientist: It follows then that
in any subject which requires them to the*
(and those subjects which don't should have a
tenuous status), students should be required to
use exploratory language, including writing, to
make sense of what is to be learned. Paiadozi=
cally, the more learned a student sounds (that is,
the more like a textbook), the less likely it is that
he or she has truly mastered the material, that is,
has brought his or her own language to bear on
the content.

Teaching the Writing Process
If tennis coaches only scheduled matches and

kept score, we would probably think they
weren't doing their. job. Yet traditional writing
instruction requires little more. Teacher asiiiniT
students write; teacher grades. The student is
given no help along the way. If writing is taught
as a process, the teacher is involved at various
stages of the writing, particularly during the
stages of prewriting and revising.

Prewriting, as the term indicates, includes
those activities which help the writer discover
subject, information, focus, and point of view,
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usually before the actual writing of the piece
begins. For young children, drawing is an im-
portant form of preWriting. The child in the
early elementary grades often doesn't know
what he will write until the drawing is finished.
Indeed; the drawing and writing are often
viewed as inextricably bound. The (drawing on
the next page, done by a second grader, illus-
trates this close relationship. The writing bends
around the drawing to form one unified crea-
tion. As the child moves out of this,stages the
drawing comes to be done after,the writing and
serves as illustration. Then, for many children,
it disappears or, more probably, becomes a
purely mental picture.

Talk can be a form of prewriting. British edu-
cators have persuasively argued that talk is not
only essential to writing but to all thinking:

... the rapids exchanges of conversation allow
many things to go on at once exploration, clar-
ifibation, shared interpretation, insight into dif-
ferences of (pinion, illustration and anecdote,
explanation by gesture, expression of doubt; and
if something is not clear you-can-goon until it is.
(Britton et al., 1975, p. 29)

tion of the Mississippi and sense the tranquility
of floating on the raft at night. Not only can
the student be moved ,by the literature, but she
can be reminded of her own private place that
brings her peace.

I do not want to suggest that literature which
is read aloud should be limited to established
writers. Students write literature too, sometimes
as evocative as that of professionals and often
mere real to their peers. One of my college
freshmen wrote the following as the opening to
a description of his job: .

I pulled open the heavy exit door and stepped in.
It began to close behind me, but suddenly flung
itself open as !stepped on the triggering mat. That
was the way all the employees had to enter the
store before hours; the entrance door remained
locked until the store opened. Most bf the workers
seemed to know just where to step before coming
through the exit door so that it would not reopen
after they entered. I never bothered to learn that
trick; for me it was always a good feeling knowing
it would be easier to walk out than it was to*walk
in. (Vince Graziani)

----Most of my students have worked at some time,
There are a number of ways to encourage talk in and they-recognize this feeling; the writing stirs
the classroom small group discussions, class memories.
discussions, informal debates, interviews with Revision, literally "seeing again," refers toclassmates, and interviews with outsides

F
ex-

anges-made-in--an-orignratdraftnttattreshniques-ve-seetriaddi-
tions, 'deletions, and reordering of informittion;variation of the ancient and wonderful practice

of "show and tell," an activity that can work
on any level. Each student brings to class some-
thing of importance, and the class asks ques-
tions to discover its significance. After the
questioning, the students write.

Writing itself is a form of prewriting; by
writing we discover more to write. We begin a
grocery list thinking we want six items, and thc
mere contact of pen to paper helps us think of
twelve more. . ,

Literature can also be a useful stimulus for
discoveg. The healthiest relation of literature to
writing instruction, of least in the pre-college
years, is not as content for writing (book reports,
analyses) or as a model that students (justifi-
ably) .resent being asked to imitate. Literature,
especially when read well aloud, can be a spur
to memory; it can call up kindred experiences.
A student can listen to Mark Twain's descrip- -

changes in tone, focus, and point of vieWT-61. --
changes in sentence structure, spelling, and
other conventions of written English. At the
heart of the revising stage is the teacher-student
conference. At these conferences the role of the
teacher is not that of final evaluator but of sensi-
tive reader, alert to strengths and possibilities.
The conference is not an oral version of written'
comments where the teacher tells the student
what's wrong and what needs to be done. Nor
does the teacher play non-directive therapist
and withhold judgment. The conference is an
exchange of perceptions, a dialogue.

Since many teachers, particularly those at
the secondary level, have-large teaching loads,
these conferences must be short. TfieSr-shoul
focus on only one or two ,major problems at
a time. This focus should shift as the student
moves through the process. It is hardly produc-
tive, for example, to offer counsel on the semi-
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colon when a student is groping for a focus.
Suct' instructioishould wait until an editing
session near the end, of the process.

A writing teacher needs to define a sequence
ofjocusesilat_cart_bolk match the progression
of the writing process and direct the teacher's
own 'reading process. At least three different
stages can be distinguished (Newkirk, 1979).

Reading for discovery. One of the major prob-
lems, perhaps the major problem, of student
papers at all levels is underdevelopment. The
writer failsto adequately anticipate the informa-
tion needs of the. audience. He describes Lake
WinneNesaukee as "breathtaking" but fails to
realize that readers still won't know what Lake
Winnepesaukee looks like.

Early in the process, the teacher often has to
read what isn't on the paper. The paper should
be read with a benevolent tentativeness, the
teacher looking for the opportunities, the pos-
sibilities implicit in the piece, At this stage the
following questions can help guide the reading:

What is effective in the draft?
At what points does the paper need more

detail?
At what points dots the paper need further

d^cumentation?
Is the paper sufficiently complex? Are impor-

tant alternatives explored? Are important
questions answered?

Is the paper focused? Does it seem to say
one thing? Does it make one dominant.
impression?

,
resolved, the reading focus should shift to sen-
tence structure and mechanics. It is not the
teach&'s job to be the student's proofreader,
responsible for locating every error. Rather, the
teacher should read a sample of the student's
work; no-more-than -500 -if' there are ma-
jor problems, they should appear in that sample:
Once these difficulties have been explained, it
is the student% job to complete the editing. At
this stage the following questions can be useful:

When possible, has the. students use'd the
subjectverb-object sentence, thus avoidin
the wordiness of the passive voice and se
tences beginning with "there is" and
"there are"?

Are there sentences that can be profitably
combined?

Is the movement from sentence to sentence
clear?

What types of spelling errors is the writer
making?

Are sentence boundaries clearly marked?
Has the writer violated rules of usage or

punctuation, drawing attention away from
the content?

The goal here should not be the detection
of a great number of errors, but the diagnosis
of a major type of error. Such a disciplined ap-
proach Suggests,to students that their problems
with sentence structure and mechanics are
manageable.

Reading for arrangement. Once the student
has discovered the focus and located the neces-
sary information, the teacher needs to examine
how that information is arranged. A new set of
questions should be asked:

What has been improved?
Does the beginning begin the piece?
Does the ending end it?
Is the information presented in a clear order?
Are transitions between paragraphs effective?
Are there any weak sections that can be

eliminated?
Here, the emphasis..is not on generating but on

.cutting and tightening.
Reading for language or style. Once the

problems of content andorganization have been

It is not the teacher's job to be the ..

student's proofreader, responsible for
locating every error. Rather, the teacher
should read a sample of the student's
work. . . . If there are major problems, they
should appear in that sample.

Students can also benefit from responses of
' peers to their writing, by pairing and swapping.

papers, sharing in groups of four or five, or shar-
ing with an entire class. Mat of the problems in
running workshops seem.to occur at the begin-
ning of the course. Like any type of group work,
workshops may be unproductive if students are
*given no guidelines. Listed below are some
problems.and possible solutions:

.40
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40 Students are 'reluctant 'to' share. Here the
teacher can be a model and share his work
with the class. One posiible way is for the
teacher to free -write on the board while the
lass also free-writes. The class canethen com-

ment on strengths and weaknesses. Another
way to ease anxiety is to begin by having stu-
den& work in pairs, a lessthreatening format
than sharing with a large group. Finally, initial
comments can be limited to specific Stiengths-

-brthe papers read:
Students'-comment's seem erratic and off the

_ mirk. Often Students will offer evaluations
and Suggestions without attempting to under-
standwhat the writer is trying to say. One way

--- lo avoid this is by structuring responses,
_ so that students summarize the main idea of

the,piece. Peter Elbow suggests the following
sequence:

m.

1. Give- a 15-second summary of the main
Points of thepiece.

.2. Condense the-summary into a sentence.
3. Sunimariie it in a Word that is in the piece.
4. Summarize it in a word that is not in the

piece. (1973, p. 86)

AnOther form of-summary. would be to have
'students :think up alternative' titles.

Shidents begin by focusing on mechanical
errors. The teacher can avoid this problem
by giving students specific questions, such as
those listed in the section on conferencing. Or,
rather than duplicating papers, students can
read them aloud and classmates never see the
handwriting and spelling.
Students try to rewrite the paper for,the writer.
If, in a workshop, students attempt to rewrite
the paper, they are making decisions that the
writer should make. The purpose of the work-
slops is to clarify and explore the reactions
of readers to the text, to answer the question,
"What happened in you when you read the
words this tiin,e ?" Peers can locate, problems,
places where the writer's intention is not ful-
filled, or where they are confused. But it is
the. writer's job to solve the problems that the
group has uncovered.
.The approach I'Ve outlined would require

changes in the way most classes are organized.
More, time should be devoted to writing., A sur-

vey of U.S. high schools in the 1960s found that
English teachers devoted 16 percent of their
time to writing instruction (Squire and 'Apple-
bee, 1968). Results of national writing assess-
ments carried out since the. Squire and Apple:
bee study suggest that, if anything, the amount
of required Writing has declined (Mellon, 1976).
Graves (197* has shown that larrguage arts
texts which form the heart of many elementary
programs, virtually ignore the comPosing pro-
cess. The sad fact is that writing has not had a
high priority in schools.

The teacher should spend more class time
'working with individual students and less time
giving full class instruction. While the teacher
is conferencing, students can work indepen-
dently writing, sharing their writing, or do-
ing other class work. By"dealing with papers
in class, teachers can actually reduce the paper
grading load that grinds so many of them down.
Each paper dealt with in class is one less paper
to be taken home.

Most writing programs that use. the process
approach require a certain volume of writing (a
set number of "pages per week, for example) with
revisions 'counting toward that . requirement.
Then, at certain,points in the term, thestudent

"graded
her best work from her folder to be

graded on criteria such as those suggested by
Donald Murray:

Information Is there An abundance of infor-
mation? Is it specific? Is it accurate? Is it
honest? Is it used effectively to develop and
document what the writer has to say?
Subject Has the student found his or her
subject(s)? Is the student an authority on
the subject? Has the student made the subject
worth reading about? Is the writing focused on
the subject? Is the subject limited = developed
and completed? Are-the reader's questions an
swered? Does the writing have a meaning'?
Structure Is the writing ordered? Are the
readers' questions answered when they are
asked? Are the title and the lead honest? Do
they lead the reader toward the subjeCt? Is each
point documented? Does the ending work to
bring the writing to a satisfying conclusion?
Language Does the writer have a strong
voice? Is it appropriate,, consistent, and effec-
tive?' Does the writer get out of the way of the
information to be delivered to the reader? Does

1



25

the writer use language honestly? Is the writer's
meaning clear? Does the writer use the simplest
language appropriate to the subject and the au-
dience? Does the writer break the conventions
of usage, mechanics; and 'spelling only to clar-
ify meaning?

Process -- Has the student experienced the en-
tire writing process from finding his or her own
subject through final editing? Can the student
write to discover meaning? Can the student re-
vise to disceVer, explore, and clarify meaning?
Does the student understand the writing pro-
cess? Can the student use the writing process
effectively? Will the student be able to apply the
writing process to future writing tasks?

These criteria should be applied to the student's
best drafts, chosen by the student at the end
of the unit and presented by the student for a
grade, Grading the student on her best work is
another way of saying that revision is important.

Planning the Writing, Curriculum

Often, writing curricula resemble a definition
of history given by a struggling student. The
student had made it through a frustrating se-
mester and on the final exam was asked to de-
fine "history." The student answered, "History
is one damn thing:after anothet" Attempts at
student-centered education have often become
one damn activity after another. As long as the
student was involved and happy, education was
presumably taking place.

Yet it is possible to design a writing curricu-
lum without imposing a rigid and arbitrary set
of skills and tasks and at the same time without

"spawning anarchy. A sound writing curriculum
should be based on two types of objectives
recurring objectives, those that can be repeated
year after year, and developmental objectives,
those that define lines of growth.

Psychologist Jerome Bruner has stressed the
impbrtance of the "spiral curriculum", where
the student deals with the same concepts year
after year although at different levels of sophis-
tidation. He writes:

Any subject can be taught to any child in some
honest form ... it should follow that a curriculum
ought to be built around the great issues, princi-
ples and values that a society deems worthy of the
continual concern of its members. (1960, p. 52)

'What then are the continual concerns when it
comes to a writing curriculum?

The qualities of good writing should be
stressed year -after year. The ,concept of focus,
for example, is one that should be regularly
stressed. The young child may struggle with
focus when shifting from sprawling narratives
(that may roam several galaxies) to narratives
limited to specific incidents. The high school
student may deal with foCus while attempting
to limit the scope of a term paper. The kinds of
concerns listed in Ivlurray's evaluation sheet are
constant preoccupations for the writer. They are
never mastered "once and for all." They should
be central to any course that requires writing
no matter what the grade level.

Students should repeatedly work to achieve
different aims in their writing. The basic aims,
for writing might be defined as: ,

Expressive: language close to the self, used to
convey emotion and to explore experience
and information (journals, free writing,
many first drafts, learning logs)

Persuasive: language to change or confirm a
belief of the reader, to move the reader to
action (editorials, advertisements)

Informative: language to convey facts, ob-
servations, perceptions, concepts (news re-
Ports, interviews, research papers)

Literary: language to entertain (short stories,
plays, poetns, anecdotes)

These aims do not exist in pure forms. Persua-
sive essays, for example, usually convey both
information and emotional attitudes of the writ-
er. Most writing does, however, have a primary
aim, with the other aims subordinate to that
primary aim. The most thorough discussion
of aims can be found in James KinneaVy's
A Theory of Discourse (1971).

A third kind of recurring element is mode
of thought. Modes of thought are variously de-
fined but usually include narration, descrip-
tion, analysis of cause and effect, comparison/
contrast, definition, and classification. These
might be 'thought of as means of helping the
writer achieve his aims. A writer might argue
against compulsory education, for example, by
describing a secondary school where students
are just passing time. Or he might contrast that

2
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type of school with private schools where stu-
dents have a choice about attending. Or he can
argue that once students attain "literacy" they
should not be required to attend school; in that
ase,the writer would, need to define "literacy."

. .

Besides the ret:urring attention to
standards, to aims, and to modes, a ,

currkulum should define lines of develop-
ment, not so specifically that each student
at each grade should be expected to meet
the same goals ,. . but so that teachers .
have a clear idea of the'changes they seek
to promote.

The modes can also be turned into questions:.

What happened to X? (narration)
What tlid X look/feel/gmell/sound/taste like? (de'

scriptiqn) .

What is the difference between X and Y? (com-
parison/contrast)

What do you mean by X? (definition)
What caused X?'(cause-effect)
What will be the results.of X? (cause-effect) .

What typespr groups. can X be divided into? (clas-
sification) (Berke, 1976, pp. 19-21)

'These questions can be used in conferences and
workshops to help students develop their work.

Besides the recurring attention to sta4rds,
to aims, and to modes, a curriculum should de-
fine lines of development, not so specifically
that each. student at each grade should be ex-
pected to meet the same goals students don't
develop in lockstep fashion but so that teach-
ers have a clear idea of the changes they seek to
promote. What follows is a brief outline of sev-
eral major 'lines of development.

From story to plot. The novelist, E.M. Forster,
distinguishes between story and plot as
follows:

... a story (is) a narrative of events, the empha-
sis on time-sequence. A plot is.also a narrative
of events, the emphasis falling on causality.
"The king died and the queen died" is story.
"The king died' and then the queen died, of
grief" is a plot. The time sequence is preserved,
but the sense of causality overshadows it ... If it
is a story, we say, "And then?" If it is a plot, we
ask, "Why?" (1927, p. 86)

Young children string together their stories
with "and then"; there is little sense of logical
development. In a detective story the crime is
often solved not by the methodical examina-
tion of leads, but because the detective acci-
dentally bumps into the criminal, who then
confesses. As the child matures, she is capable
of exploring the motivation of characters and
the logic of plot.
From stringing --a narrative to shaping a narra-
tive. The young writer, when recounting an
event, often gives everything the same weight.
The narrative is a string of beads that are
all the same size. The writer, in ,an account of
climbing Mt. Washington, will spend as much
time describing what he ate for breakfast as he
will describing the view from the summit. As
the student matures he should be encouraged ,
to. shape the narrative, to feel free to compress
long stretches of time into single sentences,
and to expand important moments into sev-
eral. The student eventually is able to control
the movement of time in a narrative and thus
control the shape of the narrative.
From narrative to non-narrative modes. The
young writer is often limited to the narrative
mode, which fits most easily the sequence of
experience. When the student experiments
with other modes, where an intellectual order
must be imposed on experience,, she often has
difficulty. These failures, though, are critically
important if the student is to grow, and signs
of disorder ,often indicate active engagement
with new ideas and new forms. By the. same
token, a lack of disorder could indicate "that
the student has found a comfortable formula
that actually inhibits creative thought.

From writing for an intimate audience to
writing for a wider, unknown audience. The
young writer often writes with the belief that
the reader knows aii'd cares about her. The fol-
lowing piece, written by an eleven-year-old, is
a charming and (for the writer) a successful
account of an experience. The writer does,
however, require the reader to fill in missing
information.

Once when I went horse riding about three or
four weeks back up at Morwich house on York
Road. I was on a horse Called Sweet William
ping round a field there, a man was holding

()
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the reins because I never rode a horse before.
Then a boy, Wit liam Kemp took the reins, the
horse bit himiind &,horse went off cantering
and then started gall%oing for d bit bucked me
about four times. I Weritsflying and landed on
my side. I thought I had brokeninytegs again say
I started to cry, but not for long. I went\up to the
fencing for a, rest. The man said "Teas very
good for staying on so long." When I hqd had
my rest the man brought a lovely white stallion,
much bigger than me, called Cobweb. I got on it
and the man said "Are you feeling better now."
I said "yes" After when we had payed and were
on the way home still limping on my right leg.

I said that I was glad the horse buCked me
because I was glad to be on the White Stallion
because the White Stallion was the most beauti-
ful horse I had ever seen. The man said that it
Was his own horse and that knowbody went on
it only me at that time.

The writer assumes her reader knows about
her previous broken leg and assumes'the read-
er knows where York, Road is. She assumes
that by calling the horse-the "most beautiful"
she'd ever seen, the reader knows what the
horse looks like, and she assumes that we
don't want to know what happened to William
Kemp's hand. She assumes The reader knows
the identity of the "we" at the end of the first
paragraph. As-writers mature they can go out-
side their own perspective and anticipate bet-
ter the information needs of a wider audience.

From random rewriting to revising. Lucy
Calkins has defined stages of revision through
which writers seem to pass (1980). The "ran:
dom drafters" do not revise in any real sense.
When a paper is finished, it is finished. They
move on to the next draft without looking
back to consider what they have done. The
"refiners," the second group she notes, do
look back at their work but only toMake minor
changes a misspelling corrected, a detail
added, a phrase reworded, They are unable to
see major alternatives.
Next, Calkins defines a group in transition. No
longer. content to simply tinker like the refin-
ers, this group sees real weaknesses in their

.
writing but feels inadequate to make the major
changes. It is as if their critical abilities have
outrun their composing abilities, and they feel
very frustrated.

Fortunately, those in the transition stage
usually pass into the final stage and become
"interactors." These writers can experiment
with an evolving draft, exploring different
points of view, different plans of organiza-
tion, different relationships with the intended
audience.

From over- and undergenemlizing to,move-
ment among the levels of generalization. (See
especially Moffett, 1968, and Britton et al.,

.1975). Young writers often confine themselves
to accounts of specific events for example,
an account of having to stay after school or
to wide generalities -- "Teachers don't care
about students." They alterniite between the
specific and theglobal. As they mature, they
are able to formulate middle-level 'generaliza-
tions that truly fit the specific information
"teachefs who must deal with '150 students
and handle administrative work will often
deal unjustly with students."
Growth should not be thought of as the ability
to think more abstractly, but as the ability
to move among levels. George Orwell demon-
strated this movement in his essay, "Politics
and the English Language." Early in the essay
he writes:

... an effect can become a cause, reinforcing the
original cause and producing the same effect in
an intensified form, and so on indefinitely.

This sentence is heavy going. But Orwell does
not leave us floating in the clouds. His next
sentence:

A man may drink because he feels himself to be
a failure, and then fail all the more completely
because he drinks. (p. 355)

The message is clear.

From the passive acceptance of values to in-
formed' commitment. As the student matures,
he. comes to question truths that before had
seemed self-evident, and an age of skepticism
begins. The adolescent begins to see the con-
tradictions (often viewed as hypocrisies) in
his society. Author William Golding recounts
an argument he had with a pious Methodist
girl when he had reached this stage. In trying
to convert him, she mentioned that there were
millions of Methodists and they couldn't all
be wrong:
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That was too easy ... and I said, restively, [that]
there were more Roman Catholics than Method-
ists anyway; and they couldn't all be wrong,
could they not all those hundreds of mil-
lions? An awful flicker of doubt appeared in her
eyes.

But Golding admits that this skepticism, while
necessary, is a retreat from responsibility; it
destroys without having the power to create.
For The skeptic, the question, "What is truth?"
is always the end to the argument. For th4 true
thinker, it is the beginning. The true thinker
asks, "What is truth?" and sets out to find.
it. (Golding's essay is available in Muscatine
and Griffith, 1980; a more .thorough discussion
of this type ef growth can be found in Perry,
1970.)

I have tried to put forward a view of the learn-
er as an experimenter, as someone who must be
given the right to fail. Experimenting, working
thfough a range of options, failing, failing
again, finally making progress this is what
we all do when we learn, but it is too rarely
what students do when they are taught to write.
Too often students are put in the position of a
chemistry student, later a famous scientist, who
wa4 required to take an undergraduate chemis-
try lab. The student wotild consistently work
out different procedures for conducting the as-
signed experiments. At first the instructor tried
to be genial but finally shouted, "There will be
no experimenting in this laboratory!"
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Teaching the Mechanical Conventions of Writing

Vivian I. Davis
Staff Coordinator'

. The Tri-Ethnic Committee, Dallas, Texas .

Editors' Note: In this paper Vivian Davis provides an overview of perspectives on and some specific approaches
to teaching the more mechanical skills of writing. She emphasizes in her introduction that these mechanical skills
are important but should not be the focus of writing Instruction. Given a general emphasis on meaningful writing
and a focus on conveying meaning clearly, it appears that students generally do need instruction focused
on handwriting and spelling. In addition specific exercises focused on capitalization, punctuation, grammar
and usage are sometimes useful. The approaches discussed in this paper provide examples but are, not
presented as the best or only way to teach these skills. Effective teachers develop approaches suited to them-
selves and their students.

Writing is a complex of many skills brought
together and produced by the writer as a kind of
"print-out" of socially agreed-upon symbols,
The symbols are letters, marks, and spatial ar-
rangements. Educated society expects the.writer
to adhere to certain, rules and traditions abut

ways the symbols are to be used. In many
cases, however, those rules and traditions are
arbitrary. In other cases there are so many excep-
tions to the rules and traditions that the writer
becomes confused. To further complicate mat-
ters, the rules and traditions are not stable
they change. The skills necessary to make ef-
fective use of the symbol code are called
mechanics, or mechanical skills, oi mechanical
conventions.

Traditionally, on the theory that, following
prescribed rules leads to improved writing,
the mechanics have been the focus of writing
instruction. Such an approach, however, ignores
the writing process and the fundamental re-
lationship between thinking and writing. Cur-

rently, many writing teachers seem to realize,
that while mechanics significantly affect writ-
ing, they properly are taught as part of a
complex of skills that enable writers to express
their ideas effectively. A large segment of the
lay public, however, including educators not
trained in the teaching of writing, continues to
assume that mastery of,mechanical skills leads
to improvement of writing. Based on that as-
sumption, particularly in this back-to-the-basics
era, some schools ate demanding a strong em-
phasis on teaching the mechanics. The teacher's
problem becomes determining how to teach the
mechanics as they properly relate to the whole
writing process, rather than as an end in
themselves.

There is little disagreement about what
should be included in the teaching of the
mechanical conventions of writing. Spelling;
punctuation, capitalization, and grammar are
included on any list compiled by experts as well
as by lay people. Sometimes grammar is distin-
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guished from usage, and sometimes handwrit-
ing is included. This paper will discuss briefly
approaches to and practices for the teaching of
handwriting, spelling, capitalization, punctua-
tion, and grammar and usage. As each of these
aspects of mechanics is considered, relevant
research about teaching the skill will be dis-
cussed, and brief suggestions for instruction
will be presented. The reader is reminded that
there has been relatively little research on these
subjects. Unieg specifically stated as the results
of research or study, the lists, sequences, and
suggestions represent the best opinion of the
persons referenced. Such non-research-based
material is proyided because it is the best avail-
able and because it may provide some guid-
ance.Vhe chapter ends with suggestions about
the role of the community in helping students
learn to write.

Handwriting
Legible handwriting is essential to students'

success in writing, at least until small comput-
ers are readily available free to everyone. Chil-
dren need to learn how to write with ease and
with enough speed that handwriting does not
becothe frustrating or problematic to the expres-
sion of ideas. They should also be able to form
letters with enough clarity that the reader can
read easily for content.

'Drilling children in a specific style of hand-
writing 'is not recommended as an approach to
the teaching of perimanship, Children may be
required to reproduce models until they have
developed the ability to write letters, figures,
and words unconsciously. At that point they
will have begun to develop their own styles.
Teachers should be alert to pr.oblem areas in
the learning of handwriting certain letters are
difficult for many children, and individual chil-
dren may experience specific problems with
learning to writ legibly. The teaching of hand-
writing needg be individualized so that all
children have the opportunity to master hand-
writing skills early in their writing experience.
They will then be able to turn their/attention to
other phases of the writing process.

Shane and Mulry, in their review of research
on the teaching of handwriting from grades

three through six (Shane, Walden, and Green,
1971), report that the rate of. handwriting is
more closely related to quality of instruction,
duration of practice, and traits of the writer than
to a particular style of handwriting. They also
point out that fluency in handwriting, like other
skills, indicates high automatization of the skill.
These authors also report a study of personal
handwriting habits of sixth, seventh, eighth,
and ninth-grade students. The study, completed
by Seifert, showed that one third of the students
at each grade level Shad developed their own
personal handwriting styles. More than.half the
students studied believed their own personal
handwriting styles were faster and easier for
them to use than some style they were required
to copy (Shane, Walden, and Green, 1971).

Generally, handwriting should be well devel-
oped by the junior high years. However, for. a
number of students this is not true: consequent-
ly, instruction, but more probably increased
practice, must continue into junior high school
and high school for some students. Shaughnes-
sy (1977), studying the writing skills of inexpe-
rienced writers at the college level, found poor
handwriting a significant problem, because dif-
ficulty with reproducing the written symbols
can interfere with the composing process.

Spelling
A wide range of spelling ability exists at all

levels. Some children are good spellers by the
time they come to school. On the other hand,
Shaughnessy (1977) found that the inability to
spell correctly, greatly hampered inexperienced
writers at the college level. Mellon's review of
data from the National Assessment of Writing
(1975) indicates .that spelling errors decreased
by one half in each of the four-year periods test-
ed. That is, the average number of spelling er-
rors per 100 words of writing for nine year olds
was eight; by thirteen years of\age the average
number of errors was four; and by seventeen
years the average number of spelling errors per
100 Words of writing was two. These findings
imply the effectiveness of spelling instruction
throughout the school experience. The findings
also suggest that spelling instruction should be-
gin in the early elementary grades and continue
through high school for some students.

7



Allred (1977) believes that formal spelling in-
struction Should not be undertaken with young
"children until they have satisfied "basic readi-
ness criteria." To begin earlier may cause the
children to experience frustration and lack of
success. that could lead to negative attitudes
about spelling and writing.' Read, Allred, and
Baird (Allred, 1977) developed the following
list of abilities that they believe young children
should have before being required to study
spelling formally:

1. Have the ability to write and name all the let-
ters of the alphabet correctly.

2. Be able to copy words correctly.
3. Be able to write his or her own name without

copying.
4. Be reading at about a second-grade reading

level or better.
5. Be able to enunciate words clearly.
6. See that words are composed of different

letters.
7. Have a beginnini phonetic sense and recog-.

nize the common letter-sound combinations.
8. Be able to write a few simple words from

memory.
9. Ask for words he or she is in doubt about and

be able to express a few thoughts in writing.
10. Demonstrate a desire and interest in learning

to spell. (p. 20)

For the most part, spelling instruction should
follow the same general pattern throughout the
grades. Research indicates that the test-study-
test method is the most effective means of teach-
ing spelling. Though much spelling is learned
incidentally outside the classrooin and from the
context of reading, research shows that more
learning takes place when specific lists are pre-
sented and conscious instruction takes place.
Because there is a wide range of spelling ability
at every grade level, Fitzgerald (1951) recom-
mends that a pretest be given at the beginning
of the school year covering all the words to be
mastered that year., Test results will indicate to
the teacher the kinds of spelling problems the
whole class will face. Perhaps most important,
the test will alert each student to the words he
or she needs to work on during the year.

Fitzgerald suggests that after the pretest re-
sults have been analyzed spelling instruction be
individualized, with weekly spelling lists being
drawn from a core of words that includes words

a
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the children need in their own writing. Instruc-
tion would include a weekly pretest.

There is some controversy in the literature
about the words students should learn to spell.
Allred (1977) points out that Horn has devel-
oped comprehensive lists of words that children
.need to be able to spell and lists of words that
adults need to be able to spell. Like Fitzgerald,
Horn suggests that the words presented -ftir
spelling instruction be those that students will
use in their Own work.

. .

Fitzgerald suggests that children be taught a
five-step process by which they can effectively
learn how to spell:

1. Meaning and pronunciation. Look at the word.
Pronounce the word. Use the word correctly in
a sentence.

2. Imagery. See and say the word. See the syl-
lables of the word. Say the word, syllable by
syllable. Spell the word.

3. Recall. Look at the word. Close your eyes and
spell it. Check to see whether your spelling is
correct. (In case you made an error, do steps 1,
2, and 3 again.)

4. Writing the wotd. Write the word correctly. Dot
the i's. Cross the t's. Close the o's. Check your
Writing to see that every letter is legible. Check
your spelling.

5. Mastery. Cover the word and write it. If it is'
correct, cover the word and write it again. If it
is correct, cover it and write it once more.

If you made a mistake, do all the steps over
again until you learn to spell the word. (p. 38;

Some variation of this process is recommended
at all grade levels. It is essential that students
understand the meanings and pronunciations of
words they are learning to spell. Beyond simply
spelling the words, students need to be able to
use the words in their own speech and writing.

Teaching spelling rules, is less helpful than
leading students to deduct common patterns in
the spelling of a variety of words. Allred (1977)
suggests that young children be taught only
those rules that have few or no exceptions; that
one rule be taught at a time; that rules be taught
only when there is need of them; and that there
be ample reviews of rules both in the grades
where the rules are taught and in subseqUent
grades. Current research (Loban et al., 1969)
indicates that knowing a particular rule can pro-

\
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vide a clue to spelling a certain workbut rules
can be frustrating and obstructive when they are
so complex as to be confusing. The best prac-
tice strikes a medium between teaching so many
rules that they become burdensome, and teach-
ing enough rules to provide guidance. Rules
should never be taught abstractly without exam-
ples for application (Allred, 1977, p. 27).

The most recommended methods for teaching
spelling are test-study-test; self-corrected tests
that allow students to spell the word and re-
ceive feediwck immediately so that they can
correct any spelling errors just after writing
the word; and individualized instruction that
allows students to fiL1 out what words they
need to learn to spell and gives the teacher op-
portunity to help students move along at their
own pace (Petty, 1968; Allred, 1977; Sherwin,
1973). The class should be organized to accom-
modate group instruction, peer teamwork, and
individual study. New material can be presented
to and discussed with the whole class. Pretest-
ing at the beginning of the year and posttesting
at the end of the year can be administered to the
entire class. During the year, pretests and post-
tests for weekly spelling lists should be admin-
istered to small groups or individuals in the
class depending on the different level of prog-
ress. Peers can work together to dict e the tests
and to study spelling.

Editing and revising are essential t
helping students find and correct t eir
own misspellings. The real test of pelting
is the student's own writing.

Researchers and experienced practitioners
agree that the most significant thing teachers
can do to help students improve their spelling is
to lead them in the development of "spelling
consciousness." If students learn to use the dic-
tionary, to enjoy knowing words and using them
in their own writing, they will be motivated to
learn how to spell.

It is important that spelling instruction not
degenerate to drill work or to filling in blanks in
workbooks. Both dictation drills and carefully

prescribed workbook exercises may be useful
for individual students from time to time, de-
pending on their spelling problems. Editing and
revising are essential to helping students find
and correct.their own misspellings. The real test
of spelling is the student's own writing. Fitz-
gerald (1951) points to the existence of 'stan-
dardized spelling tests but warns that such
scales are useless if they are not composed of
words students need to spell in their own Work.

Capitalization
Mellon's review of the National Assessment

of Writing (1975) 'shows that, on the average,
One capitalization error appears per 100 words
of writing at age nine, and that that average con-
tinues at ages thirteen and seventeen. Shaugh-
nessy (1977) found a superfluity of capital let-
ters in the work of inexperienced writers at the
college level. She believed the practice followed
the idiosyncrasies of individual students rather
than any logic or rules. Loban, Ryan, and Squire
(1969) suggest that instruction in capitalization
continde through secondary school. According
to these writers, "errors in capitalization of
proper nouns account for a large percentage of
mechanical problems. Frequent capitalization
errors at the beginning of sentences result from
lack of sentence sense rather than misunder-
standing of the need for initial capitalization"
(p. 108). They suggest the need to stress thedif-
ference between common and proper nouns and
to concentrate on exercises that will help stu-
dents intuit sentence completeness.

Petty (1968), considering the variation in
student abilities as well as the need for certain
kinds of capitalization at different grade levels,
has compiled a. list of suggested objectives that
may be used for the teaching of capitalization
froin first through sixth grades. While a teacher
may not find it possible or desirable to follow
Petty's suggestions to the letter, every teacher,
throughout the grade levels, ought to define
specific objectives that insure the teaching and
reinforcing of capitalization as a part of instruc-,
tion in.the whole writing process.

Grade One: 1. The first word in a sentence.
2. The child's name.
3. The pronoun "I."
4. The names of his or her teachers,

school, town, etc.A ,t
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Grade Two: 1. Names of days and months.
2. Names of titles Mr., Mrs., Miss
3. Proper names used in daily

writing.
4. First and important words in

titles oThooks and stories.

Grade Three: 1. First word in a line of verse.
2. First word of salutation, as

"Dear," and of closing, as "Yours."
3. Names of holidays.

Grade Four: 1. Names of cities and states and
'other geographical names.

2. "Mother" and "Father" when
used in place of the name.

3. Names of organizations, as Boy
Scouts, Grade Four, and so forth.

Grade Five: 1. Names of all places and persons,
countries, oceans, and so forth.

2. Capitalization necessary in out-
:ining.

3. Titles when used with names,
such as President Lir zoln.

4. Commercial trade na:nes.

Grade Six: 1. First word of a quoted bc-ience.
2. Proper adjectives, showing race,

nationality, and so forth.
3. The Bible and names for the Deity.
4. Abbreviations of proper nouns

and titles. (p. 73)

Instruction in capitalization can be individ-
ualized through pretesting. Experienced practi-
tioners suggest that capitalization is learned
best in relationship to the student's own wr:t-
ing. Students should learn rules as they are
needed and should be given practice exercises
in applying the rules. Student discussion of the
uses of capitalization helps them clarify the
rules for themselves and helps the teacher de-
cide what instruction may be necessary.

Students should work in small groups or
teams with dictation exercises primarily based
on their own writing. Appropriate instruction
in capitalization should precede writing assign-
Ments to reinforce the relationship between the
expression of ideas in writing and the technical
conventions of the written code. Time should
always be allowed for student editing and revi-
sion of their 'written work. Students should be
able to refer to the teacher and resource mate-., rials if they are confused about any capitaliza-
tion items as they write. Capitalization should

be reviewed at any grade level where student
writing indicates the need. Loban, Ryan, and
Squire (1969) suggest having secondary stu-
dents study the writing of professionals to in-

,
crease consciousness about the accepted uses of
capitalization.

Punctuation
Punctuation, according to a -in, "is a set

of special symbols that we use ; show in writ-
ing what we would indicate quite naturally in
speaking by facial expression, body gesture, or
volume and tone of voice" (1966, p.,36). Rules
for punctuation are extremely complicated, and
dependence on oral expression only for guid-
ance in punctuation-can lead to confusion and
frustration. Mellon (1975) reports that data from
the National Assessment of- Writing indicate
that at age nine, children show two punctuation
errors for every 100 words of writing, but the
number of errors increases to three at ages
thirteen and seventeen. Mellon explains that
as student writing "grows more syntactically
complex ... errors of punctuation are bound
to occur ..." (p. 32). This fact indicates the
need for a systematic approach to the teaching
of punctuation from the early eleMentary grades
through secondary school. Shaughnessy (1977)
found that lack of punctuation skills limits writ-
ing development for many college students.

In the elementary grades, the focus is on
teaching the basic punctu ion code and help-
ing children to become cons 'ous of the e),cep-
lions as well as the rules that overn the use of
punctuation. At the second level, students,
should review these rules and am more about
the rhetorical uses of punctuati n and how, to
make judgments about the use of various punc-
tuation marks. At both levels learning is b st
accomplished when students have a clear
derstanding of what is being taught. The weltl-
trained teacher can judge the levels of the
students' understanding by their written work
and by their participation in the class discus-
sion particularly the questions they ask.

Punctuation, like the other mechanical con-
ventions, cannot be taught at only one grade
level in the student's experience. The rules are
best learned inductively, and students need
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to use their own writing to reinforce what they
learn About how to punctuate.

Petty (1968) outlines punctuation objectives
for elementary grade levels. The list illustrates
one method that teachers may use to be certain
that punctuation instruction extends through-
out the entire elementary school experience.
Regardless of order or j acing of punctuation in-
truction, it is necessary to review and reinforce

p vious instruction each year in new contexts.

Gra e One: 1. Period at the end of a declarative
sentence. ,

2. Period after the numerals in a
listing.

Grade Two 1. Question mark at the end of a
question.
Comm'a after the salutation in a

iendly letter.
. Tuna after the closing in a
frigidly letter.

4. Corn\na between the day of the
month\and the year in the writing
of a datet

5. Comma between the name Of a
city and name of a state when
written together.

Grade Three: 1. Period after
\
a abbreviation or

initial.
2. Apostrophe in co on contrac-

tions, such as isn't, aren't, I'll.
3. Commas between words in a list.

Grade Four: 1. Apostrophe. in words to show
possession.

2. Exclamation point at the end of an
exclamatory statement.

3. Period following a command.
4. Commas setting off appositives.
5. Colon after the salutation of a

business letter.
6. Quotation marks around direct

quotations.
7. Comma between explanatory

words and a-quotation.
8. Periods after numbers or letters in

an outline.
9.,Hyphen ho division of a

wor a the end of a line.
Grade Five: 1.,Colon in writing time, as 8:40.

2. Comma to show changed word
order.

3. Underlining the title of a book.
4. Quotation marks around the titles

of, booklets, pamphlets, poems,
stories, and the name of a chapter
in a hook.

Grade Six: 1. Commas setting off nouns in di-
rect address.

2. Colon at the beginning of a list.
-3. Hyphen in compound numbers.
4. Commas in sentences as needed

to make meaning clear. (pp. 73-74)

Students should be given diagnostic tests
to determine what items 'of punctuation need to
be taught to the entire class or to individuals.
Helping students to develop an intuitive under-
standing of the written sentence is basic to the
teaching of punctuation. Dictation exercises re-
quiring students to punctuate help to reinforce
the rules. Care should be taken that dictation
exercises reinforce the correct use of punctua-
tion that students have already learned. Discus-
sion of punctuation rules is important because
students often make generalizations from pat-
terns they observe that serve only to confuse
them later. Students should check their own
work and correct their own errors as well as ask
questions for clarification just after taking the
dictation. Time should be allowed for discus-
sion of items that have a number of variations.

Frequent short punctuation -drills, both oral
and written, are preferred to the teaching of
rules, although some teachers and students find
that rules are helpful when used with drills.
Students should work in small groups or teams
on the aspects of punctuation that they have not
yet mastered.

Students should be taught how punctuation
attempts to reproduce features of spoken lan-
guage. They should be taught how to proofread
and should always be required to do so. They
should be given time to edit and to revise their
written work. Students at the secondary level
should be made aware of how the rules of punc-
tuation can be used to make rhetorical choices
in writing. This can be accomplished through
conscious analysis of literature and popular
writing and through opportunities to practice
the rhetorical uses of puNctuation.

In general, punctuation should be presented
in such a way that students feel they are in con-
trol of it, rather than feeling that their writing is
inhibited-liy, a complicated maze of rules.

51
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Grammar and' Usage
Gramthar and usage are often considered part,

of what is now called the study of language.
According to Corbin (1966), grammar "deals
with the predictable structures and word forms
that characterize our language, spoken or writ-
ten" (p. 38). Generally, it may be said that gram-
mar is the means by which the different ele-
ments clf our language can be put together in
groups of sounds or written symbols so that
ideas, feelings, and images can be communicat-
ed. For example,' it is grammatically incorrect to
say or write "A chocolate me baked she cake,"
because the words. are strung together in such
a way that they convey no meaning. Put into
a grammatical sequence, the stri of words
would read, ':She baked me a c colate cake."
All speakers of English recogni the difference
between a grammatical and ungrammatical
utterance or written sentence, b t most of us do
not consciously think of the rules we must use
to make our sentences or spoken words have
meaning. Nonetheless, we use the rules of gram-
mar each time we speak or write. We use certain
rules to ask questions, to show emotions, to
state facts. These rules and the patterns, they
engender in language are the grammar of the
language.

On the other hand,we must abide by a set of
language rules other than the rules of grammar
if we are to be accepted as proper speakers and
writers in certain social settings. This set of
rules is referred to as "usage rules." Usage rules
are often confused with grammar rules to the
extent that we commonly refer to usage as gram-
mar. For example, it is grammatical to say or
write "This ain't the book y'all was readin',"
because the words are put together in such fash-
ion that ary English speaker understands the
intended meaning. The sentence, "This ain't the
book y'all was readin'," when judged by the
standard usage rules, is not an example of
"proper", English usage. English usage has a
great deal to do with one's ethnicity and social
class as well as with the particular dialect of
English one has learned to speak.

Normal children come to school already
understanding how to use spoken language.
This means that they already know the grammar
of language that is, the rules by which the

language carries meaning. They do not, how-
ever, know grammar theories or terminology.
They are not consciously aware of what makes
the language work the way it does. They are not
consciously aware of what makes the language
work the way it does. On the other hand, many
children bring to school their own language or
dialect, which may nbt be one of the variations
of standard American English the kind of En-
glish accepted in educated circles. Teachers
have to be aware of language differences with-
out making value judgments about the language
of their students. There is much controversy
about whether teachers should attempt to
change unacceptable usages in their students.

It is the teacher's responsibility Whelp
students understand the social implica-
tions of language and the need to develop
flexibility in usage necessary for different
social settings.

The best approach is to find out what problems
the student has with making the .language con-
vey his or her message in writing, and to work
with the student on solving these problems. It
is the teacher's responsibility to help students'
understand the social implications of language
and the need to develop flexibility in usage
necessary for different social settings. Teachers
need to select only those usage items that are
essential according to language habits accept-
ed in the . com unity and the larger society
and according t what research reveals about
changes in usage. Perhaps it would be well for a
school district to make known its definition of
receptable school usage from time to time. Once
Lhese determinations are made, the teacher is
re3ponsible for identifying instructional needs
of students.

A communication-skills __approach to the
teaching of grammar and usage gives the stu-
dent opportunities to learn how to use language
appropriate to various situations. Rather than
having students speak or write to prescriptions,
the communication-skills approach urges stu-
dents to strive for clarity and precision in ex-
pression of ideas, feelings, and images. The

. cto
4.
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objective is to help students learn how they
can make the language work for them, rather
than to inhibit their creativity by substituting
rules and formulas for the communication of a
substantive message.

1. The teacher writes five sentences on the
_board and- asks the students to rewrite each
sentence, changing the tenses of all verbs in
the sentences. The sentences should be from
students' writing o'ishouldshe of high interest
to students.Seme.ef.th&grammaticakproblensb

dents experience with written English are the
inability to express tense through verbs and the,
inability to indicate accurately the relationships
between persons, between things, and between
persons and things. Developing an understand-
ing of the written sentence also presents diffi-
culties for a great number of students, who are
likely to produce sentence fragments or run-ons
instead of sentences. Part of this difficulty re-
sults from their inexperience in using the gram-
mar of written school English, which does not
parallel the spoken language of anyone, includ-
ing educated. And part of the difficulty is
the suit of grammar instruction that focuses
on rules and the use of exercises that demand
editing or labeling sentences written by some-
one other than the student.

Goldstein (1966) believes that the study of
grammar properly belongs in the junior hi0
school. Loban, Ryan, and Squire (1969), hoW;
ever, believe that grammar instruction should
continue through secondary school. Shaugh -.
nessy (1977) points to the need for immature
college freshmen to study grammar. None of
these experts recommends the formal study of
any grammatical theory. Rather, they believe
grammar is useful only as a tool that allows stu-
dents to analyze the ways they can make sen-
tences particularly written sentences work
for them. Loban, ityan, and Squire report that
studies done by Ellen Frogner in 1939 indicated
that instruction analyzing errors 'in sentence
structure as problems in the thinking processes;
rather than as grainmar errors, produces im-
provement in writing.

Rather than using workbooks to teach gram-
mar and usage, teachers are advised to develop
eparcises that push students to practice sen-
tence development in their own writing. The
key is to help students develop competency in
writing grammatical sentences rather than pro-
viding them with prescriptions or having them
analyze the writing of others. Sample exercises
for sixth grade and above follow:

-2:The teacher- asks students to write five sen-
tences using certain grammatical features,
such as an introductory adverbial phrase.

3. The teacher asks students to write dialogs
that allow for argumentation on a particular
point.

4, The teacher has students keep a notebook
of sentences or statements or definitions that
they like. The students are encouraged to re-
write these entries.

Teachers and students should discuss together
what works and what does not work in the stu-
dents' writing. Generally, when students exam-
ine their writing closely, they at able to point
out errors in grammar. The need then is to have
a resource on which the student can draw for
improvement.

It should be pointed out here that while
the study of grammar must not become bogged
down in rules and prescriptions, students must
learn some common terminology and gain some
comprehension of language functions if the
study of grammar is to be useful to them. This
does not mean'that students should learn the
eight or nine parts of speech and parse sen-
tences, but that language about language should
be taught from a functional point of view.

Community Role in Teaching
the Language Arts

The community should be inforied and
concerned about what their schools are leaching
children in the language arts. As grow
to understand our interdependence, it becomes
clearer that communication is crucial to our
survival. The community, then, should be com-
mited to supporting useful language studies.
That kind of commitment demands objectivity
and careful study of the communication needs
of the ,whole community and, more specifically,
of students. While sloganeering may call atten-
tion to problems, it does not solve them. Edu-

53
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cators need opportunities to learn more about
the ways different students can learn to use
language effectively. The community needs to,
support inservice experiences, including con-
ferences, workshops; and college classes, that
will help educators increase their knowledge_
abo-uf.and skills In teaching tlielinguage arts.
The schools also need the freedom to arrange
class time and to allot teaching personnel so
that individualized instruction is maximized.
The community should support the move
toward individualized instruction, not as a fad,
but as a lasting, effective educational practice..

Mechanical conventions are the least creative
component of the writing process, but they are
easily spotted by parents and members of-the
community who have had their consciousness
heightened by English teachers somewhere in
their own school experience. As Mauree Apple-
gate pointedout over twenty years ago,, "Excel-
lence in a paper is never mere ... mechanics; it
is the vital essence of the ... writing on that
paper that is truly important (1957, p. 39).
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Overview: Oral communication is being increasingly emphasized in basic skills instruc-
ti mparents and teachers are recognizing that effective oral communication skills are
needed for in must situations in work, in families, in friendships, and in school.
The four papers in this section present background on the importance of oral communica-
tion' and on ,approaches. to oral communication' instruction. Oral communication is
presented 'here as a complex set of skills on which students need specific help. In the first
paper Barbara Lieb-Brilhart presents, the background, content, and implications of the
statement of standards for oral instruction prepared by professional associations. That
paper discusses some of the cbntrastsbetween current instruction in many schools and the
recommended best instruction. The next three papers help show how the recommendations
can be carried out. Barbarq.Wood tliscusses the approach most generally accepted by the
profession, the functional approach to teaching oral communication; Fred Jandt discusses
several efforts to define and measure specific skills in oral communication; and Clarice
Lite suggests an apprOach to planning instruction around one of the skills presented in the
Jandt paper.



Standards For Effective Oral Communication Programs

Birbara Lieb- Brilhart
National Institute of Education

Dissemination and Improvement of Practice

Editors' Note: Barbara Lieb-Brilhart begins this paper with a discbssion of the importance of oral communication
and its place as one of the basic skills. She discusses major assumptions about basic skills instruction in oral
communication and indicates some of the potential difficulties in implementing oral communication instruction.
She also gives a brief account of how the "Standards for Effective Oral Communication Programs" were prepared
and some ways the Standards can be used. Dr. Lieb-Brilhart was actively involved in development of the
Standards and in revising them after they were reviewed by university and school district staff. The Standards are
included with her paper.

° The description of the basic skills in Title H
of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act
(ESEA) as "reading, mathematics and effective
communication, both written and oral" reflects
an expanded view of what is considered basic in
education. This view emerges from our knowl-
edge that oral language skills are central to the
development of other language skills and to
achievement in other areas of the curriculum.

Oral communication skills are also important
for the effective functioning of adults in social
and career contexts. For example, the 1978 En-
dicott Report stated that communication was
among the top three skills cited as important for
success by managers in business, engineering,
and ,the arts (Endicott, 1978). McBath and
Burhans (1975) summarize several studies
which support the notion that oral communica-
tion skills including public speaking, listen-
ing, conference leadership, and other group
communication skills are among the most
valued in business and industry. The Stump and

Selz paper in this volume presents further evi-
dence for this yiew.

The burgeoning of adult courses in areas such
as "communication skills for teachers" (Lynn,
1976), family communication, and conflict reso-
lution is reflective of the need for communica-
tion training. Also relevant is a study of 2,543
adults, 40 percent of whom selected as their
major fear that of "speaking before groups"
(Bruskin, 1973).

Despite the acknowledged importance of oral
communication in career and personal success,
only a small portion of American high schbol
graduates has received formal instruction to
help them develop effective oral communica-
tion skills. Recent data from the National Center
for Educational Statistics indicate that, -at best,
65 percent of senior high schools offer identifi-
able speech communication courses. Few of
these schools require speech courses for gradua-
tion, and it is difficult to determine the degree
to which speech is taught in English courses.
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When available, speaking and listening instruc-
tion is usually offered through electives, which
are selected largely by those students who
already perform well in oral communication
activities. At the elementary school level, such
instruction is either fortuitous (i.e., contingent
upon the teacher's training and interests) or is
available primarily for students with speech
pathologies or disorders: Because of the notion
that written literacy should be the primary goal
of formal education, most students with so-
called normal speech development receive little
formal training to develop oral communication
skills.

Despite the acknowledged importance
of oral communication in career and
personal success, only a small portion
of American high school graduates has
received formal instruction to help them
develop effective oral communication
skills.

Because it includes oral communication
skills in its definition of "basics," the Basic
Skills legislation provides educators with op-
portunities to integrate oral communication in-
struction into the curriculum. In order to help
educators design appropriate oral communica-
tion instruction, this paper includes the Speech
Communication Association (SCA) and the
American Speech-Language-Hearing Associa-
tion's (ASHA) Standards for Effective Oral
Communication Programs and describes those
assumptions which must be understood when
implementing them.

The Standards were drafted by staff members
of SCA and ASHA in February 1979. The docu-
ment was reviewed by several boards of both
organizations, includin,gASHA's Task Force on
Basic Skills. Members o are National Council of
Teachers of English (NOTE) Ad Hoc'Committee
on Standards for Basic Skills Writing Programs
also offered suggestions for revisions. All of the
suggestions for modification were then incor-
porated into the final document by Stanley
Dublinske, then director of ASHA's School

Services Program, and this writer, who was than
SCA's Associate Executive Secretary for Educa-
tion and Research. The final document- was
approved for publication in April 1979 by ap-
propriate officials in both SCA and ASHA.

When the SCA/ASHA standards are com-
pared with those of NCTE for writing programs
(included in Charles Suhor's paper), it is clear
that there are parallel issues and concerns in the
two documents. However, there are also distinct
differences between oral and written communi-
cation which must be understood by teachers.
These differences and other concepts are em-
bodied in the three assumptions which underly
the Standards.

Assumption 1: Oral communication instruction
is critical in the teaching of reading and writing
skills and the content areas. Both empirical re-
search and instructional experience support the
notion that speaking and listening skills are
central to the acquisition of other learning.
Moreover, educators increasingly support the
notion that language developmentis influenced
by experienceS and learning in reading, writing,
and oral communication and that these inte-
grated prodesses should be reflected in com-
munication instruction.

Assumption 2: Oral communication is worthy
of instruction for its own sake. While many
teachers readily accept the first assumption;
there is less awareness of the need to provide
oral communication instruction apart from its
role in developing written communication
skills. A myth that persists is that because the
written code is a new "language" that must be
taught, and because most children already enter
school using the oral code, there is no need for
further education in the skills of speaking and
listening. A related myth is that "anyone can
teach oral communication." While there have
always been qualified, certified teachers for
speech electives, language arts and English
instruction has often been the responsibility
of teachers with little or no training in oral
communication.

An SCA project reported elsewhere in this
volume (see Barbara Wood's paper) studied the
development of communication competence.
Findings indicated that children need continu-
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ous help throughout their schooling in order
to develop a repertoire of communication be-
haviors for functional purposes. The fact is that
many children and adults have failed to develop
many of the verbal and non-verbal skills which
are critical in human interactions. Teachers
trained to understand and to facilitate com-
munication develQpment could significantly

__improve these skills.

Assumption 3: Including language arts activi-
ties in classroom instruction does not ensure
learning'of communication skills. Some of the
best elementary school teachers will .describe
their oral language activities as "listening to
stories and reports," "reading aloud," "sharing
time," and so on. While these activities are use-
ful in developing some critical language skills
(e.g., recall of information, vocabulary, and ex-
pressiVe 'skills), they do not go far enough in
developing the communication skills of inter-
action. Interaction is a fluid process where
speaker/listener roles are constantly changing
and where messages are continuously modified
on the basis of our own and others' perceptions,
moods, and responses of the moment. Develop-
ing communication skills involves a focus on
speaker/listener interaction.

Bader (1975), in summarizing the work in
.social perception and learning disabilities, de-
icribes the importance of developing children's
abilities to recognize and respond appropriately
to the attitudes of others. Such abilities differ
widely among speakers of the same language.
The Standards emphasizathe interactive nature
of speaking and listening and the notion that
communication competence is not entirely de-
pendent upon use of a particular form of lan-
guage but upon the use of a variety of other
skills as well.

While children should engage in a wide
range of speaking and listening experiences,
such as those described in the Standards, such
"expOsure" is not enough. As the child moves
through the curriculum, teachers mist teach the
principles of effective communication directly.
Hence, there are 'standards which emphasize the
notion that "oral communication behaviors can
be improved through direct instruction" and
that "individuals responsible for oral communi-
cation instruction [should] receive continuing

t.:1

education on theories, research, and instruction
relevant to communication."

In implementing the Standards for Effec-
tive Oral Communication Programs, the profes-
sional community is likely to experience some
tensions:

The tension between the functional view of
communication and the notion of speech arts.
The Standards emphasize the everyday needs of
students, the classroom as a practical communi-
cation environment, and the expansion of a
repertoire of effective speaking and listening be-
haviors (this functional approach is described
by Barbara Wood in her paper). However, there
will be some who argue that the primary' goal
of the oral communication curriculum is to
perfect speaking as an art forM in formal
activities such as drama, debate, public speak-
ing, and oral interpretation. The fifth standard in
the "Teaching/Learning" section attempts tp re-
solve the tension by indicating that all'students
should have experience in both informal and
formal activities for a broad range of purposes.

oral communication instruction should
be systematically related to the other com-
munication areas. However, theresnust
also be a place in the elementarY school
curriculum where oral communication
processes are taught directly and explicitly
(just as we teach reading, mathematics,
and science).

The tension between w oral communication
instruction as an identifiable part of the cur-
riculum and as a vehicle to learning in all areas
of the curriculum. Underlying the Stanc.ards is
the belief that all teachers should utilize oral
communication activities in the teaching and
learning process. Furthermore, as the second
standard under "Teaching/Learning" indicates,
instruction should be systematically related to
the other communication areas. However, there
must also be a place in the elementary school
curriculum where oral communication pro-
cesses are taught directly and explicitly (just as
we teach reading, mathematics, and science). In
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the secondary school each student should ex-
perience courses or units which are devoted to
the development of oral communication skills.
Instruction should not be reserved only for
those with highly- developed abilities. In addi
tion, oral communication instruction should be
integrated with instruction in reading and writ-
ing and across other areas of the curriculum.

The tension between the notion that all teachers
are responsible for oral communication instruc-
tion and the notion that specialists should bear
the major responsibility. The Standards state;
that "oral communication instruction is pro-
vided by individuals adequately trained ... as
evidenced by appropriate certification." This
means that all' elementary school.. teachers
who have responsibility for language arts in-
struction should be trained in language and
communication development and should
demonstrate 'competence in their own com-
munication abilities. They should also be able
to identify students with communication dis-
orders and refer them, when necessary, to spe-
cialists who deal with such disorders. Special-
ists are currently available, but in too few num-
bers, in most school districts.

At the secondary school level, there are
speech teachers who teach courses in speech
communication, theatre, or debate. In many
states, however, English teachers who may have
had no preparation or as few as three credits in
speech are responsible for oral communication
instruction. For guidance in improving the
competence of teachers in oral communication,
SCA has published guidelines for preparing all
teachers and for preparing elementary teachers
and secondary school teachers of speech com-
munication, debate, theatre, and mass com-
munication (SCA and ATA, 1978). Effective oral
communication programs, will provide in-
service training for all teachers, but they will
also ensure that, whenever possible, specialists
provide the primary instruction and assist
others in utilizing oral communication as a
vehicle to learning.

The tension between the desire to include oral
communication in the curriculum and the diffi-
culty of assessing oral communication skills. If
speaking were merely the analogue of writing,
and listening the analogue of reading, assess-

ment would be relatively simple. For we could
then evaluate speech samples apart from their
responses by listeners; likewise, listening fac-
tors could be evaluated on the basisof-re-sysoicsas
to materials which are spoken or read and not as
part of their function in the interactive process.
However, if we view speaking and listening in a
communication context, involving fluid ex-
changes of speaker-listener roles, it is difficult
to "freeze" the process for purposes of assess-
ment. While assessment may be difficult, it is
also important that educators not use this as a Yr

reason for leaving oral communication out of
the basic skills curriculum. In fact, as oral com-
munication programs are being designed, more
state and federal agencies, as well as research
organizations, are developing, assessment pro-
cedures. Furthermore, an SCA Task Force on
Assessment has compiled listings ofprint and
human resources and has produced the Criteria
for Evaluating Instruments and Procedures for
Assessing Speaking and Listening, which
appear in Fred Jandt's paper. SCA has also
published a product which describes concep-
tual issues involved in assessing oral communi-
cation and reviews ninety ,instruments or proce-
dures which could be adapted fOr school use
(Larson et al., 1978). Test publishers are also
participating in the development of suitable in-
struments. Although these activities are helpful
and encouraging, it is important that ease of
assessment not determine the content of the
curriculum.

Using the Standards
The

I

tandards are organized into five
sections. The first two sections provide the
rationale for establishing an oral communica-
tion program. The last three sections can be
used as guidelines for establishing programs,
for deciding what should be included in them,
and for evaluating them. .

The Definition describes a view of communi-
cation which emphasizes interactive behaviors,
including listening and speaking and verbal
and non-verbal behaviors in a variety of social
situations. Speaking and listening are described
as a complex of many specific behaviors.

The Basic Assumptions may seem at first
glance like common sense statements. Although

Go
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they represent beliefs which are widely held by
oral communication -professionals and Willa
are supported by research and teaching experi-
ence, they may be very new to other educators.
It is highly recommended that teachers receive
inservice training to understand the bases for
theie beliefs.

Sections on Teaching/Learning and Support
describe practices now evident in many high
schools and, more frequently, in two- and four-
year higher education institutions. While few
programs in elementary schools exhibit these
characteristics, they could easily be incorpo-
rated by teachers trained in oral communication
(see Barbara Wood's paper for initial guidance).

The section on Assessment and Evaluation
represents goals toward which schools should
strive. These standards are discussed further in
Fred Jandt's paper.

Clearly, for schools just building an oral com-
munication program, all these characteristics
will not be present initially, but the goal should
be to build a.comprehensive program by the end
of two pr three years. The Basic Skills legisla-
tion has 'given elementary and secondary
schools an opportunity to incorporate oral com-
munication instruction into their curricula..The
SCA and ASHA Standards for Effective Oral
Communication Programs offer guidelines for
doing so. It is important that we seize this op-
portunity to do so is to increase our students'
chances for academic and personal success.
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Standards for Effective Oral Communication Programs
Prepared by

American*Speech-Language-Hearing Association
and

',Speech Communication Association

Adequate oral communication frequently determines an individual's educational, social and vocational
success. Yet, American education has typically neglected formal instruction in the basic skills of speaking
and listening. It is important that state and local education agencies implement the most effective oral
Communication programs possible.

The following standards for oral communication were developed by representatives of the Speech
Communication Association and the American Speech-Language-Hearing Association.

If effective oral communication programs are going to be developed, all components. of the recom-
mended standards must be considered. Implementation of these standarth will facilitate development of
adequate and appropriate oral communication necessary for educational, social and vocational success.

Definition

Oral Communication: the process of interacting through heard and spoken messages in a variety of
situations.

Effective oral communication is a learned behavior, involving the following processes:

1. Speaking in a variety of educational and social' situations: Speaking involves, but is not limited to,
arranging and producing messages through the use of voice, articulation, vocabulary, syntax and
non-verbal cues (e.g., gesture, facial expression, vocal cues) appropriate to the speaker and
listeners.

2. Listening in a variety of educational and social situations: Listening involves, but is not limited to,
hearing, perceiving, discriminating, interpreting, synthesizing, evaluating, organizing and remem-
bering information from verbal and non-verbal messages.

Basic Assumptions

1. Oral communication behaviors of students can be improved through direct instruction.

2. Oral communication instruction emphasizes the interactive nature of speaking and listening. \

3. Oral communication instruction addresses the everyday communication needs of students rnd
includes emphasis on the classroom as a practical communication environment.

4. There is a wide range of communication competence among speakers of the same language.

5. Communication competence is not dependent upon use of a particular form of language.

6. A primary goal of oral communication instruction is to increase the students' repertoire and use \of
effective speaking and listening behaviors.

7. Oral communication programs provide instruction based on a coordinated developmental con-
tinuumof skills, pre-school through adult.

8. Oral communication skills can be enhanced by using parents, supportive personnel, and appro-\
priate instructional technology.
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Standards for Effective Oral Communication Programs
(Continued)

An effective communication program has the following characteristics:

Teaching /Learning

1. The oral communication program is based on current theory and research in speech and language
development, psycholinguistics, rhetorical and communication theory, communication disorders,
speech science, and related fields of study.

2. Oral communication instruction is a clearly identifiable lied of the curriculum.

3. Oral communication instruction is systematically related to reading and writing instruction and to
instruction in the various content areas.

4. The relevant academic, personal and social experiences of stUdents,previde core subject matter for
the oral communication program.

5. Oral communication instruction provides a wide range of speaking and listening experiences, in
order to develop effective communication skills appropriate to:

a. a range of situations; e.g., informal to formal, interpersonal to mass communication.

b. a range of purposes; e.g.,. informing, leaming, persuading, evaluating messages, facilitating
social interaction, sharing feelings, imaginative and.creative expression.

c. a range of audiences; e.g., classmates, teacher& peers, employers, family, community.

d. a range of communication forms; e.g., conversation, group discussion, interview, drama, debate,
public speaking, oral interpretation.

e. a range of speaking styles; impromptu, extemporaneous, and reading from manuscript.

6. The oral communication program provides class time for systematic instruction in oral communica-
tion skills, e.g., critical listening, selecting, arranging and presenting messages, giving and receiving
constructive feedback, non-verbal communication, etc.

7. The oral communication program includes development of adequate and appropriate language,
articulation, voice, fluency and listening skills necessary for success in educational, career and
social situations through regular classroom instruction, co-curriculat activities, and speech-
language pathology and audiology services.

8. Oral communication program instruction encourages and provides appropriate opportunities for the
reticent student (e.g., one who is excessively fearful in speaking situations) to participate more
effectively in oral communication.

Support

1. Oral communication instruction is provided by individuals adequately trained in oral communication
and/or communication disorders, as evidenced by appropriate certification.

2. Individuals responsible for oral communication instruction receive continuing education on theories,
research and instruction relevant to communication.

3. Individuals responsible for oral communication instruction participate actively in conventions, meet-
ings, publications, and other activities of communication professionals.

C3u
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Standards for Effective Oral Communication Programs
(Continued)

41. The Oral communication program includes a system for training classroom teachers to identify and
refer students who do not have adequate listening and speaking skills, or are reticent, to those
qualified individuals who can best meette needs of the student through further assessment and/or
instruction.

5. Teachers in all curriculum areas receive information on appropriate methods for: a) using oral
communication to facilitate instruction, and b) using Iv subjsct matter to improve students' oral-
communication skills.

- 6. Parent and community groups are informed about and provided with appropriate materials for-
effective involvement in the oral communication program.

7. The oral communication program is facilitated by availability and use of appropriate instructional
materials, equipment and facilities.

Assessment and Evaluation

1. The oral communication program is based. on a school-wide assessment of the speaking and
listening needs of students.

2. Speaking and listening needs of students will be determined by qualified personnel utilizing ap-
propriate evaluation tools for the skills to be assessed, and educational levels of students being
assessed.

3. Evaluation of student progress in 9ral communication is based upon a variety of data including
observations, self-evaluation, listeniars' responses to messages, and formal tests.

4. Evaluation of students',oral communication encourages, rather than discourages, students' desires
to communicate by emphasizing those behaviors,which students can improve, thus enhancing their
abilityjo do so.

5. Evaluation of the total oral communication program is based or achievement of acceptable levels of
oral communication skill determined by continuous monitoring of student progress in speaking and
listening, use of standardized and criterion-referenced tests, audience-based rating scales, and
other appropriate instruments.

Speech Communication Association
5105 Back lick Road, Annandale, VA 22003

American Speech-Language-Hearing Association
10801 Rockville Pike, Rockville, MD 20852
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Oral Communication:
Holistic Skills/Functional Approach

Barbara S. Wood
Professor of Communication

University of Illinois, Chicago Circle

Editors' Note: After outlining five kinds of functional oral communication skills, Barbara Wood provides an overview
of a functional approach to oral communication instruction. She also discusses how to plan and organize such a
program. Dr. Wood notes that such Instruction is intended to relate to students' current interests and to provide
very practical skills. This approach is parallel to the current emphasis on meaningful or purposeful communication
in writing instruction.

Developing Communication Compete
in Children and Youth

Most schools expect their graduates to be able
to fill out a job application, conduct themselves
effectively in an interview, ask for help when
they need it, or express sympathy to a friend
who has lost a loved one. These functional lan-
guage skills require competence in reading and
writing, of course, but they also require compe-
tence in oral communication. Too often parents
and teachers assume that, because children and
youth "can talk," they are necessarily skilled in
oral communication. Studies of children's com-
munication effectiveness suggest that many
children and youth lack adequate oral com-
munication skills; in fact, many are reticent to
speak in important communication contexts
(Garrison and .Garrison, 1979). If the goat of lan-
guage arts instruction in the schools is the de-
velopment of functional communication skills
in students, then effective development of oral
skills speaking and listening must carry
weight in such a program.

This paper presents an approach to oral/lan-
guage development of children and youth that
incorporates a functional view of communica-
tion centering on.five critical functions of every-
day interactions: controlling, sharing feelings,
informing (and responding), ritualizing, and
imagining. These communication functions are
taught according to an instructional process
which stresses the development in children of a
repertoire.of communication strategies, the de-
velopment of selection criteria for choosing the

- most effective and appropriate strategies, prac-
tice in implementing communication choices,
and the development of methods that children
can use to evaluate their communication.

Content of the Basic Skills in
Oral Communication

The basic skills in oral communication in-
clude the dominant functions of language in
contemporary life. Adopting the sysfem pro-
posed by Gordon Wells (1973), a scheme which
organizes communication (speech)' acts under

ti
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major communication functions, experts have
identified these five important functions as
worthy of instruction:

The controlling function includes our com-
munication attempts to direct or otherwise
affect the behaviorof another; as well as our
responses to control. Requests, suggestions,
refusing, and assenting are examples of this
function. When teachers ask their students to
follow certain rules, they are using the con-
trolling function (both teachers and students
are engaging in control).
Sharing feelings involves communication acts
such as praising, commiserating, ridiculing,
approving, and rejecting. All are messages we
use,to express feelings and to react to the ex-
pression of feelings by others. Teachers show
their students how they feel about their per-
formance through their verbal and nonverbal
messages of praise, rejection, and the like.

The informing function occurs when we pro-
vide ideas and information to others, as in
naming and giving examples, and when we
respond to information given .by others, as in
answering, questioning, or denying. Teachers
and students are probably involved in the in-
forming (responding) function most of the
time in the traditional classroom.

When our messages help to sustain our social
relationships, we are ritualizing. The ritualiz-
ing function includes communication acts
such as greeting, thanking, introdticing, tak-
ing turns in conversations, and teasing.
Though teachers might only give instruction
on the subject of introducing, the functional
view of communication development could
include practice in any one of these important
communication acts.

The imaging function asks us to deal creative-
ly with reality through our language. Exam-
ples include speculating. dramatizing, fanta-
sizing, and storytelling. The holistic view of
communication instruction is based on the
effectiN eness of the imagining function for
practicing or "trying on" new communication
behaviors in the classroom.

Development of the five communication
functions is the heart of the functiohal approach
to oral communication learning. Four guide-

lines help set the proper perspective for instruc-
tion in oral communication.

Communication in everyday situations
usually involves a very fluid flow of ideas and
feelings, such that no one person is "the
speaker" while another is "the listener."' In-
stead, persons serve the roles of speaker and
listener simultaneously. Likewise, communica-
tion acts for all five functions include initiating
strategies (as in requesting) and responding
strategies (as in assenting).

Most communication situations inchide
multiple functions at any one time, so that a
person can be controlling and sharing feelings
at the same time. While one of the functions
may be primary and one or more secondary,
multiple 'functions are typical of most con-
versations.

Oral communication is more than just
speech. Gestures, facial expressions, intonation,
and posture, among other cues, play an im-
portant role in communicating our message to
others.

Finally, a domino nt mode of learning in all
basic skills areas is the oral mode. Instructional
strategies in all basic skills include the im-
portant oral skills of the teacher and students.
For example, in the effective learning of math-
ematical concepts, instruction may hinge on
effective use of the informing fuktion, as well
as the imagining function. Without attention
to oral communication skills Ifor all students,
instruction in other basic skills may fall short
of ou.. targets.

. . . a dominant mode of learning in all
basic skills areas is the oral mode. Instruc-
tional strategies in all basic skills include
the important oral skills of the teacher and
students.

The Instructional Process
The instructional process which suits well

the development of functional communication
competencies in children and youth is one

0 ,r1
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based on the four components of competence
outlined by Connolly and Bruner (1974, pp.
3-7):

Competence must first include an adequate
repertoire of skills in any area. For communi-
cation, ',we seek to develop in children and
youth an adequate and varied repertoire of
communication strategies (acts) with' which
they can deal with" important communication
situations in their .daily lives. Instruction
should be geared toward increasing children's
repertoires so that they are able to gaint some-
one's attention effectively,- express affection
and hostility appropriately; ask for help when
a task is 4 o difficult, and assertively lead a
group (Win ,-1975). i

The second omponsAlt Lcompetence in-
cludes t e selactibil criteria childre need so
t e can select frOm among the straties in 1

heir repertoire he most appropriate one(s)
for the particula moment. Helpful criteria ti
include commun ation parameters, that is i
adapting a messag to persons, setting, topic i
and task (Cazden, 1 72; also Williams, 19701
pp. 81-101), and co versational rules: quan
tity say enough b t 'not too much; qualit

speak the truth a d have evidence whei
necessary; relevance stay on the topic; mild
manner = be clear a out what you say, and
say it with-dispatch ( ice, 1975).

The implementation of communica ion
choices is the _third omponent of flo pe-
tence. Our children an youth must 11 wen
opportunities to practic /Verbal and non erbal
strategies which they ecide are appr priate
in a particular situatiq The environ ,ent for
practice must be sup "c tive and nontA
ing; children shoul n t fear failur ps they
may in everyday c nve 'sations. Role playing

tiand discussion ar, key methods st &lilts can
use to implement bas c oral skil s. Ole in-
structor must not e pr scriptive nd

I
buthori-

tative; instead, t is per on must/ very hard

children discov r what they ca com unicate
to be a ssion 1 ader, helping

Iand how it feels to do it that way. I teachers
insist en tellin stude s, "I o it this way" or
"Here are the best ways," then the lapprpach
will not wor effectively.

fFinally, chil ren and yputh musti use solid

valuation procedures in assessing the appro-
priateness and effectiveness of their com-
munication. Students must know how to eval-
uate success and failure both in terms of per-,
sonal objectives ("Did I make my point?") and
in terms of relationship objectives ("I hope he
still likes me as a friend."). Were communica-
tion choices appropriate to the situation or
was something "out of place"? Evaluation
procedures require that children and youth be
aware that they must adapt their communica-
tion to their listeners (Delia and Clark, 1977a,
1977b).

Organization Of Instruction

The oral/functional approach to language arts
instruction is centered on communication func-
tions critical to everyday life; this focus con-
trasts, with the more traditional speech activities
approach to oral language where public speak-
ing, discussion, and articulation skills are para-
mount. While the functional approach stresses
everyday private discourse, the inire traditional
approach is centered on popu tar, public dis-
course. In one sense, however, the communi-
cation functions approach cuts across public
meetings, theatrical performances, group dis-
cussions, and daily conversations. While the
functional approach does involve the use of
exercises, these exercises must meet certain
standards.

First, an exercise must specify and focus on a
major communication function, though it can
focus' on secondary functions as well. The pro-
cedures outlined for the students must high-
light the use of this function through associated
communication strategies or acts. The exercise
must be practical, worthy of the students'
attention, and well thought out in terms of
procedures.

Next, the exercise must involve as many stu-
dents as possible in the implementation pro-
cess. Students gain important opportunities in
oral communication practice when they are
given a chance to role play or communicate in
the classroom. Role-playing exercises that are
highly familiar to the students, where they can
easily imagine what to say and do, are the
fundamental approach of the implementation
process. Through the effective discussion-

7
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leadership techniques of the teacher, the stu-
dents themselves provide the observations and
evaluations in the question-and-answer portion
of the activity. Exampleg' of the question ap-
proach are:

1. What different approaches did my friends
try? (repertoire)

2. What were factors that may have helped them
decide to do it that way? (selection criteria)

3. How effective was their approach, in terms of
how they handled themselves? (implementa-
tion)

4. Was one message better than another? Why?
(evaluation)

The question-and-answer portion of the activity
requires that students observe, classify, com-
ment, and support judgments about their own
communications and those of their classmates.

Students benefit most from communica-
tion exercises in which they make choices,
try out strategies, evaluate their effective-
ness, and then discUss their personal and
relational goals . . . Let the students handle
the evaluation process so that learning can
be maximized.

A

The functional communication competencies
build outward from the classroom, to the family,
to peer group, and further outward to the neigh-
borhood and the community. Students at all
grade levels, from preschool through high
school seniors (Wood, 1977), practice using the
five communication functions. The only differ-
ences for the different age groups are our.expec-
tations oft their performances in the activities
and in the question-and-answer period. More
experienced and older students give more ex-
amples, use a larger repertoire of strategies, and
use a more refined set of selection criteria. Fur-
ther, they are better able to express the criteria
they use in making choices. Their role playing
or communication performances will probably
be more creative, and their evaluations in the

question-and-answer session will be supputed
with more evidence.

Teachers at all levels must have certain skills
in classroom management. The instructor must
be able to summarize effectively the action and
conversations taking place. Comparisons of the
different approaches employed by the groups of
children should be made, and the instructor can
serve as the discussion leader eliciting these
comparisons. The three most important skills of
the instructor in the functional approach.to oral
language development are (1) observation and
description of communication, (2) summarizing
communication, and (3) leading discussion
about comparisons of communication behavior.
Note that not one of these three skills is offer- .

ing evaluations of children's communication
choices. The technique of classroom manage-
ment underlying the functional approach is for
the instructor to lead students into making
evaluations of themselves and their peers. The
instructor should refrain from offering sug-
gestions on how the children "might handle"
the situation or "should communicate." Instead,
by leading the discussion of Oats and inten-
tions of those communicating, the teacher can
often lead students into drawing evaluative con-
clusions. How then will educators evaluate the
progress of instruction centered on the oral!:
functional approach?

Evaluation of students' progress using the
functional approach to communication rests in
the student-teacher discussion of their observa-
tions and analyses of classroom efforts. The
evaluative component :3 based on the richness
of those observations and of assessments offered
by the students in the question and follow-up
session. Since this period contains questions
based on the four components of instruction
repertoire, selection criteria, implementation,
and evaluation the instructor will be able to
assess the students' developing ability to view
communication from this perspective. Students
benefit most from communication exercises in
which they make choices, try out strategies,
evaluate their effectiveness, and then discuss
how their communication accomplished their
personal and relational goals. Though students
may benefit from suggestions cffered Ly the
instructor, suggestions of this nature are not

Q
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often incorporated into the students? ccimmuni-
cation systems.

If the instructor believes that students have
behaved quite inappropriately, she or he can use
one of the folloWing approaches to get the chil-
dren-evaluating their peers' behavior: "Johnny
just did 'thus and so;,how do you think his ap-
proach Would work?" illow do you think Bill

_ felt when Johnny just did thus and so ?" "Bill,
how did you,, feel when Johnny said that to
yOU?",.,!'llill,'-would you try that approach with
'someone else?" Let the students handle the
evaluation prOcess so that learning can be max-,

imiied. Teachers must not become preachers;
. -instead, children must learii to think, feel, and

evaluate fp(themselves.

An example' of the oral communication ap-
proacri ftt each of the if* functioni is given by
the T011Owing exercise, taken from Develop-
meat of Functional Communication colllpeten-

- ores: Pre -K-6 and 7-12 (Wood,. ,

both Theory and Research Into - Practice booklets
published by.the.Speech-Eornmunication Asso-
ciation and the ERIC Clearinghouse on Reading

-and Commi.w cation :Skills.

Making A Pitch (Grades 7 and 8)

Primary function: Controlling
Objective; Choosing, developing, and testing
psychalpgicat appeals in persuading2someone to

Procedures: :Have the students select a Cause
which Is operative in the school or comrz\unity,
and gitren them one week to find out about the
actual needs of that particular cause. For example,
the Red' Cross n,.edi blood donors; a senior citi-
zens group needs telephone volunteers; a scout
troop, needs used camping 'equipment; a day-care

',center needs odds and ends for craft supplies; and
an elementary school needs older students to
tutor reading. Ask the students to make a persua-
sive speech, in which they attempt to gelassis-

-- lance from the memberiof the -class. Try to let the
stedittp talk until they -actually persuade some-

. one to db what they want, but` if ten or more
minutes go by,jhe teacher may have to call time.
After each talk, interview the volunteer and
identify what appeal the person responded to.
Make alist of these successful appeals. limo one
,volunteers, discuss why they did not. ;

V

Questions/follow-up:
1. What appeals were successful? Unsuccess-

ful? (R)*
2. What special factors might also account for

success or failure? (For example, "I said it
was all right because John is my friend." "I,
said it was fine because I always wa..ed to
do that anyway." "I did not respond, because
we don't have any used camping equipment.
If I had any, I would have said yes.") (E)

3. In cases of failure, can you think. of other
approaches? (S)

4. Within two or three weeks, follow up the
assignment. Did the volunteers go through
with it? (I) (Incidentally, you may wish
to have each volunteer report his or her
experience.) ,

. '5. What sorts of piychological appeals seem to
work best? (E) Not as well? (E)

How Would You Feel? (Grades 1-3)

Primary function: Feeling
Objective: Expressing feelings concerning posi-
tive and negative situations that happen to all
children.
Materials: Some readily available prompt pictures
of events discussed might help things get started
with some groups.
Procedures: Break -op the class into groups of five
children. Set the scene for potentially emotion-
laden situations. Examples are: (1) How would you
feel if you were lost in a big department store?
(2) How would you feel if you got a bike for your
birthday? (3) How would you feel if, your favorite
friend gave you a hug? (4) How would you feel if
you got a new pair of shoes? (5) How would you
feel if yo,u,didn-'t get invited to your friend's birth-
day party? Students respond to each situation,
one, at a time, in a group.

Questions/follow-up:
1. HoW many different words for feelings

can we list? (Write on the board or just
brainstorm.)

2. Point to one feeling word (or say one) and
ask, "How many ways can you think of to
express this one feeling? (Encourage non-
verbal ways also.) (R)

3. Would you tell your friend that you're angry

*Repertoire (R), Selection (S), Implementation (I),

Evaluation (E)
'



any differently than you would tell your dad
or mom? (S)

4. Which ways do you think best for tell-
ing someone you are happy or angry with
them? (E)

5. Let's say that you wanted to tell me, your
teacher, that you were very mad' at me be-.
cause I asked:you to stay in from recess, How
would you tell me? (I)

s:a

The Investigators (Grades 9-12)

Primary function: Informing ,

Objective: Identifying, evaluating, and engaging
in information skills, such as questioning, investi-
gating, answering, and reporting.

Materials: A list of information sources and spe-
cific task assignments.

Sample task assignments: (1) a minister to find
out what kind of training was necessary for that
position; (2) a florist ----7 to find out the seasonal
trends in flower sales; (3) a mechanic -7- to find
out how the person started his or her career;
(4) the bank to find out the advantages and
disadvantages of different savings plans; (5) the
guidance counselor to find out what SAT
scores are down; (6) the principal to find out
why he or she went into administration. Other
sources include field trips to a radi&television
,station and a newspaper office, and a discussion
with a professional reporter about his or her
perception of the job.

Procedures: The class is divided into groups of
five or six students. Each group is given an infor-
mation source and a specific task assignment and

\must talk with and secure the proper information
from the sou e. After the information is col-
lected, the gro p will select the most interesting
pieces of info ation and design an information
presentation. T e presentation may come in any
form television program, radio program, film,
pictures, slides, issue of a magazine, newspaper
article, theater presentation, or a - combination.

Questions/follow-up:
1. What diffeient methods were used to get

information from your source (for example,
direct questions, soliciting brochures, on-

.'the -job observation, and so on)? (R) Which of
these yielded the most inforMation? (S,E)

2. How did you select which information you
would present? (S,E)

3. If you were to do the assignment again, what
would you do differently? (I) Why would you
do it differently? (E) _

Notice Me (Pre-KK)

Primary. function: Ritualizing

ObjeCtive: Gaining the attention of adults t get
answers to difficult questions through the se of
acceptable ravels. .

Materials: Situation cards for presentatio s.

Sample situations: (1) A grocery stgre clerk is
checking out items, and children arrive, inquire
about a ost puppy that might have wandered in.
How w uld you address the clerk? V9V/ilat would
you sat? (2) A group of children hay been play-
ing catch, and an older child took thep- ball. They
notice' a teacher talking to other tea hers on the
other ide,of the playground. How ould you get
help rom the teacher who is busy lking .

Proc, dares: Divide the class into groups of Tour
to five Present a situatio to them and
ask them to pretend to be people the story (for
example, clerk, customer, and tw children who
have lost their puppy). Let each roup role play
h4Iv they think it might-happen.

Questions /follow -up:
1. What things did you do to make the person

notice you? (R)
. Did you say different thi gs to the teacher
than to the grocery stor clerk? (S) What

_

would you say to get the

1

ttention of a police
officer? (S)

3'\What

do you think are the fastest ways to get
an adult's attention? (E) /Are the fastest ways
lways the best ways? ()
hat if you couldn't interrupt at all you

c uldn't say a word to get my attention on
th playground. Showy me ways you could
ge me to notice you without talking at all.II)

1
Restaurant (Grades 4-6)

Primary fu ction: Imaginiiig

Secondary unction: Ritu lizing
Objective: R le playing t e "typical" behaviors of
children and dults in a estaurant scene; analyz-
ing verbally t e portray a of those roles.
Materials: Tabl , chairs, table setting, menus, tray,
notepad, and a slip of japer describing the role-
playing situation.

I
Procedures: Six \ students assume the following
roles: Mom, Da* Su' ie the Dreamer, Crabby
Jimmy, the busy Waitre s, and the Hostess. A-table
is set up with four\ cha rs and a variety of objects.
Ideally, menus are obtained from a local restau-
rant, and some flat are and dishes are used. The
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teacher may vary the situation by changing the
character names or selecting another familiar res-
taurant. The six role players are given directions
that indicate their roles in the situation. The rest
of the class members act as observers. The direc-
tions may be the following:,You are a family hy-
ing breakfast at Howard Johnson's Restaurant.
Dad will pay for the meal but he only has eight
dollars with him. The hostess will seat you and
the busy waitress is assigned to your taWe. The
players then have the freedom of interpreting
their parts, such as age and personality. The Job of
the class obiervers is to decide if the role-players'
behavior is appropriate for the personality chosen
and if it is appropriate for the situation.

Questions/follow-up:
1. How did the role players tell us by tone of

voice or by body langdage what their roles
were? (R) What did the role players say to tell
us what their roles were? (R)

,2-. What else might have been done or said by
each character? (a)

3. Try it again, with different people in the
same roles. (I)

4. Are the roles more fully developed in the
second try? (E) Did we learn anything more
aboutperson? (E) How did we learn?
(E,S,R)

Instructional Planning

Because the functional communication ap-
proach has only been developed within the past
five to ten years, no large-scale application has
occurred. Many school districts and state educa-
tion agencies are incorporating the functional
approach into their curricular goals ..and re-
visions, though few programs have been de-
signed and tested for their effective deVelop-
ment of communication competencies. Ideally,
input for functional development should, come
from needs and perceptions of students and
their families and friends. Since instruction
supposedly deals with critical communication
situations, definitions of just what is critical
must come from the most appropriate sources.
Children, their families, and educational ex-
perts can participate together in defining the
critical communication situations and asso-
ciated functional skills. Getting good summer
jobs, talking to customers, being a good parent,
getting along with your neighbor all are gen-
eral situations which include possible Critical

communication skills. If interviewing for a job
is an important communication situation for
high school. seniors in a community, then in-
struction must focus on the informing function
(e.g., stating job objectives, asking good job-
related questions), as well as the controlling
function (e.g., convincing a prospective em-
ployer that yOu are qualified for the position
and highly motivated).

For much too long a time, teachers and text-
book writers have decided which communica-
tion situations are critical for children., Input
from the children themselves, as well as their
families and members of the community, was
not really important. The functional approach
to .the development of oral communication in-
sists that the children, their families, and mem-
bers of the community participate in defining
the thrust of the curriculum.

Strengths and Weaknesses
The greatest plus for the functicnal com-

munication approach is that it is extremely sen-
sitive to the needs of children and youth. Since
everyday functions in the students' lives be-
come the core of the program, and since instruc-
tion is geared to the five functional skills, stu-
dents benefit morelproadly from their-classroom
experiences. Classroom exercises which focus
on practical .issues, everyday concerns, and
human relationships make the classroom come
alive for children.

The major weakness of this approach most
often cited by administrators and teachers is
that it is difficult todo properly. Teachers are
usually trained to give information, guidance,
and advice. They find it extremely frustrating
when they are told not to evaluate; their natural
tendencies are to say what they think went well
and what failed. A second weakness is related to
the fact that this approach is still in its infancy:
few materials have been developed for class-
room use. Consequently, school districts and
curriculum committees are forced to develop
programs "from scratch." While some materials
are useful in starting these programs (Allen and
Brown, 1976; Allen and Wood, 1978; Bassett et
al., 1978; Larson, 1978; Wiemann, 1978; Hopper
and Wrather, 1978; Book, 1978), the task of put-
ting together an oral communication program
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based on functions is a difficult and time-
consuming one.

Programs have been developed in Berea,
Ohio, St. Paul, Minnesota, and many school dis-
tricts in Massachusetts, California, and Texas.
Other programs are in progress in hundreds of
cities across the country, though the Speech
Communication Association is just beginning to
gather information on methods and evaluation
instruments.

With instruction on the development of oral
communication competencies, children and
youth will acquire a new perspective on life.
They will understand and use effectively the
dominant functions of language. They will feel
confident in their use of language as they
interview for that special job, when they ask an
expert for help, or when they express sympathy
to a friend who has just lost a loved one.

There is no subject of instruction in any
educational program more important to a
child's future than oral communication, and the
functional approach to developing oral com-
munication skills is both effective and sensitive
in meeting the communication needs of chil-
dren and youth today.
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Editors' Note: Fred Jandt reviews efforts of several states to define minimal competencies for speaking and
listening. He gives examples of specific competencies adopted bystates and districts including competencies
for different grade levels. He notes some of the difficulties in assessing oral communication and discusses a set of
criteria for evaluating tests and procedures for assessing speaking and listening skills. Dr. Jandt's paper includes
the Speech Communication Association's "Guidelines for Minimal Speaking and Listening Competencies for High
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Barbara Lieb-Brilhart, acting then as Asso-
ciate Executive Secretary of the Speech Commu-
nication Association, wrote to Senator Thomas
Eagleton in an April 3, 1979, letter:

Increasing evidence points to the importance of
oral communication skills in 'achieving academic,
vocational and personal success. Yet, it is esti-
matedmated that fewer than half of our nation's elemen-
tary and secondary pupils receive adequate oral
communication training from qualified teachers.
Indeed, our strongest oral communication pro-
grams are found in institutions of higher learning
which are attended by only a portion of our citi-
zens, at a time when it is almost too late for such
instruction to begin.

During the past several decades, the language
arts b.ave emerged as a core part of the curricu-
lum in elementary schools. It would seem logi-
cal that speech communication would be an in-
tegral part of language arts programs, yet that
has not been the case. Kenneth Brown's 1965
review of language arts textbooks revealed that
approximately 25 percent of their contents dealt
with speech curriculum. Textbooks in 1980 do

not show a substantial increase in their at-
tention to the speech communication needs of
students. William Possien, in reflecting upon
language arts curricula, said:

It is apparent that a wide discrepancy exists
between the recommended philosophy and pro-
cedures for language instruction and the actual
practices in classrooms .... Our programs would
appear to be based on two assumptions: first, that
written communication is more important than
and precedes oral communication, and, second,
that people learn to speak by writing. (pp. 9 -16)

The responsibility for such erroneous assump-
tions, which continue today, must be assumed
by both elementary educators and scholars at,
speech communication.

The need to rethink the role of speech com-
munication instruction iQ the secondary school
curriculum is alsd4critical. As part. of a study of
state practices in secondary schools sponsored
by the Speech Communication Association,
Brown surveyed Massachusetts (Brown et al.,
1979). Because Massachusetts has well-devel-

MI
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oped statements of competencies, data from that
state are particularly useful. Among their major
findings are that a majority (53.5%) of second-
ary,schools responding to the survey have a
speech program, but a substantial minority of
schools (46.4%) reported that no speech pro-
gram exists in their schools. The typical basic
course is an elective, one-semester course of-

, fered each year sometime between tenth and
twelfth grade. It generally includes one section
of 20-25 students who meet every day for 40- to
60-minute class periods. The basic course most
frequently combines public speaking, interper-
sonal communication, and other activities such
as debate and group discussion. Students are
evaluated through both written examinations
and or presentations.

In 66.4 percent of the schools, instruction
in speech is not combined with instruction in
other courses. When this does happen, speech
'instruction is found most frequently in English
courses (24.1% of the schools). The majority of
teachers teaching speech

received their undergraduate degrees within
the past twenty years;
more often majored in English (46.6%) than
in speech, communication, or theatre (26.7%)
at the undergraduate Tavel; their minors are
distributed fairly evenly between education
(18%) and English (16%);
are either engaged in or have completed
graduate work (71.5%); at the graduate level
they tend to major in speech/communication/
theatre or English;
are not affiliated with professional organiza-
tions in speech or in other fields; and
have been teaching the subject and directing
speech activities ten or fewer years (64.6%).

About one third of the schools responding
to the survey have one speech-trained teach-
er. Eighteen percent have two 'speech- trained
teachers, and less than 10 percent have three
speech-trained teachers. In only 19.8 percent
of the schools do speech-trained teachers teach
only speech communication: courses. When
teachers are assigned courses other than speech,
they are typicallyassigned,English courses.

In 1978, Congress very wisely expanded
the National Reading Act to the Basic Skills Im-
provement Act (Title II) in order to assist chil-

dren in mastering "the basic skills of read-
ing, mathematics and effective communication,
both written and oral." Over the course of the
next few years, this will probably mean that
more attention will be given to speech commu-
nication instruction, at both the elementary and
secondary levels. With this increased attention
will come increased concern it is already
very evident about what skills should be
taught and about assessment procedures (Hout,
1977). Much has already been done by the
Speech Communication Association and by a
number of states to assist administrators an
teachers as they tackle these. problems.

Minimal Competencies

In 1977 the Educational Policies Board of
the Speech Communication Association estab-
lished a task force to recommend minimal
speaking and listening competencies for high
school graduates (Bassett et al., 1978). A search
was conducted to identify the speaking and
listening competencies which state education
agencies and research specialists consider es-
sential for high school . graduates. Nineteen
speaking and listening skills were agreed upon
as basic to two-person interactions (face-to-face
or by telephone), small group discussions, and
public speaking situations. The listening skills
are applicable to messages from radio, televi-
sion, and motion pictures. The guidelines they
developed, "Guidelines kir Minimal Speaking
and Listening Competencies for High School
Graduates," follow this paper.

Five states Vermont, Virginia, Oregon,
Utah, and Massachusetts have developed
minimal competencies in speaking and/or lis-
tening to be implemented either on a statewide
basis or as a local option. The lists developed by
these states provide examples for writing com-
petencies in such a way that they can actually be
assessed.

Vermont (Vermont Department of Education,
1977; 1978) has developed seven speaking and
three listening competencies:

.

Speaking (paraphrased for brevity)
1. Give geographical directions
2. Demonstrate organization, sequence, clarity,

and accuracy in explaining a process, making a
report, or expressing an opinion
I*1
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3. Answer a busines's telephone and take a
message

4. Get information using a telephone
5. Introduce self and others
6. Interview for a job
7. Participate in and listen to others in informal

group diicussions
Listening
1. Follow three-step directions
2. Retell important events in a story sequentially
3. Summarize essential details of an oral

presentation

Virginia's Basic Learning Skills Program is
designed for grades K-6 (Virginia Division of
Elementary Education, 1977). It includes two
major speaking skills and two major listening
skills, each of which is further defined by more
specific minimum objectives. Each minimum
objective is keyed\ to a grade range (K-2, 1-3,
4-6). The four major objectives are: -

Speaking ,
1. The student will use correct and appro-

priate language. (This goal has six minimum
objectives.)

2. The student will speak effectively in a variety
of situations. (Sixteen minimum objectives)

Listening
1. The student will comprehend main ideas

and specific details of an dal communication.
(Eight minimum objectives)

2. The student will comprehend that the meaning
of an oral communication is influenced by
many factors. (Eleven minimum objectives)

Oregon's minimum competencies include
demonstration of ability to read, write, speak,
and listen (Oregon Department of Education,
1978a and 1978b). School districts must include
language arts/English in their K-12 curriculum.
Suggested goals that pertain to speaking and
listening are -

1. Speaking effectively when addressing different
purposes and different audiences

2. Using language effectively in interacting with
individuals and groups

3. Using appropriate conventions in communicat-
ing ideas clearly and concisely

4. Listening purposefully in acquiring, interpret-
ing, and evaluating information

5. Using non-verbal communication to expreqs
ideas, attitudes, and feelings

6. Describing a variety of ways in which ideas are
expressed

Utah requires two kinds of minimal compe-
tencies: basic skills and life skills (Utah State
Board of Education, 1977). Basic skill compe-
tencies are reading, writing, speaking, listening,
computation, and problem solving. Life compe-

,,,tencies are in four areas: consumer of goods and
services, career, health and safety, and demo-
cratic governance. Both sets of competencies are
interrelated. For example, there are four speak-
ing and four listening competencies. Each one
is related to a life competency, as in the follow-
ing examples:

Speaking
1. Consumer of goods and services. Negotiates

business transactions, expresses needs and con-
ducts other consumer-related oral communi-
cation with sufficient clarity, volume, and
purpose.

2. Gtireer. Conducts career-related oral communi-
cation; for example; responding to questions in
a job interview with sufficient clarity, volume,
and purpose.

3. Health and safety. Explains symptoms to doc-
tor, requests safety information, and ,-conducts
other health- and safety-related oral commu-
nication with sufficient clarity, volume, and
purpose.

4. Democratic governance. Expresses views, ques-
tions officials, and conducts other citizenship-
related oral communication with sufficient
clarity, volume, and purpose.

Listening
1. Consumer of goods and services. Listens and

responds appropriately to commercials, in-
structions, and other oral communication nec-
essary as a consumer of goods and services.

2. Career. Listens and responds appropriately
to questions and other oral communications re-
lated to career.

3. Health and safety. Listens and responds appro-
priately to doctors! instructions, safety warn-
ings, and other oral communications related to
health and safety.

4. Democratic governance. Listens and responds
appropriately to statements by elected officials,
participants in, a discussion, and other citizen-
ship-related oral communication.

In Massachusetts, Project Signals is devel-
oping statements of student outcomes. Still in
draft form only, the list includes:

Speaking
1. When the purpose is giving information, stu-

dents can:
\-\ .

"^, r-t)
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a. Give directions others can follow .

b. Describe objects, events, experiences, and
ideas

2. When their purpose is controlling others, stu-
dents are able to:
a. State an opinion effectively
.b. Persuade others when appropriate

3. When the purpose is communicating feelings
or attitudes to others, students can:
a. Express their opinions, feelings, and thoughts
b. State feelings so others are not offended

4. When the purpose of speaking is to use the
imagination, students can demonstrate:
a. Improved story telling
b. Improved creativity
c. Improved appreciation of oral language

5. When the purpose is effectivd ritualizing
(social interaction) with others, students can
demonstrate:
a. Improved comfort in social situations
b. Increased flexibility in language

Listening
1. When the purpose is getting information, stu-

dents can demonstrate:
a. Improved comprehension of spoken mes-

sages outlining events and ideas
b. Improved following of directions
c. Improved ability to work effectively in a

group
2. When the speaker's purpose is controlling, lis-

teners can: .
a. Distinguish fact from fiction
b. Evaluate the consequences

3. When the purpose is understanding another's
feelings, students can demonstrate:
a. Improved attentiveness
b. Improved empathy -

4. When the purpose is listening imaginatively,
students can produce:
a. More heuristic responses
b. More creative responses

Massachusetts has also adopted a set of
speaking and listening competencies for higher
grade levels (Commonwealth of Massachusetts
Department of Education, 1979).

Speaking .
1. Basic oral Communication skills

a. Use words and phrases appropriate to the
situation

b. Speak loudly enough to be heard by a lis-
tener or group of listeners

c. Speak at a rate the listener can understand
d. Say words distinctly

.

2. Planning, developing, and stating spoken
messages
a. Use words in an order that clearly expresses

the thought
b. Organize main ideas for presentation
c. State main ideas clearly -

d. Support main ideas with important details
e. Demonstrate knowledge of standard English

usage
3. Common uses of spoken messages

a. Use survival words ,to cope with emergency
situations

b. Speak so listener understands purpose
c. Ask for and give straightforwarg'information
d. Describe objects, events, and experiences
e. Question other viewpoints

Listening
1. Basic listening skills

a. Recognize words' and phrases used by the
speaker

b. Indicate why the speaker can or cannot be
understood

. Understanding what you hear .
a. Understand spoken words and ideas
b. Identify and understand main ideas
c. Associate important delails%with main ideas
d. Understand descriptions of events and

experiences
e. Understand speaker's purpose

3. Using what you hear
a. Understand and,,respond to survival words

used in emergency situations
b. Summarize information and draw conclusions
c. Recognize when words and phrases are used

to convince or persuade
d. Follow straightforward directions

Taken together, these statements reflect at
minimum a concern that students be able to
communicate in a variety of situations with
clarity appropriate to the audience and that they
be able to hear and restate spoken messages.

Concern for minimal competencies is also
reflected at the local school district level, as
Brown discovered in correspondence with sev-
eral districts. The Parkrose School District of
Portland, Oregon, requires students to demon-
strate two major listening competencies and
four major speaking competencies. Each compe-
tency is further diVided into several specific
"indicators." The school district provides
courses in speaking and listening at both the
junior and senior high school levels. Successful
completion of the courses constitutes sufficient
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evidence that the minimum competencies have
been met. Thus, speech teachers certify that stu-
dents have met the competencies through the
regular instructio-Aal program.

The Lincoln, Nebraska, schools employ the
speaking/listening competencies developed by
the Speech Communication Association (see
Bassett, Whittington, and Staton-Spicer, 1978).
Each competency is assessed informally in the
elementary grades and more formally in the
junior and senior high school yearS. "Formal"
assessment includes evidence that the student
has achieved more than 50 percent of a set of
specific indicators for each of the ten major
competencies. Also, students who have success-

. fully completed speech, debate, or drama
courses are judged as having achieved the given
competencies.

The Westside Community Schools of Omaha,
Nebraska, also require students to demonstrate
minimal competencies in oral communication.
In the second semester of their sophomore year,
students are tested on their ability to present
ideas orally. The test situation may be a formal
talk or a talk in a more informal setting. Seven
competencies are assessed; all emphasize speak-
ing more than listening. The test a dichoto-

' mous rating scale (yes-no) is administered by
the student's homeroom advisor. Students must
receive 100 percent yes responses before the
minimum competency is met. School adminis-
trators indicate that the lack of rater reliability is
the -biggest weakness" with the oral communi-
cation competencies.

The Gary, Indiana, school district assesses
students' oral proficiency in seven areas: articu-
lation, pronunciation, verbal utterances, rate,
word usage, voice qurdities, and volume. Stu-
dents are assessed in the sophomore level "Gen-
eral Speech" course. I4 hile this course includes
listening, listening is not assessed as a part of
oral proficiency..

In Gary, oral proficiency was tested originally
in one of four situations selected by the stu-
dent: an interview with a personal interest, edu-
cational, or biographic theme; a topic format
stressing an impromptu response; a question
format; and a prepared speech format. Currently
students are evaluated only in an interview situ-
ation. The examining team of two speech teach-

P-1

ers randomly selects three to five situations
from a master list of thirty-two questions.
Student responses are rated holistically '21if for
each proficiency on a four-point scale: 1 =
severely deficient; 2 = deficient to moderately
deficient; 3 = average proficiency; and 4 =
moderate to high proficiency. Using this scale,
ratings of 1 and 2 are failing. Ratings of 3 and 4
are passing. Audio tapes of student responses
are kept confidential and are used only upon
student/parent objection to the score. Teachers
do not rate students in their own school.

Assessment Procedures
The difficulty of assessing speaking and

listening skills represents one of the great ol(al-
lenges to the educational community as Title H
takes effect. The problems of assessment have
led some states and localities to adopt com-
mercially available tests of reading and mathe-
matics as their initial competence assessment
devices. Available tests can very easily come to
define the competence rather than desired com-
petencies guiding the selection of appropriate
assessment instruments (Haney and Madaus,
1978).

The few samples of minimum competency
tests that are available suggest that, despise
their new name, most such tests are quite old
in format: multiple choice, true-false, or short
answer (NASSP, 1976). Instead of having stu-
dents actually perform certain tasks in order to
demonstrate their competencies, as is the case,
for example, with the performance part of the
driver's license test, these instruments assess
competencies indirectly by having students per-
form paper-and-pencil tasks that are presumed
to correlate with the competencies of real inter-
est. In assessing competence for high school
graduation, for example, districts often do not
require students to write anything. Instead, stu-
dents are asked to identify mistakes in a writing
sample using a multiple-choice format (NASSP,
1976).

The prime virtue ,of such indirect forms
of assessment is that they are inexpensive to
administer and to score. Yet with the care and
time given to developing minigial competen-
cies, can any loss care or tic- e be given to hav-
ing the student demonstrate the competency as
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it is described in the competency statement?
If students are expected to be able to summon
emergency help using the telephone, should
they not be asked to demonstrate that compe-
tency rather than respond to a multiple-choice
question concerning dialing emergency num-
bers? As Banesh Hoffmann warned in his
Tyranny of Testing (1962), indirect techniques
of assessment may themselves become the focus
of concern instead of the real competencies
which they are presumed to measure.

Another problem is that in some cases mini-
mum competency tests are not measuring what
students have been taught or at least not
what they've been taught recently (Haney and
Madaus, 1978). Children from ethnic and cul-
tural minorities, for example, may well have
been taught communication skills appropriate
for their culture. Even testing itself maybe val-
ued differently. Maria Ramirez, Assistant Com-
missioner for General Education and Curricular
Services, New York State Department of Educa-
tion, explained this at the 1978 National Confer-
ence on Achievement Testing and Basic Skills
(1979). There is no such thing as culture-free
achievement testing, she argued. The very act of
achievement testing assumes a cultural value,
placed on achieving. A number of subcultures
do Rot value achievefient quite as highly as the
majority population!-"Some groups are more co-
operative than aggressive, more deferential than
competitive. Rewards are primarily for the
group, not for the individual. Thus, the first
cultural bias of achievement testing is the very
concept itself."

The question becomes not how to
eliminate cultural bias from achievement
tests, but how to be sure that the biases
are valid.

The question becomes not how to eliminate
cultural bias from achievement tests, but how
to be sure that the biases are valid. Ramirez
made specific suggestions: The area selected for
achievement testing should be an important
part of the culture in which a child has func-
tioned or is to function. If the area is not one

likely to have been experienced outside the
school's curriculum, it should be an actual part
of the curriculum. And if the area is part of the
curriculum, it muss actually be taught in the
classroom of the student to be tested. Language
knowledge and skills knowledge should not be
confounded in the preparation and administra-
tion of tests. Tests of skills knowledge must be
given in a student's first, that is, most pioficjent,
language while second language skills must be
understood and measured for proficiency in the
second language alone. Translation is not
enough. Many monosyllabic English words be-
come polysyllabic words in Spanish, and levels
of difficulty may not be equivalent.

More directly, at the same conference, Harold
Howe II, Vice President for Education and Re-
search, the Ford Foundation, stated:

I have to raise the difficult question of whether the
national mood for improving basic skills perfor-
mance has hidden within it overtones of racism.
There is no simple answer ... we do black chil-
dren a disservice not to hold them to the same
expectations we do white children. At the same
time, we know that inequalities in the lives of
children outside the school are reflected in school
performance, and the black, Hispanic, and native
American children are peculiarly subject to hand-
icaps from both poverty and discrimination.

In light of these legitimate concerns, the
SCA Educational Policies Board Task Force on
Assessment and Testing proposed a set of cri-
teria for evaluating tests and procedures for as-
sessing speaking and listening. The following
criteria were adopted by the association:

1. Stimulus materials should require the indi-
vidual being tested to demonstrate skill as a
speaker or listener.

2. Assessment instruments and procedures
should clearly distinguish speaking and lis-
tening performance from reading and writ-
ing ability; i.e., inferences of speaking and
listening competence should not be made
from tests of reading and writing, and direc-
tions and responses for speaking and/or lis-
tening tests should not be mediated through
reading and writing modes.

3. Assessment instruments and procedures
should be free of sexual, cultural, racial, and
ethnic content and/or stereotyping.
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4. Assessment confirming the presence or ab-
sence of skills should not be confused with

4ether testing to determine why imlividuals
(/demonstrate or fail to demonstrate the skills.

5. Assessment should emphasize the appli-
cation of speaking and listening in familiar
situations; i.e., stimulus material should re-

-fer-to-the situations to the individ-
uql being tested, and responses should be
evaluated for demonstration of skills rather
than for accuracy of content.

6. Assessment should allow for various com-
munication settings rather than be limited to
one setting.

7. Assessment should involve situations that
allow for a range of acceptable responses.

8. Assessment should demonstrate that out-
comes are more than just chance evidence.

9. Assessment should provide results that are
consistent with other evidence that might be
available.

10. Assessment should have content validity.
11. Assessment procedures should be standard-

ized and, detailed enough so that student
responses will not be dependent on the
administrator's skills in administering the
praedures..

12. AWessment procedures should be as free
as possible of such negative outcomes as
undue stress or anxiety.

13. Assessment procedures should be practical
in terms of cost and time.

14. Assessment should volve simple equip-
ment.

15. Assessment should . iitable for the indi-
vidual being tested.

Conclusion

Concern for competent communication skills
in today's society was expressed by then U.S.
Commissioner of Education Ernest L. Boyer in a
1977 address to the national convention of the
Speech Communication Association in Wash-
ington, D.C. Dr. Boyer called for educators
to redefine literacy by acknowledging the com-
munications revolution of print, radio, and
television and to redefine the basics to help

students become more sophisticated senders of
messages:

One of the unhappy characteristics of our culture
is the trend toward increased passivity. We are
soaking up the messages' f others and becoming
less effective in formulating messages of our own.
All across America tonight, millions of families
will be transfixed by their glowing television
screens. Millions of people will spend from three
to five hours in those darkened rooms watch-
ing, listening, absorbing. They will be sponges
soaking up the messages. They will be passive,
not active, communicators. Instead of speaking,
they will be listening. Instead of formulating their
own ideas, they will be the targets of thoughts "'
hurtled at them. We have become a %lion of re-
ceivers, not of senders. Small wonder. that signs
point to a decline in. our ability to express our-
selves clearly and precisely.

There is general agreement that listening and
speaking skills are critical for a fully function-
ing adult. Professional organizations and some
states and local districts have moved to define
those skills and the levels of performance re-
quired. Textbook publishers and teacher train-

. ing institutions must also begin to recognize
that speaking and listening skills must be
taught directly, independent of their relation to
reading and writitig.skills. As Dr. Boyer argues,
we must educate our youth to be more critical
receivers of messages particularly those of
the m'dia and to be better senders of spoken
messages. These skills are most critical at the
younger grade levels where many of our na-
tion's schools are not providing children with
the help they need to become critical and effec-
tive communicators.
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//-Communication Education
Figure 1

/uidelines for Minimal Speaking and Listening
., Competencies for High School Graduates*

1. Communication Codes. This set of skills deals with minimal abilities in speaking and understanding
spoken English, and using nonverbal signs (e.g., gestures and facial expressions).

Competencies

A. Listen effectively
to spoken English.

.

Application Examples

...

B. Use words, pro-
-1.- nunciation and

grammar appro-
priate for situation.

C. Use nonverbal
signs appropriate
for situation.

Occupational

Understand directions
given by job
supervisor.

Understand com-
plaints and needs
of customers.

Understand sugges-
tions and questions
of fellow workers.

Use appropriate
language during
employment
interviews.

Use words, pronuncia-
tion, and grammar
which do not alienate
co-workers.

Use words understood
by co-workers.

Use appropriate ges-
tures and eye contact
during employment
interviews.

Use appropriate facial
expressions and tone
of voice when con-
versing with a
supervisor.

Use gestures which
aid a co-worker in
learning to perform a
production task.

Citizenship

Understand directions
given on TV or radio
on procedures
necessary to vote.

Understand directions
to a jury from a judge.

Understand directions
given by policemen.

Use language under-
stood by memberb of
diverse groups at civic
meetings.

Use inoffensive words
when expressing \
political views.

Use language under-
stood by public
officials.

Use appropriate facial
expressions and pos-
ture when expressing
your point of view at
civic meetings.

Use appropriate non-
verbal signs when
campaigning for a
political candidate.

Use appropriate non-
verbal signs when
engaging in informal
discussions of political
views with friends.

Maintenance

Understand weathEir
bulletins broadcast on
radio or TV.

Understand a doctor's
directions for taking
prescribed medication.

Understand a plumb-
er's suggestions for
preventive household
maintenance.

Describe an ailment
sothat a doctor can
understand the
symptoms.

Use language under-
stood by a policeman
when making a
complaint.

Use language under-
stood by a banker
when making a loan
application.

Use gestures which
enhance a child's
understanding of how
to perform a house-
hold task. .

Use gestures which
enhance a friend's
understanding of how
to play a game.

Use nonverbal signs
to indicate sympathy
to a friend.

'Reprinted with the permission of the Speech Communication Association, Annandale, Virginia.
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(Figure 1 Continued)

D. Use voice
effectively.

Use sufficient volume
when making a pre-
sentation to a large
group in an on-the-
job setting.

Use appropriate vol-
ume when conversing
with a customer via
telephone.

Speak with appro-
priate rate, volume
and clarity when
conversing with your
supervisor.

Speak clearly and
ioudly enough to
be heard in public
debate or discussion.

Speak with appro-
priate rate, volume
and clarity when ex-
pressing,your views t.)
an elected official.

Speak clearly and
loudly enough to be
heard and understood
when giving testimony
in court.

What Should Be Assessed?

Speak with appro-
priate rate, volume
and clarity in social
conversations.

Speak with appro-
priate rate, volume
and clarity when
reporting a fire or
accident.

Speak with appro-
priate rate, volume
and clarity when
soliciting funds for
a charity.

II. Oral Message Evaluation. This set of skilis involves the i'se of standards of appraisal to make
judgments about oral messages or their effects.

Competencies Occupational

Application Examples

Citizenship Maintenance

A. Identify main
ideas in messages.

B. Distinguish facts
froni opinions.

Identify the task
to be performed when
given instructions
orally.

Recognize perfor-
mance standards for
work assigned orally.

Recognize commit-
ments, promises,
threats, and
commands.

Obtain factual infor-
mation about job
opportunities.

Distinguish between
facts and opinions in
customer complaints.

Distinguish between
facts and opinions in
labor-management
disputes.

Select main ideas
when listening to
political speeches.

Identify key points in
broadcast interviews
with political
candidates.

Identify critical issues
in trial testimony.

Distinguish between
facts and opinions in
political speeches.

Distinguish between
evidence and opinion
in testimony.

Distinguish tetween
fact and opinion in
newscasts..

0

Obtain main ideas in
messages concerning
health related news.

Identify main ideas in
broadcast messages
about tax return
preparation.

Identify main ideas in
a contract agreement. _

Distinguish facts .

from opinions in
advertisements.

Distinguish facts from
opinions with respect
to effective illness . a
treatment.

Distinguish facts from
opinions regrading
nutrition.
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(Figure I Continued)

A,

C. Distinguish
between informa-
tive and persuasive

-messages,

D. Recognize when
another-does not
understand your.

-.message. ,

C.!

Distinguish between
informatiyend per-
suasive messages in
ajObsinterview,

z)'
Distinguish between
info-nuative'and
suasivemessages
front!. union organizer,

Distinguish betWeen
informative and per
suasive messages of .

management.

Recognizetack of
understanding in e
other-empfoyees.

ecogiai when it job
:interviewer doein't

nder*taritour
ekplareion of your
vac experience.

FtecOgne when a
customer doesn't
understand your direc-
Ilene' for product use.

identify when being
subjected to
propaganda.

DiStinguilh between
informative and per-
suasive messages of
politician&

Distinguish between
informative and per-

_ suasive messages of
trial attorneyg:

.s,
_Recognize when

- another doesn't Under-
standstand .. fr.n on
a publia'

Recognize when a .

publicofficiatolgesn't
understand your
request.-

'ReaSgnize when a
judge does not
understand your
testimony.

Communication EdUcation

'

Identify when being
subjected to a sales
presentation.

Distinguishbetween
informative and per-
suasive messages
about *chasing
on credit.

Distinguish beiween
informative and per-'
suasive messages'
about bonprescription
drugs.

Recognize whim
amity

!flambe doesn't
understand your
instructions. .

Ratognize when a
doctor doesn't under-,,
stand your descriptiqn
of your illness.

Recognize when a
salesperson doesn't
understand your
request: ,,

Basic S(eoch Communication Skills. This set of skills deals with the process of selecting message
elements and arranging them to produce .4x)ken messages,

CoMpetencies

A. Express ideas
clearly and
i:oncisety.

7-occupational ;
Application Examplet

Make a report to your
Jot ouPer4s0r.

Explain job require -,,
merits to P new
employee.

Statclearty relevant
Information about your
work experience when
aPP/Ying for a}ob

u L.

Citizenship

Describe a desired
course of political
action.

Describe an accident
or crime to a
policeman.

Explain citizens' rghts
to another.

2 maintenahce

Explain an appliance
malfunction to a repair
person'

Explain an unfamiliar
task to a child or
other family matter.

Explain your values
to your child or a
friend.
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B. Express and defend
with evidence your
point of view.

../
C. Organize (order)

..messages-solhat
others can under-
them.

D. Ask questions to
obtain information.

E. Answer questions
effectively.

Express and defend
your view in a union
meeting.

. Express and defend
your suggestions fbr
changes in job
conditions.

Express and defend
your reasons for job
absence to ydUr
supervisor.

Use a chronological
order to explain a com-
plex businessproce-
dure to a co-worker.

Use a topical order
whenexplaining pro-
duction problems to
a supervisor.

Use a problem-cause-
solution order when
making a suggestion
to a superVisor.

Obtain information
about correct job per-
formance procedures.

Obtain information
about job benefits.

Obtain suggeitions
about how to improve
your job performance.

Answer a potential
employer's questions
about your
qualifications.`

Answer customer
questions.

Answer a supervisor's
questions about your
job performance.

Express and defend
your view in a political
discussion..

Express and defend

council meeting.

your innocence in
court.

Express and defend
your position in
a city

Use a topical order to
explain your political
views.

Use a cause -effect
order when giving an
accident report.

Use a chronological
order to explain your
complaint to an
elected official.

Obtain information
from public officials
about laws and
regulations.

Obtain information
about another's evi-
dence on a political
issue.

Obtain i imatiOn
about a i :1

candidate' ws.
N

Answer questions
about your position
on public fssues.

Answer questions of a
census taker.

Answer queltions.as a
witness.

4

Express a d defend
your refusal to accept
products or services
you didn't order.

Express and defend ,
your faith or rel\gion. .

Express and defend
your feelings in a
family discussion,

Use a problem-cau\se-
solution order to exl
plain your financial'
position when applying
for i loan'.

Explain to your child
how to prevent acci-
dents using a cause-
effect order. , '

Use a chrory)lOgical
order to explain to a
mechanic the develop-
ment of an automobile
malfunction.

Obtain information
about interest rates for
purchases bought on
credit.

Obtaininformation
about your credit
rating.

Obtain information
about product safety.

Answer a doCtor's
questions about an
illness you hai.te.

Answer altax auditor's
questions.

Answer a child's ques-
tions so that the child
understands.

er-
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F. Give concise and Direct co-workers or
accurate directions. subordinates in per-

forming unfamiliar
jobs.

Instruct customers
about product use.

G. Summarize
messages.

Instruct an employee
about improving job
performance.

Summarize oral
instructions given by
your job supervisor.

Give a summary of
customer suggestions
to your job supervisor.

Summarlie your
qualifications in a job
interview.

Give directions to
another about the
procedures necessary

Jo vote.

Give directions to an-
other about the proce-
dures necessary to
file a tax return.

Give directions to
another about the
procedures necessary
to appear before the
city council.

Summarize the posi-
tion of a political candi-
date on a campaign
issue.

Summarize the argu-
ments for and against
a controversial issue.

Summarize for another
the laws/regulations
pertaining to some
action.

What Should Be Assessed?,

Teach your child how
to play a game.

Instruct repairpersons
on how you want some
repair made.

Teach your child what
to do in case of fire.

Summarize a public
service message on
auto safety.

Summarize for family
members a telephone
conversation.

Summarize for family
members the family
financial position.

IV. Human Relations. This set of skills is used for building and maintaining personal relationships and for
resolving conflict.

Competencies

A. Describe another's
viewpoint.

Occupational

Application Examples

Citizenship Maintenance

Describe the viewpoint
of a supervisor who
disagrees with your
evaluation of your job
performance.

Describe the viewpoint
of a co-worker who
disagrees with your
recommendations.

Describe the viewpoint
of union officials in a
contract dispute.

Describe the viewpoint
of a friend with whom
you disagree about
public issues.

Describe the viewpoint
of a legislator who
proposes a law you
oppose.

Describe the viewpoint
of a jury member with
whom you disagree.

Describe the viewpoint
of a retail store
manager to whom you
return merchandise.

Describe the viewpoint
of your spouse when
you disagree on a
major decision.

Describe the viewpoint
of your neighbor who
complains about your
children's behavior.

vJ

ore
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B. Describe
differences in
opinion.

C. Express feelings
to others.

D. Perform social
rituals.

Describe differences
in opinion with
co-workers about work
related issues. .

Describe differences
in opinion with your
supervisor about the
steps necessary to
accomplish a goal.

Describe differences
in opinion with cus-
tomers about product
performance.

Express personal re-
actions to changes in
job conditions to your
supervisor.

Express satisfaction to
a co-worker about his/
her work.

Express feelings of
dissatisfaction with co-
workers regarding the
quality of work
interactions.

Introduce yourself at
the beginning of a
job interview.

Greet customass.

Conclude a conversa-
tion with your
employer.

Describe differences
in opinio ith a
legislator t ro-
posed legislation.

Describe differences
in opinion with other
jurors.

Describe differences
in opinion in a zoning
hearing.

Express feelings of
anger to your city
councilperson.

Express your positive
reactions to an elected
official's work.

Express feelings of
disapproval regarding
a legislators position.

tritroduce a motion at
a public meeting.

Request an appoint-
ment with an elected
official.

Introduce a speaker at
a political rally.

Describe differences
in opinion with spouse
about child rearing
practices.

Describe differences
in opinion with your
doctor regarding
health care.

Describe difference-
in opinion with spoUse
about the responsi-
bility for household
chores.

Express dissatisfac-
tion to a store clerk.

Express feelings of
approval to your child
for his/her school
achievement.

Express fEielings of
sympathy to a friend
whose parent has
(tied.

Make, small talk in
casualscaaLsettin

Introduce stranger to
one anoth,......

Introduce yourself.



Application of the Minimal Speaking
and Listening Competencies

Clarice P Lowe
Department of SpeechCommunication

Texas Southern University

Editors' Note: Clarice Lowe walks us through one approach to implementing the Speech Communication Associa-
tion's "Guidelines for Minimal Speaking and Listening Competencies foi High School Graduates." Taking one of
the competencies from the list provided at the end of the preceding paper, she gives an example of one approach
to instructional planning. Her example takes both conceptual and experiential perspectives as she moves to levels
of greater detail, ending with a potential classroom activity. Dr. Lowe's discussion and examples emphasize the
importance of the students' practicing communication after the basic concepts are presented.

The current emphasis in educational pro-
gramming is on life-orientation and functional
skills. Teachers are being urged to design con -

-- ---"tent and. methods of instrr:tion that develop
students' al"lity to perform at adequate levels
those tasks required of functioning and con-
trihuting members of our society. Although the
identification Gf these tasks may vary from one
content area to the next and among theorists
within a content area, the tasks themselves are
designed to build upon the characteristics of
our society and those factQrs which serve to
make an individual truly functional within his
or her day-to-day environment.

Competency-Based Instruction
in Oral Communication t,

In the area of oral communication the same
programming emphasis is increasingly re-
flected in approaches toinstruction. In 1977 a
Speech Communication Association task force
was charged with recommending minimal
speaking andiistening competencies needed by
Adults "from all regions of the United States,

from all cultural and economic origins and with
all career and life goals" to achieve "typical
purposes in adult life", (Bassett, pp. 296-297).

Three criteria were used by the task force in
selecting competencies. (1) Skills must be func-
tional capable of application for occupation-
al, citizenship, and personal maintenance, pr
poses. (2) Skills must be educational capable
of development by instruction. (3) Skills must
be general needed by all adults. The compe-
tencies selected were then grouped as

1. Communication codes those skills which
deal with minimal abilities in speaking and
understanding spoken English and nonverbal
signs.

2. Oral message evaluation those skills which
involve the use of standards of appraisal to
make judgments about oral messages or their
effects.

3. Basic speech communication skills those
skills which deal with the process of select-
ing message elements and arranging them to
produce spoken messages:
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4. Human relations °those skills used for
building and maintaining personal relation-
ships and for resolving conflict. (Bassett,
1978)

The full list of competencies is included in the
paper by Fred Jandt elsewhere in this handbook.

Instructional approaches in oral communica-
tion, as in other subject matter areas, can em-
phasize either skills practice or behavior that
requires the application of the skills. In actual
practice, teachers generally combine these em-
phases rather than attempting either emphaSis
in its pure form. Ideally, the extent to which
either is stressed should depend upon such con-
siderations as the academic level of the stu-
dents, their individual needs and capacities, the
teacher's own preparation, and the resources
available to the teacher. In any event, the focus
in. developing competencies should be on
learning on expanding students' abilities to
understand and cope.with their environment
rather than on standardizing performance or
its assessment.

In order to realize this goal, teachers must
recognize the ?act that the achievement of com-
petencies in oral communication has both a
conceptual and a behavioral (experiential) base.
Further, the integration of conceptual and ex-
periential learning can be achieved through
thoughtful curriculum design, providing num-
erous options for both-teaching and learning.
The results of this integration can be the" en-
hancement of both the acquisition of individual
skills by students and their mastery of more
complex groupings of skills, known as compe-

. tencies. The following discussion suggests two
approaches to the integration of conceptual and
experimental instruction using as an illustra-
tion one competency from the Speech Com-
niunication Associat;on's "Guidelines for Mini-
mal Speaking and Listening Competencies for
High School Graduates."

Learning of Concepts

The first approach to the effective implerheh
tation of learning in oral communication ;s de.
signed to strengthen the student's conceptual
ba -e. It allows the student to master informatioi.
concerning the nature, of the desired behavior
using progressive learning levels. Following
Bloom's (1956) theory of cognitive learning,

information is presented so that the student
progresses from simple to complex learning
levels. These levels are recall and recognition,
comprehension, application, analysis, synthe-.
sis, and evaluation.

The following illustration applies this pro-
gression to a competency from the third grow)
of competencies (basic speech communication
skills) in the "Guideliges," "Organize (order)
messages so that others can understand them."
This example deals only with topical and
chronological ordering.

Learning Level Skill

Simple 1. Recall and
recognition

2. Comprehen-
sion

To be able to state
definitions of topical
and of chronological
order which incXtde
the essential charac-
teristics of each.

To be able to classify
examples of topical
and chronological
order.

3. Application To be able to phrase
examples of topical
and chronological
order.

4. Analysis be able to identify.
instances of topical
and chronological
order in inessagei

5. Synthesis To be able to phrase
messages including
both topical and
chronological order.

Complex 6. Evaluation To be able to apply
the essential charac-
teristics of both top-
ic.al and chronolog-
ical order in testing
the presence of each
in messages.

It is helpful if these levels of learning can be
explained to students as they p; ogress through
them. There is a definite morale factor existing
in the knowledge students will have that they
are gaining in their ability to think and reason
critically. In addition, if this progression is ap-
plied consistently, students can experience a
conscious carryover of their 'abilities into other
content areas as well as into real-life situations.

Ci r
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_Experiential Learning

The second approach emphasizes experien-
tial contexts for skills mastery. It is possible for
students to learn skills in isolation, but in order
for students to master those skills they must
learn them within a context that gives the stu-
dents responsibility for their selection, com-
prehension, application, analysis, synthesis,
and evaluation. Some educators go so far as to
say that all communication learning is necessar-
ily experiential and must take place by means of
experiences structured in communication pn-
texts. They reason that a person can learn'the
rules of a game, that is, the behaviors that are
expected, without knowiug how to play The
game, without understanding how those be-
haviors are habitually used or how to develop
new ways of using them (Conville, 1977, pp.
114-115). Also, active participation in learning
makes it easier to understand abstract process-
es for elementary, middle school. and high
school students alike.

Dewey established four criteria for meaning-
ful experiential learning:

1. Continuity of experience. The learning
experience must provide a link between
earlier experience and probable future
experiences.

2. Recurring experiences. The learning ex-
perience must provide a thread that links.
recurring experiences and affords an op-
portunity for analyzing the relationship be-
tween behavior and specific consequences.

32Action and reflection. The learning expe-
rience should enable the learner to be de-
tached enough to reflect upon the experi-
ence and then to reconstruct it as activity or
concrete referent.

4. Emergence of subject matter. Facts, con-
cepts, and generalizations should emerge
from the learning experience as the learner
sees how his experience already contains
within itself these basic facts, concepts,
and generalizations. (Chiarelott, 1978)

Using Integrated Instruction
in the Classroom

Table 1 (an adaptatiiin from Brooks. 1973,
p. 41) illustrates hew the conceptual and expe-

riential bases can be integrated by means of the
two approaches described: Bloom's progressive
learning levels, and learning experiences which
meet Dewey's criteria. The activities suggested
serve to expand students' abilities in the first of
the progressive levels, recall and recognition.

The activities listed in the column "Contin-
uity of Experience" are phrased in such a way
that they identify the basic nature of the activity.
This phrasing can be changed to adapt the ac-
tivities to the age, grade level, or experiential
level of the students. Similar modifications can
be applied to the activities in the remaining
three columns activities can be increased in
complexity or further simplified to meet the
needs of the particular situation.

Most of the activities can be done by students
individually, with feedback from class discus-
sions, the teacher, or both. More interaction can
be obtained, however, if these activities are car-
ried out in groups. Group leaders can 'be ap-
pointed or may emerge or even be "voted on" as
the activity progresses.

An Example of Integrated Instruction

The following example expands on an activ-
ity from Table 1. Under "Define topical order,"
in the "Action and Reflection" column, stu-
dents are asked to "take an assortment of mis-
cellaneous objects and group them according to
characteristics that they have in common." The
description below gives the specifics on how
that activity might be conducted in .the upper
elementary grades.

Objective. To give students experience is creating
organization (order).

Activity: Have the students take an assortment of
miscellaneous objects and group them accord-
ing to characteristics that the isms have in
common.

Nfaterials. A box of miscellaneous obverts.
marbles; key, eraser, chalk, cotton ball, scissors,
etc (Decide on possible categories for grouping
in advance and be sure that at least two items
will fit into each category.)

Directions. Divide the class into small groups.
(Put as many students in a group as there are
possible categories for grouping the objects.) A
stuuent in each group volunteers to sort the
objects in the box as the other students watch



. ,. . .

Table 1. Competency: Organizing (Ordering) Messages So That Others Can Understand Them
.

Conceptual 3ase '

,
Activities Providing .

.

Continuity of Experience Recurring Experiences Action and Reflection Emergence of Subject Matter

Knowledge

.Define order

.

Delete topical order

Delete chronological order

.

Define problem cause
solubon order

Use a familiar social group
family, school, government.
'etc as basis for activities

1 Name the members of the
group and describe their roles

, ,
2 List as many tasks as possible

performed by the group

3 Is there a reason that panic-
ular tasks are assigned to
particular members?

4 Do certain members have cer
lain kinds of tasks to perform'?

5 State purposes that these
tasks serve

6 Group under each purpose
the tasks that relate to them

,.

7 What tasks must be
performed before others can
begins

0

8 Arrange these tasks showing
the order in which they must
come from first to fast if the
purpose is to be acuomplished

9 Check and back check the
task order to determine what
problems coutd occur if any
task is omitted or only
parhary completed'

10 List possible remedies to the
. omission or partial comple

Pon of a particular task

Name the groups that you
belong to in which members are
assigned tasks

Name groups that you can think
of in which members are
assigned tasks

Name ways in which pupils can
be grouped in school (e g . sex.
age. grade)

State where you would fit into
each group

Set the stage for activities that
you commonly engage in (e g ,
going to bed or getting up.
studying).

Explain how you do chores you
dislike and how you do things
you particularly enjoy

List changes that have occurred
in you during the past year and
their effects

List changes that have occurred
in your neighborhoOd (school.
city) during the past year and
give the reason for the change

Draw your family tree
Or

Locate and reproduce a chart
showing the organization of your
local (state. federal) government

Simulate a group situation in
which tasks are described and
assigned

Take an assortment of miscel
laneous objects and group them
according to characteristics that
they have in common

Simulate a situation in which
individuals have to be grouped
so that they can produce a talent
show

"N....
Make a list of your daily activities
from breakfast through dinner

or
Keep a daily diary for a week

Or

Write a brief autobiography

Simulate a situation in which Inc
father is explaining to the
members of his family why
allowances must be cut

#
Continue the simulation.by
depicting how the members of
the family decide upon a way
to help the family budget

The concept of order

The concept of topical order

The concept of chronclug,cal
order

The concept of problem
cause solution order

.
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without helping. When all objects have been
used, the student explains to the others in the
group the basis for the arrangement by color,
by use, by materials they are made of, and so
on. Other students may question, disagree, or
suggest changes, if they wish. .

Another student volunteers, using a different
basis for arranging the objects. Wfien the pos-
sibilities have been exhausted, the class re-
assembles to° dis,,uss the experience and the
concepts learned, for example, order, topical
order. and illogical or overlapping categories.

Follow-up:
1. Describe any object in the group. Now

describe another object. Are you describing
them in the same ways? How many features
are you describing? Color? Size? Materials
they are made of? Shape? Use? What others?

2. How did you decide how to arrange the
objects into groups? Did you make a choice
that would not work for all? Why wouldn't it
work? Did you try to place an object into
more than one group? What happened? Were
you undecided about what group a particu-
lar object should go in? Why? What did you
finally do?

3. Now,many different choices for grouping the
objects did the members of your group use?
Name the characteristic that determined
each choice.

This activity can be made more complex in
several ways. The sorting of objects could be
done by the group is a whole, thus demonstrat-
ing the dynamics typical of a problem-solving
group. Another variation could have the group
address communication functions as well as the
specific competency. For example, the number
of students in each group could be increased so
that one student would serve as recorder/
reporter and another as observer/reporter. The
recorder /reporter would give the entire class a
chronological repolgof what took place within
thd 'group; the observer/reporter wouid degcribe
the dynamics within the small group nonver-
bal cues, the roles played, the method used to
identify the leader, and so on. In this way, the
class could also study the communication func-
tions of informing and controlling (Allen and
Wood, 1978).

Complexity shad not be added for the sake
of complexity, however. Nor should so much be

added that the original focus of the learning ex-
perience is lost. The variations described above
merely underscore the fact that communication
is learned through acts of-communicating. A
well-planned activity can be modified, depend-
ing upon the students' level of development, so
that one or more concepts can be explored.

The example which follows is an adaptation
of the previous activity so that it is suitable for
secondary students.

Objective: To give students experience in creating
organization (order).

Attivity: Have the students take a list of the tasks
necessary for the production of a school-wide
talent show and group them by the several pro-
duction functions which the tasks have in
common.

Materials: Chillkboard, chalk

Directions:
1. Ask two students to serve as recorders at

adjacent chalkboards. They will alte nate in
recording student responses.

2. Explain the problem to the class: there is to
be a school-wide talent show, and it is the
responsibility of the Class to plan the show.
In a brainstorming session the class is to
make a 'shopping list" of the things that
...ast be done through the night of the show.
All responses are significant and should be
recorded.

3. When the class has exhausted its resources,
it must then'arrange these tasks into groups
according to the production functions that
these tasks serve. The students will prob-
ably need some prompting in order to under-
stand the basis for grouping "production
function."

Consider this approach as one possibility for
the teacher: "Among the many items on the
board, you have listed duties like 'timing
each act,' seeing that props and equipment
get moved on and off stage,"giving perform-
ers their cues to go on stage,' arranging the
sequence of acts,' and so on. Do you know
the title given to the person in the theatre
who has these responsibilities?" The stu-
dents may know the answer, "stage manag-
er," ifthey have had previous theatre experi-
enCe. If probing does not appear productive
after a point, the teacher may wish to supply
the answer.

a



76

Once the label "stage manager" has been
determined, the questioning can proceed:
Why is he or she called a manager? What
does "managing" mean? What do managers
do? Can you identify those duties from the
"shopping list" which fit this production
function?

4. The class may be divided into groups at this
point with instructions to group together
other duties from the "shopping list" using
a specific production function as a basis,
fo example, publicity and ticket sales, stage
&ating and lighting, and so on. The
groups may proceed in one of two ways.
They may name a production function while
checking sample duties against it to see
whether or not there is a "fit." Or the groups
may examine the list for related duties and
arrive at a label for each category after
grouping the duties, as was done with "stage
manager."

Ak the teacher interacts with individual
groups, he or she can aid each in moving
into the approach that will work better for
the emerging dynamics and thought patterns
of the group.

5. When each group has placed all items on
the list in a category, the class reassembles
to discuss the experience and the concepts
learned, for example, order, topical order,
and illogical.or overlapping categories.

Follow-up:
1. List the catiigory 15ffeIs, that is, the produc-

tion functions, which were used. D:d each
group list the same ones? If not, what fea-
tures accounted for the differences? Within
each group vhrit characteristic is common
to all ea t egory !abet si_for_example._11m_peo-
ple involved? Materials involved? Finances
involved?

2. How did group members decide to arrange
the items into categories? Did they 'choose
labels that would not work for all items?
Why wouldn't they work? Did they try to
place items into more than one Category?
What happened? Were they undecided
about what category a particular item would
go into? Whit? What did they finally do?

It is apparent that a progression into the con-
cept of chronological order is not an easy one.
Not only must the students understand what
needs to be done in order to produce a success-
ful talent show; they also need to determine the

chronological sequence of duties soIhat a goal
can be reached. Other modifications are also
possible, depending upon the concepts the
teacher wishes to explore.

Cautions Concerning the Use of
Integrated Instruction

The greatest benefit' that can be derived from
the use of experiential learning in the classroom
is that students will be able to explore their feel-
ings during the activity, and they will become
more aware of their thought processes. These
feelings and thoughts are better recognized and
exa.ained when students are able balize
them and to give them labels. Therefore, exami-
rigicin and discussion of the experience should
follow immediate}, upon the conclusion of
each activity.

It is important that the teacher guide this
"discovery," probing gently rather than telling
the students what he or she thinks happened or
should have happened. The teacher's sensitivity
in 'summarizing and synthesizing the group ex-,
periences is equally important. This is often
,new and difficult role for teachers accustomed
to being assertive and "in control." However,
the mutually gratifying results reward and re-
inforce this role.

Training teachers to define competencies ex-
plicitly and comprehensively, rather than to use
vague and sometimes ill-defined objectives, is a
difficult task but is becoming more and more
widespread. It is not easy to design a curricu-
lum in oral communication, or to identify and
describe the various levels of competency. The
integrated approach is also difficult to nester,
because it calls for both vertical and horizontal
tracking. That is, each activity progresses from'
simple to complex learning levels and each
must also meet the foulcriteria for experiential
learning. An added difficulty is ensuring con-
sistency within and across activities.

It is clear that initial planning requires time,
care, and adequate resources for the individual
teacher, the team, or the curriculum committee
developing the curriculum. Such careful plan-
ning will result in experiences that keep the
needs, capabilities, and backgrounds of the stu-
dents in mind. This will be turn result in a high
degree of student involvement and a
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sponding increase in students' ability to think
critically and creatively and to master the full
range of oral communication skills. This mas-
tery will. carry them a great way toward becom-
ing functioning and contributing members of
our society.
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Overview: The three papers in this section examine ten categories, offlbasic riigtherhatics.
skills. Murilyn.Suydam reviews results of research studies which _have focused on ont-
putation and, nine other mathematics skills. She introduces the case for expan trig,
mathematics instruction beyond computation. Ross Taylor uses the recomrnendatio s of
the professional mathematics associations to explore the imPlicatioits of a broader Jew
of mathematics instruction. In the third paper Alan Hoffer provides suggestions on liov to
teach insight as part of problem solving in mathematics.
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Basic Skills in Math\nea tics:
The Issue Regarding Comput4ional Skills

Marilyn N. Suydam
The Ohio State University

Editors' Note: Marilyn Suydam reviews the research and other literature on instruction in computation and other
areas of mathematics.' She then explores .the issue of whether mathematics instruction should include only
computation or should also include a brpader range of mathematics skills. Dr. Suydam discusses six factors which
influence mathematics instruction :-needs of daily life, tradition, prerequisites for later study, declines in achieve -'
m e n t scores; a v a i l a b i t i t r o f c a l . , : .

.. .
She- then considers -the-implications- of-thosc

factors for curriculum content and instructional methods. Thepaper includes the ten "Tenets on the Teaching of
Computation."

Introduction
Most discussion of basic skill!: in mathemat-

ics center on the role that computational skills
play in mathematics instruction Many people
equate mathematics with computation and have
relatively liitle difficulty identifying the corn-
'putational skills which a person must have to be
considered competent in mathematics.

Other people feel that an emphasis on com-:
putational skills is inadequate for preparing stu-
dents for their futures. They believe that other
mathematical ideas have assumed increasing
importance and must, along with computa-
tional skills, be considered basic skills.

The purpose of this paper is to explore this
issue: the content distinctions for the cur-
riculum, the factors to consider on each side,
and, finally, the implications of and for educa-
tional practice.

Content of BasiC Skills in Mathematics

If the basic skills in matheinatiCs consisonly

of computational skills, then the emphasis is on
the following:

1. Addition, subtraction, multiplication, and
\ division with whole numbers, including

A mastery of the basic facts, such as 6 t 7
= 16, 12 4 = 8,2 x 5 = 10, and 27 + 3 =,9..
The ability to compute with multidigit
numbers, using a paper-and-pencil proce-
dure (called an algorithm), such as

26
x34
104
78

884

An understanding of certain generalizai-
tions related to computation, such as 3 +
= 7 + 3, 9 1- 0 = 9, 8 X 1 = 8, and "12 +
is undefined."-

2. Addition, subtraction, multiplication, an91
division with common fractions (for exani-
ple, 1 /4 :I- = 0).

07
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3. Addition, subtraction, multiplication, and
division-with decimal fractions (for exam-
ple, 7.2 x 3.8 = ).

Certain other skills contribute to mastery of
these computational skills: Place-value skills
(for example, knowing that in 37 the 3 is in the
tens place) is an important example. Algorithms
for each operation depend on an understanding
of place value. Thus, to add 377 ± 59, the stu-
dent must realize that ones must be added to
ones and tens to tens; that the vertical form .

377
+ 59

facilitates the addition of ones, tens, and so on;
that the sum of 7 and 9, 16, is 1 ten and 6 ones,
and therefore 1 ten is added with 7 tens and 5
tens. .Without understanding place value, the
student must strive to commit to memory an
algorithm whose steps scern.arbitrary...Why. not
write 37,7.,4-59as-Shown in a below, or why not

multiply 46 and 32 as shown in b?
(a)-3-77 "--(b) 46

+59 x32
81'1

1213

Place-value skills help to provide the answers to
such questions. The are seldom identified as
"basic skills," yet they may be more basic than
many others._ However, the key role which this
skill and other skills, such as mrmeration, play
in learning mathematics is not always recog-
nized, and they are tested sparingly,

An increasing number.of people-believe that
the basic skills in mathematics consist of more
than computational skills. The list of skill areas
developed by the National Council of Super-
visors of Mathematics (NCSM,41977) and en-
doried by the National Council of Teachers of
Mathematics (NCTM) in 1978 is the one most
frequently cited:

1. Problem solving
2. Applying mathematics to eVeryday

situations
3. Alertness to the reasonableness of results
4. Estimation and approximation
5. Appropriate computational skills,

6. Geometry

7. Measurement
8. Reading, interpreting, and constructing

tables, charts, and graphs
9. Using mathematics to predict

10. Computer literacy
4

NCTM's An Agenda for Actiorit Recommen-
dations" for School Mathematics of the 1980s re:
inforces the Council's endorsement. One of the
eight recommendations states that "the concept
of basic skills in mathematics must encompass .
more than Computational facility" (NCTM,
1980, p. 5). Furthermore, the belief is expressed
that acceptance of a wide variety of basic skills
must occur "if we are to design a basic skills
component of the curriculum that enhances
rather than undermines education" (NCTM,
1980, p. 5). (The above list of basic mathe-
matical, skills and the recommendations of An
Agenda for Aciiciri ar7e discussed furtherby Ross
Taylor in the next paper.)

Factors to Consider
Many reasons are given for supporting one or

the other side of the issue. These reasons fall
into at least six categories: (1) needs of daily life;
(2) tradition; (3) prerequisites for later study;
(4) declines in achievement scores; (5) availabil-
ity of calculators; and (6) capabilities of teachers.
Each of these factors will be considered in addi-
tional detail in this section.

Needs of Daily Life

The "Priorities in School Mathematics"
(PRISM) project surveyed over 3000 teachers
of mathematics at all levels from kindergar-
ten through college, mathematics supervisors,
mathematics teacher educators, principals,
school board memberg, anchparents. Ninety per-
cent of those who placed computation highest
on the list of priorities for curriculum develop-
ment in the 1980s supported the statement,
"Computational skills are absolutely crucial"
(Osborne et al., 1980).

This belief in the, importance of computa-
tional skills seems to stem largely from the
notion that computational skills are vital in
everyday, real-life situations. People see compu-
tation being used daily or at least believe they
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see it being used when numbers are involved,
whether at home, in stores, or elsewhere.

Those who argue for extending the curricu-
lum beyond the computational skills point out
that

the changing needs of society, the explosion of the
amount -of quantitative data, and the availability
of computers and calculators demand a redefining
Of the priorities for basic mathematics skills.
(NCSM, 1977, p. 1)

They note that computation is not used as fre-
quently as estimation, measurement, and other
skills. Moreover, the ability to anply computa-
tion in solving problems is vita.

The need of the -4udent to deal with the personal,
professional, and daily eXperiences of life re-
quires a curriculum that emphasizes the selection
aid use of these skills in unplanned, unexpected
settings. (NCTM, 1980, p. 2) .

... a citizen who cannot analyze real-life situa-
tions to the point of recognizing what computa-
tions must be made to 'solve real-life problems has ,

not entered the mainstream of functional citizen-
ship. (NCTM, 1980, p. 6)

Supporters of an expanded definition of basic
skills argue that, in a world in which machines

-- _can__compute- more-accurately-than- people-oan,
_people should be learning to do what machines
cannot do (at least as yet): think.

Tradition

Computational skills are traditional com-
ponents of mathematical competency. "What I
learned in school is what my children should
learn" is rarely said so bluntly, but it is the basis

. for many arguments about why computational
skills should continue to be taught. Tradition
plays a large part in shaping American educa-
tion; and it affects mathematics particularly.
Some of the dissatisfaction with the "new
math" arose because children were not learn-
ing "how to do things the way they should be
done." For instance, the.changed procedure for
doing long division was not considered "right."

Others point out that the world has changed
dramatically in the past thirty years, that the
technological revolution is having an impact at
least as great as that of the industrial revolution
in the last century. They .believe that children

must learn the mathematics which will enable
them to cope with the changes technology has
brought and will continue to bring:

It is dangerous to assume,that skills from one era
will suffice for another. Skills are tools. Their im-
portance rests in the needs of the times. Skills
once considered essential become obiolete, and
this is likely to increase in pace and scope as
advances in technology revolutionize our individ-
ual, ffcial, and economeliyes. Necessary new
skills arise from the dim sions of the mathemat-
ics pertinent to an age of population explosion,
space exploration, economic and fiscal complex-
ity, and microelectronic wonders.. Time and "space
for including these new skills in the curriculum
must be purchased by eliminating the obsolete.
(NCTM, 1980. p. 6)

Prerequisites for Later Mathematics

The view that students need to master com-
putational skills in order to be able to do more
mathematics is expressed by people who be-
lieve that computational skills are essential to
the-study-of-algebrai-caletilusi-or-any-other
mathematics:

Others (including many mathematicians)
view computation as "trivial." They argue that
most-mathematical -thinking- is=net--based-on-
computational skills but involves the ability to
handle abstract quantitative and spatial ideas.
Computation is viewed simply, as a hurdle
until computational skills-are mastered, most
students are not allowed to go on to study any
more mathematics, Man Ts tuslents become dis-
couraged, lose interest in mathematics, and are
excluded from a wide range of vocations for
which work in mathematics is essential:

When a student discontinues the study of mathe-
matics early in high school, he or she is foreclos-
ing on many'options. Many doors, both in college
programs and in vocational training, are at once
closed to that person. (NCTM, 1980, p. 17)

Declines in ACI; ievement Scores

The news media have reinforced the idea that
students today are generally weaker in basic
computational skills than students used to be.
"The schools have not been placing sufficient
emphasis on computational skills," argue some
people. They point to decreases in scores on the
Scholastic Aptitude Test (SAT) and other tests
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1,

(Harnischfeger and Wiley, 1975). The "new
math" is said to have had an adverse effect on
the learning of computational skills text-
books and new instructional techniques are
viewed as ineffective.

Other persons 'point to fallacies in ,these
claims. They notethat,an investigationinto pos-
sible causes for declines on the SAT and other
tests indicated that no single cause could be
Identified. The contributing factors are closely
bound to a number of societal changes, and "the
national picture is far more varied and complex
than either proponents or critics of recent cur-
ricular innovation suggest (NACOME, 1975, p.
199). They also call attention to data from the
two mathematics assessments conducted by the -
National Assessment of Educational Progress
(NAEP). On both the first assessment in 1972-73
(Carpenter et al., 1978) and the second assess-
ment in 19Z7-78 (NAEP, 1979), the data showed
that student performance was generally high for
whole-number computation (and some of
topics), but that performaRceAtkfmtipnsan.
with applications of computational skills in
problem solving was very weak. Carpenter et al.
(1975) noted:

kat

etrratics-movement-of-the-1960s-
has been accused by_its critics of destroying
pupils' computational skills. These NAEP mathe-
matics data argue that whole-number computa-
tion is not a lost art and, in fact, 13-year-olds
perform at about the same level as adults [and
17-year-olds perform better]. (pp. 449-450)

Bright (1978) compared data from a number
of assessments for which data were reported on
an item -by -item basis for computational exam-
ples. His analysis indicated that (1)sperformance
improved as grade level increased; (2) perfor,
mance decreased as test items became more
complex; (3) performance tended to stabilize
during the junior high school years, with 80-90
percent of the students reaching mastery; and
(4) performance on computation with whole
numbers stabilized earlier, and at a higher level,
than on computation with fractions. Bright con-
cluded that

computational skills are not acquired on the basis
of initial instruction. Instruction over several
years is needed to reach stability, and in every
area examined there is still room for improve-/

ment. [T]he data presented refute the notion
that students generally do not acquire basic com-
putation skills. In fact, some skiils (e.g., addition
and subtraction without regrouping) are almost
universally acquired, whereas otheis (e.g., divi-
sion of decimal fractions) are not. Any meaningful
discussion of the performance of students in basic
computational skills must be a discussion of spe-
cific skills rather than skills in general. (p. 160)

Notions about the extent to which computa-
tional goals have been attained vary. It is
apparent from the evidence, however, that par-
ticular computational skills need greater em-
phasis, rather then all computational skills.

Availability of Calculators

In several studies (for example, Osborne et
al., 1980); ti0 percent of those surveyed indicat-
ed that they believe that children must continue
to learn paper-and-pencil computational skills,
along with the use of calculators if not before
calculators are used. Several other studies have

Few people believe that paper-and-pencil
procedures should be eliminated, but ,

some do advocate placing less stress on
them-while-placing far more emphasis on

mental Computation andestimation. They
argue that such skills seem vitally needed

-In-everyday life, while paper-and-pencil
computation is actually used very little.

had similariindings, There is distrust on. the
part of many persons that computational ikilli
cannot and will not be properly learned unless
the written procedures are used.

Few people believe that paper-and-pencil
procedures should be eliminated, but some do
advocate placing less stresThi -them, -while--
placing far more emphasis on mental computa-
tion and estimation. They argue that such skills
seem. vitally needed in everyday life, while
paper-and-pencil computation is actually used
very little. Moreolier, calculators remove the
drudgery from tedious calculations, lessen the
need for memorization, and place emphasis op
when and what operation to use rather than
merely on how to perform the paper-and-pencil
algorithm correctly (Suydam, 1976, pp. 13-16).
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The extent to which paper-and-pencil com-
putation should be mastered needs to be re-
examined. Recommending the use of calcula-
tors at all levels, the NCTM Agenda states:-

Common sense,,should dictate a reasonable bal-
ance among mental facility with simple basic
computations, paper-and-pencil algorithms for
simple problems done easily and rapidly, and the
use of a calculator for,more complex problems or
those where problem analysis is the goal and
cumbersome calculating is a limiting distraction.
(p. 6)

In connection with a recommendation on effec-
tiveness and efficiency, note iF made that

There are certain algorithmic skills (e.g., long
division with multi-digit divisors) that require a
great expenditure of classroom time. A strict stan-
dard of time-effectiveness and cost-effectiveness
should be applied to determine whether actual
use of that technique in life outside school justi.
fies this much expenditure of effort and time. The
use of calculators has radically reduced the
demand for some paper-and-pencil techniques.

Zr
The research evidence indicates that paper -

and-penbil skills are not lost when calculators
are used. In virtually all of apprOximately 100
studies, dents who used calculators for in-
struction achieved at least as high or higher

scores than students not using calculators, even_
though the calculators were not used on the test
(Suydam, 1980). The decrease in time spent on
paper- and - pencil praCtice did not appear to
harm the achievement of those students who
used calculators. Moreover, calculators can
facilitate the learning of basic facts and other
mathematical ideas.

Capabilities of Teachers

Finally, some people fear that, given the low
level of-mathematical background of many ele-
mentary teachers, no mathematics will be
taught if the role of computation in the curricu-
lum is downgraded or, perhaps worse, that
instruction on other mathematics skills will be
poor, misleading, or just plain incorrect.

Opponents of this view argue that elementary
teachers can teach other content if given encour-
agement and approval for doing so by parents,
school boards, and administrators. Teachers are

capable of learning new content and new meth-
ods of teaching. But the rationale for change
must be clear, and the support network must be
well developed.

Implications of Current Educational
Practice

What are the implications' of the six factors
considered in the previous section? To answer
that question, consideration must be given to
the current curriculum and to current instruc:
tional practices.,

Curriculum Content

Several recent studies (NACOME, 1975; Stake
and Easley, 1978; Suydam and Osborne, 1977;
Weiss, 1978) have provided evidence-Confirm-
ing the belief that the elementary school mathe-
patios program is devoted primarily to helping
children learn to compute. Indeed, computa-
tional skills are the focuS' of most programs
through grade 8 and of many general mathemat-
ics-programsthrough_grade_9 and sometimes
beyond. Despite the variety of content in text-
books and curriculum guides, pther topics "are
most often skipped in favor 'of more time to
develop computational skills that are comfort-
able to and valued by elementary teachers"
(NACOME, 1975, p. 111

The div-otion 'to computational skills pre--
vailed throughout the "new math" era. Much
publicity and a few surface changes in curricu-
lum occurred, yet the evidence indicates that
most teachers continued 'to focus on compqta-
tional skills despite pressures for change. Calls
now for a "return to the basics" in mathqmatics
raise the question of whether, we can return to
what we possibly never left.

To effect a change in the elementary school
curriculum requires a long-term assimilation
process, one that ismore likely to occur by evo-
lution than by revolution. Two elements must
be present to facilitate that process: (1) a strong
commitment by all ,:oncerned in the educa-
tional process, especially by teachers and
parents; and (2) major effort's to aid the teacher
in effecting change. Clearly, such efforts must
focus, at both the preservice and inservice
levels, not only on the development-of a cur-
riculum in tune with a broader thrust, but also
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on how that curpicul&n is to be taught. Instruc-
tional methods must undergo change in much
the same manner as the curriculum must evolve.

' Instructional Methods

For the past SO to 40 years, including the
period in which "new math" was developed,
teaching methods have revolved around the
idea of developing meaning-or understanding.
Currently, there. is pressure to return to the
mechanistic drill procedures common' prior to
1940. Recently published textbooks contain far
more drill-and-practice pages than they have for
some years. The accountability movement has
resulted in a, high level of teacher concern about
having students master computational skills.

To effect a change-in-the elementary
school curriculum requires a long-term°
assimilation process, one that is more
likely to occur by evolution than by
revolution.

Moreover, drill is simpler for teachers to ,ad-
minister. than meaningful instruction (for in-
stance, using manipulative materials to develop
meaning is particularly difficult for many
teachers to manage). It seems apparent that
many persons do not realize that there were
sound reasons for the 'change from drill-
oriented methods to meaningful methods, not
the least of which was lack of success, as mea-
sured by achievement tests.

Even though massive effort was devoted to it
during the heyday of drill. in the 1,920s and
1930s; 100 percent mastery by drill °methods
proved an impossible goal to attain, even by its
strongest proponents (e.g., Guy Wilson, 1930).
There is evidence from research that drill
Methods have a short-term payoff: students
taught by drill can pass immediate tests with
higher scores than those taught by meaningful
methods. But those taught by meaningful
methods will probably score higher than drill-
taught students on tests of transfer and retention
(Weaver and Suydam, 1972). Are these two
major goals of instruction, the-goals of helping
students apply knowledge in new situations
and retain knowledge over a long period of
time, worth foregoing in order to attain mastery

of content more amenable to drill methods?
Similar concern about instructional methods

was indicated in the NACOME Report (1975):

Conceptual thought in mathematics must biiild
on a base of factuancnowledgeand skills. But
traditional school instruction far over- empha-
sized the facts and skills and far too frequently
tried to teach them by methods stressing rote
memory and drill. These methods contribute
nothing to a confused child's understanding, re-
tention, or ability to apply specific mathematical
knowledge. Furthermore, such instruction has a
stultifying effect on student interest in mathemat-
ics, in school, and in learning itself. (p. 24)

The balance that is needed between meaning-
ful instruction and practice has not yet been
realized. A survey of teachers conducted by an
NCTM committee (Denmark and Kepner, 1980)
indicated that just over half of those responding
believe that basic skill mastery should precede
the development of concepts and applications;
an equivalent number indicated 'that mastery
should be attained while teaching concepts and
applications. Only 14 percent thought that ram-,
tery of basic skills should follow the develop-
ment of concepts and applications. Yet the point
made by research studies is that drill should
follow meaningful instruction (Weaver and Suy-
dam, 1972).

The point made about children's attitudes in
the last quotation should also be considered..
Studies that have considered how children react
to the way in which they are taught m_ athemal-
ics provide discouraging reading. Erlwanger

_(1_97_4) _described misconceptions of six children
using an individualized mathematics program,
while Lankford (1972) presented interview data
on the errors made by 176 seventh-grade stu-
dents doing whole-number and fraction compu-
tation. It appears that, all too frequently, th,
clarity of computational procedures is lost; The
children focus instead on getting the answer the
teacher or printed materials says is right or
simply getting some answer. Even answers that
make no sense seem to children to be better than
no answers or than answers that disagree with
what teacher or text says_is rightit is obvious
from such evidence that a change in instruc-
tional methods is needed, not merely a shift
away from "too much drill."

10'2
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It is also clear from the research evidence that
there is no one instructional method that.is most
effective (Suydam and Weaver, 1975). The
NCTM Agenda also recommends that

Teachers should use diverse instructional strate-
gies, materials, and resources, such as individual
or small-group work as well as large-group work;
well-planned use of media , ..; the provision of
situations that provide- discovery and inquiry as
well as basic drill; the use of manipulatives,
where suited, to illustrate or develop a concept or
skill; the inclusion of cyclic review of past topics
(contents, skills, and ideas previously taught);
and the use of materials and references outside
the classroom. (pp. 12-13)

To effebt a change in instructional methods
demands the same type of commitment from
teachers that a change in curriculum content de-
mands. It also demands.a change in the way in
which preservice teacher education- programs
are focused and a change in the type of inservice
help given to teachers. Thachers need to build a
repertoire of methods that can be applied as par-
ticular content is taught to particular children,
considering the needs of the content in relation
to the needs of the children and selecting the
method that is best suited to reaching each goal.
Drill has a place in this repertoire of strategies,
just as computational skills have a place in the
curriculum: to make drill the sole focus of the
curriculum is to deprive children of the means
to attain goats other than those that. are
drill-related. Thus, children need drill on basic
facts after they have developed some under-
standing of the numerical ideas from which the
facts were derived. But they also need lessons in
which they search for ideas and clarify their
understanding of the operations and the
algorithms, and lessons in which they apply
the algorithmic learning in problem-solving
situations.

Conclusion

.Several years ago, a set of, ten "Tenets on
the Teaching of Computation" was developed
(Trafton and Suydam, 1975). The first 'four
tenets address curricular concerns, while the
following six are related to instructional con-
cerns. Each tenet has been consideted in this
paper, either directly or indirectly.

1. Computational °skill is one of the important,
primary goals of a school mathematics
program..

2. All children need proficiency in recalling
basic number facts, in using standard algo-
rithms with reasonable speed and accuracy
and in estimating results and performing men=
tal calculations, a5 well as an ,understanding
of computational procedures.

3. Computation should be recognized as just one
element of a comprehensive mathematics
program.

4. The study of computation should .promote
broad, long-range goals of learning.

5. Computation needs to be-continually related
to the concept-i of the operations and both con-
cepts and skills should be developed in the
context of real-world applications.

6. Instruction on computational skills needs to
be meaningful to the learner.

7. Drill-and-practice plays an important role in
the mastery of computational skills, but strong
reliance on drill-and-practice alone is not an
effective approach to learning.

8. The nature of learning computational proces-
ses and skills requires purposeful, systematic,
andsensitive instruction.

9. CompUtationatskills need to be analysed care-
fully in terms of effective sequencing of the
work and difficulties posed by different types
of examples.

10. Certain practices in teaching computation
need thoughtful reexamination. (p. 528)

Obviously, instruction on computational
skills can be improed. It must be improved.
But let us not forget that some children do
obtain excellent instruction in computation and
other basic mathematical skills. The ten tenets
on the teaching of computation can provide
guidance in improving computation instruction
for all children. o

The words of Shirley Hill, as President of the
National Council of Teachers of Mathematics,
should also be carefully considered:

It struck me as supremely ironic that at the vepr
time we are on the threshold of "teach*
machines to reason" we are spending an inoreii-
nate amount of our education energies teaching_
our children mechanistic skills. (1979, p. 3)

1O3
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The Mathematics Edaction Professidn's View
of Basic Mathematicg Skills

Ross Taylor
Consultant in Mathematics K-6

Minneapolis Public Schools

Editors' Note: Se Veral professional associations of mathematics educators have worked intensively with their
members to prepare "three statements dealing with mathematics curriculum 'content, instructional methods, and
program design. In this paper Ross Taylor, who was involved in the preparation of two of those statements'
describes how they were prepared, summarizes their content, and discusses their implications for testing,
instruction, and general improvement of mathematics instruction programs. In his discussion of implications he
has given several examples from his own school district. The NCSM "Position Paper on Basic Mathematical
Skills" accompanies his paper.

Introduction
There is remarkable agreement within the

mathematics education profession about major
issues concerning basic mathematical skills.
This point becomes vividly clear when one re-
views positions taken by professional mathe-
matics education organizations- during 'the past
several years. Three of these positions will be
summarized in this paper. The first is the, Na-
tional' Council of SuperviSors of Mathematics
(NCSM) Position Paper on Basic Mathematical
Skills. The second is the Report of the Kansas
City Coordinating Conference, which had rep-
resentation from NCSM, the National Council of
Teachers c Mathematics (NCTM), and the
Associatio f State Supervisors of Mathematics
(ASSM). The third statement is the NCTM
publication, An Agenda for Action: Recommen-
dations for Schobl 'Mathematics of the 1980s.
(The NCSM position paper is inclUded at the
end of this chapter. The,other documents can be
.obtained from addresses given in the list of

references.) The major part of this paper will be
devoted to suggestions for implementing 'the
recommendations on basic skills contained in
these three 'statements.

NCSM Position Paper

By the middle of the 1970s, mathematics
educators became concerned about the public __
pressure to go "back to the basics." There was a
fear that this pressure could result in a narrow
concentration on computation to the''exclusion
of the other important skill areas. Such a focus
would be particularly inappropriate at a time
when uses of calculators and computers were
rapidly expanding. To deal with important basic
inattiematical skill issues, the National Institute
of Euincation (NIE) sponsored a Conference on,
Basic Mathematical Skills and Learning, held in
Euclid, Ohio, in October 1975. (The two-volume
report ,on the conference contains over thirty
papers contributed by leaders in mathematics
education, as well as recommendations from __

1 %,)u
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working groups- at the conference.) In April
1976, during the annual meeting of the National
Council of Supervisors of Mathematics, over
100 supervisors met to discuss the Euclid Con:
ference Report. At that meeting, the supervisors

. called for the creation of a position paper on
- basic" maithematicil skills. With the help of

funding from NIE, the paper was developed and
published in January 1977 NCSM prepared a
summary of the paper, which is-included here.

Matheniatics supervisors are concerned that, as a
result of the "back-to-the-basics" movement, to-
day in many school; there is too much emphasis
on computation and not enough stress on other
important Mathematical skills. To 'respond to this
trend, the National Council of Supervisors of
Mathematics (NCSM) set up a twelve-member
task force to write a position paper on basic
mathematical skills. The position was first written
in July, 1976, and later revised on the basis of
ideas from supervisors throughout the "country.
The position paper urges that we move forward,
not "back" to4 the basics. The skills of yesterday
are not the oagS that today's students will1need
when they are adults. They will face -a .world of
change in which they_must be able to solve many
different kinds of problems. The NCSM position
paper lists ten important skill areas that students
will need.

Problem Solving: Students should be able to
solve problems in situations which are new to
them. ,3

Applying Mathematics to Everyday Situations:
r Students should be able to use mathematics to

deal with situations they face daily in an ever-
changing world.

Alertness to Reasonableness of Results:. Stu-
dents' should learn to check to sen that their
answers to problems are "in the ball park."

Estimation and Approximation: Students
should learn to estimate quantity, length, dis-
tance, weight, etc.

Appropriate Computation Skills: Students
should be able to use the fcur basic operations
with whole numbers and decimals and they
should be able to do computations with siiiiple
fractions and percents,

.GeOrmeiry: Students should know basic proper-
ties of simple geometric figures.

Measuremint: Students should be able to mea-
sure in both the metric and customary systems,

t

Tables, Charts and Graphs: Students should be
able to read and make simple tables, charts and
graphs.

Using Mathematics to Predict: Students should
know how mathematics is used to find the
likelihood of future events. .

Coniputer Literacy: Students should know
about the many uses of computers in society
and they should be aware of what computers
can do and what they cannot do.

The role of computation is put into its proper
place. Long computations will usually be done
with a calculator, but computation is stil -im-
portant. Mental arithmetic is a valuable kill.
Computational skills by themselves are. of ittle
use, but when used with other skill areas they
give the learner basic mathematical ability. School
systems which try to set the same requirements
for 'all students should beware of requirements
which either are toe difficult or which stress only

..o low- 'level skills.gi
Rather than using only a single' method such as
drill and practice for learning basic mathematical
skills, many different methods should be used.
Hands:on experiences with physical objects can
provide a basis for learning basic mathematical
skills. Standardized tests are usually not suitable
for meapuring individual student progress. In-
stead, the tests used should be made especially.to
measure the mathematical skills being taught.
The NCSM position paper -sets forth a basis for
identifying, which basic mathematical skills are
important an for determining if stunt have
learned these'skills. ;

In her paper on computational skills, which
precedes this paper, Marilyn Suydam notes that
the NCSM position is frequently cited and that
it was endorsed by tirf National Council of
leachers of Mathematics. The position has
been widely diSseminated and has received
broad support from the mathematics education
profession.

Kansas City Coordinating Conference
In the fall of 1978, the Office of Education

Right to Read Program was in a period of transi-
tion. New legislation was replacing it with the
Basic Skills Improvement Program, which

andmathematics, writing, speaking, and
listening in addition to reading. To seek input
from the mathematics education profession, the

6
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Office of Education sponsored the Kansas City
Coordinating Conference. This October 1978
meeting included representatives of the na-
tior--1 organizations of mathematics teachers
and supervisors.

At the conference, papticipants expressed
concerns of mathematics 'educators about the
process of developing state plans fOr basic skips

, and identified issues and problems in tho4each-
ing and learning of basic mathematical skills.
They were in unanimous agreement that basic
skills instruction should emphasize all ten
NCSM, skill areas rather than focus narrowly on
computation.

Participants were concerned that ,mathemat-
ics teachers, mathematics supervisors, and col-
lege piathematios_educators_shoulcLbeinvolved_
in the planning process. Plannin-c should also
involve state and local mathematics education
organizations affiliated with the Natiorfol Coun-
cil of Teachers of Mathematics: Teachers should
have the benefit of services of mathematics
specialists at the locOl, state, and national levels.

. skills plans should stress 'coordilvtion
of resources and avoid conflicting or ovellay-
ping programs funded from., various sources,
PrOgrams should build upon existing support
structures and avoid infusing another layer of
bureaucracy with a-possible counterproductive
result. Teachers should not be faced with an
extra management burden. The emphasis on
basic skills should not limit opportunities for
learning in the rest of the curriculum. The plan-
ning process should provide a means for estab-
lishing priorities and determining which pro-
grams should receive funding. In light of the
past -emphasisonreading,---mathematics-will
need special extra attention -in the immediate
future.

There was agreement that mathematics con-
cept development should proceed from phys-
ical -model to representational to abstract. The
relationship of language and mathematics
should be emphasized. Parents,should be effec-
tively involved in the process of helping their
children learn mathematics.

The key role'of the teacher in successful in-
struction must be recognized. Funding must be
found to provide levels of staffing necessary for
effective instruction. Inservice should be-pro-

vided to increase mathematical knowledge,
eliminate mathematics anxiety, and provide in-
structional skills necessary to teach students
who have not previously been successful in
mathematics.

Participants agreed that there is a need for a
systematic approach to skill development that
(1) identifies goals and objectives;. (2) develops,
an evaluation strategy that measures student
achievement of these objectives; (3) develops
and implements an instructional program; and
(4) makes changes in the program and in indi-
vidual instruction as found necessary from
evaluation, They .nofeethat existing coAmer-
cially developed norm-referenced tests are not
appropriate for these processes! They also ex-
pressed a need for a national clearinghouse to
facilitate an exchange of information about local
and state mathematics basic skills programs.

An Agenda far Action
_ .

The National Council of 'leachers, of Mathe-
.

matiy'spept several years in the' development
of t of eight major recommendations for
school mathematics of the 1980s. These recom-
mendations are realistic in their attention to
shard data from studies funded, by the National
Science Foundation (NSF) and from two mathe-

. matics assessments of the National Assessment
of Educational Progws. In addition, careful
attention was given in -their development to the
results of an extensive survey of opinions of
many sectors of society, both lay and pirofes-s
signal. The survey, entitled '`Prioritiesin School
Mathematics" (PRISM) was funded by the
National Soience_Foundation.,

The recommendations, as detailed in AD
Agenda for Action; *Recommendations" foi'
School MathematicsOf the 1980s, are '

1. That problem solving be the focus of school
. mathematics in the 1980s;

2. That basic skills in mathematics be defined to
encompass more ,than .computational faCility;

3. That mathepatics programs take full advantage
of the power of calculators and computers at all
grade levels;

4. That stringent standards of both effectiveness
and efficiency be applied to the teaching of
mathematics; :

f.
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As_

I

5. That the success of mathematics programs and,
student learning be evaluated by a wider range
of.measures than conventional testing;

6. That more mathematics study be required for
all students and a flexible curriculum with a
greater range of options be designed toiaccom-
modate the diverse needs of the student
population; . ,

7. That mathematics ,teachers demand of them-
selves and their colleagues a high level of pro-
fessionalism; and:

8. That public support for mathematics instruction
be-raised to a level commensurate with the im-
portance of mathematiCal understanding to in- -
dividuuls and society.

These recommendations have widespread sup-
port within the mathematics education 'corn-
munity.

An Agenda for Action also expands upon
each recommendation. For example, tilt: discus-
sion of the first recommendation on problem
solving implies the need for a concentration of
research and development in that area. The ex-
pansion of the second recommendation states
that the full scope of what is tesic.should con-
tain at least the ten basic skill areas defined by
the NCSM position paper. Rapidly emerging
technology implies the need for implementa-
tion of the third recommendation on use of
calculators and computers. Recent research has
indicated that u4rof calculators 'does not hurt
student achievement. On the contrary, calcula-
'tors can help (Suydam, 1979; Suydam, 1980).

Students need to recognize the impor-
--tance of mathematics-to th#r futures.

In particular, females and minorities need
to be given special encouragement to
take more mathematics in order to keep
their options open for careers and higher
education.

Recommendation six. calls for a flexible cur-
riculum to meet the diverse needs of the student_
population. This is in contrast to.a narrow focus
on minimum competency. Students need to rec-
ognize the impnrtance of mathematics to their
futures. In particular. females and minorities

0

" need to be given special encouragement to take
more mathematics in order to keep their options
open.for careers and higher education.

;

Basic Skills, the Profession and
Preseht Practice

In his summary of three recent National
Science Foundation studies, lames Fey (1980)
points Out a :disparity between the position of
the profession and classroom practices:

:The most discouraging *feature of the three NSF
studies is the consistent pattern of great differ-
ences between apparent reality of ,mathematics
education -in mast School§ and the recommenda-
tions or practices of may prominent teachers.
supervisors and professional organizatiOns. For
instance: it appears that a large majority of ele-
mentary teacheis believe that their sole responsi-
bility in mathematics teaching is to Lievelop stu-
dent facility in arithmetic computation this,* a
time when availability of calculators has made
such goals.widelY questioned. (p. 31.)

It is true that, in spite of the broad support for
an expanded definition of basic skills by profes- .
iional mathematics educators, there are many
schools and classrooms where there is still a
narrow concentration on computation to the ex-
clusion of the other skills. In some cases, this is
due to a" routine repetition of what has been
done in the past, without direful consideration
of which mathematical skills are needed byato-
day's students. In other. cases, teachers who
have, not received appropriate training or cur-
riculum materials cling to computation like a
security blanket. Both of these forces toward
a narrow currictil'arn can be overcome by a
rational reevaluation of which skills are impor-
tant, followed by appropriate curriculum revi-
sion and staff development.

The broad concept of basic skills supported
by the mathematics education profession has
behind it the force of compefling *lc and com-
mon sense. Rational consideration of which
mathematical skills are basic inevitably leads to
the expanded concept of basic skills. Usually,
when educators, legislators, ur the lay public
argue for proficiency in computation and im-.
plicitly neglect the other mathematical skills, it
is because they haven't given the issue careful
consideration.
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One of the problems is that "mathematics" is
not a verb. When persons other than mathemat-
ics educators make statements about basic
skillsthey'often talk about the ability to read,
write, speak,vlisten, and compute. They use
"coippute"because it is a verb and because they
haven't seriously thought about the issue. When
the narrowness of the term "compute" is
pointed out, they usually agree with the broader
concept of basic mathematical skills..

In Minneapolis,, we have had no difficulty
cOnvincing teachers that students should learn
basic Ina thema t mil -ten-areas...listed
in the NCSM .position paper. Whenever we
discuss the issue with parent or community
groups, they are supportive. The public is much
more willing to rely on our "expert" advicathan
we had expeeted:The overwhelming sensibility
of our,position is a factor that gives us added

Objedives and Testing

dures for developing the objectives and the test-.
ing program is to have the initial development
or selection done by a small task force. This task
force should consist of teachers who have
shown leadership in mathematics education
and specialists in mathematics education.
These specialists can come from within the
school system or from outside sources such as
the state department of education or higher edu-
cation. All teachers of mathematics should have
the 'opportunity to review the objectives and
testing program and to provide suggestions for.
modification. Lay community membetS, includ-

---ing-parents and_ possibly students, should also
have the opportunity ir) 'dilate -in the-pt
cess. Support of the process by' school admin-
istrators and the school board is important.
Persons involved in the process of determining
objectives will feel some ownership, and their
commitment will contribute greatly to the in-
structional program. Groups such as ,thapath-
ematics educators who gatheted.alEuclid; Ohio,
in the fall of 1975 or mathematics superviSors_.
who developed the NCSM position paper can
propose guidelines for the determination of
which skills are basic for all citizens. They have:
done that job very well. However, the final de-
termination_should involve the teachers who
teach the skills, the administrators of the -pro, _

grams, and ,the community that is served.

Students; teachers, parents, administrators,,
and thacoinmunity should all'have a clear idea
of which basic skills students are 'expected to
I earn .4{a s i c skills5bject ives:shou ldstand thiPtest
of.putIic scrutiny. Changes in objectiVei can be
made when the changes are found to be desir-
able or necessary. Students .will know what to
study, teachers will know what, to teach', and
parents All be better able to help their children.
We have found that precisely stated behavioral
objectives are not an effective means of com-
municating with students, teachers, and parents
unless the objectives are accompanied by
sample test items. In many cases, sample tests
are more effective in communicating objectives
than lists of behavioral objectives.

While the NCSM position outlines the scope
of basic skills, it does not precisely define exact
skills. In keeping with the tradition of local con-
trol, of education, specific skills should be de-
termined attlie local level on the basis of input
from the staff and the community being served.
If skills are determined at the' state level, pro-
fessional educators and lay citizens should bE.
inVelved-.---In- either case, assistance should be
sought from leaders mathematics education.

It is essential thil the testing pi6grarn:.m'atch
the objectives. One of the most efficient Piece-

,{

At this time, there is a major problem in the
area of matching tests to objectives. This can be
accomplished by developing the tests locally to
match the objectives selected. If this is 'done,
great care must be taken to insure that the tests
are of high quality. Locally developed,tests have
the disadvantage of not yielding comparisons of
achievement of local students with other stu-s
dents. One way to get comparative' data is to use
released items from national assessment tests or
state assessment tests and then compare perfor-
,mance on an item-by-item basis.

In-this day of accountability, there is great
pressure- to raise test scores, and often the
"bottom line" is studenkperformance on What-
ever testing system is used, If commercially
available standardized tests are used, scores an
be increased by adjusting the objectives of the
curriculum to match the objectives measured by
the teat. Unforthnately, the standardized tests

1 uri3



94 .

available today .generally do not adequafely
cover the full range of basic skills recommended
by the NCSM position. The process of develop-
ing test items, field testing them, assembling
them into tests, and thennorming the tests takes
a period of years. Most of the currently available
standardized tests were well into the develop-
ment cycle before the NCSM position was
published. The situtatioR is not likely to correct
itself in the; near future''-- most of the major
publishers have just completed revisions,
and the next revision won't take place for see-
eral years.

In Minneapolis we are currently reviewing
available standardized tests, and -the only one

we-have -found that specifically used the NCSM
position for its guideline is the-basie-skills_te31
published by the Educational Testing Service.
The availability of more tests which measure
the full range of basic skills would be helpful.
However, the pressure to increase performance
on nationally published tests can become pres-
sure for a national curriculum, contrary to our
tradition of local control of education.

In Minneapolis we have decided to use a
basic mathematical knowledge testing program
to define the basic mathematical skills that high
school students are expected to learn. This
locally enveloped testing program is keyed to
the ten NCSM basic skill areas. Each time the
test is administered, a new form IS developed so
that previous forms may be used for communi-
cating objectives and for practice. The test items
on the Minneapolis Basic Mathematical Knowl-
edge Test do not fall into ten distinct categories
corresponding to the ten skill areas. Most of the
questions that students should be able to answer
are concerned with several of the basic skill
areas. The list of ten- skill areas is valuable for
checking to see that our testing program covers
the range of basic skills needed by students.
However, an attgoeTht to completely isolate the
skills into these areas would be counterproduc-
tive. Students must be able to interrelate the
skills from all ten skill areas.

Systematic Instruction in "Basic Skills

Basic skills instruction should use a sys-
tematic approach in Wrii-Ch- tlie- objectives are
clearly communicated to the students, the

teachers, the parents, and other interested per-
sons. Learning materials and strategies should
be organized to address specific objectives. At
the same time, the program should have the
flexibility to address objectives which have not
been determined in advance. Test results, teacher
observation, and other sources should be used
to improve instruction. For example, teachers
and students should have immediate feedback
information in order to direct learning toward
student needs. Item analysis information from
testing should be used by faculty,. to focus.cur-
riculum and staff development efforts on cur-
riculum areas where there are specific needs.
The instructional program should include a
systematic procedure for maintaining skills that
have been learned earlier.

. . . the major focus of school mathematics
should be on helping students acquire the
ability to solve problems.

There is no single prescription for a best way
to teach basic mathematical skills. However,
there are some things that we do know from
research and experience. For example, we know
that the amount of time spent on a task is an
important factor. We also know that manipula-
tive materials can be used effectively in de-
veloping mathematical concepts. Learning is a
very complex process, and an attempt to sim-
plify it by treating the various skills in isolation
from one another would be counterproductive. ,

The basic mathematical skills are useful only
when they are interrelated with one another and
with skills from other disciplines. The mistaken
notion that computation should be learned
before other mathematical skills must be
overcome. The interrelation of skills should
begin in kindergarten and continue throughout
edubalion.

In keeping with the first of the NCTM recom-
mendations 'for the 1980s, the major focus of
school mathematics should be on helping stu-
dents to acquire the ability to solve problems.
To do this, they will need to be able to inter-
relate skills from all ten NCSM skill areas. They

11 0
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will also need to develop proficiency with spe-
cific skills. For example, a student who wants to
determine how long a particular trip will take
may have to begin by using a map or a table to
determine the distance. Then, after estimating
the average rate of speed, the student will have
to know how to divide the distance by the speed
to arrive atithe time. The student will also need
to know enough about units of measure to real-
ize that if the distance is measured in mile's and
the rate in miles per hour, then the resulting
time after dividing will be the number of hours
the trip will take. Finally, the student should
check to -See if the time is reasonable for the
-particular trip.

Students should learn a variety of problem-
solving techniques, such as organizing infOrma-
tion into tables, guessing, and checking. They
should be presented with practical'ractical and interest-,

--mg problem situations. To help them determine
if answers are-reasonable; they should' develop
approximation skills. For example, they should
learn rounding and other approximation tech-
niques 'in order to quickly estimate if a bill
is correct.

In today's society, with ready access to cal-
culators and computers, the role of computation
is changing. The ability to do rapid mental
calculation with one-digit numbers is a skill
that is vital to problem solving and to estima-
tion and approximation. Calculators are too
cumbersome and slow for this type of activity.
On the other_hand, today complicated calcula-
tions such as diviSibri by three- or four-digit
numbers are accomplished more accurately and
rapidly by electronic means. Therefore, we
should not require students to rapidly perform
large numbers of long computation- exercises.

Computation should be taught in a way that
will enable students to apply it to problem situ-
ations they will face in everyday life. For exam-
ple, a student who has only learned the--"take
away" concept of subtraction may not be able to
apply subtraction to a situation where the ques-
tion is one of how much more one quantity is
than another.

With the emergence of electronic technology
and the forthcoming conversion to the metric
system, computation with decimals is becoming
more _important. Computation with fractions

is still important, but students should not be
required to do complicated fraction exercises
involving large denominators. Because of the
many uses of percent in society today, under-
standing of percent and ability to do computa-
tion involving percent are vital.

Students will need to acquire geometry and
measurement skills so that they will be able to
handle situations like fencing a yard or tiling a
floor. They will need to be able to use tables,
charts, and graphs to organize and present infor-
mation or to gain information. They should
learn how past experience is used to predict fu-
ture events. For example, they can make esti-
mates on the outcomes of athletic contests on
the basis of past performances of teams or indi-
viduals. They should recognize that there are
situations like the flipping of a coin where
immediate past experience is not helpful in de-
teimining future outcomes.

Finally, students should become sufficiently
informed about computer technology so that
they will be wary of statements like "the com--
puter made a mistake" or "you can let a compu-
ter do your thinking for you."

Professional Leadership
The National Advisory Committee on Math-

ematics Education states that teachers should
select methods and materials which seem to
work best at particular times for particular stu-
dents (NACOME, 1975, p. 50). To accomplish
this, teachers need training and support from
professional mathematics education specialists.

School systems should look within their
faculties for individuals with leadership
potential and with particular interest and
expertise in mathematics education .

and should encourage them to partici;
pate in inservice activities . . . and to
keep abreast of the rapid developments in
evolving areas . . .

Professional mathematics education leader-
ship within school systems is a key factor in the
identification of basic skills and the develop-
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ment and implementation of basic skills in-
structional programs designed to have students
learn these skills. Curriculum development and
staff development needs can best be met if there
is professional leadership at both the school dis-
trict level and the building level. School sys-
tems should loo_ k within their faculties,for indi-
viduals with leadership potential and with
particular interest and expertise in mathematics
education. Leaders identified should be encour-
aged to participate in inservice activities offered
by the school district, state and regional agen-
ciek,,higher education, and mathematics educa-
fibi professional organizations. These leaders
must. keep abreast of the rapid developments in
areas.such as evolving basic skills programs and
new applications of computers and calculators
in mathematics education. The best way to re-
main current is through the meetings and publi-
cations of the National Council of Teachers of
Mathematics and its many affiliated organiza-
tions. Fer example, in 1978 the Virginia Council
of Teachers of Mathematics published a mono-
graph,entitled Practical Ways to Teach the Basic

a ttrernqticcrl Skills. Each of the publication's
ten chapters addresses One of the -ten -NCS
basic skills areas. In April 1979 the Association
of Teachers of Mathematics of New York City
published A Look at Standardized Mathematics
Testing in New York City, which reports on a
survey of the extent to whiCh the ten NCSM
basic skills areas are evaluated by five widely
used national standardized tests. Leaders at the
district level can benefit greatly from participa-
tion in the National Council of Supervisors of
Mathematics.

Support for Basic-Skills Instruction
The decline in problem-solving ability, :par-

ticularly among 17-year-olds, from 1973 to
1978, on National Assessment of Edubational _
Progress tests is a matter of major concern
(NAEP, p. 25). This decline comes at a time
when the public is demanding competence in
mathematics and when profeSsionals are assert-

ing the importance of problem solving as a basic
mathematical skill. In the past, instruction in
basic .mathematical.skills at the secondary level
has not received the attention it deserves. At the
national level, there have been virtually no
programs dealing with basic mathematical
skills at the secondary level. For example, there
are no nationally validated programs for basic
mathematical skills in grades nine through
twelve (U.S. Department of Education, 1980).
Demands for competence are being made at the
state level, but the state competency testing in
Florida (where about a third of the students
failed the mathematics competency component
of the state competency test) illustrated the in-
adequacy of secondary programs and the need
for changes in instruction if testing is to help
students. At the local level, many schools don't,
require any mathematics beyond ninth grade.
The gap between what the students need and
what the schools are providing must be closed.

Student achievement in basic mathematical
skills can, be improved if there is commitment
and systematic planning. There should be an
affirmation by the administration and agree-

nt by the staff that the goal of helping stu-
dents ac Jeve competen basic mathemat-
ical skills is a priority. This commitmen
companied by a priority allocation of human
and financial resources, will receive community
support. The establishment of the Basic Skills
Improvement Program is a response to this con-
cern at the federal level. State-level response has
been reflected in the establishment of compe-
tency. programs in 36 states. Evidence for sup-
port at the local level can be found in the results
of the 1979 Gallup Poll on Education, where 97
percent of :the respondents indicated that
mathematics should be a top priority.

We can do a better job of having our students
__leap the basic mathematical skills they will

need as adults. We can do this through , a
forward-looking approach to basic skills backed
by commitment, leadership, and high, expecta-
tions for students and staff.

1 7
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NATIONAL COUNCIL OF SUPERVISORS OF MATHEMATICS
POSITION PAPER ON

BASIC MATHEMATICAL SKILLS

INTRODUCTION

The currently popular slogan "Back to the Basics"
has become a rallying cry of many who perceive a need
for certain changes in education. The result is a trend
that has gained considerable momentum and has
initiated demands for programs and evaluations which
emphasiziEnarrowly defined skills.

Mathematics educators find themselves under
considerable pressure from boards of education,
legislatures, and citizens' groups who are demanding
instructional programs which will guarantee acquisi-
tion of computational skills. Leaders in mathematics
education have expressed a need for clarifying what are
the basic skills needed. by studen <nvho hope to
participate successfully in adult soc

The narrow definition of basic dk s'Which equates
mathematical competence with computational ability
has evolved as a result of several forces:

1. Declining scores on standardized achievement
tests and college entrance examinations;

2. Reactions to the results of the National Assess-
ment of Educational Progress;

3. Rising costd'of education and increasing de-
mands for accountability;

4. Shifting emphasis in mathematics education
from curriculum content to instructional methods
and alternatives;

5. Increased awareness of the need to prOvide
- remedial and compensatory prograths;

6. The Widespread publicity given to each of the
above liv the media.

This widespread publicity, in particUlar, has gen'
erated a calfor action from governmental agencies,
educational-organizations; and community groups. In
responding to these calls, the National Institute of
Education adopted the area of basic skills as a major
priority. This resulted in a Conference on ,Basic
Mathematical Skills and Learning, held in Euclid, Ohio,
in 'October. 1975. -.

e National Council of Supervisors of
Mathematics CSfvqrdtiring_theAnnual Meeting
in Atlanta, Georgia, met in a special siMit-to-disct,
the Euclid Conference Report. More than 100 members
participating in that session expressed the need for a
unified position on basic mathematical skills which
would enable them to provide more effective leadership
within their respective school systems, to give adequate
rationale and direction in their tasks of implementing
oasic mathematici programs, and to -appropriately
expand the definition .of basic skills. Hence, by an
overwhelming majority, they mandated the NCSM to
establish a task force to formulate a position on basiil
mathematical skills. This statement is the result of that

RATIONALE FOR THE EXPANDED DEFINITION

There- are many reasons why -basic skills must
include more than computation. The present
technological society requires daily. use of such skills as
estimating, problem solving, interpreting data,
organizing data, measuring, predicting; and applying
mathematics to everyday situations. The changing
needs of society, the explosion of the amount of
quantitative data, and.the availability of computers and
calculators demand a\redefining of the priorities for
basic mathematics, *Us. In recognition of the
inadequacy of computation alone, NCSM is going on
record -as-providing-both -a general list of basic
mathematical skills and a clarification of the need for
such an expanded definition of basic skills.

Any list of basic skills must include computation.
However, the role of computational skills in
mathematics must be seen in the light of the
contributions they make to one's ability to use
mathematics in everyday, living. In isolation,
computational skills contribute little to one's ability to
participate in mainstream society. Combined effectively
with the other skill areas, they provide the learner with
the basic mathematical ability-,needed by adults.

DEFINING BASIC SKILLS

The NCSM views basic mathematical skills as
falling under ten Vital areas. The ten skill areas are
interrelated and many overlap with each other and with
other disciplines. All are basic to pupils' development of
the ability to reason effectively in varied situations.

This expanded list is presented with the conviction
that mathematics education must not emphasize
computational skills to the neglect of other critical areas

matTiathematics. The ten components of basic
ma e 'cai-skills_arejtsted below, but the order of
their listing should not tiFilittrpreted-as-initti in
either a priority of importance or a sequence for
teaching and learning.

Furthermore, as society changes our ideas about
which skills are basic also -dhange. For example, today
our students should learn to measure in both the
customary and metric systems, but in the future the
significance of the customary system will be mostly
historical. There will also be increasing emphasis on
when and how to use hand-held calculators and other

effort. electronic devices in mathematics.
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TEN BASIC SKILL AREAS

r.

Problem Solving

Learning to solve problems is.the principal reason
'for studying mathematics. Problem solving is the
process of applying previously acquired knowledge to
new and unfamiliar situations. Solving word problems in
texts is one form of problem solving, but students also
should be faced with non-textbook problems. Prob-
lem-solving strategies involve posing questions, analyz-
ing situations, translating results, illustrating results,
drawing diagrams, and using trial and error. In solving
problems, students need to be able to apply the rules of
logic necessary to arrive at valid conclusions.They must
be able to determine which facts are relevant. They
should be unfearful of arriving at tentative conclusions
and they must be willing to subject these conclusions to
scrutiny.

Applying Mathematics to Everyday Situations

The use of mathematics is interrelated with all
computation activities. Students should be encouraged
to take everyday situations, translate them . into
mathematical expressions, solve the mathematics, and
interpret the results in light of the initial situation.

Alertness!? the Reasonableness of Results "

Due to arithmetic errors or other mistakes, results of
mathematical work are sometimes wrong. Students
should- learn to inspect all results and to check, for
reasonableness in terms of the original problem. With
the increase in the use 'of calculating devices in society,
this skill is essential.

,

Estimation and Approximation

Students should be able to" carry out rapid
approximate calculations by first rounding off numbers:
They should acquire some simple techniques for
estimating quantity, length, distance, weight, etc. It is
also necessary to decide when a particular result is
precise enough for the purpose at hand.

late - Computational Skills

Students should gain facility with addition, sub-
,4ction, multiplication, and division with whole num-
Mrs and decimals. Today it must be recognized that
long, complicated computations will usually be done
with a calculator. Knowledge of single-digit number
facts is essential and mental 'arithmetic is a valuable
skill. Moreover, there are everyday situations which
demand recognition of, and simple computation with,
common fractions.

Because consumers continually deal with many
situations that involve percentage, the ability to
recognize and use percents should be developed and
maintained.

Geometry

Students should learn the geometric concepts they
will need to function effectively in the 3-dimensional
world. They should have knowledgeof concepts such as
point, line, plane, parallel, and perpendicular. They
should know basic properties of simple geometric
figures, particularly those properties which relate to
cieasurement and problem-solving skills. They also
must be able to recognize similarities and differences
among objects.

Measurement

As a minimum skill, students should be able to
measure distance: weight, time, capacity, and
temperature. Measurement of angles and calculations
of simple areas and volumes are also essential. Students
should be able to perform measurement in both metric
and customary systems using the appropriate tools.

Reading, Interpreting, and ConstructingTables,tharts,
and Graphs -

Students should know hoW to read and draw
conclusions from simple tables, maps, charts. and
graphs. They should be able to condense numerical
information into more manageable or meaningful terms
by-setting up simple tables, charts, and graphs.

4

Using Mathematics to Predict

Students should learn how elementary notions
probability are used to determine the likelihood of future
events. They should learn to identify situations where
Immediate past experience does not affect the like-
lihood of future events. They should become familiar
with how mathematics is used to help make predictions
such as election forecasts.

Computer Literacy

, It is important for &II citizens to understand what
----computers_c.rd cannot do. Students should be

aware of the many is-of-computersigsociety. such as
their use in teaching/learning, financiVItansactions._
and information storage and retrieval. The "mystique"
surrounding computers is disturbing and can put
persons with no understanding of computers at ,a
disadvantage The increasing use of computers by
government, industry, and business demands an
awareness of computer uses and limitations.
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BASIC SKILLS AND THE STUDENTS FUTURE

Anyone adopting a definition of basic skills should
consider the "door- opening /poor- closing" implications
of the list. The following diagram illustrates expected
outcomes associated with various amou s of skill
development. . It

Scope of
Skill Development

EXPANDED SKILLS
Matherriatical skills
beyond those describ-
ed here plus a desire to
learn more.

BASIC SKILLS
The skills described
here.

MINIMAL SKILLS
Limited skills, primarily
computation. Little
exposure to the other
skill areas described
here.

Expected Outcomes

POTENTIAL
LEADERS

Employment and edu-
cational opportunities
will continue to
increase as mathe-
matical skills continue
to grow.

EMPLOYMENT. VERY
LIKELY

Employment oppor-
tunities are predict-
able. Doors to further
education opportuni-
ties are open.

LIMITED -
OPPORTUNITIES

Unemployment likely.
Potential generally
limited to low-level
jobs.-

MINIMUM ESSENTIALS FOR HIGH 'SCHOOL
GRADUATION

Today some school boards- ancrstate legislatures
are starting to mandate mastery of minimum essential
skills in reading andmathematics as a requirement for
high-school graduation. In the process, they should
consider the potential pitfalls of doing this without an
appropriate definition of "basis skills." If the
mathematics requirements are set inordinately high,
then a significant number of students may not be able to
graduate. 04 the other hand, if the mathematics
requirements are set too low and mathematical skills are
too narrowly defined,' he result could be a sterile
mathematics program concentrating exclusively on
lea(ning of low-level mathematical skills. Thisposition
paper neither recommends nor ...condemns minimal
competencies for high-school graduation. However, the
en- components of basic skills stated here can serve as

guidelines for s ale-and-locaLschool systems that are
considering the establishment o rr-ninimum-esse ial
graduation.requiremenfs.

DEVELOPING THE BASIC SKILLS

One individual difference among students isstyle or
way of learning In offerirg opportunities to learn the
basic skills, options must be provided to meet these
varying learning styles. The present "back-to-basics"
movement may lead to an emphasis on drill and practice,
as a way to learn.

Certainly drill and practice is a viable option, but it is
only one of many possible ways to bring about learning
and to create interest and motivation in students.
Learning centers, contracts, tutorial sessions, individual
and small- group projects, games, si

sour
ulations and

community-based activities are so of the other
options that can provide the opportunit to learn basic

skills. Furthermore, to help students fully understand
basic mathematical concepts, teachers should utilize
the full range of activities and materials available,
including objects the students can actually handle.

The learning of basic mathematical skills is a
continuing process which extends through all of the
years a student is in school. In particular, a tendency to
emphasize computation while neglecting the other nine
skill areas at the elemerilary level must be avoided.

EVALUATING AND REPORTING STUDENT
PROGRESS

Any systematic attempt to,develop basic skills must
necessarily be concerned with evaluating and reporting
pupil progress.

In evaluation, test results are used to judge the
effectiveness of the instructional,process and to make
needed adjustments in the curriculum and instruction
for the individual student. In general, both educators
and the public have accepted and emphasized an
,overuse of and overconfidence in the- results of
standardized tests. Standardized tests yield
comparisons between students and can provide a rank
ordering of individuals, schools, or districts. However,
standardized tests have several limitations including the
following:

a. 'Items are not necessarily generated to measure
a specific objective or instructional aim.

b. The tests measure only a sample of the content
that makes up a program; certain outcomes are
not measured at all.

- Because they do not supply sufficient information.
about how much mathematics a student knows.
standardized tests are not the best instruments available
for reporting individual pupil growth. Other alternatives
such as criterion tests or competency tests must be
considered. In criterion tests. items are generated which
measure the specific objectives of- the program and
which establish the student's level of mastery of these
objectives. Competency tests are designed to determine
if the individual has mastered the skills necessary for a
certain purpose SuCtras entry into the job market. There
is also need for open-ended assessments such as
observations, interviews, and manipulative tasks to
assess skills which paper and pencil tests do not

' measure adequately.
Reports of pupil progress will surely be made. But,

while standardized tests will probably, continue to
dominate the testing scene for several years. there is an
urgent need to begin reporting pupil progress in other
erms.such as criterion tests and competency
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measures. This will_also demand an immediate anzl
extensive program of inservice education to instruct the
general public on the meaning and interpretation of
such data and to enable teachers to use testing as a vital
part of the instructional process.

Large scale testing, whether involving alt students
or a random sample, can result in interpretations which
have great influence on curriculum revisions and
development. Test results can indicate, for example.
that a particular mathematical topic is being taught at
the wrong time in the student's development and that it
Might better be introduced later or earlier in the
curriculum. Or. the results might indicate that students
are confused about some topic as a result of
inappropriate teaching procedures. In any case, test
results should be carefully examined by educators with
special skills in the area of curriculum development.

CONCLUSION

The, present paper represents a preliminary
attempt by the National Council of Supervisors of
Mathematics to clarify and communicate its position
on basic mathematical skills. The NCSM position
establishes a framework within which decisions on
program planning and implementation can be made.
It %Is° sets forth the underlying rationale for
identifying and developing basic skills and for
evaluating pupils' acquisition of these competencies.
The NCSM position underscores the fundamental
belief of the National- Council of Supervisors of
Math anatics that any effective program of basic
mathematical skills must be ditected not "back" but
forward,, to the essential needs of adults in the
present and' future.

You are encouraged to make and
distribute copies of this paper.

The NCSM position paper was prepared
pursuant to a contract with the National

* Institute of Education, U.S. Department
of Health, Education and Welfare.,_
Contractors undertaking. such projects
under government sponsorship are
encouraged to express freely their
judgment in professional and technical
matters. Points of view or opinions do
not, therefore, necessarily represent

* official National Institute of Education
position or policy.
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A ChildiliNiore than-a-Machine

Alan R. Hoffer
University of Oregon

Editors' Note: The two preceding papers discuss-research and professional support for expanding, our view of
mathematics beyond computation. The finding of the National Assessment of Educational Progress in recent years
is that students do well on simple computation but poorly on problem solving. In this paper Alan Hoffer discusses
the need toleach children to see and understand problem situations. Dr. Hoffer is involved in research on problem
solving and on how to help people do problem solving. Although we have much more to learn about these
complex tasks, he shares whatis knownabout the role of insight in problem solving and suggests approaches that
help students learn to use insight.

.
Introduction

.Children are born with the capacity to
memorize, to understand, to see problems, and
to solve problems. By the time they are ready to
enter school, most children have an intuitive
ability to solve simple problems in mathemat-
ics. If that ability is nurtured throughout their
school years, they can become confident, com-
petent users of problem-solving skills in all
aspects of their lives. If, however, the emphasis
in mathematics instruction is on memorizing,
on computation, on drill, and on solving only
very simple word problems, these students will
be stifled in their growth; many may even
develop a dislike of mathematics, and perhaps a.
fear of it, that will remain with them and influ-
ence the direction their lives take.

This paper discusses how "students learn to
put skills together so they can be used to solve
day-to-day problems and how teachers and
administrators can contribute to this process.
The emphasis here is on insight, a special skill
ofseeing,and understanding problems and their
solutions. This skill, like any other, can be

taught, but it requires creativity and risk taking
on the part of the student The teacher must not
ork provide appropriate learning experie -ices
but must also be supportive and encouraging
when the child is not successful. Both teacher
and student need to view "mistakes" positively,
as opportunities to learn.

Learning of insight requires that the student
and teacher participate in experiences that are
particularly human. The author is not suggest-
ing that teaching° mechanical skills is wrong,
but that there is a danger that both student and
teacher will get caught up with the mechanics
and that time will not be spent on learning to
see the applications on putting the skills to:
gether so they work:

Definitions of Skills

Nine-year-old Tia wants to become a musician.
When she proudly takes her flute to her first les-
son, she discovers that she cannot make a sound.
It takes the entire lesson to learn how to play o
note every time she tries.As she learns to pray the
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flute, Tia must learn to press certain keys to make
certain sounds, to blow in certain ways, and to
read music. She will never become a flutist by
separately practicing her fingering, then blowing,
and then reading.notes. In these early lessons she
musrgo-- vejslowly, learning individual .skills
and, at very nearly-the same time, learning to
integrate these skills..Tia is-a -long way frombeing

-a musician.

Philip wants to be a baSketbalLplayer. He needs to
learn how to shoot, to Pass:to dribble;-and to run
plays. In addition to learning all of theseskills;he
has to improve his overall physical condition.
Philip cannot spend an hour each on shooting
baskets, passing, dribbling, and running plays to
become a good player. He must learn to combine
these skills in a smooth fashion.

What is a skill? Typical dictionary definitions
use phrases like "a learned power- of doing
something competently." So a skill involves the
ability to perform; a skill can be viewed in a
narrow sense (the ability to hammer a nail into a
piece of wood) or in a broad sense (the ability to
build, a house). In' each human activity the
separate skills and competencies must work to-
gether to form a phenomenon greater than any
of the individual skills. The learner must weave
togethei the separate skills to form higher level
skills. Of course, people are not limited robot
fashion to a single activity or focus. They
are involved continually in numerous and var-
ied activities all of which involve skills of
some sort.

In mathematics, as in every human endeavor,
there are many stages in the learning process. In
the early stages the learner must master skills
upon which later stages will be built. The goal
for educators, ideally, is to develop students'
abilities to apply high-level problem-solving
skills in day-to-day situations. Over the years,
however, mathematics has been (un)popular-
ized to form a verylimited and shallow view of
the subject. Indeed, today many people think
that mathematics consists of little more than
arithmetic, algebraic formulas, and geometric
vocabulary.

If the'narrow definition of "skill" is allowed
to dominate mathematics education, students
will, of course, develop an ability to perform,
but they will become "skillful" in the same

a

sense that modern calculators and computers
are "skillful" they will develop machine
skills at the expense of human skills. Consider
this example;

Teacher:

Dan:
Teacher:
Dan:
Teacher:
Dan:
Teacher:

Dan:

Dan, if an airplane can travel 1200 kilo-
meters in 3 hours, how far can it fly in 5
hears at.the same rate?
I don't know.
How much is 1200 divided by 3?
400.
How much is 5 times 400?
2000.
If an airplane can fly 1200 kilometers in
3 hours, how far can it fly in 5 hoursat
the same, rate?
I don't know. is it 2000?

Dan was able to perform the division. (1200 ÷ 3)
and multiplication x 400) calculations, and
yet he 'was unable to solve the problem. If We
accept the fact that a machine skill is a task that
a machine can do, then Dan possessed sufficient
machine skills to solve the problem. However,
he lacked the human skills needed to interpret
the problem and to know which machine skills
to use.

There is a danger that the basic skills are be-
ing interpreted by schools and communities as
machine skills. When these limitations are
imposed on children, the mulls are devastat-
ing. The children may be able to perform
machine skills, but they are unable to apply the
skills to the problems they encounter in school
and in daily life.

So, whatever 'definitions we use for basic
skills, we must include basic abilities to use and
apply lower-level skills at higher levels and in
problem-solving situations. Several excellent
lists of the important mathematical skills have
been developed and are discussed .in the paper
by Ross Taylor in this handbook. Of particular
importance is the position' paper developed
by the National Council of Supervisors of
Mathematics.

Mechanistic Mathematics Skills
and Teaching

Heidi is now an experienced driver. When she
gets into the car, she locks the door, fastens her
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seatbelt, 'starts the engine, releases the emergency
brake, puts the car in gear, and ;oaks in the rears
view mirror before she takes her foot off the brake
and begins to back out of the driveway. At the
same time she is going over in her mind the article
she read in the paper last night about how to im-
prove her tennis game.

The human mind has an amazing capacity to
block from consciousness vast , numbers of
actions thatilwe perform daily. In using mathe-
matical skills, children must arrive at the point
where many of the steps they go through to
solve a problem are subconscious. This is neces-
sary to that thoughts will not be cluttered
with admittedly important, yet highly distract-
ing, actions.

There is certainly a need for reflex behavior. It
is likely that, for the sake of efficient thought:
children in the fourthgrade should automati-
cally kdow that 7 x 8 is equal to 56. But 'the
attainment of such behavior should not domi-
nate the teaching of mathematics, whether
children are learning arithmetic facts in grade
four' or algebraic manipulations in grade eight
or nine. If they don't know the facts; students ,
S'horlid be encouraged to use their calculators.
Eventually, they may internalize the facts, and
the calculator just might help them do that.

It could be the case that too much mechanical
practice, especially without careful supervision
and evaluation, is counterproductive. Consider
the following examples, taken from Ashlock
(1972), of children practicing some arithmetic
skills.

Harold's class is learning how to add decimals.
On the practice exercises Harold worked likesthis:

In adding decimals Harold learned how to "line
up" the decimal points and then add. He
mechaniqally brought the decimal point down
to the answer. That "skill" worked for exercise C

-but not for the other exercises. Barbara, on the
other hand, is probably not ready to practice
borrowing with three-digit numbers. Exercises
C and D indicate that she "loans" a huridred to
the units 'or ones column. She probably needs,
more work with place value, even at the con-
crete level, before she continues to practice on
such problems as these.

We see 'error patterns -occur in several sub-
jects. Algebra teachers, for example, report, that
students consistently misapply distributive
thinking to associative instances. In such cases,
5(xy) might become (5x) (5y) or even 5x + 5y.
Misapplied rules also cause students to change
6x + 2 into 6x or 3x.

2

There is indeed a place foi practice in mathe-
matics instruction. But the practice should be
meaningful, not mechanical. The learning* en-
vironment should not allow error patterns to

°develop and continue.

Using Skills Requires Insight
a

We have assumed that a skill is an ability to
do something competently. Competence must
go beyond simply being able to perform a skill,
however. Students must develop the ability to
assess a situation to determine which skills are
necessary in the situation and to apply those
skills in an efficient, competent manner.'When
they develop this ability, they will have insight.
Three qualities work together in the person who
has insight:

A. .8
+.4

B.
+.9

C. .4
+.3

D. .5
+.8 1. The' ability to perform in a possibly un-

familiar situation;.12' .15 .7 .13

Find Harold's errors. What "skill" was he
applying?

Lately Bdrbara has been making errors in her sub-
traction practice. Here is her work. What "skill"
was she applying?

8 2
A. 693 B. 11'25

-248 -151

5 2
C. 1126 D. ii34

0 -349 . -275

2. The ability to perform competently (cor-
rectly and adequately) the acts required by
the situation; and

3. The ability to perform intentionally (delib-
erately and consciously) a method that re-
solves the situation.

Van Hiele (1973) and van Dormolen (1976) have
each described insight. in this manner.

445 174 287 68 The three qualities are interdependent to
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have insight a student must have all three qual-
ities. Harold and Barbara intentionally applied,
their methods to the arithmetic practice, but
they performed incorrectly Dan was able to cor-
rectly perform the arithmetic calculations in the
airplane question, but he did not understand
why those operations were Used. Compare Dan's
responses with Erin's in the following problem:

Teacher: Suppose Mark's diesel car can travel
100 kilometers (kin) on 5 liters (I) of-
fuel. If his tank holds 38 liters, how far
could he travel on ainll tank?

F:rin: Oh, I know, 760 kilometers.
Teacher: How did you get that answer?
Erin: 4. He* traveled 100 km on 5 liters, so he

uses 1 liter for each 20 km. I divided
100 by 5. So for 38 liters, Mark could
traverno km because 20 times 38 is
(equal to) 760.

The teacher was very pleased with Erin's re-
sponses. She had not seen the problem before. It
was a new situation for her and she was able to
interpret the que. tion. Not only was she able to
apply the rote skills,competcntly, but she dem-
onstrated in her explanation that she had a full
understanding of the problem. She knew what
she was doing and why. It is, likely that she
could solve any problem similar to the one
stated. Frin has insight.

`i

To say that a person has skills in mathe-
matics requires that she or he have insight.
This means that the person will be able to
exhibit the human factor in skill per-
formance. Insight distinguishes humans
from machines.

To say that a person has skills in mathematic
requires that she or he have insight. This means
that the person will be able to exhibit the human
factor performance. Insight dis
guishes humani-frornAachines. A mat matics
program which concentrates on-machine skills
and neglects develop insight cheats the con-
sumers (the children). It baincates their intel-
lectual growth. Dan, for example, could have

-I

used insight in the airplane problem if he had
been taught the basic skill of using a mathemati-
cal model representation of a phenomenon
that uses mathematical concepts. For example,
the 1200- kilometer distance and the three-hour
time could have been modeled (represented) by
a segment. The problem could be solved visu-
ally as follows:
1200 km - as a segment

3 hr - the same segment
400km compares to 1 hr

So 2000 km compares
to 5 hr

1200 km
3 hr

400 km 400 km
ihr ihr ihr

400 400 400 400 400.1!II11'111
Ways to Develop Insight
and Understanding

In order to learn skills, to integrate them, and
to be able to apply them to daily problenis and
in unfamilar situations, it is essential that chil-
dren develop confidence in themselves, in the
school environment, in mathematics, and in
their ability to apply, or use,* mathematics.
Teachers can help students develop positive
self-concepts by respecting their students and
making them feel respected; by establishing a
receptive attitude in the classroom so students
are willing to express themselves and to learn;
by providing fair challenges; by maximizing
freedom from threat; and by providing success
experiences. It. is only in such an atmosphere
that students will learn to be creative problem
solvers and will feel comfortable taking risks.
(See Mathematics Resource Project, 1978.)

A critical part of this positive' classroom
atmosphere is the view by both teacher and
students that making mistakes is an impor-
tant part of the growth experience in mathemat-
ics education. Red marks *indicating errors or'
students' tests and homework papers are given
more in mathematics than in any other subject
area. They do not belong in any child's life.
They can lead to self-doubt, to loss of interest in
mathematics, and to' loss of confidence in the
teacher (Tobias, 1978).

Some superb teachers have the skill of pro-
viding their students with a loom (see Anderson
and Greenwood, 1976). The loom helps stu-
dents weave together the_skills they possess to

1
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produce skills at a higher level. These teachers
help students acquire understanding. They be-
lieve that their students should become aware of

variety of problem situations and-should un-
derstand why they study certain. topics. They
de'irelop acquisition activities which give stu- ,
dents opportunities to practice and extend past
learning& They provide these through labora-
tory investigations and ,through exploration
that arise from daily problems.

There is an interesting analogy between
teaching and coaching.-"Coach Brooks worked
very hard to "learn" football. He knows various
defense formations and offense plans. He under-
stands his players well and knoWs their
strengths and weaknesses. He organized train-
ing programs for them that include calisthenics
and weight lifting. The players practice block-
ing, tackling, and catching passes. They rim
plays and scrimmage. The players are aware of
what they need to practice; through practice
they acquire the skills needed to perform well;
and they internalize these skills so that during a
game they can adjust to new situations. They
are using insight.

`Helping student's develop insight into
mathematics requires a good deal of work. The
children must be presented with opportunities
and activities that are structured 'by the teacher.
The development'of such activities might fol-
low this sequence:

1. Inquiry. In class discussion the teacher
presents a problem .z.,r describes a certain
situation, for example, something related
to.,cubes. The children make or are given
models of cubes which they examine and
talk about. They are encou.dged to make
ol.serVations anit.to begin using the vocab-
ulary rIlated.to.cubes.

2. DirectedpOrientation. The teacher asks the
students specific questions or assigns them
very definite tasks. The tasks are such that
there are ,definite answers which the stu-
dents all agree on eventually.

3. Explanation. Now the students, with the
teacher's help, describe the various rela-
tionships that they observed. This acts as a
seimmar?of earlier observations for the stu-
dents and helps to make the ideas explicit
in the students' minds.

4. Free orientation. The students are- now
familiar with the vocabulary and elemen-
tary ideas of the topic, and they are asked'
to explore and look for more relationships
on their own.

5. Integration. Finally, the students have a
comfortable understanding of the topic.
They see how the ideas are related and, if
presented with a problem that is related t.a
cubes,they could find their own way to a .
solution. The Students have developed in-
sight into the topic.

The inquiry and directed orientation phases
form an awareness of the topic for the stucnts;
acquisition of the ideas is developer' eur 7.g
the explana on and free orientation phases;
internalization occurs in the integration phase

..

Other Essential Ingredientsefor Success,
Teacher: What number makes this' sentence

truert x = 3?
Mike: Three sixths.
Teacher: No. (Mike was surprised. He (nought he

was right.)
Cathy: One half. -
Teacher: Correct. Verx good.
Mike (in- But if you put 3/6 in the hox, 6 x 3/6 =

sisting): 3. So 3/6 makes it true..
Teacher: Class, why is 3/6 not the correct

answer?'
Cathy: Because 3/6 is not reduced.
Teacher: Yes. Now let's do the next problem.
Mike

(inter- But didn't you tell us that 3/6 is equal
rupting): to 1/2? So why isn't 3/6 the answer?

Teacher: You are just being stubborn. The an,
swer is 1/2. Class, open your books to,
page 165 and work exercises 1 to 30.

It is possible that the teacher wanted to end the
lesson and get the children to work, but it is also
possible that she did not have enough under-
standing of mathematics to deal with Mike in a
positive way. (Mike, by, the way, Was discour-
aged by this.He said nothing for the rest of the
lesson.) ,

Certainly, teacheri,should not be-the weak
link in the educational process. Universities
and colleges of e ducation have the primary re-
sponsibility for educating prospective teachers
and for ensuring :that the teacheis are knowl-
edgeable in the subject in, Which, they are certi-

124 :$
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fied-to-teach.-Universities have not lived _up to
this responsibility, nor have state legislatures
and certification boards who set minimum re:
quirements been strict enough either in setting
standards or in enforcing_them. Also,_prin
cipals, personnel directors, and local school
boards have not insisted that incoming teachers
have a strong preparation in mathematics. How
can skills and insight be taught by people who
lack these abilities themselves?

Lately there has been an 'increasing number
of proposals to test teachers. Some states are
discussing laws to implement such testing pro-
granis. In the National Institute of Education
Conference on Basic. Mathematical Skills and
Leartiing (NIE, 1975) several papers alluded
'to the weak preparation and performance of
teachers.'

School administrators should hire not just
adequate teachers, but great teachers! High
school principals should insure that their math-.

ematics teachers have not just minimum certifi-
cation (there are numerous violations of even
these lower bounds) but that the teachers have
a contagious enthusiasm for mathematics that
is conveyed to their students. Every elementary
school should have at leait one teacher who is a
nvithematics specialist, a person who possesses
knowledge of and an enthusiasm for mathe-
matics, a <person' who can help other teachers in
the building on their mathematics lessons and
who can assist With students who are having
difficulties in learning mathematics when the
need arises: --,

Once the team is t in place, the members
may need additional help, even encouragement.
They may need_materials to conduct laboratory
explorations. bi- time' off to attend_professional
meetings, participate in inserviie activities,
learn dew diagnostic techniques, or develop a
new unit for next year's program

Summary
Children are cheated when the mathematicS

program that they experience has an emphasis
on skills. In such a program, there can beA

little assurance that students who master these
low-level skills will be able to transfer them to
day-to-day situations in which they must solve
problems.

12

Devoting anyexcessive amount of school time
to learning computational skills is also waste-
ful, since calculators can perform the skills, but,
more importantly, precious time is taken away

--from- developing insight in-students-arrd-hlp--
ing them learn how to use insight to apply skills
to problem-solving situations. -

Teachers should' more actively help students
-develop insight to increase the students' level
of skill performance. To do this, teachers must
have a deep knowledge of and enthusiasm -for
mathematics and its applications. They must
possess the skills and insight themselves.

By their support and encouragement, school
administrators-should more actively help teach-
ers develop a functional mathematics program,_
one in which the students have confidence,
-grow intellectually, and experience success.
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Overview: The first two papers in this section provide descriptions of the two major
approaches to beginning reading instruction. Ken and Yetta Goodman describe their
meaning-focused program, and Doug Carmine argues for reading instruction which
emphasizes the development of decoding skills through use of a subskills approach. In his
paper Harry Singer suggests one way the two approaches can be brought together, and in
the fourth paper Flab Tierney and David Pearson review recent research on Comprehension
and suggest directions for improving instruction in comprehension. Lauren Resnick draws
on thirty studies on the implications of research for reading instruction, as she reviews the
history of the controversy between meaning-emphasis and decoding-emphasis proponents.
Like Singer, she suggests ways that the different approaches can be effectively linked. In the
last paper in this section, Penelope Peterson reports on an analysis of research outcomes of
different approaches to basic skills instruction.
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Theories and Prescriptions
for Early Reading Instruction*

Lauren B. Resnick
University of ,Pittsburgh

Editors' Note: This paper was prepared as part of a synthesis project funded by NlE several years ago. That
project involved the preparation and discussion of approximately thirty papers by outstanding researchers, each
exploring implications of their work for practice and for further research. Lauren Resnick has drawn on those
papers and on her own 'ex perience in schools in preparing this chapter, which was originally published as a
summary of the implications of that collection of papers for practitioners. The author describes the two major
orientations to reading instruction, reviews research on their effects, and suggests ways' that elements of both
approaches might be integrated without losing the strengths of either.

Are some ways of teaching beginning reading
more effective than'others, especially for chil-
dren. in compensatory educational programs?
What does the research say? Do the research
findings agree with what experts in the field say
about the theory of reading? These are the ques-,
Lions addressed in these volumgs. The aim of
-the volumes is to clarify points of agreement
and .disagreement -as a basis for advising- edu-
cators and the public on the approaches to in-
struction most likely to be effective for hard-
to-teach children. I attempt in this chapter to
summarize the major points of view expressed
here and to relate these positions to outcomes of

*Reprinted with the permission of the author and
publishers from Theory and Practice of Early Read-
ing, Vol. 2, edited by Lauren E. Resnick and Phyllis
A. Weaver, 1979: Hillsdale, NJ, Lawrence Erlbaum
Associate's, Publishers.

evaluation studies comparing various reading'
approaches. On the ,basis of these twin sources
of evidence, I draw implications for current
practice in compensatory education and for new
approaches to instruction that need systematic
development and trial.

There is little doubt that those closely in-
volved in questions of reading instruction,
either as researchers or practitioners believe
that what is taught, and how it is taught, mat-
ters. The intensity of discussion, over tife course
of decades, is enough to convince us of thii. But
are these advocates of one or another approach
right? Is there any basis at all for deciding
'among programs? Or is it the case, .as some
people continue to claim, that it doesn't matter
how reading is taught as long as there is corn-
mitment to learning on the part of the teacher
and the school; or that different children learn
in such different ways that there is simply no
way of choosing among competing programs on
a general basis?
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To respond-to- these-questionsi-l-begin-by--
characterizing what I perceive as the two main
strands of theory concerning the nature of read-
ing and learning to read. I then consider such
empirical evidence as is available on the rela-
tive effects of programs that appear to embody,
these two vie n thp haci
evidence, I (a) recommend an aspect of current
practice in early reading, and (b)ouggest new
kinds of program development that hold prom-
ise for improving other important aspects of
reading instruction.

Conipeting Positions on the Nature of
Reading

Twci main strands of theory concerning the
nature of reading can be identified, both in the
various chapters of these volumes and in a
perusal of' as much as a century of research
literature on teaching reading., For the sake of
simplicity, I call these the reading as translation
and the reading 'as language positions.

Reading as 11.anslation

--One view considers reading to be essentially
a, process of translating printed symbols into
some approximation 'of oral language and then
letting already developed oral language abilities
take over. In this view, reading is largely "para-
sitic" on speech. The most important thing that,

must be done in learning to readis to learn what
the printed symbols "say" (i.e., what sounds
they correspond to). No other activity is unique
to reading; everything else is shared with
speech. In addition, because the 'ability to com-
prehend speech is already present in any indi-
vidual who is learning to read, only word ,rec-
ognition needs to be taught directly. Once words
can be recognized, practice in this new (visual)
mode of receiving language symbols will pro-
duce the fluency and response to meaning that
characterizes skilled readers.

The reading as translation view generally
leads to a predominant, or even exclusive, pre-
occupation with mastery of the alphabetic code.
It suggests that whatever else is done early in
instruction, the code must be taught. From this
derives the notion that instructional materials
should be organized so as to highlight predict-
able aspects of _the print-sound -code. In re--

search,the_ translation position is associated
with a concern for word recognition processes,
with the role of the alphabetic code in recogni-
tion, and with the role .of fast or "automatic"
word recognition in facilitating reading 'com-
prehension. (See, for example, Perfetti & Les-

plewho_characterize_
reading in terms of print-sound translation free-
ly admit that many people learn to read -- that
is, master the code so that they can use it auto-
matically without much direct instruction.
But they often express special concern for the
"hard-to-teach," including children in compen-
satory programs. They assume that the dif-
ficulty .these individuals have in becoming
competent readers is primarily a difficulty in
mastering the code. They look for and dem-
onstrate difficulties in skills they consider
prerequisites to learning the alphabetic code,
such as segmenting the speech stream (Liber-
man & Shankweiler, Vol, 2; Rozin & Gleitman,
1976). They tend to advocate prereading activi-
ties that teach these prerequisites or methods of
reading instruction that teach them in the
course of teaching the code (see also chapters by
Rosner, Vol, 2; and Wallach & Wallach, Vol. 3).

Reading as Language

The second strand of theory holds that read-
ing is a separate, autonomous language process.
Understanding the written word is in certain
important wags different from understadding
spoken language:Written language is organized
differently from spoken language. It also fulfills
different social functions. Although written ma-,
terial can be read aloud, it is not primarily
intended for this use. Furthermore, there are im-
portant differences in the ways in which speech
and print are mentally processed. Because it is
an autonomous language process, reading can-
not be taught as if it were parasitic on speech.
That is, we cannot assume that because people
know how to translate print into sound (recog-
nize words), they will be able to understand and
use written language in functional ways. In-
stead, reading instruction must focus quite di-
rectly on the functional use of written language,
.preferably from the onset of instruction.

II

The instructional views of people who inter-
pret reading_as.an autonomous language system
are varied. None deny, for example, that the
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alphabetic code must be learned, but they vary
widely in their view of the amount and timing
of direct instruction that should be devoted to it.
All agree that reading instruction, essentially
from the-outset, must-focus on deriving mean-
ing from written language and on functional use
of Britten wor . kor is, they are prepare
to sacrifice, if necessary, some rigor and speed in
acquiring knowledge of the code. In general,.
people with this view of the nature of reading
do not believe that learning the code is very
difficult or that not knowing it is the major
cause of reading failure. But a problem in char-
acterizing this group dreading theorists is that
they agree more on what learning to read is not

that is, it is not simply mastering the code
than on what it is.

A variety of approaches to reading instruc-
tion have been advocated by people who view
reading as an autonomous language process.
Probably the oldest and still most widely used is
the "look-Say" approach to word recognition,
generally embodied in basal reading instruc-
tional programs prior to the late 1960s. "Look
say" or "whole-word" teaching methods arose
in. the first half of this century as a reaction
against the dry, dull, and not very successful
methods of reading that had predominated ear-
lier and that focused on oral ,reading and on
learning the alphabetic code. (See Resnick &
Resnick, 1977, for a characterization of these
earlier methods and of the success rates associ-
ated with them.) The essence of the philosophy
underlying basal reading approaches was that
reading should, from the oufset, focus on ex-
tracting meaning rather than on "mechanics,"
the latter to be acquired later and with as little
instruction as possible.

This basic view is shared by proponents of
various "language-experience" approaches to
reading instruction, although these people (e.g.,
Goodman & Goodman, Vol. 1) believe that for
reading to become a functional communication
system, it is necessary for it to be rooted in the
communication needs S and processes of the
learrfer. For this reason, the basic "material" of
reading ought to be, text actually produced by
the learners or their peers. Special variants Of
language-experience approaches have been pro-
posed by those immersed in work with people

from illiterate communities and from cultural
backgrounds sharply divergent from dominant
Western ones for example, Ashton-Warner
(1963) working with Maori children. in New
Zealand, and Freire (1970) working with-illit-------
erate adults in Brazil. In each of these cases, a
ey o servation was at to make the effort to

become literate, people of any age needed to
recognize that their own concerns not only
those of an outside, and perhaps oppressive,
culture could be expressed in Writing.

A similar argument is made by those who
propose variants of language experience for
compensatory education populations in Ameri-
ca today. People who are concerned with these
groups and who espouse the autonomous lan-
guage system view of reading argue that failure
to learn to read stems primarily from learners'
not recognizing the relevance of school-related

"eading to intrinsically important events out-
side of school. The problem is a failure to recog-
nize reading and writing as functional tools
within their own culture, not an inability to per-
form the c..imponent skills such as decoding.
Two prescriptions for instruction follow: for be-
ginners, immediate and continuing focus on
meaning through the medium of written mate-
rials produced (directly or through dictation) by
the learners; and for those in need of remedial
help, a locus on the reading and discussion of
intrinsically interesting material rather than on
"skill building." With respect to basic research,
the autonomous communication system defini-
tion of reading leads to a concern with the ways
in which meaningful written language is pro-
cessed. Sentences are the smallest units of con-
cern, and recently longer texts have been
studied. The study of discourse processing is a
relatively new area of study for psychology, and
particularly for the psychology of reading, 'and
therefore is developed much less thoroughly
than is word recognition research. (See Just &
Carpenter, 1977, for a collection of current work
in this field.)

The Empirical Evidence Concerning
Reading Instruction

Evidence dearly favoring one reading in-
structional approach over another in, school set-
tings is difficult to find. Most studies fail to
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show...significant differences, and those-thank
show differences are .often attacked on one or
another fine point of research methodology.
Nevertheless, a consistent pattern of findings

_ _can-be detected concerning both program effects
and general. style of instructioTr.-This pattern
can be summarized briefly in the following way.
Concerning programs, when skill in word rec-
ognition is the primary dependent, variable,
code-oriented programs tend to be advan-
tageous over language-oriented programs. This
is especially true for children from low-socio-
economic-status (SES) groups and for low
achievers in general. However, when compre-
hension beyond. the very simplest levels is the
crittrion, there is no clear advantage for either
code- or language-oriented programs. Concern-
ing instructional style, direct instruction and
well-structured curricula used under direct
teacher control have a clear advantage, again
especially for low-achieving or low-SES groups.
I draw these conclusions.on the basis of the evi-
dence ditcussed in the following paragraphs.

Evidence clearly favoring one reading
Instructional approach over another in
school settings is difficult to find.

Follow Through. Follow Through is a na-
tional experiment in primary education that has
allowed comparisons of several different in-
structional approaches for poor children of
varying cultural backgrounds. We now have
data from several cohorts of Follow Through
students (Stebbins, St. Pierre, Proper, Anderson,
&, Cervi, 1977). In none of the evaluations are
the different instructional programs compared
with each other in a strict experimental design.

',Instead, each program is compared with its own
control group, which received the "standard"
program of the school district. This means that
the program to which the control group is ex-
posed is not strictly specified. Nevertheless,
patterns can be detected in which groups
instructed with certain programs, used in a
number of different school districts and over a
number, of years, often show reading achieve-

-ment 7-fist scores superioz to their -control
groups, and groups exposed to other programs
rarely show such an advantage. These patterns
suggest that the most structured Follow,
Through model the University of Oregon's,
which, uses Distar, a program- developed ex-
plicitly for Follow Through and other compen-
satory use more regularly shows advantages
over its control group than do the less struc-
tured models.' This pattern is strongest in first
and second grades; it is present but weaker in
third grade. By fourth grade, the advantage has,
disappeared. This summary is based primarily
on data from the reading subtest of the Metro-
politan Achievement Tests. From fourth grade
on, this test stresses comprehension tasks. Data
collected by the Oregon model sponsors on
their own school suggest that when a test is
used that stresses word recognition (such as the
WRAT, the Wide Range Achievement Test), the
advantage of the program is maintained even
into the upper elementary grades.

To interpret this pattern, it is necessary to
know that the Oregon and other structured
Follow Through models use direct Instruction
approaches to reading and that their programs
are code oriented rather than language oriented.
Furthermore, these programs tend to include
careful and individualized record keeping and a
focus on a mastery of identifiable and mea-
surable "components" of reading. competence.
The child-centered or less structured Follow
Through models tend to use language-oriented
instructional strategies. There is considerable
variety with respect to specific program. and
instructional styles, but there is in keeping
with the child-centered philosophy that gov-
erns most of these programs -- substantial
emphasis on embedding reading in naturally
occurring language settings and relatively little
emphasis on structured, direct instruction. The
range of activities that might be considered
"reading" or "reading related" in these pro-.
grams is very wide; by co ltrast, only formal

IDistar stresses systematic code learning. Instruction
in the program is teacher -led, and children are
taught in small groups. Activities for both the
teachers and the students are prescribed in detail by
the program.

1 r';)aft.



115

reading-and--writingractivities_wouldle.so_con-
sidered in the structured programs. Thus, chil-
ren--instructured programs probably spend

more time actually engagedirrractivitierevoly-
ing 'written Materials.

up to the beginning of the fourth grade, after
which point there is practically.no evidence. ...
The experimental research provides no evidence
that either a code or a meaning emphasis fosters

star love of reading or is more interesting to
children. There is some experimental evi-
dence that children of below-average and average
intelligence and children of lower socioeconomic
background do better with an early code emphEi-
sis. Brighter children and those from middle and
high socioeconomic backgrounds also gain from
such an approach, but probably not as much. In-
telligence, help at home, and greater facility with'
language probably allow these children to, dis-
cover much of the code on their'own, even if they
follow a meaning program in school. [pp. 83-84)

-

Why is the-advantage for the structured pro-
grams strongest at the lowest grade levels? It
could be because the prOgrams have been in use
longer at those levels,' and therefore both the
materials and their implementatinn are more re-
fined. However, the difference might also reflect
a gradual shift in characteristics of the reading
tests over grade levels. Although texts must be
read and- questions .answered at all levels, the
complexity of the texts and the inferential de-

. mands of the questions become progressively
greater in higher grades. Children who were
very good (for their age and grade) at word rec-
ognition could excel on the lower-grade tests
because the linguistic complexity is low. At
higher grades, more sophisticated language
competence is required to FlO well, although the
ability to recognize words is dill needed. There-
fore, the drop-off in advantage for the structured
Follow Through models at higher grade levels
probably reflects the structured programs' rela-
tive strengths. They are especially good at
teaching word recognition but not especially
good at teaching comprehension. The con-
tinued high performance of Oregon's children
on the WRAT lends strength to this interpre-
tation. Notice, however, that the structured,
code-oriented programs are not worse at teach-
ing comprehension than are the child-centered,
language-oriented models; they are just not
any better.

Chall's "Great Debate" Book. The Follow
Through findings, based on national samples
and a common set of measurements for various,
programs, mirror an older finding based on a
review of research literature on reading instruc-
tion conducted up to about 1965. Jeanne Chall's
book, Learning to' Read: The Great Debate; pub-
lished in 1967, reviewed a very large collection
of studies comparing code, basal, and language-
experience models. She concluded the following:

Early stress On code learning, these studies indi-
cate, not only produces better word recognition
and spelling, but also makes it easier for the child
eventually to read with understanding at least

Chall 'concluded that code emphases foster
reading with understanding, but her evidence is
virtually only for the(rimary grades. We do not
know, on the basis of the older literature,
whether the early gain with code-oriented pro-
grams is maintained later. Chall.herself specu-
lated that whether the advantage would be
maintained would depend on whether reading
in the higher grades contained enough stress on
language, and vocabulary growth and provided
sufficiently challenging materials for reading.
She apparently believed, although she did not
directly state it at that time, that reading pro-
grams needed to shift from a code to a language
emphasis after a certain level of code compe-
tence had been reached.

Guthrie's Study of Reading Problems. Guthrie
and .his colleagues (Guthrie, Samuels, Martuza,
Seifert, Tyler, & Edwall, 1976) reviewed research
on the nature and locus of reading programs.
They report comparisons of good and poor read-
ers, as measured'by a standardized reading com-
prehension, test, that show: (a) no difference in
the grammatical or semantic acceptability of
words substituted in the course of "misreading"
a text; but (b) a greater tendency on the part of
.good readers to make errors based on graphic
simiraTity,These findings are contrary to what
proponents o anguage approaches to reading
often predict namely; that emphasis on learn-
ing the code will produce a tendency to attend
too much to the spelling and not enough to the
meaning of words and therefore will interfere
with comprehension. Guthrie et al.'s summary
also shows that poor readers in the intermediate
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- _grades tend to be about as deficient in word
knowledge as they are in Coni*eliensiiiii, again
contrary to what language proponents predict.
Poor comprehenders are both poor decoders
(i.e., they make more errors) and slow decoders
(even when they do decode accurately). They
are also weaker in using semantic and syntactic
cues of language (e.g., they are- less bothered by
syntactic variations) both when reading and
when listening. The general pattern seems to be
one in which good' decoding skills are quite
clearly associated with good comprehension
and in which syntactic and semantic difficulties
are associated with oral as well as written lan-
guage. This evidence, although correlational,
seems to support those who view reading as
translation to speech and to suggest that code-
oriented early instruction is likely to be the
most successful in overcoming difficulties in
learning to reaa.

Guthrie's group also reanalyzed data from
two major 'earlier investigations to determine
whether instructional practices make a differ-
ence along the lines that I have suggested in this
chapter. The fist reanalysis was of the Bond and
Dykstra (1967) firit-grade studies. Using a
word-reading subtest as a measure of knowl-
edge of the code, this reanalysis showed a skills-
oriented method (eiler linguistics or phonics)
to be superior to a language-oriented method.
The addition of a_ phonics program to a basal
,reading program also increased the basal's ap-
parent effectiveness. On a. paragraph-meaning
test, no clear difference between skill-based and
language-based approaches could be detected.
The authors concluded that comprehension is
not a problem in first grade and that it is there-

, fore not surprising that instruction oriented pri-
marily toward language comprehension has no
strong effect. On the other hand, direct instruc-
tion in the code does seem, to have positive
effects on the aspect of reading that requires in-

,struction at this stage.

The second reanalysis was done on the Edu-
cational Testing Service study of compensatory
reading programs. The programs were classified
as either high or low in instructional time and
high or low in skill (code) emphasis. In addi-
tion, sex and three levels of SES were distin-
guished. Analyses of covariance (controlling for

differences in autumn achievement test scores) .

on various dependent variableswere then calcu,-
late& Clear patterns with respect to instruc-
tional emphasis are difficult to detect; however,
more instructional time, especially for low-SES
and compensatory instructional groups at both
second- and sixth-grade levels, was found to be
a clear benefit.

The California Teacher Study. The import of
time and its relation to type of instructional pro-
gram can be understood best by considering the
work of Berliner and others on the California
Teacher Study (Berliner & Rosenshine, 1977;
Fisher, Filby, & Marliave, 1977; Rosenshine,
1976). According to these studies and literature
reviews associated with diem, increased time
and direct teaching produce the strongest learn-
ing results. Most observable "direct teaching"
tends to be focused on code aspects of reading.
This may be partly because observers can easily
agree on when "reading instruction" is taking
place in the case of word recognition 'but are
less certain of what constitutes "instruction" in
comprehension. Whether a result of observa-
tional methodology or a real effect, this finding
confirms a frequently noted correlation between
a code orientation in reading and direct instruc-
tional strategies. The correlation is evident too
in some chapters in these volumes (e.g., Bate-
man, Vol. 1 or Wallach & Wallach, Vol. 3; as
against Goodman & Goodman, Vol. 1), although
there are some exceptions (e.g., Chomsky, Vol. 2,
on a child-centered approach to early apprecia-
tion of the code). The correlation raises some
questions for us: Is the apparent effectiveness of
code approaches to teaching due to their direct
instruction characteristics or to the content of
what is taught? If the former, might a language-
oriented program using direct instruction be
equally or molt effective? I return to these quer,
tions as I address the question of what new
instructional approaches warrant development
and trial in the schools.

A Recommendation for Current Practice
I have distinguished, on the basis of thee

volufnes and related literature, between two
broadly defined approaches to reading instruc-
tion: a code orientation and a language orienta-
lion. The review of field research in reading has



suggested an advantage for code-oriented teach-
ing roughly _through the primary school years,
the period during which tests demand relatively
unsophisticated language processing and give a
clear edge to those who can recognize printed
words accurately and quickly. This advantage is
especially marked for children in compensatory
programs. After the primary grades, there is no

1----clear,_evidence supporting either code or lan-
guage approaches to instruction. What does this
suggest for formulating policy regarding read-
ing in compenSatory education programs?

As a matter of routine practice, we need to
include systematic, code-oriented instruction in
the primary grades, no matter .what else is also
done. ,This is the only place in which we have
any clear evidence for any particular practice.
We cannot afford to ignore that evidence or the
several instructional programs already in exis-
tence that do a good job of teaching the code.
The charge made by some who espouse
language-oriented approaches arid who view
reading as an autonomous communication sys-
tem that too early or too much emphasis on
the code depresses comprehension finds no
support in the empirical data. On the other
hand, neither is there support for a radical claim
that once the code is well learned, other reading
problems will disappear. Thus, there is no evi-
dence that code-emphasis programs alone will
"solve" the reading problem.

What appears to be needed is systematic code
teaching together with attention to language-
processing (i.e., comprehension) aspects\ of
reading. But to say this is hardly to have com-
pleted a prescription for compensatory reading,
instruction. Virtually 'every reading program to-
day claims to be providing just such a combina-
tion yet we lack many smashing successes.
Where does the difficulty lie?

It lies in part in a fundamental competition
between code and language demands in early
reading. Learning the code requires a controlled
vocabulaly but language processing requires
a rich language with which to work. This con-
flict cannot be wished away. Beck and Block
(Vol. 1), in their Comparative program analysis,
pointed out how an "add-on" phonics program
might lose its power when the spelling patterns
taught are not given extensive practice in the
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reading materials that immediately follow. And
no one has yet demonstrated empkically, with a
compensatory education population, a success--
ful way of teaching the code entirely on the
basis of student-generated stories or words
drawn from the students' natural environments.
The strongest claims for success along these
lines come from certain proponents of "alterna
tive education." Despite the absence of formal
evidence, I have seen enough of these programs
to believe that many students who would resist

The problem facing those who would de-
sign reading instruction for compensatory
education, then, lies in great part in finding
a balance of emphasis and timing between
code and language aspects of reading.

reading in conventional programs become good
readers in them. But in most cases, there is some
largely "unsung" systematic code teaching, at
least for a while, for most students. (For a sys-
tematic "alternative teaching" approach, com-
plete with a diagnostic procedure and rather
clear instructional plans, see Kohl's [1973]
Reading. How To.)

The problem facing those who would design
reading instruc:ion for compensatory educa-
tion, then, lies in great part in finding a balance
of emphaiis and timing between code and lan-
guage aspects of reading. At the same time,
substantial attention to how to address the

We
lan7ge-processing aspect of reading is need-
ed. have a number of good code-oriented
programs available, but we have no strong suc-
cess, to report for a language-oriented. program,
This does n\ot argue for teaching the code and
letting langua\ge take care of itself. It argues,
instead, for using what we have in the way
of successful code-teaching approaches and
meanwhile focusing intensively on developing
langnage-teaching approaches that are as effec-
tive in their own domain. In the next section, I
consider some of the possibilities for language

13



instruction and for combining si)--de'alid
guage training.

Toward Solving the Rest of the
Reading Problem: New Approaches
that Should be Tried

In this section I consider two issues: (a) how
to teach language ,aspects of reading, and
(b) how to combine language and code teaching.

Teaching Language Pro..03a

Oral Versus firs que co
sidering how to teach language-processing
skills is whether it will be most effective to
teach them in an oral mode or in a written
mode. A not infrequently made proposal by
those who favor a strong code orientation for
early reading is to focus beginning reading
instruction largely or exclusively on the code
while providing separate instruction in oral Ian-,
guage comprehension. This approach assumes
that those who do not comprehend what they
read, even though they know the code, are defi-
cient in general language-processing skills and
further, that reading comprehension is not a sig-
nificantly different process from listening com-
prehension. It adopts, in other'words, a "transla-
tion" definition of reading. A proposal of this
kind has been made most explicitly by Sticht,
but no serious empiric.?i, test has been made.
Sticht himself; in his chapter (Vol. 1), describes
a program of reading instruction in which con-
siderable oral work takes place; but the written
and oral activities are not clearly separated. A
systematic effort to test Sticht's model ought to
be made.

An important aspect of such a test should be
attention to the possibility that separate instruc-
tion in oral comprehension may be effective in
improving reading for certain kinds of materials
or up to a certain level of complexity, but that
beyond that point, the oral ,approach may be-
come cumbersome ,or even totally ineffective,
The existence of such a point would be strongly
predicted by anyone espousing the notion of
reading ,as an autonomous communication sys-
tem. Arguments supporting this position can be
made on the basis of skilled readers' ability to
process written material far faster than people
can speak. There is also evidence that skilled
readers reading complex materials engage in a

fair-amount _otfchecking back" to earlier twit,
-somethinknot possiblewi Thiarpresentations,
_Thesebehaviorssuggest different processes for
reading than listeningLeit least in Part.lrfaddi-
tion, analyses by Olson (1977) and others of dif-
ferences in the structure of written texts and oral
communications suggest that written messages
may be-different enough in structure to require
different processes than speech messages. If dif-,
ferent procesges are involved, then instruction
in comprehending written material would be
called for; transfer froth oral comprehension
could iroThe-deperrded-upon consideia-
tions suggest that w_ e also ought to develop an
test strategies for teaching written language-
processing skills.

Direct Versus Informal Teaching. This brings
us to our second question what role direct
instruction should play in teaching language
skills. As already mentioned, there appears in
these volumes a correlation of opinions: Those
who advocate a focus on the code tend to advo-
cate direct instruction; those who advocate a
language-processing emphasis advocate looser,
learner-directed instructional approaches. So
widespread is this correlation of beliefs that we
rarely question its appropriateness. Yet there is
nothing inherent in a language-processing em-
phasis that requires informal teaching styles. lb
break free of the current, rather unproductive,
confrontation between language and code ad-
vocat4s, one of the things we have to do is
mentally "uncouple" informal ,teaching and
language orientation. It may be that only
learner-directed, informal teaching styles. can
bring about the functional uses of reading that
language-oriented people stress. But it may be
the case that direct instruction will work as well
or better, especially if the processes.involved in
language comprehension, whether oral or writ-
ten, can be better specified than they are cur-
rently. What we need to do, in the tradition of
American pragmatism, is to "try it and see:"

There arc,-then, two approaches to instruc-
tion in language processes to.be explored: infor-
mal and direct. Consider the informal or child-
centered method first. It might appear that this
approach has had its chance and failed. Our
look at' the evidence from field research sug-
gests no outstanding reading successes among

13



child-centered programs or language-experi-
ence methods except for the quickest learners
and high-SES groups. These data provide no

_recommendation for informal teaching styles
with children in-Compensatory-programs. 'Yeti-
think it is the case that we have not yet seen a
real trial of learner-centered methods. Such a
trial would require using the best aspects of in-
formal teaching systematically enough and in
enough classrooms that we could find out both
whether the approach is usable by a significant
number of .teacliers ind whether, when used,
children learn to read well. The current state of
informal education ideology and methodology
pre-cliib-s-such-a-te rd. rams and teaching
strategies are described in the omrst-terms;__
relatively, few opportunities for extended ap-
prenticeships exist; and teachers are thus forced
to invent for themselves a good deal of what
they do. Not all teachers are good inventors; few
have enough years on the job to permit them to
grope toward success. A first requirement then
is that proponents of informal language-teach-
ing approaches make their methods more acces-
sible by specification, systematic training, and
the like.

A serious test of the power of an informal,
language-oriented approach to reading will also
require sustaining the program over relatively
long period,. at least several years. This may he
difficult, especially in communities jhat have
become used to watching teat score data as inai-
catora of the success of, their schools, because-
the growth in language competence brought
about by informal approaches may not be re-
flected in scores on tests now in use. A trial of
informal approaches, therefore, may require use
of achievement tests that are more scn4itive to
growth in language competence than our cur-

.\ rent ones appear to be; In other words, I am
suggesting that child-centered, language-expe-
`iance approaches to reading have not yet had a
real trial in this country To have such a trial, we
would need both sustained commitment to it
and attempts by those whu believe in the power
of these teaching approaches ,to develop more
explicit ways of helping teachers implement
them and measure their effectiveness.

The alternative approach is to develop sys-
tematic, direct instruction approaches to teach-

ing comprehension and language-skill aspects
of reading. Once we disengage the language-
processing orientation from informal teaching
methods, this becomes a prospect that can at
least be considered: Such direct instruction in
comprehension was- the aim of the early basal
reading systems. But the basal reading sys-
terns we inherited from the 1930s did not meet
their originators' aspirations. Today's series re-
flect the successive waves of disenchantment
with the basals in the variety of "add-on" ac-
tivities that they incorporate phonics units,
language-experience activities, and so on. The
possibility of direct instruction in comprehen-
sion apparently needs rethinking. Proposals for
developing direct instruction approaches, to -

teachinrcomprehensi_a_i and writing deserve
serious consideration at tliii-timeT-as doni.o-
posals for expanding the knowledge base that
might guide this development along profitable
new lines.

Combining Language and Code Teaching

I have stated here that both code and lan-
guage teaching will be required in successful
reading instruction. How are they to be com-
bined? The basic choice is whether to teach
code and language simultaneously or succes-
sively. That is, both code and language aspects
of reading can be the focus of instruction from
the outset, or one can be emphasized first and
then the other.

Successive Teaching. Successive strategies
have been the most popular in the past and still
dominate most thinking about teaching reading.
Which should come first, in a given theorist's or
practitioner's opinion, is very much a function
of that'individual's preferred definition of read-
ing. Translation proponents even when they
recognize the need for some instruction and
practice in language aspects of reading want
to emphasiv, the code at the outset and for as
long as it takes for fluency to develops Auton-
omous language system proponents want to be-
gin with a meaning emphasis and let the code
come later if instruction in it is needed at all.
EMpirical evidence appears to support the code-
first position. Initial emphasis on the code in a
direct instruction program produces initial
advantages and no long-term disadvantages. A
language-first emphasis, at least in the versions
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.tried up; to no has not showda clear.advantage
at either stage. Therefore, if a successive timing
strategy is to be chosen, the current evidehce
argues for focusing first on the code..This se-
quence is in agreement with the stage theory of
reading development outlined by Chall (Vol. 1),
in which the first two stages of reading are con-

-cernedlargely with learning the code and de-,
veloping confidence in word rec-
ognition. (These stages followC-period
developing readiness, which includes attention

Proposals for developing direct instruction
approaches to teaching comprehension
and writing deserve sirious consideration
at this time, as do proposals expanding -
the knowledge base that might guide this
0-yelopment along profitable new lines.

to the function and meaning aspects of Written
language.)' A code-first sequence also agrees
with Adams, Anderson, and Durkin's (1978) re-
cent position paper on cognitive processes in
early reading. The authors argue that word rec-
ognition, word meaning, grammatical interpre-
tation, and interpretation of logical interrela-
tions among parts of the text are all active at all
stages of, reading hit that at the beginning of
reading, the' new 'and most difficult task and
therefore the preoccupying one -7- is word
recognition. Focusing instruction on the code,
then, is a way of helping 'children at the begin-
ning stages with theirmost difficult. task. '

,Simultaneous Teaching. Is simultaneous
attention to code and language-processing as-
pects of reading possible? Might it alter the
course of reading acquisition? We don't'know
the answer to either question, since a carefully
documented simultaneous teaching strategy
does not exist. Nevertheless, we can consider
some possibilities and assess the likelihood of
their being successful. I have already discussed
the inherent difficulty of combining language
and code emphases that derives from the code
teacher's need for a carefully controlled vocab-
ulary. But most code programs develop large

recognition vocabularies relatively quickly, and
,ti4.3 "conflict" might not have to last more than a
few months. Elsa Bartlett (Vol. 2) suggests that
one code-oriented program, Open Court,maybe
an example of successful early introductiqn of a
rich variety of Written materials. If materials of
this kind can be used as the basis for direct in-
struction in language processing, then a very
minimal delay between code and language foci

_can be, envisaged. Bartlett's analysis of the pro-
gram does not-suggesthoy! systematically or ef-
fectively the materials are used; hitthisis-a case---
worth investigating, particularly because the
program involved is coming into increasingly
wider use with hard-to-teach populations (Bate-.

man, 1977): According to Bartlett's analysis,
Opein Court_ is able to intruduce richer-than-
usual reading -Selections in part because it intro-
duces elements of the code'quickly and relies on
childrento be able to handle variabilitY:in print-
to-sound translations. Many contributorS' to
these volumes believe that a slower, more delib-
erate pace is needed for the hard-to-teach chil.
dren in a compensatory education population. If
they are right, then a long delay in language'
instruction might be required for these chil-
dren. But a recent report (Bateman, 1977) sug-
gests that Open Court is being used successfully
with many hard-to-teach groups (compensatory,
learning disabled; etc.). Certainly this trend
should be monitored closely over the; next few
years.

Another alternative for simultaneous lan-
guage and code emphases is to use informal,
language-experience methods for language de-
velopment simultaneously with a structured,
code-oriented program. Strict code advocates
are likely to claim that this will c9nfuse chil-
dren, who will encounter irregularly spelled
words in the course of their informal work and
who will be encouraged to guess and otherwise
depend 9n cues other than orthography in their
early reading attempts. We have no firm data on
this, but informal observation suggests that
most children are quite good at recognizing the
different demands of different situations ancl-

would attend to the code during the formal in-
struction. A greater impediment, in my opinion,
lies in the difficulty of school and classroom
organization that the simultaneous use of direct
and informal teaching seems to imply. Observa-



121,

tions of classrooms in which a combination of
direct and informal teaching is being tried sug-
gest that one or the other aspect tends to be ig-
nored, or at least givek short shrift. leachers
complain about competkng demands on their
time, although they usually recognize that the
children have plenty of tiine in the school day
for both. My personal obsrvation is that indi-
vidual teachers, by tem ent or training,
seem to be good at one or e other kind of in-
struction and attendant classroom management,
but rarely at both.

These observations lead
instructional approach wo
trial in the schools, a
'school program so that info
direct instruction both tak
separated times and places
tion of different teachers.
this separation are possib

e to propose, as an
development and

rganization of the
1 instruction and

place but in clearly
and under the direc-
Various models for
e. For example, the

school day. might be divided into two halves
one for formal instruction, the other for infor-
mal. Or the "home" clasisroom could be orga-
nized along. informal lines, with children as-
signed on a rotating basis to a skill center staffed
by teachers who are proficient at teaching code
and thOse language skill's that seem to improve
most through direct instruction. Whatever the

,particular arrangement, -it is Clear that seriously
combining formal and informal teaching may
require extensive reorganization of staff, time,
and space allocations within schools. The effort
may have some surprising side .benefits, how-
ever, because it may solve problems of hoipoge-

. neous versus heterogeneous grouping, "main-
streaming," cost-effective use of special reading
teachers, and other problemis that are difficult to
contend with in the context of self-contained
classroom Organizations. ,

Summary and Conclusions ,

On the basis of the chapters included in these...
volumes, it is possible to identify two main
strands of theory about the nature of reading.
Theseare: (1) reading as translation, a view that
holds reading to be essentially the translation of
printed, symbols intoan approximatidn of oral
language, so that already developed capabilities
for understanding and using speech can be ap-
plied to written language; and (2) reading as

an autonomous language priicess,. a,view that
understanding the written word is in certain im-
portant ways different and separate from under-
standing spoken language. The two views of
reading lead to different kinds of prescriptions
for early reading instruction. Readihg as transla-
tion suggests predominant attention to helping
children master the alphabetic code. Reading as
autonomous language suggests that reading.in-
struction must focus quite directly on the func-
tional and meaningful use of wr; ten language
right from the outset of ins . Both basal
"look-say" methods and info . "language-
experience" methods of teaching are attempts to
meet this requirement in instruction.

Evidence clearly favoring one instructional
approach over another in field settings is dif-
ficult to find. Nevertheless, a repeating pattern
of findings concerning both what is taught and -=

how it is taught can be detected if we examine
several decades of applied research. This pat-
tern can be summarized roughly as follows:
When skill in word recognition is the outcome
being studied, code-oriented programs tend
to show up better than language-oriented Pro-
grams. This is especially true for low-socioeco-
nomic groups and ior low achievers in general.
However, when comprehension beyond the very
simplest leVels is the criterion, there is no clear
advantage for either code- or language-oriented
programs. Concerning instructional- style --
direct instruction, teacher-controlled use of
time, and well-structured curricula have a clear
edge again especially for low-achieving or
low-SES groups. These conclusions are drawn
on the basis of evidence from: (a) several cohorts
of Follow Through children; (b) Jeanne Chall's
book, Learning- to Read: The Great Debate,
which reviewed studies conducted tup to about
1964; (c) research reviews conducted by Guthrie'
and his colleagues for the National, Institute of
Education's compensatory educatiOn evaluation
studies; (d) reanalyses of data from the Bond
and Dykstra first-grade studies and e Educa-
tional Testing Service study of compensatory
reading programs; and (e) the California Teacher
Study.

These finding's suggest several 'cites of action
for national reading policy and for further
development and study of reading instruction.

3
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First, as a matter of routine practice, we need
to include systematic code-oriented instruction
in the primary grades, at least for hard-to-teach
childres, no matter what else is also, done. This
is the only place in which we have au.clear
evidence for ,a -particular practice. We cannot
afford to ignore, that evidence or tie several
instructional programs already available; or
nearly ready for use that do a,good job of teach-
ing the code. There is no empirical .evidence
that too early or too much emphasis on the code
depresses later comprehension. On the other
hand, there is no evidence that code-emphasis
programs alone will "solve" the reading prob-
lem. Such programs succeed well in teaching
word recognition skills. They show no advan-
tage, however, ;once comprehinSion becomes
the main criterion of success (starting at about
third or fourth grade): For this reason, we need
to work on developing programs that do a good
job of teaching the meaning and functional
aspects,of reading.

Two "possibilities for such programs should
be pursued, The language-experience approach,,
Which builds on children's own writing and
dictation, should be specified by its propo-
nents precisely enough, that it can be given a
serious try in scools. Despite.wides4ead in-
terest in learner: centered, language-experience
approaches, 'these methods have not been ade-
quately described. Much is left to teacher inven-
tion, but not all teachers are well prepared for
this task. Areal trial of the language-experience
approach will require a precise specification
of the approach, its sustained use over several
yearsr and quite probably, tests that are more
sensitive to students' ability. to use written
language than our current ones appear to be.
The second possibility for language-oriented
reading instruction that should be investigated
is direct instruction. For a decade or more,
language-oriented approaches and informal,
learner-centered methods of teaching have tend-
ed to be linked in educators' minds. This is not a...

O

necessary relationship, however. Just as we need
to further deVelop and test language-experience
approaches, we also need to explore direct
instruction in comprehension. Such Listruction
may begin with oral comprehension skills, as is
advocated by several of the experts who contrib-
uted to these volumes, or it may work directly
on the comprehension of written material, as
others adyocate. In either case, success will
piobably depend on the emergence now
more than a vague promise, given new psycho-
logical resarolr,on language processing of a
detailed theory of the mental activities that take
place during language comprehension. Vas,
investment. in "basic" research on how people
understand "written language can be expected
to/yield practical results for reading instruc-
tion within some reasonable,,if not immediate,//period of time.

Finally, attention will have to be paid to
how to combine code and language aspects of
instruction. A successive strategy in which code
is emphasized first and language folloWs, or
vice versa, is the most common today. The prac-
tical successes of code progranis at the earliest
grade levels, especially with compensatory edu-
cation children, suggest that code should pre-
cede language if a successive strategy is used.
However, simultaneous teaching of code and
language aspects of reading may be even more
effective, and several possibilities for such
simultaneous teaching are suggested.
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1

Editors' Note: In this paper Kenneth Goodman and Yetta Goodman describe a whole-language comprehension-
centered reading program and suggest ways to implement such a program in the classroom, including Ways to
modify a basal reader program. They list major assumptions related to the reading process, teaching and learning,
and instructional materials. The emphases in this approadh are on meaningful reading in which reading is itsown
reward, the student's janguade and experiences as a place to begin learning more about language, and the
teacher's role as guide, facilitator, and "kid-watcher." Although the Goodmans' emphasis here is on the absence,of
structures, such as a controlled vocabulary, the reader should keep in mind that, in functioning as a guide and
"kid-watcher," the teacher may use complex and less obvious structures which enable monitoring and responding
to the needs and interests of each child.

Introdiiction
John Dewey said education must start where

the learner is, 'and help the learner to ex-
pand from there. His view of education placed
the child at the center of problem-solving
experiences.

A whOle-language comprehension-centered
approach to developing,reading ability and
to all learning for that matter . is rooted in
the child-centered, functional view that can
be traced to such theorists .AS Dewey (1902).
It builds on strength and minimizes preoccupa-
tion with deficiency. Research has demonstrated
the tremendous language learning strength uni-
versally present among people of all baCk-
grounds, including those who already speak
two languages when they come to school and
those whose home dialect is different from the
teacher's.(Goodman, Y., 1980).

In the whole-language, comprehension-cen-
tered method, literacy the ability to read and
write is regarded as a natural extension of
human language development. It is based on a
cognitive psychology view of learning and the
relationships among language, thinking, and
learning, including views of perception, cogni-
tion

' scheTa theory, and concept development.
involves a psycho-socio-linguistic view of

language functioning and learning relating the
indiVidual to' a socio-cultural view of language
development and function.

We use this research base to support a
view which is positive, building on existing
strengths of the learner; relevant, expanding on
existing experiences-of children within their
own cultures; transactional, treating the learn-_
ers as active participants; personalized; dynam-
ic; and process oriented.

3 9
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Key Principles of a Whole-Language View
The holisttc approaCh is based on the follow-

ing key principles drawn from our scientific
and humanistic bases.

The Reading Process

1. Meaning is constructed during listening
and reading. The reader Wilda meaning
drawing on. prior learning and experience
while interacting with the text.

2. Reading is a process of prediction, selec-
tion, confirmation, and self-correction.
Effective reading produces coherent mean-,
ing. Efficient reading uses the least amount
of energy and input necessary.

_ _3. Three_ sy_stems_ interact in language:
grapho-phonic, syntactic, and semantic.
These cannot usefully be separated for in-
struction without creating non-linguistic
abstractions and nonsense. _

4. Comprehension of meaning is always the
goal of reading and listening.

5. Expression of meaning is always the goal.
. of .writing and speaking.

6. What' the reader or listener understands
beforehand strongly influences what is
comprehended during reading or listening.

reaching,and Learning

1. Learning in school and out of school
are not different. School programs must ex-
pand on existing learning and use intrinsic
Motivations. This means learning must be
functional; it means literacy is an extension
of natural language learning.

2. Ddvelopment of function precedes and
motivates development of form.

3. Language development builds expression
and comprehension strategies during func-
tional, meaningful, relevant language use.
This means, among other things, that there
is nq sequence ih which "skills" develop,
and there is no hierarchy of language skills.

4. Children develop abilities in' response to
personal-social needs. They have already
made strong beginnings in developing lit-
eracy before they have any contact with
schools.

5. There is no one-to-one correspondence be-
tween teaching and learning. The teacher
motivates, arranges the environment, mon-
itors development, provides relevant ap-
propriate materials, and provides timely
experiences to facilitate learning. The
learner extracts from that environment
those PIPTIWNS which are most meaningful.

6. Though teachers may monitor develop-
ment of strategies, learners need to fodus
on communication of meaning. That means
there is a double agenda in the classroom:
the learners focus on use and the teachers
focus on use and development.

7. Risk taking is a necessary partof all lan-
guage learning. Developing readers must
be encouraged to predict and guess as_they
move toward meaning. An atmosphere
must be created in whith mistakes are seen
as a necessary part of development.

Instructional Materials

1. Materials to be read in school must, from
the very beginning, have all the Character-
istics of real functional language. They
must be whole texts that are meaningful
and relevant.

2. Fragmented exercises which turn real lai4-
guage into abstract bits and pieces have no
place in this program.

3. Materials will be hard or easy in relatian-
ship to how predictable they are.

4. During instruction attention must shift
away from words and toward comprehen-
sion of meaning.

Some of the major implications these princi-
ples hold for instruction follow:

Focus is alWays on meaning. The most im-
portant question is, How is this contributing to
comprehension? Learners at all stages are urged
to ask themselves continually, "Does this make
sense to me?" 'They learn to judge their own
success by what makes sense and to reject read-,
ing nonsense.

Motivation is intrinsic. No M & M's to reward
effort or success are needed or permitted. Such
reward distorts the purpose for reading. Rele-
vant meaning is reading's own reward and the

140
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only appropriate one. When language is func-
tional, motivation to learn is high, and children
know when,they are successful Since they have
met their own needs. Extrinsic rewards can
sugarcoat dysfunctional learning. At best the
learner comes to rely on someone else's judg-
ment that what has been learned is good.

readers to use reading to extend and 'acquire
concepts.

The whole-language method does not require
a controlled vocabulary a concept based on a
view of language as a set of words and of learn-
ing to read as learning words. A controlled vo-

_____cahnlary tends to 1Parl to materials which arp
The language of the bilingual child or. the

child whose dialeCt is of a different variety than
the teacher's is acdepted and expanded upon to
develop flexibility in language use. The school
expands upon whatever base of language or
languages.a given learner brings to school. In
the case of the bilingual learner, the objective
becomes !illiteracy the ability to ,read and
write in both languages.

In this method there are no pre-reading skills,
no.formalized reading readiness. Instead, learn-
ing is expected to progress from whole to part,
from general to specific, from familiar to un-
familiar, from vague to precise, from gross
to fine, from highly contextualized to more ab-
stract. Children are expected to read, first, famil-
iar, meaningful wholes easily predictable
materials that draw on 'concepts and experi-
ences they already have. These may be signs,
cereal boxes, or books. From this perspective
readiness is Anstrinsia when language is real.
Children are ready when they see need and have
confidence in themselves: By carefully building
on what children already know, we assure their
readiness.

In this method there is no sequence of skills
or language units and no hierarchy for the
ordering of instruction in skills or language
units. Beginners must' use the same information
as proficient readers to make sense of print.
Development is a matter of getting the process
together: learning, in the context of reading real
language, to use just enough print, language
structure, and meaning and to keep. it all in
proper perspective. Development involves the
building of comprehension strategies ways of
using information to construct meaning -- that
will help students become both efficient and ef-
fective in using this process. Readers, as they
develop their strategies, must become more
flexible as they move through broader ranges
of materials with content further removed from
their own direct experiences. The goal is to help

not realistic or meaningful. From a whole -lan-
guage perspective, language self-controls vo-
cabulary. In any text, of the 25 mist common
words, half will be function words (a, the, is,
was, in, it, etc.) but the other half swill be words
closely related to story content. Furthermore, it
takes three' kinds of vocabulary to tell a story: a
large number of incidental words, a small num-
ber of concept-carrying words, and very few cru-
cial-or plot-carrying words. Learning to read is
not learning to,recognize words; it is learning to
make sense of texts.

The language of the bilingual child or the
child whose dialect is of a different variety
than the teacher's is accepted and ex-
panded upon to develop flexibility in
language use..

In this whole-language program there is no
separate phonics instruction, in which children
recode letters to sounds (such instruction as-
sumes that the children can then "blend"
the sounds and produce meaningful language).
Reading doesn't work that way the reader is
seeking meaning, not sounds or words. Readers
must be selective and use only as much of the
print as is necessary to predict the meaning and
confirm their predictions. Readers in a whole-
language program do form, rules for relating
print to speech as they are reading meaningful
texts. But these self-developed rules are not
overlearned and artificial as they would be
if they were-imposed by a structured phonics

,. program.

"Mastery learning" in readiqg is too often
seen as breaking up the whole into small pieces,
arranging them in a linear sequence, and mak-
ing sure that each piece is thoroughly learned
before the learners are permitted to go on to the
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next. The simplicity of this idea is seductive.
But chopping language into pieces turns it into
abstractions which must then be re-assembled
by the learners into a meaningful whole. Fur-
thermore, the sequence in which the skills are
presented is arbitrary and artificial.

pens a piece at a time. Reading, like talking, is
learned in the process of using language. There
is no isolation of skills for instruction in this

. whole-language approach, and there is no iso-
lation of processes from their use: The central
principle is that language is learned best when
the leamer'socus is on its communicative use.

Most crucial in this whole-language method
is the teacher, whO serves as guide, facilitator,
and "kid watcher." The teacher capitalizes on
the language competence and language-learn-
ing ability of children and helps make literacy
an extension of their natural language learning.

ImpleMentation in a School Program
.

Children do not confine their learning to
school. Much of their development occurs be-
fore they enter school and outside of school.
The essential element's of an in-school program
which is consistent with the principles outlined
above and which draws on the learning taking
place out of school are described below.

For the purpose of discussion, we will
discuss this whole-language, comprehension-

centered program under four headings: Reading
in the Preschool, Beginning Reading, Develop-
mental Reading, and Revaluing: An Alternative
to Remediation. It will become obvious that this
is a continuum with principles, objectives, ac-
tivities, and materials common for all stages...

Reading in the Preschool

Among the' literacy objectives of preschools
are (1) to encourage what's already happening,
that is, to build on children's developing aware-
ness of functions of print, environmental read-
ing, and informational reading; (2) to create a
literate environment in the classroom -2- one in
which functional print is -everywhere; (a) to
expand the learners' awareness of books and
knoWledge of how to handle them; and (4) to
expand children's sense of the style and form
of language by reading to them. The, focus

is on experience, awareness, and intrinsic
motivation.

An important aspect of any preschool pro-
gram is communication with parents to make,
them aware of opportunities they have for
developi literacy in their children. Some'spe-
GiEig *ndufkilsingAnsLefaag-atten
tion to written language; telling children what
things say, encouraging them to say what they
think something says; and increasing children's
awareness of ptint.

At their preschool, children take walks
around the neighborhood and school looking
for environmental print and trying to decide
what ft says; they learn their name and the
names of other children; charts and topical bul-.
letin boards are created 'by the children and the
teacher; teachers, aides, older students, and
parents read to and with preschool children in
small groups and one-to-one.

The preschool room has lots of books re-
sponse books and wordless picture books. There
are centers for listening, where children follow
books while listening to records or tapes, and
for writing, where they create grocery lists,
notes, and picture captions. The value of liter-
acy is highlighted during role-playing experi-
ences as children cook, go to store corners, or
dress up in clothes centers.

Beginning Reading

Since we believe children have, made a strong,
beginning in developing awareness of print and
of its functions well before they enter the first
grade, the term "beginning reading" refers only
to the fact that children will be beginning a con-
certed program to help them become fully func-
tibnal readers.

Everything we have said about attention to
literacy in the preschool still applies but is a
matter of more explicit concern at this stage.
The program encourages children to be proud of
their language, to ,be self-confident and self-
reliant risk takers. Instruction is directed at
helping children. develop strategies to make
sense of print. The teacher is a monitor and fa:
cilitator encouraging children to seek mean-
ing, to predict, to sample, to confirm, and to
correct themselves. Children are encouraged to
use all clues, not just words, to predict meaning
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from language. The teacher of beginning read-
ers monitors their development through close
observation. . ,

In a beginning reading program, the class-
room is an environment in which. functional,
meaningful, relevant written language is every-

te Thep int is created
teacher as they label their centers and the ob-
jects they contain: charts for rules, attendance,
and jobs; bulletin boards for autobiographies
of the chilcivn in the class; stores with boxes,
cartons,and signs; and a classroom post office,
where each child has a box for receiving "mail"
and messages.

Learning to read is not something that
happens apietie at a time. Reading, like
talking, is learned in the process of using
language. . . . The central principle is
that language is learned best when the
learner's focus is on its communka-
five use.

A variety of whole-language techniques is
used in the beginning reading program. There
are language experiences in which pupils dic-
tate individually or in groups or write stories
themselves -based on their own experiences.
These are recorded on charts min books bound
by pupils at a publishing center in the room.
There are read-along activities where pupils fol-
low a text while they listen to a record of some-
one reading. There are shared -book' experiences,
in which teacher and pupils read together an
enlarged version ofe favorite book or children's
song or rhyme. The is assisted reading, where
children read along With a teacher or aide who
provides just enough support to keep the reader
going.

There are also many predictable books in the
classroom. These books are called predictable
because they deal with familiar content in fa-

language. They have simple, sometimes
repetitious structures, making it easy for chil-
dren to get a sense of where the book is going
and to predict what will happen next.

The children are growing into literacy under
the guidance of their teachers. They are not

-carefully taken into it skill by skill. fk

r.Developmental Reading

The part -of a reading program which takes
inadesome-beginning at read-

ing and helps them to grow as readers is called
a "developmental reading program." The pro-
gram adheres closely to the principle that at all
stages pupils must be reading comprehensible
texts. No materials with artificial language are
acceptable. The teacher builds. pupils' level.
of confidence and encourages risk taking by en-
couraging them to choose materials they will'
want to read and want to comprehend. We ex-
pand their flexibility, help them develop and

_broaden their taste, and work with them to build
strong comprehension strategies.

There are three focal points in developing a
holistic program: (1) stimulating lots of reading;
(2) creating a climate which accepts and encour-
ages risk taking; and (3) keeping the focus on
meaning = the teacher's and the students'.
These points are the absolute minimum for the
program. If they are not present, the program
will not be successful, no matter how many spe-
cific activities that we've mentioned, are used.

Since the major means of building profi-
ciency is reading itself, plenty of time is pro-
vided for reading. Since language is learned
best when it is self-motivated, self-selection is
encouraged. Self-selection also helps in devel-
oping taste and flexibility. Children are helped
to brdaden the scope and range of their reading
and to build specific strategies which will, be
helpful with different kinds of texts. They are
encouraged to be active, rather than passive,
in their own learning and to be interactive with
the texts .they read. Pupils do work hard and
extend themselves to understand texts which
are important to them.

Materials for the developmental reading
program should be written with conscious con-
sideration of the experiences, concepts, and in-
terests of the intended audience. Subject area
textbooks are limited resources to be used ,

as one part of a total curriculum. In a holistic
program teachers do not abuie and misuse texts
by equating kthem with the curriculum and ma-

-0
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'nig pupils totally dependent on textbooks for
learning.

The program offers patience, and progres,s
toward development of comprehension strate-
gies, instead of drill on skills. Comprehension
strategies focus on useok graphic, syniiktic, and
meaning cues in the context of real whole lan-
guage. Strategy lessons expand on strengths
and help pupils build strategies of sampling,
predicting, confirming, and correcting by using
meaningful passages that offer many unambig-
uous opportunities to use the strategies.

Here is an example. We have noted that
pupils in reading sometimes substitute what for
that and that for what. As we pay closer atten-
tion, we find they also do this with when/then
and where/there. Rather than isolate these for
drill or assume they indicate a phonics problem,.
we determine that these substitutions tend to
occur where either word could make some sense
and fit grammatically. So we find or write a
meaningful passage in which each time one of
these words is used it is the only one that can
fit. Our purpose in having the pupils read the
passage is to help them use and strengthen self-
correction strategies. But we will also be help-
ing them to make better predictions. At no time
do we explicitly call their attention to these
words in isolation. That would strengthen an
association between the words.

Specifics of a developmental reading pro-
gram include lots of time spent reading, time
for periods of sustained silent reading of books
children select themselves. Books with a wide
range of topics and difficulty are available to the
children. In addition to trade books and school
textbooks, the program also uses TV guides,
newspapers, environmental -reading (signs,
boxes, ads), and paperbacks of all kinds. The
program employs reading materials from librar-
ies, homes, the community, hobbies, crafts, and
informational sources. It cultivates reading in
the pursuit of personal interests. Students are
helped to understand their own cultural back-
ground by having available many materials that
represent the multi-lingual, multi-dialectal, and
multi-cultural natureof our society.

Particular concern is given to the reading of
content materials in math, science, and social

studies. Students work at the development of
special strategies for reading these materials.

For example, a general` strategy for reading
math problems encourages pupils to read them
three times once to decide what information
is being sought, a second time to lay out equa-
tions and computations, and again to get specif-
ic information and check against the problem.
Each successive reading employs different strat-
egies for different purposes.

In planning for reading development in each,
content field, teachers are encouraged to use the
f011owing general approach. First, they review
the general and special uses. of reading in the
area. Then they consider what new kinds of
texts pupils will encounter for example,
maps, charts, recipeg, directions, or scripts.
Next, they decide what strategies, background
knowledge, and resources are needed. Defer-
mining where the pupils are with respect to the
necessary strategies, background knowledge,
and resources comes next. Such careful plan-
ning, organizing, and evaluating makes it possi-
ble to facilitate the pupils' interaction with the
texts so that strategies are built and comprehen-
sion strengthened.

Revaluing: An Alternative to Remediation

In our experience troubled readers those
who are considered by themselves or others to
be not effective are in conflict with them-
selves. In a true sense, they are their own worst
enemies. They try to make sense out of what
they read, but they also try to do it by the num-
bers, to remember and use every skill they've
been taught. They are so busy attacking words-
that they lose confidence in themselves as lan-
guage users. They mistrust their' own language
strategies and become dependent on teachers to
tell them what to do as they read. They are very
reluctant to take risks, and their confidence
level is low.

Troubled readers believe that there are
two kinds of readers good and bad. And they
believe they are bad readers. Good readers,
in their view, never have problems. Troubled
readers believe that the subskills work for good
readers, so these pupils suffer from the "next-
word" syndrome. Every time they come to a
word that is unfamiliar, they take it as proof that
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they are bad readers. Good readers, they think,
always know the next word. 11.oubled readers
treat. all words as equally important; so they
spend as much time trying to sound out a name
as they do an important concept - carrying word.
They give up on meaning, they don't .expect
things to make sense, and reading becomes the
-tedious task of getting as near to as many words
as possible. They believe that if they get to
meaning without systematic use of skills,
they've somehow been cheating. Remedial pro-
grams thlt concentrate on areas of weakness
only serve to aggravate the problems.

These pupils must be patiently helped to
revalue the reading process and revalue them-
selves as learners and readers. The focus in a
holistic program on revaluing helps pupils to
build risk taking, to build confidence, and to
become aware that they have ,personal choices
and alternatives. We build toward the readers'
sense of their own strengths. We help them to
value what they can do and not be defeated by
what they can't do, to trust themselves and their
linguistic intuitions.

Instruction for troubled readers seeks to move
them away from the next-word syndrome and
total reliance on phonics and to help them build
meaning-seeking strategies. They have to learn
to accept their own miscues as legitimate and to
find satisfaction in getting sense from what they
are reading.

Specifics of a revaluing program include a
great deal of whole-language, meaningful read-
ing and of non-pressuring support. Patience is a
key ingredient in working with troubled read-
ers. e expect some setbacks and considerable
traum as the pupils get control of their conflict
with hemseives. But we continually demon-

e to pupils that understanding the meaning
of what they are reading is the primary goal.

It is particularly important that troubled read-
ers ye the support at all times of a full, mean-
ingful, real-langurige text. Almost invariably,
they have been subjected to an increasingly
meaningless set of skill drills which have
turned reading, for them, into disconnected ab-
stractions. The goal of the revaluing program
is to help troubled readers put themselves and
reading back. together.

Moving to a Whole-Language Approach
from a Basal ReaderCentered Program

The most likely common denominator in
contemporary classrooms is, one or more basal
readers. Teachers and schools wanting to shift
toward a whole-language, comprehension-cen-
tered approach may find that the most practical
means of doing so is to modify their use of
the available basal readers. This can be aboom,
plished, except in those cases where the basal is
too tightly structured and skill based. Here are
some steps.

The teacher must modify his or her use kgf
the manual. The teacher should develop a set
of comprehension--centered criteria for deciding
which advice in the manual is worth following,
which activities are worth including, and which
selections are useful. Control shifts in this pro-
cess frrim the manual to the teacher.

The basal becomes on-e resource among many
in the classroom. In most cases, the stories and
other selections beyond the primers and pre-
priin,-3rs in basals are reasonably good. They
draw on well-written children's literature, and
they have lost some artificiality and incorporate
more ethnic and cultural diversity than ,earlier
basal.,readers.

Here are criteria which can be used in select-
ing stories from the basals: (1) language must be
natural and not fragmentary or artificially con-
trolleda4predictability of language forms and
content should be reasonably high; (3) content
should be relevant and interesting to the pupils;
and (4) illustrations should support but not re-
place the language of the text.

In a holistic program all pupils don't, have to
read the same stories in the same order. Some
selections may be of little interest to some
pupils, some may be irrelevant to some popu-
lations, some may be better used earlier than
others. Pupils may read some stories and dis-
cuss them with others, or, they may read them as
they become interested in them.

The key is to retain only those parts of the
basals which are compatible with the criteria
of the whole-language, meaning-centered pro-
gram. Only a few selected skill lessons and parts
of the workbooks screened through the criteria
will prove useful. An occasional item that con-
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tains a meaningful passage of some length, that
focuses on comprehending, or that involves
content relevant to the pupils may be adaptable
as a strategy lesson.

Some commercial programs have been de-
signed with more focus on whole, language and
meaning than others. Bill Maitin's Sounds of
Language (Holt), Reading Unlimited (Scott,
Foresman),. Breakthrough to Literacy (Bowmar,
Longmans), and Van Allen's Language Experi-
ence in Reading (Encyclopedia Britannica) are
examples. In addition, there are a number of
publishers, who offer paperback book packages,
read-aloni libraries with records or tapes, top-
ical newspapers (Scholastic, Weekly Reader),
and other materials compatible with a whole-
language approach. Scholastic now provides
packs of paperback books keyed to extending
-themes in ,peLific basal readers. Resourceful
teachers can even take discarded basals and cut
them apart to- place in folders or binders the
stories that they know children like and that
meet the criteria of being whole, ;gal. meaning-.
ful language.,

There is little useful information to be
gained from the results of a published test
administered in half an hour that a teacher
can't obtain from directly monitoring the
reading of pupils and Interacting with
them daily.

We accept the reality that teachers need to
accommochte new ideas gradually and to plan
for a transition from what they have done in
the past to a new program consistent with new
criteria. In this transition, the teacher can keep
the best of the old, eliminate strategies and ma
terials that conflict with the new criteria, and
integrate new concepts with the old in a new
perspective. What makes this process work is a
belief in the strengths of pupils and a concerted
attempt on the part of the teacher to shift from a
deficiency, vieWTh-to avositive view that accepts
and builds on pupil strengths.

A willingness to take risks is essential for
pupili to become literate. It is also essential for

teachers. Nothing is more important in this pro-
gram than informed teachers who understand
language and who care about their pupils.They
know_how to observe arid monitor the progress
pupils are making in developing literacy. They
observe pupils using, language speaking,
reading, and writing and informally apply
their knowledge of language development to
achieve an 'understanding of the pupils'
strengths and needs.

Teachers evaluate this pr. -am on the basis of
evidence that pupils use ct. Aprehension strate-
gies. They watch for signs of effective, efficient
use of sampling, predicting, confirming, and
self-correcting. They watch for evidence that

' readers are trying to make sense of written
language.

Evaluation of reading development must in-
clude self-evaluation. Teachers involve.children
through individual conferencing in self-evalua-
tion and planning for continued reading devel-
opment: The readers should lie continuously
asking themseNes, "Does this make sense?"
The most importaniquestion a teacher can ask
to assist in this process is, "Did that make sense
to. you?" The corrections pupils make of their
oral, reading miscues are strong indications of
their self-monitoring for meaning. If pupils are
correcting miscues which reflect meaning loss
and not correcting miscues which don't, then
they are showing concern for meaning.

There is little useful information to be gained
from the results of a published group test ad-
ministered in half an hour that a teacher can't
obtain from directly monitoring the reading of
pupils and interacting with them daily. But this
requires that teachers knoW a great deal about
their pupils, about how reading works, and
about how it is learned.

In some instances, teachers use miscue analy-
sis to get a full profile of a pupil. It is a win-
dow on each pupil's use of the reading process,
and it reveals developing strengths as well as
plateaus and hang-ups. But in most cases, the
teachers use the analysis informally to gain a
sense of pupils' progress. What is important is
that teachers, as skilled professional observers,
are continually engaged in evaluation while
they interact with pupils (Goodman and Burke,
1980).
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School districts will not find this an easy
program to put into effect if the focus of their
teachers, reading programs, and administrators
is on lubskill teaching to raise test scores. It
has been proved often that what is taught by
rote can be retrieved for short-term specific pur-
poses. Certainly- teaching for ,the word attack
skills that will appear on a standardized test
will raise the scores .on that fest, at leak in
primary grades. However, these test scores do
not really show the 'development 'of effective
reading proficiency. Some students learn to read
despite, low test scores. Some-overcome skill in-
struction and learn to read but also learn to hate
reading because it is a tedious process. Others
ever catch on, to what reading is really all

ut. They keep applying skills and getting no
me ning 'from what they read. Reading remains
an instructional activity for the latter group and
never \eu pleasurable, useful, personal experi-
ence. The.group of people who do learn to read
and to it have high and low reading test
scores. The develop reading strategies on their
,own often\withOut benefit of instruction tliat
could help them develop flexibility in reading..

If administrators and teachers can accept the
view of learning to read as a natural process
which occurs in environments where reading is
a meaningful and functional part of all the
learning experiences.in and out of school, then
developing a whole-language, comprehension-
centered program will be \easy. These teachers
build on what they know about jengUage and
-learning to read. They organize an environment
in which reading is used by students to learn
about significant aspects of the total human ex-
perience. Such a program requires that princi-
pals and parents respect teachers as profession-
als and children as learners and expect both to
be responsible and productive.

In a whole-language, comprehension-cen-
tered program, reading is not separate from
other learning. It becomes an integral part of all
the learning experiences students, have during
their school day. Reading becomes a tool to gain
knowledge, to participate vicariously in the ex-
periences of others, to question the views and
statements of others. Students must see reading
as significant to their own lives. This can be
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accomplished when reading is a means to more
significant experiences. It is in such a setting
that reading is developed naturally. As the focus
of teaching reading shifts from a highly directed
structural program to a program where reading
is always a means to an end always one part
of a whole-language, comprehension-centered
curriculum reading takes its proper place.
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Direct Ipstruction: A Bottom Up Skills Approach
to Elementary Readihg Instrucfion*

Douglas W Camine
University of'Oregon

Editors' Note: Douglas damine describes a direct, highly structured reading program with a subskills or dedoding
emphasis. The paper presents a rationale for taking that position and gives details about how such a program
operates. Although the author's experience and most of his references relate to a specific program, many of these
ideas are relevant to other highly structured approaches to instruction. Dr. Gamine organizes his paper around
six aspects of teaching basis skills: a sequential scope and sequdnce of readigg skills; proceoUres for evaluating
and modifying a reading programto meet the needs of different students; presentation,techniques; the focus on
time spent in reading instruction; and the orchestration of instruction so that students' individual needs are met.
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Success in reading is very important to stu-
dents for a variety of reasons for academic
and vocational advancement, for enjoyment of
literature and many other kinds of printed mate-
rials, and fOr general psychological well-being,
It is impo,rtant for schools to demonstrate that
they can help all students achieve success in
reading. Although problems such as poverty, a
disruptive home life, and physiological impair-
ments can make this task difficult, these prob-
lems must not be used as excuses for the poor
performance of students. With the support of
the administration, teachers can bring about sig-
nificant improvements in reading achievement
without changes in children's economic and so-
cial environments.

While most reading educators would agree
that schools can and must provide students
witksuccessful school experiences, these same
educators would not ,necessarily s agree about
how to define reading or how to teach it. The
follOwing discussion of what'is meant by read-
ing and how students learn to toad reflects a
particular viewpoint a viewpoint in support

of a direct instruction approach to subskills
teaching. Other, ,viewpoints are presented elde-
where in this handbook.

From a subskills 'perspective, the readi
process is best understood as part of a langua
arts continuum. While the continuum below
does not reflect the complex interactions that
exist it does provide a developmental frame-
work for viewing the 'language de\relopment
and reading process.

Receptive

Expressive
what

Decoding

Language

express

Comprehension

,

(Chil ren learn the meVring of
other people ay)

Language Children use language to
meanin

(Children translate print int lan-
guage forms) . .

of Narritive Material (Chil-
dren understand sequentialstories)

Comprehension bf Expository Materiel

r.

(Children understand texts (leafing
with large amounts of new infor:\
mation from science, socialstudies, -

health, etc.) 11

119

Time
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As educators know, students do not progress
along the continuum at equal rates. Same stu-
dents progress quite rapidly, others slOWly. The
challenge facing educators is to help each.stu-
dent experience as much success as possible. To
meet this challenge, professionals must make
some new, rather different assumptions about
how children learn. The first is that children are
constructionists, which, in part, means they
continually strive to create meaning from the
environment. A second, often overlooked, as-
sumption is that students havell limited amount
of capacity for processing information. Children
with backgrounds where they have had fre-
quent, academically oriented verbal interactions
with adults tend to be betterat creating meaning.
(at least in a verbal sense) and at processing
information. Children from other backgrounds
often require instruction that fosters meaningful
learning without making unreasonable informa-
tion processing deniands. A subskills orienta-
tioh attempts to provide that type of instruction.

One of the major premises of the subskill ap-
proach is that reading .is not a natural language
process and that learning to read requires specific
instruction. Another assumption is that reading,
as a complex skill, is comprised of subordinate
units that must be mastered and integrated to
form higher order skills. Consequently, to accom-
plish this developmental task, a variety of sub-
skills thought to be essential are taught routinely
to student.§: The order of progression in these
skills is from prerbquisite smaller units to larger
units. (Samuels, 1980, p. 207)

The subskills orientation makes meaningful
learning more likely foie students by reducing
the information load, simplifying the learning
act, and allowing for niastery learning. Teaching
smaller units is one way to simplify lean:iing,
and probably the most sensible. LaBerge and
Samuels (1974).suggested that the sequence in
learning to decode (word attack skills) is from
distinctive features to sounding out letters, then
letter clusters, and, finally, words. Identifying
letters according to distinctive features 'is
simpler than recognizing words according to
sentence context cues, picture cues, initial letter
cues, word configuration cues, and so on.

*This paper is adapted from Direct Instruction Read-
ins, by Douglas Camille and Jerry Silbert with4the
permission of the publisher, Charles E. Merrill,
1300 Alum Creek Drive, Columbus, Ohio, 43216.
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A recent metastudy (a study of studies) based
on research reported in the Reading Research,
Quarterly (Pflaum et al., 1980) suggested the
importance of leaching ,letter sounds,. The only
significant finding concerned the effectiveness
of one aspect of phonics teaching letter -
sound correspondences and blending as a
means of introducing word reading. None °Vale
other classes of studies dealing with decoding
or comprehension showed significant effects.
Although 10ming letter-sound correspon-
dences is not in itself particularly meaningful, it
does contriblite to accuracy (andsuCcess) in ini-
tial decoding'. Though this pattern of teaching is
initially less "meaningful" to the child, it en-
ables him or her to gain confidence, build skills,
and develop skills rapidly.

The subskills orientation Makes
meaningful learning more likely for
students by redu ing the information load,
simplifying the let ring act, and allowing
for mastery learning. Teaching smaller
units is one way to simplify learning, and
probably the most sensible.

Prior teaching of subskills also makes later
learning of more complek skills 'easier. This is,
in part, because of the reduced information
ioad.Teaching students word attack skills based
on the letter composition of wards usually
makes sentence reading easier for students. As
students become proficient at sentence reading,
the Word attack skills become automatic, with-
out the 'reader being aware of their application.
However, for the beginning reader, the skill4 are
not automatic and the ing-ormation load is great.
In the 1971 edition of Understanding Readihg,
Frank Smith noted 'that I

tie mere fact that a child cannot read very fast
puts a heivy burden on memory and attentional
systems that are both inexperienced and over-
loaded with all kinds of instructions and rules. By
the time the novice has built up enough speed to,
take some of the strain off' his memory, many of
the earlier rules have become unnecessary or
overlearned and automatic, and the memory load
is reduced in any case. (p. 3) '
Another advantage of the subskills orienta-

tion is that it is suitable for applying a mastery
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learning system. Subskills can be practiced
until they are mastered and then they can be
integrated to form more complex components.
Ultimately, the students will use all of these
components in unison, but not all compor...mts
need to be learned simultaneously (Case,1975).
When some Components are learned earlier, less
information processing capacity is required in
learning the more comple skill. Thus, mastery
learning of components makes learning a com-
plex Skill-easier. (See Sanniels, 1980.)

As students become beat analyzing words
based on letter composition, they also` increase
their use of context cues. An awareness of the
letters that make up a word~ and pf the context
within which the word oecurs contributes to
accurate decoding and 'comprehension. For be-
ginning readers, letter composition is more im-
portant because students have difficulty taking
advantage of the few context cues available in
early readers (Samuels, 1980).

Subskills are not, of course, an end in them-
selves, but a means. Decoding or word attack
skills could be considered a very large subskill
of comprehension. Reading requires accurately
translating printed words into some language
form (decoding) to produce ineaninglcompre-
heniion). Students must translate a message
with some accuracy before they can 'compre-
hend it. Otherwise, fragmentary guessing Proce-
dures deVelop.

Researclon Comprehensive Subskill
Interventions

Since detailed research reviews of skills-
based orientations toward reading instruction
are available elsewhere '(e.g., Carnine and
Silbert, 1979), only brief mention 'of selected
studies 'will be made here. After conducting an
extensive review of the ,research literature on
teacher effectiveness, Rosenshine (1979) sum-

., marized the variables that were associated with
student academic success as "direct instruction":

To give an overview of the results, direct instruc-
tion refers to high levels -off' student engagement
within academically focused, teacher-directed
classrooms using sequenced, structured mate-
rials? As developed below, direct, instruction
refers to teaching activities focused on academic
matters where goals are clear to students; time
allocated for instruction is sufficient and continu-

ous; content coverage is extensive; student per-
formance is monitored; questions are at a low cog-
nitive level and produce many correct responses;
and feedback to students is immediate and acEi-

t. CleMically oriented. In -direbt instruction, the
teacher controls instructional goals, chooses
material appropriate for the student's ability level,
and paces the instructional episode. Interaction is
characterized as structured, but not authoritarian;
rather, learning takes place in a convivial aca-
demic atmosphere: (p. 38)

Although the research. Rosenshine recqewed
focuses on the achievement of low-income, pri-
mary-grade students, other researchers report
similar results with other types of students.

A federally funded ten-year "study called
Follow Through evaluated several major ap-
proaches to educating low-income, primary-
grade students. Direct approaches were com-
pared with a language experience approach,
-Piaget's stages of learning, child development
theory, discovery learning, and open education.
Only students in a direct instruction approach
consistently outperformed control students on
basic, cognitive, and affective measures. Guthrie
(1977) summarized the Follow Through results
in this way:

Final answers about teaching are not available
from this study (Follow Through) nor will they
ever be no more than final answers about medi-
cine, engineering, or poetry. A fully complete ex-
planation of education is not likely, since values
of the public and research methods are constantly
shifting. However, the results of the Follow
Through experiment endow us with evidence
about the effects, of teaching programs at an un-
precedented level of certainty. The edge that the
more successful programs have over the less
successful programs is wide enough to serve as a
foothold in the climb to improved, intended edu-
cation. (p. 244)

Ingredients for a Succeaul Program
If teachers are to effectively and efficiently

teach reading fallowing a direct instruction sub-
skills approach, they must be knowledgeable in
several areas, which comprise the major topics
of discussion in the remainder of this paper:

1. Scope and sequence of reading instruc-
tion knowing the essential skills or objec-
tives that make up the reading process and
when to teach them. While knowledge of a
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scope and sequence r reading instruction
is far from complet ducators can im-
prove student performance by applying
available knowledge. Theothousands of stu-
dents who are now failing in school cannot
wait for more kriowledge to be gathered.

2. Program design knowing procedures for
evaluating, selecting, and modifying read-
ing programs to meet the needs of all stu-
dents in their classroom's.

3. Presentation techniques knowing tech-
niques-for effectively presenting lessons or
activities, including techniques for moti-
vating students, diagnosing and correcting
their errors, and pacingltasks:

4..Academic engaged time knowing how
organize classrooms so that thU amount

of time students spend engaged in reading, instruction is maximized.
5. Classroom orchestration knowing how

to individualize instruction by properly
( placing students in a program and then

moving them at an optimal rate through
the program, based on frequent evaluation
of their learning.

Teaching can be defined 'as the intentional
arrangement of both the physical and the inter-
personal environment to ensure student success
and growth. The ways in which administrators
and parents can contribute to this optimal en-
vironment must be considered and will be
touched upon here. Textbook publishers and
colleges of education also play important roles,
many of which can be inferred from the discus-
sidn of how to teach reading which follows. A
final note: The effectiveness of a skills-approach
to reading instruction depends not only on the
teacher's knowledge but also on his or her dedi-
cation to excellence. A teacher's commitment is
essential for the success of many students.

Scope and Sequence
The scope and sequence of reading instruc-

tion can be conceived of as three developmental
stages: beginning, primary, and inte'rmediate. In
the beginning stage, emphasis is placed on de-
coding and oral language. In the primary stage,
equal emphasis is placed on decoding and com-
prehension. In the intermediate_stage, the
emphasis is on comprehensidri of narrative and

content area material. A more detailed discus-
sion of scope and sequence appears in Direct
Instruction Reading (Carnine and Silbert, 1979).

Program Design
Teachers must be able to evaluate reading

programs so they can select those that will best
meet their students' needs. In addition, they
must be able to design lessons for teaching spe-
cific skills, which often requires modifying or
supplementing certain aspects of a oommeicial
program. Six aspects of direct instruction pro-
gram design are relevant when selecting a read-
ing program, writing lesson plans, modifying
reading programs, and writing IEPs (Individual-
ized-Education Plans): (1) specifying objectives;
(2) devising problem-solving strategies; (3) de-
veloping teaching procedures; (4) selecting ex-
amples; (5) providing practice; and (6.sequenc-
ing 'skills and examples.

Specifying objectives. Objectives must° be
stated as specific, observable behaviors. Saying
that students will be decoding at first-grade
level by the end of first grade is not specific. The
type of words the students will be expected to
read must be specified, along with accuracy and
rate The way in which the words
presented must also be described, for example,
in lists or in passages. For passage reading, the
readability (complexity of sentence lengtILor
structure) should also be specified.

Objectives of a program should be carefully
evaluated according to their usefulness. Since
teaching time is limited, skills should be listed
in order of importance, with those skills defined .
by the school as essential being taught first. If
time allows, less essential skills can also be
taught. Setting priorities for skill development
is important, since most programs contain more
objectives than students,can reach.

Devising problem- solving strategies. When-
ever possible, programs should teach students
'problem-solving strategies rather than require
them to memorize information. A strategy is
taught using a limited set of examples and
then applied to new examples.Forinikance,
dents who kriow the soundifor the letters m,

_s, f, d, a,1 and can be taught a sounding- ut
strategy to deco e regular words like mat, id,
fat, and mom, nce the students master the

1 v 04,
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sounding-out strategy with these words, they
can use the sa e strategy to read words like sit
mad, rum, it, am, Sam, rod, and rid. Although
some student learn strategies without their be-
ing explicitly taught, many students do need
explicit instruction.

Developing teaching procedures. After objec-
tives are specified and a strategy has been
devised, the strategy must be translated into a
format that specifies how the teacher will pre-
sent the strategy. Providing detailed formats is
very helpful because teaching involves very
specific behaviors. Teachers do not teach stu-
dents to decode words in some abstract fashion.
They point to particular words, give informa-
tion, ask questionS, and so on.

Formats often contain two stages. In_theintro-
__

duction- stage' of -a format, the teacher demon-
strates the steps in a strategy and then provides
structured practice in using the strategy. The
teacher makes the steps in the problem-solving
strategy overt so that the students can see how
to approach similar examples. In the dis-
crimination stage, the student operates with lit-
tle or no teacher help and is given examples
which do and do not call for use of the newly
taught strategy. The student internalizes the
strategy, learning to apply it without guidance
from the teacher.

Selecting examples. Selecting appropriate
.examples is a critical part of format construc-
tion. Examples at the introduction stage are ap-
propriate only if the student can use the new
strategy to come up with the correct answer. For
example, when teaching students to decode reg-
Ular words, the examples would be limited to
words that contain only the letters for which
students have been taught the letter-sound cor-
respondences. If the students know the letter-
sound correspondences only for the letters m, s,
a, d, f, r, t, and i, the teacher should not present
met since it has an unknown letter (e).

__ --
Selecting-appropriate examples for the dis-

crimination stage is more complex. In addition
to examples of the new strategy, other examples
must also be included. These other examples
review previously taught strategies and are in
some cases similar to the new examples. A
range of examples is necessary so that students
are required to differentiate when to use the new
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strategy and when to use previously taught
strategies. For example, after glossaries are in-
troduced, students must learn when to apply a
contextual analysis strategy to determine the
meaning of an unknown word and when to use
the glossary.

Providing practice. Learning to read requires
lots of practice. Hundreds of repetitions of the
same skills may be necessary for some students
to become mature readers. Therefore, sufficient
practice must be provided within each lesson
and across lessons. When a new strategy is in-
troduced, practice must include a concentrated
or massed presentation of examples, if the stu-
dent is to master the strategy. Review across sev-
eral lessons is needed to ensure that students-
retain the strategiesaridin- orfinaii-On, taught in
a reading program. A pattern of massed prac.
tice in the first several lessons and systematic
review later is critical for retention.

When reading programs do not supply suffi-
cient practice, teachers must insert supplemen=
tary exercises. Game activities, for example, can
be used to provide practice on reading skills
while still maintaining a higi: degree of student
interest.

Sequencing skills. Sequencing involves de-
termining an optimal order for introducing new
information and strategies. Sequencing signif-
icantly affects the difficulty students have in
learning some skills. Five sequencing guide-
lines tend to reduce student error rates:

1. Preskills of a strategy are taught before the
strategy itself is presented.

2. Instances that are consistent with a strategy
are introduced before exceptions.

3. High utility skills are introduced before
less useful ones.

4. Easy skills are taught before more difficult
ones.

5. Strategies and information that are likely to
be confused are not introduced at the same
time.

Presentation Techniques
Even when teachers have well-designed ma-

terials, they still need presentation skills that
will result in an optimal communication of the
material. Different presentation techniques are
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appropriate for different stages of reading in-
struction. During beginning reading, for exam-
ple, direct instruction involves small-group
leaching with little independent work; later, the,
amount of small-group instruction decreases,
and the amount of independent work increases.
Similarly, for young children, feedback on prac-
tice activities should be immediate; for older
children, it can be delayed.

OVerall, a primary-grade teacher must be pro-
ficient in the variety of presentation techniques
needed to maintain student participate= in
question-answer exchanges between teacher
and students. Intermediate-grade teachers must
be more skilled in managing students who are
working independently. In both cases, teachers
must convey warmth and active demanding-
ness, two aspects of effective teaching identified
by Kleinfeld (1975):

The first .and most important characteristic is
the effective teacher's ability to create a climate of
emotional warmth that dissipates students' fears
in the classroom and fulfills their expectations
of highly personalized relationships. The second
characteristic is the teacher's 3bility to resolve his
own ambivalent feelings about the legitimacy of
his,\educational goals and express his concern for
the students, not4by passive sympathy, but
by demanding a high quality of academic work.
(p. 318)

The remainder of this section explains some
of the teaching techniques that characterize di-
rect instruction. Although most of the exam-
ples used involve situations in which younger
students are being taught, teachers of older stu-
dents-,-especially remedial students, should find
much of the discussion relevant.

Small-group instruction. Small groups are
recommended for beginning reading instruc-
tion because instruction requires frequent oral
responding, which in turn calls for teacher feed-
back. This feedback can be most economically
provided through small-group instruction. Al-
though students would benefit from extended
periods of individual attention from a' teacher
every day, most schools cannot afford one-to-
one teaching for more than a small number of
special students.

In small-group instruction, while the teacher
works with one group, the others work indepen-
dently. By working with groups of 5 to 10 stu-

dents at a time for half an hour, the teacher
can provide students with much more teacher
instruction in reading every day than would be
available if the leacher worked with individ-
uals. Whenever possible, the teacher should
make t e group with higher performing stu-
dents th largest and the group with lower per-
forming stU\dents the smallest. This ensures that
the lower performing children have the greatest
opportunity for\ direct teacher evaluation.

A critical ask of small-group instruction
is the building of homogeneous groups of stu-
dents with similar skills. Such groups allow for
more individualization because students with
advanced skills can progitss quickly through a
program while less advanced students receive
the extra practice they need. 'l'o form homoge-
neous groups, the teacher divides the students
into groups according to pretest performance.
Although pretests indicate the skill level of a
student at the beginning of a program, they can-
not predict how quickly the student will'lem
new skills. Consequently, teachers should exs,
pect to do some regrouping throughout the year.
Groups should be treated as flexible and fluid,
with group membership changing to best meet
each student's needs. .. .

Unison oral responding. Another. critical
feature of efficient small-group teaching in the
early primary grades is active student involve-
ment. Unison responding, in which all the stu-
dents respond at the same time, is one way
to facilitate a high degree of active student in-
volvement. With younger students, the ratio of
teacher talk to student response should be low.
That is, teachers should not talk for long with-
out calling for a response to ensure that students
understand what has been said. .,

Pacing. Appropriate pacing contributes."
to student attentiveness and reduces errors.
Younger students are usually more attentive to
varied, fast-paced presentations (as in "Sesame
Street") than to slow ones. However, providing
a fast-paced presentation does not mean that a
teacher rushes students, requiring them to an-
swer before they have had time to determine the
answer. The key to providing a fast-paced pre-
sentation is to begin the directions for the next
question (or for the correction to the current
answer) immediately after the students make a
response.

I 5" 4
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Monitoring. Monitoring student performance
in the late primary and intermediate grades is
relatively simple (although time consuming) be-
cause assignments are written. In contrast, mon-
itoring the performance of early primary-grade
students who are responding in unison orally is
not easy. When several students respond at the
same time it can be very difficult for the teacher
tdhear mistakes made by only one or two of the
students, especially when an error sounds simi-
lar to the correct response.

Individual tests are an important monitoring
tool because they provide a more accurate indi-
cation of mastery than a unison response. If the
student makes a mistake when responding indi-
vidually, the teacher provides more group prac-
tice and tests individually again later.

Diagnosis and correction. In diagnosing the
cause of a student's error during small-group
instruction, the teacher must first decide wheth-
er tit.), error resulted from a lack of knowledge or
from inattentiveness, since the cause of an error
determines which correction procedure is ap-
propriate. The teacher corrects errors caused by
inattentiveness by working on increasing the
student's motivation to attend.

When errors result from a lack of knowledge,
the teacher must try to deterthine the specific
skill deficit that caused the error. This process,
called diagnosis, involves identifying deficits
based on recurrent error patterns, not on ran-
dom errors. The diagnosis procedure is basi-
cally the same whether the response is oral or
written. If, Tar example, in, a critical reading
exercise a student labeled items "a" and "b"
below, which illustrate false attribution, as
examples of the testimonial propaganda tech-
nique, the diagnosis would be a confusion of the
testimonial and false attribution propaganda
techniques. After making the diagnosis, the
teacher would correct the errors, pointing out
that a testimonial involves famous persons en-
dorsing ideas or products outside their area of
expertise. In contrast, in false attribution a claim
based on a single attribute leads to a claim con-
cerning the entire product.

a. The IRA brand car has the loudest stereo of
any car in its price range. The IRA car is the
best car in its price range to buy.

b. The XYZ brand pacemaker is the cheapest

one on the market. If you'need a pacemaker,
buy XYZ brand.

The correction procedure used in small-
group instruction consists of as many as six
steps: praise,model, lead, test, alternate, and de-
layed test. For example, in a beginning reading
task the teacher 'points to o and asks, "What
sound?" A student responds, "/uf." 'First the
teacher praises other students who responded
correctly. (The purpose of this praise comment
is to prevent students from making errors in or-
der to gain teacher attention and also to main-
tain a positive atmosphere during instruction.)
Second, the teacher models the correct answer
saying, "00000." Third, the teacher may lead
(respond with them). A lead provides a model
as the students respond, ensuring that they hear
a correct response. Leading is needed only
when students have difficulty making the re-
sponse (saying the sound). Fourth, the teacher
tests, asking the students to respond correctly.
The teacher continues the test by alternating be-
tween the missed example and other examples.
The last step is the delayed test, in which the
teacher tests the student individually on the
missed example at a later time in the lesson.

The correction procedure is somewhat differ-
ent for more advanced items the teacher sim-
ply models a strategy for answering an item and
then tests. For example, let's say the students
have read a science passage containing the rule,
"when objects are heated, they expand." They
then work on written exercises of this form: "A
metal ball was left outside. It was 40° n the
morning. In the afternoon it was 95°. What do
you know about the size of the metal ball in the
afternoon?" A student responds, "It gets small-
er." The teacher would first test to determine the
specific cause of the error. Does the student un-
derstand critical vocabulary terms (expand, in
this case), and does she know how to apply the
rule? If the student does not know haw to apply
the rule, the teacher models by asking a series of
questions. "What's the rule that tells about tem-
perature and size? What was the temperature of
the ball in the morning? What was the tempera-
ture of the ball in the afternoon? Did the ball get
hotter? Then what happened to its size?" A bal-
loon could be deflated or inflated to illustrate
student responses. The teacher continues test-
ing until student makes three or four correct

15'-/
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responses in a row to ensure that she is not just
guessing. Later in the lesson the teacher would
present a delayed test._

Motivation. Some students come to school
eager to 'learn and eager to please the teacher.
They respond well to simple praise. They work
hard and have pride in their work. With such
students, motivation is not a concern. Other stu-
dents have little interest in learning and are not
as eager to please. The teacher must accept these
students regardless of their attitudes and use
techniques to develop an interest in learning.
A first step in motivating these students is de-
monstrating to them that they can succeed in
reading. This is done by carefully:designing and
effectively presenting lesson plans. A second
step is showing students that there is a reward
in learning to read. At first, the teacher may
use extrinsic rewards like physical contact, tick-
les, pats, and handshakes, eventually, working
toward developing intrinsic motivation in the
students. This is a critical step in enabling
students to make their school experience suc-
cessful and satisfying.

Academic - Engaged Time

Rosenshine and Berliner (1978) discuss the
necessity of adequate academic-engaged time if
students are to succeed in school. Reading-en-
gaged time refers to the time students actually
spend on reading exercises and activities. They
point out that in several studies, time spent
in reading yielded higher correlations with
achievement in reading than any other teacher
or student behavior studied. Note that engaged
time does not refer to scheduled time, but only
to the time students spend engaged in reading
activities. Rosenshine (in press) reviewed stud-
ies that 'found only about 80 percent of the 85
minutes allocated to reading per day in second
grade were academic-engaged minutes, and in
fifth grade, aboUt 75 percent of the 113 minutes
were engaged minutes: In classrooms with little
student improvement ,in reading over a year,
only a few minutes were spent on fundainental
reading skills each day.

Engaged time must be put to good use. First,
if students are expected to learn to read, they
must be engaged in reading-related activities.
Stallings (1975) found positive and usually
significant correlations between standardized
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reading achievement test scores and engage-
ment in reading activities. On the other hand,
time spent-on stories, arts and crafts, active plaY,
or child selection. of activities always produced
a negative correlation.

A second way of putting engaged time t
good use is placing students in a reading series
at a point appropriate to their skill level. They
should not use materials that are too easy, where

Nor should they use materials for which ey
they just review previously learned mateal.

lack essential preskills and, thus, make frequent
Mistakes. /

Third, independent reading exercises' must
be instructionally appropriate. They
provide practice for new skills and f r pre-
viously introduced skills that require co tinued
practice.

Engaged time must be put to good(use.
First, if students are expected to 1 am to
read, they must be engaged in re ding-
related activities. . . .A second w4 of
putting engaged tine to good use is
placing students in a.reading series at a
point appropriate to their skill level. Third,
independent reading exercises must be
instructionally appropriate.

Classroom Orchestration
Orchestration occurs in two phases at

the beginning of the year and on a daily basis.
Initial orchestration includes allocating instruc-
tipnal time, providing for the needs of remedial
students, initial testing, to determine group
assigriments and placement in the reading pro-
gram, and ongoing evaluation to monitor stu-
dent mastery. Day-to-day orchestration involves
lesson planning, presentation, and follow-up.

Initial Orchestration

Allocating instructional time. A total reading
program includes adequate provision for decod-
ing, comprehension, study skills, recreational
reading, writing, and spelling. The amount of
time devoted to these activities should depend
on the skill levels of the students. Teachers
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working with students whose home environ-
ments provide a great deal of informal instruc-
tion in basic skills need not spend as much time
on these skills as teachers working with stu-
dents from homes in which informal instruction
is limited. Students performing below grade
level should spend more time on basic skills
since they must acquire more than a year's
worth of skills if they are to progress at a rate
that will enable them to catch up to their peers.

Furthermore, the teacher must take 'responsi-
bility for providing adequate time for reading.
For example, if students are unlikely to read
outside of school, yet their fluency indicates
they need more reading practice, the teacher
must provide extra time for practice. In the
upper grades, a teacher might do this by incor-
porating reading activities into all content area
instruction (mathematics, 'social studies, sci-
ence, and so on) and by scheduling time into the
day for recreational reading. Another method
for increasing the amount of reading instruction
is to train paraprofessionals and peer tutors
to teach from scripted programs that specify in-
structional procedures in great detail.

Remedial, reading instruction. Students un-
able to read'books at their grade level are often
pre-empted from success in school, since their
limited reading ability handicaps their perfor-
mance in nearly all other subject areas. Below-
grade-level reading can result from a decoding
deficit, a comprehension deficit, or a combina-
tion of the two. Regarflless of the cause of the
deficit, six guidelines are relevant to teaching
remedial readers: provide extra instruction, start
extra instruction as soon as any deficit appears,
use additional personnel who are skilled in
teaching reading, select a program that teaches
essential skills and teaches them well, move re-
medial students through the instructional pro-
gram as rapidly as possible, and motivate the
students to achieve.

Initial testing. Tests given at the beginning
of the school year should be designed to help
teachers (1) place students of similar ability and
knowledge in homogeneous groups, (2) have
the groups begin with lessons appropriate for
their ability and knowledge in the materials be-
ing used in the classroom, and (3) identify skills
and/or information the students lack which
might keep them from succeeding in reading.

Carnine and Silbert (1979) recommend testing
procedures that teachers at various grade levels,
who are faced with testing 25 to, 30 students,
might use at, the beginning of the year. Their
procedures are designed to take relatively little
time per student (5 to 10 minutes) and to be
administered by a volunteer or teacher aide with
minimal supervision.

Two basic types of tests are used to place stu-
dents in reading instruction: norm-referenced
tests and criterion-referenced tests. The, major
advantage of norm-referenced tests is that they
allow for comparisons of different programs.
Students from different programs can, with
some precautions, be given the same test to de-
termine if some programs seem to result in bet-
ter student performance than other programs.
But norm2referenced tests provide little infor-

_ mation about how to instruct.a student. That is,
a percentile rank or grade equivalent score does
not really indicate.where to place a student in a
commercial program or what a student's skill
deficits are.

Criterion-referenced tests focus on specific
skills, providing the teacher with information
about what skills the student has and has not
mastered. Criterion-referenced tests either focus
on the skills from a commercial program (in-
struction-referenced test) or on importqnt skills
independent of any programs (objective-refer-
enced test). We recommend two instruction-ref-
erenced tests and one objective-referenced test.

The first type of instruction-referenced test
is an informal reading inventory (IRI), which
is used to place students at their instructional
level in a graded series of books, that is, at the
level at which it would be appropriate to begin
instruction. In general, an instructional level
in a reading book is one at which a student
can decode at about a 95 percent accuracy level
and can comprehend the majOr theme of the
material. The informal reading inventory is Con-
structed by selecting sample passages. from

luential levels of the reading series. Infor-
mal reading inventories should be used as the
prime tool in-placing students in basal reading
programs.

A second type of instruction-referenced test'
is designed to test comprehension skills. Stu-
dents should be grouped according to their abil-
ity to comprehend as well as their ability to
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decode. For example, a student who can decode
at a sixth-grade level but is unable to do com-
prehension exercises appropriate for that grade
level may be placed, depending on the severity
of the comprehension deficit, in a lower group.
If placed in a higher group, the student ,:hould
receive instruction geared toward specific defi-
cits. Since the number of comprehension skills
is much greater than the number of decoding
skill's, a beginning-of-the-year comprehension
test can test only a small sample 'of the total
number of skills. More thorough comprehen-
sion testing can be done during the school year.

One type of objective-referenced test focuses
on various word attack skills. Diagnostic tests of
work attack skills can be used (1) to help the
teacher group beginning readers who do not
know enough words to read a selection in en
informal reading inventory and (2) to help the
teacher identify specific deficits in word attack
skills. Sample tests and directions for adminis-
tering the tests on each reading level begin-
ning, primary, and intermediate can be found
in Direct Instruction Reading (Carnine and
Silbert, 1979).

Ongoing evaluation. In addition to individ-
ual tests during a group instructional session, a
teacher might set up a system to make periodic
comprehensive checks on skills introduced to
date. By regularly taking data on errors, reading
rate, and exercises completed, teachers can keep
close track of students' progress or lack of prog-
ress. Teachers need to know which students
are performing well and which are performing
poorly. Such information is critical in providing
effective remediation and feedback to students.
Often, graphs of student performance that show
improvement motivate students to do better on
their assignments.

Daily Orchestration
After students are grouped and placed in

a commercial or teacher-made program, the
teacher conducts individual reading lessons.
The components of an ongoing implementation
are planning, presentation, and follow-up.

Planning. The teacher must plan daily activi-
ties for the instructional session and for inde-
pendent work. The plan must be realistic. Often,
teacher guides from commercial programs sug-
gest a variety of tasks that would take many

hours to present or are too difficult. The teacher
must decide yhich of these tasks are necessary
and modify any that are too difficult. The teach-
er must also plan seatwork assignments appro-
priate for the amount of time available.

,
Presenting a lesson. A lesson consists of two

major' sections: (1) a teacher presentation and
(2) passage reading and written exercises.

The teacher presentation usually involves
decoding and comprehension activities (and
possibly handwriting and spelling activities).
For eicample, the decoding exercises during a
second-grade lessommight include sound iden-
tification exercises, several introductory words
that illustrate a new decoding skill, and a list of
discrimination words that provide practice on
the new skill and on skills introduced earlier
which have been causing students difficulty.
The exercises on identifying sounds and read-
ing words prepare students not only for the pas-
sage and the written items for that lesson but
also for upcoming lessons.

Comprehension activities during teacher pre-
Sentation usually include instruction on critical
words, that is, words that students probably do
not know and that are inadequately explained
in .the passage; introduction of or pracf ice on
various strategies, such as how to draw infer-
ences, how to paraphrase sentences with com-
plex structures, how to summarize, and so on;
and going over directions for independent seat-
work assignments.

St-edents usually read passages and complete
written exercises independently, unless the
teache- is monitoring oral reading performance
(which is often the case during the beginning
and primary stages) or i ' troducing a compre-
hension strategy that app ies to an entire pas-
sage. For example, if the tudents are learning
to paraphrase sentences with clauses or passive
voice constructions, the teacher might ask them
to paraphrase a sentence with a clause after they
read it in the passage. When passage reading
and written exercises are clrie independently,
students should already have the decoding and
comprehension skills needed to complete the
assignment successfully. ,

Follow-up. Follow-up exercises are intended
td deal with major problems that occur during
passage reading or while the students are com-
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pleting the written exercises. If students have
decoding problems with a particular sound or
word type, the teacher presents word lists or a
paSsage that contains several examples of the
troublesome skill during follow-up. If students
have difficulty with a certain type of compre-
hension exercise, the teacher might review
it with the students and then give them more
practice on the same type of exercise, but with
different items.

Admihistrative Involvement

Administrators are responsible for encourag-
ing excellence in teaching where it occurs and
fostering excellence where it is lackirig.Excel-.
lence is fostered by attention to the five areas
of teacher knowledge discussed earlier: scope
and sequence, program design, presentation
skills, engaged time, and classroom orches-
tration.

Principals should be familiar with the char-
acteristics of programs that can work with all
students, particularly educationally high-risk
students. With this knowledge, principals can
be meaningfully involved in material selection
and discussions with teachers about the mate-
rials they are using with' their students.

Administrators are responsible for
encouraging excellence in teaching where
it occurs and fostering excellence where
it is lacking.

Principals must also be aware of the numer-
ous teacher presentation techniques and moni-
tor teachers' use of them. Teachers with a high
level of skills should be acknowledged. Teach-
ers with skill deficits should receive assistance
through group inservice and through classroom
observations and feedback. The most important
monitoring activity focuses on student, acquisi-
tion. Principals must be informed on a continu-
ing basis of the level of mastery and amount of
content covered for the students in each class-
room. When achievement is atalow level on
criterion-referenced tests or when progress is
too 'slow, administrative action is needed to
resolve the problem.

Allocated time is influenced by the degree to

which principals encourage cross-room group-
ing (in which two or more teachers pool their
students in order to form more homogeneous
reading instruction groups), schedule the
school day to maximize instruction and mini-
mize interruptions, hire qualified paraprofes-
sionals and provide training for them, assist in
resolving discipline problems, and so on. Prin-
cipals should also monitor classrooms, through
brief visits, to insure that allocated time is being
used for instruction.

Parent Involvement
Parents can contribute to student success

in at least three ways: they can convey to,their
children'the importance of schooling, they can
provide for academic-engaged time at home
(homework or leisure reading), and they can
convey to the school their concern about the
quality of instruction.

Parents should encourage children to read at
home to show that reading is important in its
own right (the example parents set is critical to
their children's developing reading habits); they
should require that their children complete
their homework, thus conveying the importance
that they place on schooling. In a single year,
Follow Through students, who were taught by
direct instruction, recorded over 30,000 hours
in which they read to their parents or their par-
ents read to them (Carnine, 1981). Parents can
also ask their children to tell them what they
learned in school and can cooperate with teach-
ers in resolving specific problems:

Parents can demonstrate their concern about
quality education by visiting schools and asking
about the materials used to teach reading and
the time devoted to reading instruction. They
should ask to see specific measures of progress
and, when progress is inadequate, they should
ask what is being done to correct the situation.
In addition to hearing about how reading is
taught, parents should see reading being taught,
observe how much time is spent on reading in-
struction, and note whether special help is pro-
vided to students with special needs.

Summary
The thesis of this paper is that direct instruc-

tion with a skills emphasis can significantly im-
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prove students' reading achievethent. However,
improving schooling is neither simple nor easy.
Teachers must be competent in designing or
eAluatirig programs, in presenting reading les-
sons and activities, in providing academic-en-
gaged time, and in orchestrating instruction.
Teachers must also be familiar with a scope and.
sequence of reading instruction appropriate for
the grade level they teach.

Teachers are not alone in their efforts. Admin-
istratorg, parents, colleges of education, and
publishers must share the responsibility for
improving schooling.
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An Integration of Instructional Approaches for
Teaching Reading and Learning from Text*

Harry Singer
University of California, Riverside

Editors' Note: Harry Singer describes one approach to integrating the reading instructional strategies described in
the two preceding papers. He provides twelve assumptions which underlie his approach and then maps out in
some detail approaches to reading instruction in four phases from three years to ten years. The phases are initial
reading instruction, transition to formal reading instruction, formal reading instruction, and learning from text. Since
most teachers use a basal reader in some way, Dr. Singer discusses the use of basal readers at some length.

The curriculum sequence for teaching read-
ing that appears in this paper represents the
writer's thoughts on how to integrate reading
instruction over time, selectively using different
approaches, including those presented in the
preceding two papers. It contains informal and
transitional methods, the natural language
method (experience charts or language expe-
rience approach) as a lead-in to a skill-based
approach (basal reader), and recreational and
enrichment (individualized; reference, or li-
brary) reading. It suggests provision for aspects
of the language experience approach to con-
tinue by alloCating instructional time for cre-
ative writing to a separate period from that
in which spelling, grammar, and composition
are taught. An overview of this instructional
sequence appears in Figure 1.

*A lengthier version of this paper appears in Per-
ception of Print, edited by Ovid Tzeng and Harry
Singer. Hillsdale, New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum
Associates, in press.

This instructional sequence is based on the
following twelve assumptions: (1) All students
in the normal range of intelligence, which ex-
tends down to a level of IQ 55 to 65, the level at
which pathology begins (Zigler, 1967), can learn
to read, but they do so at different rates (Singer,
1977a). Hence, instruction in reading acquisi-
tion needs to be continuous, lasting for some
students at least until grade 9. Provision should
be made throughout the instructional sequence
for individual differences in rates of learning to
read. Under these conditions, the correlation be-
tween IQ and reading,acquisition decreases as a
group of students progresses through the grades
(Singer, 1977a). (2) The teaching of reading
should capitalize on a student's language back-
ground. (3) Instruction should progress from
what a student knows to what a student needs
to know, taught in small increments in order
to maximize cumulative success in learning
to read.' (4) Meaning should be emphasized
throughout instruction. (5) Systematic devel-
opment of subskills is necessary and should
be accomplished in a consistent, coherent, and
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Initiating Reading Instruction

Reading to Children

Tiransition to Formal Reading
Instruction

Exposure Coliversationak., Picture- Rebus Language-
Method Method ,.->Story Method' Experience

Method Approach
O

Formal Reading Instruction

The READ Program
(Recreational. Enrichment
Application, Developmental)

Basal Reader
Developmental Skills
Application of Skills

Literature (individualized
Recreational
Enrichment
Application

Creative Wetni

Content
Area
Instruction

Three to Four
_ --

Five to Six
Chronological Age

Six to Ten Ten and Up

Figure 1. Time line for a sequence of reading instruction

cumulative manner (Singer, 1977c). (6) Stu-
dents should learn a variety of ways of identi-
fying printed words, including use of context,
sound-symbol correspondences, structural anal-
ysis, and sight words, and these ways should
be practiced in connected, discourse (Singer,
1977b). (7) Instruction should be paced in such
a way that students move toward independence
in reading, greater self-confidence, and a grow-
ing feeling of mastery over printed materials.
(8) Students should have opportunities to en-
gage in recreational, enrichment, and applica-
tion types of reading in addition to receiving
developmental, skill-based reading instruction.
(9) Students and teachers, as well as parents,
need to be aware of students' progress toward
mastery in learning to read and of how students
compare with one another in their ability to
learn from text (Singer, 1973). (10) Evaluation of
a reading program should be based on the com-:.
prehensiveneis of its scope, the appropriateness!
of its sequence of instruction, and the degive
to which it helps students achieve in reading
comprehension over the long haul (Ruddell,
1968). (11) While the correlation between IQ
and reading acquisition decreases, the corre-
lation between IQ and ability to learn from
text increases as a group of students progresses
through school (Singer, 477a). Since children
vary widely in their intellectual capacity and

reading achievement, and since this range in-
creases as students progr3ss through the grades,
it is necessary to provide a correspondingly
.wide range of instruction so that all students
have an equal opportunity to learn. (12) Reading
development should consist of two overlapping
phases learning how to read and using read-
ing to learn from text (Singe; and Donlan, 1980).

The initial phase of instructional emphasis
in reading development is on teaching students
how to read, that is, on teaching students to
identify printed words, apply their language
abi; ities and knowledge to anticipate words, in-
tegrate both of these components, and use this,
integration to construct meaning and compre-
hend printed materials.

When formal reading instruction begins at
about age six, children in general have sophis-
ticated control over. syntax, a vocabulary of
approximately 5,000 words, and pronunciation
ability that is adequate for communicating their
needs to their peers and to adults (Singer,
1973a). They, also have acquired some knowl-
edge of the world and have developed the abil:
ity to reason at a concrete stage of development.
As they acquire the ability to respond to print
and to integrate their language, knowledge, turd
reasoning abilities with responses to print, they
learn to comprehend reading materials that are
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within their experiential and conceptual level of
development. Such integration does not occur
until the third or fourth grade (Guthrie, 1973).

As students reach this mastery or,criterion
level of development in learning ho* to read,
Instruction gradually shifts to the next phase of
reading development, teaching students to com-
prehend or learn from texts in all content areas.
Learning from text involves development of the
ability to interact with texts and construct
meaning for them through (1) acquisition, of
technical terms, information, concepts, and
generalizations; (2) development of knowledge
structures; and (3) use. of general reasoning'
abilities for inferring, interpreting, and evaluat:
ing printed materials. Thus, instruction in read-,
ing and learning from text shifts in emphasis
from learning to read to learning from text but is
continuous throughout the grades.

Initiating Reading.Instruction
Although formal instruction can be initiated

at the preschool level, most,children start their
reading, instruction in an informal way, through.
their experiences with parents, peers, and tele-

- vision The two informal method's described be-
low often happen as a natural part of the child's
interactions with parents, other adults, or Older
siblings.

Exposure method. The exposure Method
consists of parents reading stories to children at
home,or teachers reading stories to children at
the, preschools, nursery school, or kindergarten.. ..
level (Durkin, 1962). Sitting next to the reader,
children can begin to learn that print communi-
cates meaning, is read in left to right ordei, and
consists of words, sentences, and larger units.
They also learn that stories have a structure,
although at this stage of development, they per-
haps learn only that, a story has a beginning,
middle, and end. They might also develop some
sense that a story elicits not only thoughts but
also affective reactions (Guthrie, 1978) .,,Later
they acquire a more differentiated structure:
they understand that a story consists of a time,
place, characters, plot, problem, and resolution
(Rumelhart, 1977), or that a story has a prob-,
lem, goal, and one or more attempts to solvethe
problem and reach the goal (Adams and Collins,
1977). By first grade, children already appear to 1.
have knowledge of story grammar (handler and

Johnson, 1977). We know they have definitely-
achieved such knowledge prior to sixth grade
(Dreher and Singer, 1980).. \Conversational .method. The conversational '=
method is a slightly advanced version of the ex-
posure method (Hildreth, 1960). At the child's
initiation, the teacher or parent converses with
the child about any aspect of the print; story, or_
book. At this time the child may also pick up
some language. of instruction: that letters make
up words, words (groups Of printed.letters with
white space on each side) make Up'sentences (a
group of words that with a' capital letter
and ends with a period, question mark, or excla-
mation mark), and that sentences accumulate to
tell a story (Downing, 1970). After hearing the
same story read many times,some children can
complete gentences by filling in the final word-
or phrase whenever the reader pauses toward
the end of sentences, an, ability which demon-
strates not only memory at work but also, per-
haps, contextual identification of words.-

Transition .to Formal Reading Instruction
Most children make a transition to formal

reading instruction. They learn that print repre-
sents another way of communicating ideas that
they have expressed in oral language. The tran-
sition starts with the picture-story method.

Picture-story method. m the picture-story
method, a child draws a picture and then tells
the teacher a story about the picture, frequently
a single,sentence, which the teacher prints un-
der the story. The child begins td learn that the
printing represents another way of communi-
cating ideas that he or she has expressed in oral
language. The child might accumulate these
stories but is not expected to read them at this
stage of reading development. This ,method,
useful in kindergarten classes, is a precursor to
the rebus and the language-experience method.

Rebus Method. In the rebus method, the
teacher reads the printed words in the sentence
w,hile the students read the pictured word. The
method can use as few as 10 or 11 words, con-
sisting of content words (I, you, me, and chil-
dren's names), functional words for relating the
content words to one another (to, for), two noun
determinprs (a, the); action-type verbs (go, see),
and a stative verb (is). With this small group of
words and pictured nouns on cards, the teacher

('±)V t.) 0
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can construct an infinite number of sentences.
For example, the teacher places three of the
cards.in a sequence, re-ads-the words on them ("I
see a ..."), and then places a picture of a ball at
the end of the sentence. The students say "ball."
The teacher then turns over each card with
a picture on it .td reveal the corresponding
printed word for the pictured object. Eventually,
students will he able to *identify the context
words that have been used in this method, per-
,hips at first 'recognizing them as though they
were ideographs but later beginning to build a
'sight Word docabulary. They can 'then use all
their .acquired words phis pictures to gerier-.
ate and read their own sentences (Singer and
Beasley, 1970). , Thus, the teacher can build
tip a repertoire of sight words that can be used
inhe experience -chart method or the language-.

experiei,ice approach. (For more detail on the
rebus methcid, see Woodcock, 1967.)

The experiencdchart method or the Ian:
guage-experience approach. The experience-
chart method, first devised in the 1920s ,(Smith,
1965) was expanded in the 1960s into a com-
plete reading program known as the language-
expeience approach. The technique begins
with children haVing'a common experience and'
sub'sequently relating what has happened to the
teacher. The teacher writes the children's story
on the blackboard onietimes editing it
and then has the children read it. They first read
their own sentences, then other sentences, and
finally the whole story. The teacher then uses
the story in a variety of ways; by having chil-
dren pick out identical words and sounds, for
example, the teacher will teach them some sight
words and some symbol-sound corresponden-
ces. Eventually, students will be able to dictate
and even write their ow -1 stories. The language-
experience approach can continue on into the
primary grades, merging with creative writing
and with instruction in grammar and spelling
(Lee and Van Allen, 1963).\.

Formal Reading Instruction
After students have acquired some sight

words, the teacher can shift to a basal reader or
to individualized instruction, or both.

Basal readers. The advantage of the basal
reader is that the teacher can use this tool to

provide systematic instruction in the subskills
underlying reading ' coniprehension, furnish
practice for these.skillsin a meaningful context,
and economize on teacher time.

The construction of a comprehensive scope
and sequence of subskills for developing read-
ing in grades one through six is almost impossi-
ble considering the already tight schedules that
daily confront teachers, Basal readers *ate de-
signed to provide such- a scope and sequence.

The advantage of the basal reader is that
the teacher can arse this tool to provide
systematic instruction in the subskills ,

underlying.reading comprehension,
furnish practice for these skills in a
meaningful context, and economize on
teacher time.

Use of basal readers assists teachers in devel-
oping a number of subskills in their students,
including symbol-sound correspondence, di-
viding words into their components and then
using symbol-sound correspondence to identify
the words (shop- herd), syntactic relationships,
and acquisition of sight words. With practice,
these skills will eventually become automatic,
enabling students to concentrate on con; prehen-
sion (LaBerge and Samuels, 1976).

If teachers had to locate materials for devel-
oping these skills or for providing practice in
using these skills in connected discourse, this
search would be an uneconomical use of teacher
time. Hence, it is not surprising to find that
teachers and using basal readers as much now as
they.did prior to the explosion of methods and
materials in the 1960s.

A basal reader may use a general process to
teach any aspect of print-to-sound correspon-

. dence, such as identification of initial and final .

consonants, vowels, syliables, and morphemes
(minimal, meaning units, such as prefixes,
suffixes, and roots). The process consists of

. grouping familiar words that have a common
grapheme component (hat, bat, mat), then

. teaching students to abstract and generalize
both the grapheme component (/at/) ,-.11c1 the

. print-to-sound correspondence by having stu-

1
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dents volunteer words,that contain examples of
these relationships, and, finally, letting students
practice this word identification process while
reading connected discourse.

The transfer of word identification and word
meaning 'processes to the reading of connected

discourse will tend to integrate these processes
With the use of context clues (McCullough,
1972). IA more direct way( of teaching context'
clues is through a deletion process in which the
word or word part is omitted; the cloze tech-

, nique, in which every fifth or tenth word is
omitted, is aft example (Taylor, 1953). This tech-
niquerequires that students rely on the syntax

..,and semantics of the sentence in order to infer
the missing ,word or word part.] Students will
learn to be versatile in identifying printed
words, riclud;ng using clues in words and con-
text, and:they will learn to mobilize their re-
sponses to printed words in sTarious ways ac-

-; cording to the demands of the task and their
purposes in reading (Singer, 1977b).

Students can progress through basal readers
at their own pace, but presumably enough stu-
dents will be in the same basal reader at the
'same time that they can be grouped for directed
reading instruction.

Directed reading instruction is used in most
, > basal readers. The lesson for a story includes the

new vocabulary, development of background in-
formation assumed by the basal reader story to
bepart of the students' knowledge of the world
(Winograd, 1972), and establishment of pur-
poses and a perspective for reading the story
(Pichert and Anderson, 1970. Id most lessons,
the teacher reads the introductory part of the
story, offers guidance- to students by asking
them questions to Etmulate their reading, has

. the students .read the...remainder of the story, si-
lently, calls upon them to answer teacher-posed
questions that are listed on the blackboard or
provided by the teachdr after the students have
read the story, and, finally, leads a discussion
of the story .and the Students' answers to the
-questions-

Spsal readers assume that reading corn-
. prellon'sionis an interactive process in which

(1), text stimulates the reader to construct re-
s onses by drawing on systemS at the letter (lit;
erai),:wQrd .(lexical), word order (syntactic),

meaning (semantic), knowledge, inferential,
interpretive, and evaluative levels and (2) expo-
sure to these systems in turn causes the reader
to develop expectations about the systems
themselves and about the text. It is the respon-
sibility of the teacher to develop these sys-
tems within the reader and teach the re...ier to
use them as an interactive process (Adams and
Collins, 1977).

Directed reading instruction has been de-
scribed here as it typically occurs in the class-
room. Some changes do need to take place,
however. The teacher initially should model the
kinds of questions to be asked about the type of
materials being read, but the goal should be to
teach students to formulate their own questions
and search for answers as they read. TQ achieve
this goal, the teacher should gradually phase
out teacher-posed questions and shift to stu-
dent-formulated questions (Singer, 1979). For
example, after the teacher has posed some ques-
tions and aroused curiosity about a particular
story, the students can be asked, "What would
you like to know next about the story?" This
teacher-posed question is likely to get a student-
form ulated question in return.'As students learn
to ask their own questions, the number of teach-

- er-posed questions can be reduced; eventually,
only student-formulated questions will be used.
The students will, over time, learn to satisfy
their own purposes in reading and will acquire
the process of active comprehension, a continu-
ous process of asking and searching for answers
to self-posed questions.

".
Knowledge of progress. When students have

learned to ,read, they can:give up the basal read-
er. Differentiated testing -should be used to
determine whether students have reached this
level of reading development. The purpose of
this type of testing ,is to separate progress hr
learning to read from ability to learn from text.

Progress in learning to read. For assessing
reading acquisition after each level of instruc-
tion, say at the end of each, semester in the
primary grades, use the same test, such as a
paragraph comprehension test standardized on
a sample of children in grade one. Administer
this test repeatedly until children demorfstrate
mastery over learning to read. Mastery can be
defined as attainment of a score on the test that
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is equivalent to the 85th-95th percentile. Stu-
dents who have reached this criterion have
learned (1) appropriate responses to printed
words such as symbol-sound correspondence,
structural analysis, and blending of sounds to
produce whole words; (2) the ability to apply
their knowledge, reasoning; and language abil-
ities,' such as their knowledge of syntax and
semantics, to anticipate printed words in sen-
tences; and (3) the ability to integrate the first
two skills to identify printed words, to select
contextually determined meanings for them,
and to comprehend text at . a relatively easy
leyel.

While students are learning to read, they are
also using their reading ability to learn from
text. After they have attained mastery in thp
initial phase of learnirig to read, they continue
their reading development as they shift to using
reading for learning how to learn from texts iin
all content areas.

Ability to learn from 'text. To assess a s
1

tu-
dent's ability to learn from text and to obtain a
score that will provide information on how at
student's reading achievement compares w th
his or her peer group on a national level, us a
standardized test that is norm-referenced for tie
student's grade level (Singer, 1973b). The diffe
entiated results from both types of testing ar
shown in Figure 2.

However, students need more frequent
knowledge of progress to motivate their learn-
ing. For this purpose, we recommend "cumula-
tive progress charts" (Singer and Beasley, 1970).
An example of a cumulative progress chart for
sight word recognition is shown in Figure 3.

The chart in Figure 3 indicates that a student
learned ten words in the first session, no addi-
tional words in the second session,.another ten
words in the third session, and five more words
by the end of the fifth session., Since words
learned are added cumulatively, the graphed
line either goes up or remains at the same level;
it cannot go down.

If students use the words they have learned,
they will remember them. Students can use
their words in various reading activities or in
"sentence generators." For example, students
can substitute their words which have been
color-coded for parts of speech in the appropri-

ate slots of, say, a Noun-Verb-Adjective sentence
generator to produce such a sen pence as "Candy
is sweet." The other basic sentence generators
are Noun-Verb-Noun determi or-Noun (He hit
the ball.); Noun-Verb-Noun- oun determiner-
Noun (He gave Mary a gift. ; and Noun-Verb-
Noun determiner-Noun (She is a girl.). Through
the use of these four basic entence generators,
students can use their words to produce any
number of sentences ( Singer and Beasley, 1970;
Singer, 1979).

Percentile

,Reading Acquisition
(le4rning to read as
compared with norms on
aest standardized for first
g acle)

...-
80 ...-41

40 1/ /
20

...- i
....-60 ..-./

0 i

1 2 3 4 /15 6
Grade

Ability to learn from
text (comprehension)
Compared with a peer
group on a test standard-
ized and normed for each
grade level

Figure 2. Hypoth tical results for a particular
student showing s hdent's development in reading
acquisition and agility to interact with text. The
Reading Acquisitibn or learning to read curve was
constructed by adninistering the same test standard-
ized and normed iat the first-grade level to the same
student at the end of grades 1, 2, 3, and 4. The curve
for ability to leain from text was based on different
tests, each standardized and normed for successive
grade levels. I this figure, the student's rate of
learning from t xt is the same relative to his or her
peer group. If t e student's rate increased relative to
his or her peer roup, the solid line would go up; if it
decreased. the, olid line would go down.
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FigUre 3. pumulative number of sight words
learned over five sessions
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Similar charts can also be constructed for
other objectives in the instructional program,
such as cumulative acquisition of symbol-sound
correspondences, knowledge of prefixes, suffix-
es, and roots, or number of pages read either
from a basal reader or in a book selected during
individualized reading instruction. Students
will be able to watch their piogress on their
word charts, and they will also begin to see
a cause-and-effect relationship between their
effort and their achievement:

Individualized reading instruction. A pro-
gram in individualized reading instruction is
based upon a classroom library of children's lit-
erature and upon individual conference periods
between teacher and students to discuss the stu-
dents' selection of books and ways of learning
to read from them (Veatch, 1954). Students can

- also use the classroom library for recreational
reading.

A disadvantage of individualized reading
instruction is that when a 240-minute teach-
ing day is divided among 30 students, teachers
have only 8 minutes per day per child for in-
struction! Hence, teachers cannot give any stu-
derit much individual attention. To economize
on time and to maximize the effect of instruc-
tion, teachers need to group students for in-
struction. Since students are not homogeneous
in reading achievement or in the subskills
underlying their achievement (Below, 1962,,
teachers have to group and regroup students for
instruction that'students specifically need. The
grouping should be determined by test results
and teacher observations of students' perfor-
mance during instruction.

Another disadvantage. of the individualized
reading program is that teachers are likely to
be less than systematic in developing subskills
necessary for learning to read. A possible solu-
tion is to use a combination of a basal reading
program three or four days a week and an indi-
vidualized reading program the other one or
two days.

Of cours e, it is also possible to teach reading
two periods per day. Then the basal reader and
individualized reading instruction can each be
used daily. For example, an elementary school
in Las Vegas, Nevada, teaches a basal program
in the morning and individualized or reference,

reading in the afternoon. In this school, all the
students read at grade level or above as shown
by a standardized achievement test. The lowest
achiever in each grade reads at least at grade
level or above. There is still a range of individ-
ual differences in reading achievement at each
grade level, but the range extends upward from
the grade level (Singer, 1977c).

The range of individual differences in
reading achievement increases' from a four-
year range in grade 1 to a twelve-year span in
grade 12 (Goodlad, 1966). Hence, teachers who
are committed to the principle of providing
equality of educational opportunity for all stu-
dents can do so by adopting strategies, detailed
in the next section, that will enable them to
teach all students academic content without
stigmatizing any student (Singer and Donlan,
1980). These strategies, combined with teach-
ers' _knowledge of their content areas, will en-
able students to go beyond the acquisition
phase of reading development to the next phase,
learning from text.

Learning from Text. Phase
of Reading instruction

In students to learn from text, teach-
ers' can use single- and multiple-text strategies.
Single-text strategies consist of

1. The directed reading activity with active
comprehension, which was decribed in the
discussion of the basal reader;

2. Marginal glosses that contain explanatory
notes;*

3. Reading and learning from text guides
which emphasize instruction in acquisi-
tion and levels of comprehension infor-
inational, interpretive, generalized, evalua-
tive, and applied; and

4. The SQ3R study method (survey, question,
read, recite, and review).

Multiple-text strategies include

1. The concept technique, which consists of
texts on various levels of difficulty but all
related to the same concept;

2. Inquiry, which requires that students use a
library to answer a particular question aris-
ing from study of texts in a content area;
and

167
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3. The project method, in which students
pursue answers to their own questions
about a particular content area unit.

For a more detailed explanation of these strate-
gies for teaching students to read and learn from
texts in the content areas, see the text by Singer
and Donlan (1980). Other books for teaching
students to learn from texts in the content areas
are by Burmeister (1974) and Shepherd (1978).

Conclusion
An integration of instructional approaches

for teaching reading and learning from text
is necessary to satisfy all the assumptions we
posed at the beginning of this position state:
ment. Instead of championing a particular
method which may emphasize students' lan-
guage abilities and background knowledge as
thp language-experience approach does or a
method which stresses .learning of responses to
printed words as coding emphasis programs do,
the integrated approach draws upon both meth-
ods because each contributes a necessary com-
ponent, to reading acquisition.

The integrated approach also tries to cover all
types of reading, such as recreational, enrich-
ment, applied, as well as the developmental
skills which occur in basal readers. We use the
acronym READ to remember these four compo-
nents. Recreational, enrichment, and applied
types of reading represent the goals of the read-
ing program. If we were teaching swimming,
they would be the swimming pools for our pro-
gram. The acquisition and developmental skills
are the means to these goals. But the goals do
not come at the end of the prOgram. They start,
the program with parents or teachers reading
to children in the exposure and conversational
methods, and they occur at the end of each skill
lesson. We want students to practice the skills
in reading books for pleasure, to solve prob-
lems, and to extend their knowledge.

The integrated approach does not stop with
elementary instruction but continues on to nigh
school. At this level students must learn how to
read and learn from texts in, mathematics, sci-
ence, literature;and'social sciences, such as his-
tory, geography, government, and so on. Ele-
mentary instruction can only begin to prepare
students for this advanced level of instruction.

To teach them how to learn from text, teachers
need to use single- and multiple-text strategies.
These strategies will also help teachers handle
the wide range of individual differences in read-
ing achievement found in each classroom.
Thus, the integrated approach uses a multiplic-
ity of methods to provide equality of education-
al opportunity and help each student develop
ability to read and learn from text.
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Lemming to Learn from Text:
A Framework for Improving Classroom Practice*

Robert J. Tierney and P. David Pearson
Center for the Study of Reading

University of Illinois at UrbanaChampaign

Editors' Note: Recent research on comprehension emphasizes that the student's prior knowledge influences what
he or she understands and remembers in reading or listening. The theory behind much of this research is referred
to as schema theory schema being the structures in which people organize knowledge in their minds. After
reviewing research related to schema theory and comprehension, Robert Tiemey and David Pearson explore
some of the implications of the research for practice. They examine schema-related factors which influence
readability of text and provide more specific guidance for helping students who are having trouble with
comprehension. Many experts in reading believe that the research related to comprehension will have a major
influence on how reading is taught in the next ten years. These are ideas educators need to be thinking about,
recognizing that much is yet to be learned about their implications for practice.

We believe that if teachers understand the
nature of reading comprehension and learning
from text, they will have the basis for evaluating
and improving learning environments. During
the past decade many advances have been made
in the psychology and pedagogy of reading
comprehension that provide exciting possibili-
ties for changing our approaches to helping stu-
dents learn how to learn from text. For example,
research findings suggest that less reliance
should be piked on traditional readability pro-
cedures involved in text selection and use, and
more 'credence given to teachers' impression-
istic determinations of the extent to which a
text fits with and might be used by selected
students.

*The authors hold the copyright for this paper.

.
..,

Other research evidence suggests that teach-
ers must recognize that a reader has a right to an
interpretation and that reading comprehension
is an interactive process involving more than a
regurgitation of an author's explicit ideas. Read-
ers should be encouraged to actively engage
their background knowledge prior to, during,
and after reading. They should be given oppor-
tunities to appreciate and evaluate the adequacy
of their own perspective and other interpreta-
tions, to monitor their own progress through a
text, and to discriminate new iearnings from old
knowledge.

Curriculum objectives should address the
importance, nature, and influence of a reader's
background knowledge; the need for a variable
balance between reader-based and text-based
processing; and the importance of selected
monitoring strategies which students can man-
age independently. Widely practiced notions
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that compartmentalize comprehension into sim-
ple question types on a tontinuum from.literal
to inferreno evaluative should be rethought.
Teaching prescriptions for how to process a text
which disregard the ever changing interplay of
text, purpose, and reader should be distarded.
In their stead, we advocate the adoption of
teaching procedures that encourage students to
monitor their own processing strategies: how
they allocate attention to text versus prior
knowledge, how they can tell what and that
they know, and how to apply fix-up strategies
when comprehension is difficult.

In this paper, we will discuss each of the
preceding notions about reading comprehen-
sion and classroom practice and suggest their
implications for teaching. Our suggestions to
teachers are not intended to be exhaustive,
exemplary, or very specific. Instead, they are
.intended to provide teachers with guidelines
and examples of ways they might proceed to
develop their own teaching procedures.

Some pasic NotiOns about
Reading Comprehension and Learning

Consider for a moment what is involved in
comprehending the following passage:

The Dust Bowl

During World War I, prices had tempted farmers
to grow wheat and cotton in the former grazing
lands of the Plains .region. Plows and harrows
broke up the deep, t6ugh sod that had previously
prevented erosion and conserved moisture in this
semi-arid region. 'When the years 1933-1935
Proved unusually dry, there was danger that the
region would become a desert. Terrible dust
storms carried away topsoil in such quantities
that even on the Atlantic seaboard the sun was
obscured by a yellow haze. The water table of
parts of the Plains region sank so low that wells
ran dry. Between 1934 and 1939 an estimated
350,000 farmers emigrated from the "dust bowl."
To take care of immediate distress, Congress pro-
vided funds so that dust bowl farmers could get
new seed and livestock. On a long-term basis, the
Department of Agriculture dealt with the dust
bowl by helping farmers to plant 190 million trees
in shelter beds, which cut wind velocity and re-
tained moisture. Farmers were also encouraged to
restore the Plains to what they had been in the
days of the cattle kingdom and earlier a grazing
region. (Bragdon and McCutchan, 1976, p. 625)

Readers familiar with farming and the Plains
area of the United States will likely recognize
how the drought, forces of supply and demand,
and soil changes interacted to contribute to de-
teriorating condition's during the Dust Bowl era.
They might be able to visualize the changing
conditions of the topography and sense the frus-
tration and anguish experienced by the farmers.
Readers unfamiliar with farming but possessing
firsthand experience with economic hardships
might focus on the personal hardships and fam-
ily upheaval associated with periods of depres-
sion. Readers who have experienced both farm
life and economic hardship might even be able
to go beyond visualizing the drought conditions
to experiencing a dryness in their mouth or a
lump in their throat as their interpretation of the
text triggers recall of specific experiences from
their past.

The point of this example is that compre-
hension never occurs in a vacuum. It cannot
proceed indlPendently of all of the related ex-
periences that make up the reader's background
knowledge, or schemata (schema: singular), to
use the recently rediscovered terminology of
cognitive scientists. There have been literally
dozens of experimental demonstrations of the
role that differences in background knowledge
play in determining how students understand
and retrieve information encountered in texts.
Yet current teaching and assessment proce-
dures, with their emphasis on correct answers
and preferred interpretations, seem to operate
on the assumption that comprehension occurs
independent of individual differences in back-
ground knowledge (a point to which we will

-return later in more detail). .

How does comprehension proceed? If com-
prehension is not simply a matter of mapping
the author's message into a reader's memory,
how then does it occur? Let us begin with an
example, taken from Collins, Brown, and Larkin
(1977):

WindoW Text

He plunked down $5.00 at the window. She tried
to give him $2.50, but he refused to take it. So
when they got inside, she bought him a large bag
of popcorn. (p. 3)

With the initial statement, "He plunked down
$5.00 at the window," the readers begin a search

1 I# .4.
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to build a model of the meaning of the text. One
reader may invoke a racetrack scenario as a
model; a second, a bank; a third, a movie theater.
Each of these scenarios or models may be
thought of as different schemata that different
readers would invoke because of different levels
of experience they have had with such scenarios
in the past. Once evoked, each schema provides
a framework for continuing the search to build a
model for what the text means. For example, the
racetrack schema creates expectations that bets,
odds, horses, or jockeys will be mentioned soon,
whereas the movie theater schema creates ex-
pectations that might include a film title, pop-
corn, previews, or a movie star's name.

Cognitive scientists like David Rumelhart
(1977; 1981) say that schemata have certain slots
that must be filled and that comprehension con-
sists of recognizing specific items in a text that
fill those slots. For example, "he" in the first
sentence is a candidate for the "bettor" slot in a
racetrack schema, the "depositor" slot in a bank

schema, or the "moviegoer" slot in the movie
theater scenario. As depicted in Figure 1, they
may have constructed an initial model of the
text involving, for example, a bank window
with some bound slots (concepts enclosed by
boxes) and some slots awaiting binding (con-
cepts enclosed by circles). As readers proceed,
they progressively refine their models. In this
example, "she" is usually defined as the recip-
ient of the money; "$2.50" is usually identified
as change. Then with the statement, "so when
they got inside, she bought him a large bag of
popcorn," readers who have not envisioned a
movie theater usually recognize a conflict. They
realize their models no longer match the ,text
and are implausible, disconnected, and incom -.
plete. To restructure their model, they might
question previous interpretations (for example,
that the female was a bank clerk or a bet taker)
and shift to a different schema from a bank or
racetrack to a theater. Eventually, it is likely that
the readers will build a model that involves the

The man wanted
to save

Antecedent Consequent

Bank window

The teller
took $5

Figure 1. An initial stage in the construction of a model or scenario for the "Window Text."
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purchase of two tickets and an attempt by a date
to share the expenses. At this point, readers will
sense that they have accounted for the text and
that their interpretations make sense and are
complete.

These same notions of reading comprehen-
sion can be applied to the passage, "The Dust
Bowl." With the initial statement, "During
World War I, prices had tempted farmers to
grow wheat and cotton in the former grazing
lands of the Plains region," readers will likely
activate their knowledge of farming and con-
strain these ideas in terms of the time period
(World War I) and the type of farming to which
the author alluded (wheat and cotton). As read-
ers prOceed, they are expected to relate these
changes in farming now focused on wheat
and cotton to _plowing and the effects of
plowing upon the conservation of moisture and
the potential for soil erosion. Across the next
several sentences, "When the years ... terrible
dust storms ... wells ran dry," readers need to
activate other background knowledge, maintain
their focus, and progressively refine a model for
the text. Assuming a singular purpose and ade-
quate background knowledge, it is likely that
readers will eventually develop a model for the
text which involves an appreciation of the
events causing the dust bowl crisis and what
Congress did to alleviate the problem. Readers
will then either tacitly or consciously consider
the adequacy of their interpretation, in particu-
lar, the extent to which (1) their purposes for
reading the text have been met and accounted
for in relation to the text, and sometimes (2) the
relevance or transfer value of their acquired
understanding.

A key point of schema theory, then, is that
reading comprehension proceeds and inferenc-
ing occurs via the progressive refinement of
the reader's model. Collins, Brown, and Larkin
(1977) describe this refinement process:

The initial model is a partial model, constructed
from schemas triggered by the beginning ele-
ments of the text. The models are progressively
refined by trying to fill the unspecified slots in
each model as it is constructed ... and the search
for relevant information is constrained more and
more. (pp. 4-5)

Within this framework, the reader's schemata

will be _involved in the progressive construction
of a scenario which is complete, interconnected,
and plausible which will account for the ele-
ments and relationships within the text and the
world as the reader sees it. If the reader's model
seems tenable, then the schemata that comprise
the model will be involved in further text pro-
cessing. If at any point the reader's model seems
untenable, then schemata will drive the reexam-
ination, reconstruction, or restructuring of ele-
ments in the text to build a new model.

To summarize, the following statements can
be made about reading comprehension: (1) a
reader's background knowledge and purposes
have an overriding influence on the reader's
development of meaning, and (2) reading com-
prehension involves the activation, focusing,
maintaining, and refining of ideas toward de-
veloping interpretations (models) which are
plausible, interconnected, and complete. In ad-
dition, there is a sense in which the reader's
comprehension involves two other facets: the
reader's knowing (either tacitly or consciously)
that an interpretation for a text is plausible,
interconnected, and complete and, ideally, the
reader's evaluation of the transfer value of any
acquired understandings.

Implications for ClaSsroom Practice

Recent examinations of instructional prac-
tices suggest that there are not many effective
practices for developing or improving compre-
heasion in schools (Durkin, 1978-79; Tierney,
LaZansky, and Schallert, 1981). In most lessons,
students are given passages to read. While the
students are reading the passages or after they
have finished, teachers assess their comprehen-
sion informally by asking them questions and
having them respond either orally or on work-
sheets. The responses, if discussed at all, focus

4'1 on finding a right answer. In terms of skill
acquisition, a high premium has been placed
upon separated curriculum objectives unrelated
to any comprehensive model of reading com-
prehension or learning. These objectives are
clustered around arbitrarily defined skill cate-
gories (for example, literal, inferential, and
evaluative comprehension) which give little
attention to the role of a reader's background
knowledge and the importance of improving a
reader's ability to learn how to learn.
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Reading comprehension is an area of e'
curriculum where there has been little progress.
Moreover, the changes which have occurred
have not been ,tied to a careful analysis of the
nature of reading comprehension and leaining.
We suggest that if teachers understand the
nature of reading comprehension and learning
then they will have the basis for determin-
ing what might facilitate and what mighlim-
pede the development of comprehension and
learning. We believe that a schema-theoretic
perspective offers such a basis. Accordingly we
suggest the following questions as guidelines
for implementing curriculum improvements.
Our guidelines are tied to three traditional and
interrelated segments in typical lessons for
reading selections: preparing for reading, guid-
ing reader-text interaction, and postreading
comprehension and learning.

Prerequisite for Reading: Does the reader have
schemata relevant for understanding a text?

Our first guideline is concerned with wheth, r
a match or a mismatch exists between the pur-
poses and prior knowledge of readers and the
intentions and expectations of authors. That is.
does the reader have the relevant schemata for a
text?

Consider first the issue of match between
an author's intentions and a reader's purposes.
In our reviews of textbook materials we have
encountered numerous examples where text in-
tended for one purpose is forced to fit other
purposes. With little regard for the integrity of a
selection, some publishers seem to presume text
well written for one purpose will be appropriate
and well written for other purposes. For exam-
ple, in a certain biology textbook, which will go
unnamed, the publisher uses a text describing
the changing color of leaves to try to explain the
physical process of these changes. The ques-
tions which are asked following the selection
assume the readers have been given many more
details than the text provides; further, they
totally disregard the descriptive-aesthetic func-
tions the text appears to serve. In the elementary
classroom, simple narratives usually intended
to be read for enjoyment are often sabotaged by
an excessive use of poorly fitting questions
(such as detail questions dealing with trivial
information) under the guise of skill objectives.

Before using a text for instructional purposes,
a teacher should consider the functions the text
is intended to serve and balance those against
the teacher's intentions in using the text and the
students' purposes in reading it. Fof example,
text might be examined by first isolating the
essential understandings students are expected
to derive from the text and then examining the
extent and nature of support (usually in the
form of concrete examples and analogies that
can bind new learnings to old) for these under-
standings provided within the text. If the read-
er's purposes are quite unlike those intended by
the author, and if the text cannot be augmented
even with teacher support (that is, the teacher
provides the analogues and examples), then it
should not be read to elicit those assumed
understandings.

Before using a text for instructional
purposes, a teacher should consider the
functions the text is intended to serve and
balance those against the teacher's
intentions in using the text and the
student's purposes in reading it.

Compare the obvious differences between the
understandings readers, might be expected to
glean from Stephen Crane's The Red Badge of
Courage, which uses the American Civil War
as background, and a chapter called "The Civil
War" in a history textbook. In the former, the
themes of death, fear, and cowardice evoked by
the experiences of a young man participating in
war are likely to capture the reader. In the latter,
the facts and concepts that describe and define
the Civil War will be paramount. It might be
reasonable to expect a reader of Crane's work to
glean an appreciation of how it must feel 'o be
caught up in a war; for the textbook charter, it
might be reasonable to expect the reader to de-
velop an appreciation of the causes, progress,
and consequences of the Civil War. Even with a
great deal of teacher support, neither text could
serve the purposes for which the other text
seems intended.

Consider second the issue of mismatch
between an author's expectations regarding
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audience and a reader's prior background of
experience. There are many times when a text
written for an audience with certain background
knowledge is given to an audience with differ-
ent or limited knowledge of the topic. For exam-
ple, an American reader would have difficulty
trying to udderstand the following passage,
even if it 7 rere revised to a lower readability
level.

Today's Cricket
The batsmen were merciless against the bowlers.
The bowlers placed their men in slips and covers.
But to no avail. The batsmen hit one four after
another along with an occasional six. Not once
did a ball look like it would hit their stumps or be
caught.

Revised Version
The men were at bat against the bowlers. They did
not show any pity. The bowlers placed their men
in slips. They placed their men in covers. It did
not help. The batsmen hit a lot of fours. They hit
some sixes. No ball hit the stumps. No ball was
caught.

Or consider the following segment taken from a
. biology text (Gallant, 1975):

The Garbage Collectors of the Sea

The garbage collectors of the sea are the decom-
posers. Day and night,,ocean plants and animals
that die7dial the body wastes of living animals,
slowly drift down to the sea floor. There is a
steady rain of such material that builds up on the
sea bottom. This is especially true on the conti-
nental shelves, where life is rich. It is less true in
the desert regions of the deep ocean.

A; on the land, different kinds of bacteria also
live in the sea. The' 'tack the remains of dead
plant and animals ti. 1 and break it down- into
nutrients. These nu' '5 are then taken up by
plant and animals p. .ton alike. Among such
nutrients are nitrate, phosphate, manganese, sil-
ica, and calcium (p. 395)

It does not take too much effort to identify the
readers for whom these texts, even if adapted for
readability, might be inappropriate or incom-
prehensible. ,The first passage is written for an
audience knowledgeable about cricket, the sec-
ond passage is intended for an American high
school student with an understanding of de-
composition, continental shelves, body wastes,
and bacteria. Without these understandings, we
would predict that readers will have a great deal

of difficulty reading the text and will likely
develop incomplete or inappropriate interpreta-
tions for the text.

How can teachers assess whether a mismatch
is likely to occur? It is our argument that tra-
ditional readability procedures (the use of a
formula based upon word difficulty, word
length, and sentence length or the use of the
cloze procedure requiring the replacement of
deleted words) will not suffice.. Instead teachers
should judge the adequacy of text for them-
selves. They should pursue an impressionistic
evaluation of the demands of the text in con-
junction with an assessment of readers' prior
knowledge. An analYlks of "The Garbage Col-
lectors of the Sea," for example, could involve
an examination of the support given the concept
of decomposition and an informal assessment
of what students know. "Day and night" and
"steady rain" provide ample support for the no-
tion that decomposition is a never-ending pro-
cess, but the reference to continental shelves
a term likely to be unfamiliar to most readers
and those aspects of the text which specify what
decomposers are can be considered vague.
To verify the possibility of a mismatch, teach-
ers might informally-assess the students' back-
ground knowledge by discussing with students
what they know about these key concepts prior
to reading.

If mismatches are inevitable, teachers have
two choices they can dismiss the passage as
inadequate, or they can provide the students
with the background experiences appropriate to
the text. If they choose the latter course, teachers
can support the use of the passage with other
reading material, media, activities, and expe-
riences to supplement what students already
know. Rumelhark and Ortony (1977) have em-
phasized that "in all cases existing knowledge
is utilized and required for the acquisition of
new knowledge". (p. 117). Similarly, Pearson
and Spiro (1981) suggest that "instead of ask-
ing the question 'what does the student not
know that I have to help him or her learn?'
educators should be asking 'what is it that the
student does know that I can use as an anchor
point a bridge to help develop the con-
cepts that he or she needs?' This implies that
in those situations for which the btudents lack
background knowledge, teachers need to build
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liridges from what they already know or provide
experiences or analogies (for example, a-discus-
sion of baseball as a means of understanding

*cricket) by which the students can build such
bridges for themselves.

Apart from specific 'action, teachers might
offer a general program of schema development.
Such a program might include field trips as well
as films in conjunction with topics being read of
discussed. It might involve students in activi-
ties which encourage their pursuit of or immer-
sion in a topic through a variety of resc'irces, for
example, library materials and discussions with
knowledgeable persons.

"vo

Guiding Reader-Text Interactions: Do readers
engage their schemata?

Our second guideline-moves our discussion
of pe Ilgogy from prerequisites for dealing with
text .o the issue of student engagement with
text. This guideline assumes that readers al-
ready have adequate prior knowledge for deal-
ing with text and asks whether they engage
it. Many tkieorists and practitioners advocate
strategies which are derived either directly.
or indirectly from these notions. For example,
most basal reading lessons and many reading
educators ad\,,,ise teachers to begin with either
selected questions or a discussion of a story top-
ic deS1gned to activate background knowledge
prior to reading. During reading, they often in-
sert questions as a means of guiding or shiping
a reader's understanding.

Schema engagement relates to (1) the reader's
initial contact with a text, (2) the reader's ability
to relate his or her own background of experi-
ence to the information represented within the
text, and (3) the reader's ability to focus and,
refine his or her understanding of the text ma-
terial. Important questions for the teacher to
ask are

Was the reader's schema engaged prior to reading,
during reading, and after reading?

To what extent did learning occur? Was the read-
er's relevant background of experience focused
and structured during reading?

Schema engagement in some students can be a
serious problem for teachers. A teacher may as-
sume correctly that students have appropriate

schemata for reading a text, only to discover in a
postreading discussion that they did not engage
those schemata while reading: Sometimes this
problem manifests itself as a general lack of in-
terest in reading a text or as an unwillingness to
consider a topic or purposes prior to reading.
Sometimes a schema engagement problem may
be passage specific that is, it may arise for
certain texts and not for others. Sometimes read-
ers fail to maintain schemata while reading.

. . . in those situations for which the
students lack background knowledge,
teachers need to build bridges from
what the students already know or
provide experiences or analogies . ;by
which they can build such bridges for
themselves.

This may occur for'a number of different rea-
sons. First, readers may be predisposed to plod
laboriously through any and every text they
read. For example, readers may be devoting all
their attention and capacity to decoding, leav-
ing no room for comprehension. Second, poorly
written text sudden shifts in topics, inade-
quate transitions, or poorly developed ideas
may make schema maintenance difficult, if not
impossible. Third, readers may be inattentive
or distracted by tpo many or ill-considered ad-
juncts; that is,-sometimes study questibns and
activities interrupt-reading and cause a disrup-
-tion of schema engagement.

What can teachers do? First and foremost,
teachers shouldt remain alert to whether stu-
dents are engaging their schemata prior to, dur-
ing, and after reading. Typically, a few well-
placed and open-ended questions will generate
a response from Students which can help the
teacher make such an assessment. If schema en-
gagement problems are apparent, then teachers
can adopt and adapt teaching procedures to
meet the specific needs of readers. Since it is not
likely that a single procedure will be appropri-
ate for all students in all situations, and it
is possible that teacher adjuncts may do more
harm than good, the following broad sugges-
tions are presented only as examples:

i 76
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Source of Problem

General reader
inertia, lack of
interest

.. Passsage-specific
problems

Lack of focus and
an inability
to structure
information

Lack of focus'
caused by labo-
rious processing
tendencies

Text-based
problems (discon-
tinuity, Poorly
developed ideas,
and so on)

Some Possible Solutions

Use highly, motivational mate-
rial and 'functional reading
material which 'necessitates a'
student response (for' example,

-follmving directions).

UST adjuncts (inseited ques-
tions and study guide activi-
ties). which relate what the
students are reading to what
they knqW and might do.

Alert students as to what
successful readers do to cope

.with text. EncoUrage the appli-
cation of strategies, across a
variety of text situations Jkir
example, have students relate
what they do in successful
situations with what they do in
nonsuccessful situations).

Have students develop "maps"
or diagrammatic representa-
tions of the text (for example,
outlines or flow charts). .

Provide adjuncts which encour-
age readers'to focus and struc-
ture their ideas.

Encodrage students to use
heuristics- (who, whaf, when,
where, why):

Encodiage note taking and out-
lining.
Use texts which require or
encourage greater student. re-
sponse.,

Encourage multiple gasses
through a text (skimming for
'the gist, rereading more care-
fully to check the relationship
bet,ween key points).

Highlight "reading for mean-
ing."

-

Prepare adjuncts to circumvent
the difficulties (e.g., include
statements which',-clarify the
ideas represented in the text
or encourage students to skip
over them).

Encourage students to be the
critics of poorly written text
(for example, have students
evaluate poorly developed text

-

and discuss how an author'
or reader might address these
problems).

Overdependency Avoid the use of any adjuncts
upon teacher which will displace the ,text.
support Use adjuncts sparingly 9(d, in

conjunction with encodraging
the readeMo be self-initiating.

Have students replace teacher
adjuncts with their own probes.

DiAuss the purpose andte of
an)/ adjuncts used.

. I a

Guiding Reader-Text Interactions: Does' th
reader exhibit flexible processing across difftr-,
ent text's read for different purposes?.

O,ur third guidelirl tied directly to our sec-
ond guideline, addresses ,the issue of mbni-
paring= readerztext interactions. As suggested
earlier, with reference to Figure 1, when readers
interact with text they will and should acquire
some information that was represented in the
text and integrate it with information from their
background knowledge. Certainly, there are sit-
uations for which it may be reasonable to expect
a reader's understanding to remain close to the
'text for example, 4en following a set
rections. Btit there are other situations foi which
it may be appropriate to expect a more reader-
based interpretation.

Consider the situation in which a reader's in-
, terpretation of the passage below is too reader

based, producing understandings that are "too ,

loose" for the text and its intended purpose.
net might be the ramifications if &science stu-
dent read the text too loosely?

The experiment that you are about to do deals
with a property of BOIL For this experiment
you'll need a pennY..acdp, transparent tape and a
pitcher of water.

To perform the experiment, tape the penny to
the bottom of the cup. Move yoUr head to a point
just beyond where you can see the penny:

Hold your head still, then slowly pour water.
into the cup. Be sure not to move your head.

Stop pouring if the penny comes into 'view.
(Tierney and 1aZansky, 1980, p. 610) a

To Orform the experiment adequately, the sci-
ence student cannot take liberties, lest he or she
err in the performance. Unfortunately, readers
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with tendencies t5Ward being too reader based
do not know that or what they do not know.
They presume they know the material better
than they actually chi or need to. Particularly
when the text deals with a familiar topic, read-
ers assume that they Icnbw what is written. As a
'result, they often fail to i.cognize what might be
subtle but important text signals. They fail to
monitor, their interactions with a text. In the
context of many classrooms, these students es-
cape identification for they, might be successful
readers in most situations and be able to "bluff
their way through" most teacher questions.

What can a teacher do to help such students?
First,and foremost, teacherS should alert stu-
dents to the need.to monitor their reading dif-
ferently for different texts. In situations where
a more text-based understanding is required
teachers might (1) alert the students to the need
to read the material carefully, (2) provide
adjuncts (inserted questions or activities) which,
encourage students to monitor, their developing

-interpretation, (3)- provide students with strate-
gies such as outlining and note taking for care-
fully reading the text, (4) encouragestudents to
consciously consider their purposes, their level

1 of understanding, and ways to monitor that un-
derstvding, and (5) have the students read the
material in conjunction with carrying out some
relevant activity (for example, have them coin-
plete an experimenlwhich cannot be performed
successfully without reading the instructions
very carefully).

Alternatively, consider the situation when a
reader's understanding is too "text based" for
the text, @nd pijrposes for reading. Spiro (1977)
has suggested tHat certain conditions of school-
ing may predispose a reader to ascribe ta text an
autonomy, and authority, which resultS in the
separation of textual information from related
prior knowledge. Such students perceive the
task of reading as, detached from'their own ex-
periences: For example, in oral reading situa-
tions, in completing doze Activities (especially
doze activities demanding an exact-word re-
placement), and in response to a teacher's
demand for a "more literal" interpretation, we
would expect that students may misconstrue
what reading comprehension is. They may de-
cide, erroneously, that reading .means a word-
perfect, rendition of a text.

'offer their associations, jot them down into cate-
gories (as yet unlabelled categories). For exam-
ple, for,"tree" the implicit categories might in-
clude parts,of trees,, kinds of trees, processes,
and products. Go. back and help the students
label the categories, and then ask them to read
the chapter to learn more abdut X. After the stu-
dents have read the chapter, return to the set of -

categories related, to X and ask studentslto add
new terms thaethey have acquired from reading.
This activity will give the teacher a .vivid
demonstration of the students' pre-existing
schema, new learnings from the text, kid ,the,
relationship between new and old info anon,
The technique also Maximizes the likeli food of
schema engagement during beading.

Postreading .Comprehension and Learning: IR
the reader's ancierstanding adequate? Are neW
leaminge transferable?

What can eachers do in these situations?
First, they should encourage readers to iciate
their backgiound of experience to what they
read and alert them to the importance of their
own idep, perspective, and purpose in any
communication. At a minimum, readers should
be asked to discuss their knowledge, including
their perspective about a topic, in conjunction
with a- discussion of the author's perspective
and what the author assumed the reader knew
and might-learn. In addition, the teacher can
develop appropriate activities or sets of ques-
tions which encourage readers to ergage their
own background of experience pribr to,.duriug,
and after reading. Questions might encourage
them to discuss their perceptions of what might
happen and, at various points during reading,
what has occurred and any iniplicatiOns of
those occurrences.

To illustrate more specifically how this might
proceed, here is a technique we have found use-
ful. Begin by as ing students what they Think Of
whan they hear he word X (Where X is the topic
that they are going to read about later). As they

Our 'fourth guideline moves us from-guidance
and monitoring of text interactions to address-
ing the adequacy of readers' understandings,
Central -to our discussion he first, the notion
that whet is considered acthracy of understand-
ing should be, regarded as relative and, second, ..
the issue of transfer. of new 'earnings.

1 78
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The notion thAt accuracy of underslanding
should be regarded as relative derives from a
recognition that z.Orhprehension is doomed to

1` bAidiosynnratic. That is, accuracy ind appropri-
ateness of understanding should beconsidered
a function -of individual _reeder-and-indlvidual-

Ware' nteristics, as well as individual pur=
poses bf reading. In Constructing an interpretaf

, tion, a reader selects,, inserts, substitutes, de-
, letes, and 'connects ideas in conjunction with

what he or, she porceives-ErrnifniVing sense."
Arid what "makes sense" dePends'upon the text
as well as the reader's purposes and background
knowledge. Two. postulates, taken from Tieniey
and Spiro (1979) are relevant to this notion:

1. A, reade- r's selections, Insertions, substitu-
tions, omissions, and binding of ideas are
not necessarily a sign of reader error:

, 2. It shoUld not be assumed that each text has
n single interpreti3tion_

What implications does this notion hold for-
. teachorsi Teachers peed to respect both author-

ihiP'and readership. Indeed, accuracy of under;
standing id misleading unless it is defined in
'Wigs of both-e author's. intentions and the
readbr's purposes. This ,rneans, that 'teachers
must, recognize the reader's right to interpret a
text at the same time That they instill in-student
a revonsibility to address the author's inten-
tions In ivrtting the test. Curriculum objectives
whic capitalize upon this Orspective should
include goals similarto the following: "The stu-
dent is able to make judgments about.his or her

'own -understanding,- -the author's intentions,
task aemands; and strategy Sirch
a goal !Avould include objectives directed at
having'the student (1) recognize alternative per-
spectives, (2) engage hii or her own background
knowledge, (3) consider the plausibility of al-
ternative interpretations, (4) dev-elop strategies
far learning from' various texts for alternative
_purposes, (5) understand the nature of task de:
mends (including author's intention and plan of
organization), and (6) understand the nature
.and Applications of new learnings.

in assessing the e-quality of a reader's interpre-
tation, the teacher must ask-

To what extent wes the reader's u'pderstand-
ing adequate for the text and purposes for
reading?

When a reader's understanding diveiges from
the author's apparent intention, can,ithe read-
er's interpretation be justified?

Current practices,, with their emphasis on cor-
i_TciLat,is% ,ers_alad_a_singie-appropriateinterprte a-
tion, violate these principles. Teachers 'need to
move away froin. these practices and ,generate
devices which are open-ended and allow for di-
vergent responses. For example, after reading a
selection, teachers might-allow students to re-
late their own interpretations prior to prodding
theM. with an array of questions. To move stu-
dents away from "the right answer" orientation,
the teacher might askdaem to rank the plausibil-
ity of,. each response to a multiple-choice ques-

-. tie% In follow -up discussions different students
. can compare the rationales behind their various
rankings. The acid test for student response
quality should be "Can it be justified?" rather
than "Is it right?" Thii criterion places the em,
Phasis precisely 'where it should be placed: on
the - quality of the student's reasoning abilities.
Such a stance will also increase the likelihood
that important rather than trivial aspects of text
will receive. ernphadis.

Consider, next the notion of transfer, which
relates to whether a reader can apply what he or
she has read or learned to other situations. Two
questions ere important here:

Is the reader able to recognize new learnings
and-potential application?
Is the reader able to apply skills acquired dur-
ing instruction to other text situations with
out the support of such instruction? -

The -issue of applying, or using new knowl-
elige places reading in a real-world context. The
criterion assumes that students understand, re-
member, and evaluate nel.v infdrmation more
readily when they know its relevance to other
experiences., That is, students should be asked
to consideillthe point" of what they have read,
whether they have read for enjoyment, to gain
informaliorN9r to solve problems.

The issue of applying learned strategies gets,
at the heart of instruction. Presumably we teach
sothatstudents will become independent learn-
ers, no longer needing our intervention and sup-
port. Independence s the essence of transfer.
Unfortunately, very few studies have addressed

..."
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the transfer -of- strategy issue. From those few
studies which have been re?orted, we are im-
pressed that students rarely develop an ability
to transfer or apply knowledge, ,skills, or
strategies spontaneously that is, when they
are left to their own resources. Instead, they
need to be guided toward transfer. This would
include being alerted to when and how to use
what strategies.

If teachers are to help students develop
indepyndent reading and learning skills, they
should not assume that it will just happen.
Tea 'hers must design situations and activities
in hich students can try, discuss, and evaluate
s ,ategies, skills, and knowledge utilization
across a variety of reading situations. There
appear to be some general guidelines emerging
from recent research on teaching reading com-
prehension which are relevant to the .goal of
helping students learn how to learn. One rather
consistent finding is that students rarely acquire
transferable abilities without being provided
ample opportunities to develop and practice
those abilities in a variety of relevant contexts.

C

lfteachers are to help students develop
independent reading and learning skills,
they should not assume that it will just
happen. Tedphers must design situations
and activities in which students can try,
discuss,. and evaluate strategies, skills, and
knowledge utilization across a variety of
reading situations. There appear to be
some general guidelines emerging from
recent research on teaching reading com-
prehension which are relevant to the goal
of helping students learn how to learn.

Students need to understand the purpose and
function of reading strategies, comprehension,
or learning as well as be given appropriate
situations within which to explore their nature.

should do so within 6 variety of situations for
which it is reasonable to find the main idea.

Independent of teacher support. Student inde-
efforts and opportunities to test their skills

a strategy determining the main idea, the reader

Students should be given feedback on their

Furthermore, if a reader is being asked to apply

\-
\pendence implies systematically phasing out

teacher cldependence, which, ;--I turn, implies
that stu ents will be given learning experiences
where they are gi en an explicit understanding
of when], why, ho `andand what to do.

1Concluding Remairks
1

\It ha been the pur\pose of this paper to draw
upon r cent developments in the study of read-
ing co prehension a a means of examining
issues of relevance to ,improving reading com-
prehension and learnii?.g from text. We have
suggested that if teache-s are to develop a read-
er's understanding, they should address the
adeqOcy of their pedagOgy against some basic
notions about reading and, learning. The notions
that liVe have suggested are driven by a schema-
theoretic perspective a x\iew which prompted
the follovving questions as guidelines to instruc-
tional decision making.

Did the reader have the relevant schemata
for a text?
Was the reader's schema activated (purpose,
background knowledge, attention, focus, in-

130

terest) prior to, during,
Was the reader's relevant
perience activated durin

nd after reading?
background of ex-
reading?

Across reading material for different pun:.
poses did the reader exhibit flexible pro-
cesses in tams of activating, focusing,
maintaining, and refining an interpreta-
tion? Was the reader aware of the strategies
one could use to cope with -different texts
and purposes for reading?
To what extent was the reader's understand-
ing adequate for the text aind purposes for
reading? When a reader's understanding di-
verges from the author's intention, did the
reader justify his or her interpretation? Did
the reader recognize his or', her perspective
and the perspective of others?
Was the reader aware of his or her level of
understanding of a text read for different
purposes?

Did the reader recognize new learnings and
their i.otential applications?
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Direct Instruction Reconsidered*

Penelope 'L. Peterson
Wisconsin Research and-bevelopment Center for Individualized Schooling

Editors' Note: Penelope Peterson reports on her meta-analysis of forty-five studies which compered student
outcomes from more directive and less directive approaches to basic skills instruction. Meta-analysis is a, relatively
new and promising approach to summarizing findings from many research reports. After a brief discussion of
previous summaries, issues, and the different methods of summarizing, the author discusses her findings on
twelve different cognitive and affectke Instructional outcomes. She finds that each instructional approach leads to
somewhat better results for different outcomes and that some students do better in one or the other situation. Her
findings, consistent with those of ,Resnick and of the participants in the basic skills synthesis meeting discussed in
the foreword, further contribute to the case for a richer mix of more and less directive approaches.

Two decades ago, Richard Anderson re-
viewed the research studies comparing two
basic teaching styles: teacher-centered (direc-
tive) and learner-centered (nondirective). In
a summary of his research he reported that, of
thirty-two studies reviewed, eleven indicated
greater learning when learner-centered methods
were .used, eight indicated greater learning
when teacher-centered methods were used. and
thirteen indicated that learning was the same
regardless of the method used. He concluded:

Much of the research en teaching methods in the
last twenty years seems bent on discovering
whether "The meek shall inherit the earth,' or
whether, on the other hand, "Nice guys lose." ...
Teacher-centered and learner-centered methods
have been repetitiously inveatigatad net because
they were well conceived ideas as to how one
would lead to superior learning, but merely, to.

,11011111{,
*Frani Rrjsearch on Teaching: Concepts, Findings,
and Implications by Penelope L Peterson and
Herbert J. W4lbers et al. Berkeley, McCutcban Pub-
lishing CorPlotation, C) 1979. Peanission granted
by the pvb2isher.

find out if one style superior to the other. We
were not fortunate enough to find that one meth-
od is consistently better than or even consistently
different from the other; thus, we are now forced
to explore new avenues,'

Now, nearly twenty years after Anderson's
review, we seem to, be traversing the same old
avenue again, only this tide tte teacher-cen-
.tered or directive method is called "direct in-
struction" and the other method is referred to
as an "open," "indirect,'' or "nontraditionA"
approach.2 Also, this time there appear to be
some well-conceived ideas as to how direct
instruction IA ill lead to superior learning. As
Barak Rosenahine points out,3 researchers have
moved from a primary concern with teacher be-
haviors a concern 'that began.i10958 with
the work of Ned Flanders and Di nald Medley
to a focus on student attention or engagement
and 'content covered or "opportunity to learn."
Student attention, student- engagement, and
content covered seem to be increased by cer-
tain teaching activities and settings that Rosen-
shine terms "direct instruction." According to

182
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Rosenshine, direct instruction has the follow-
ing dimensions: an academic focus, a teacher-
centered focus, little student choice of activity,
use of large groups rather than small groups for
instruction, and use of factual questions and
controlled practice in instruction.

Recent eviews of research on teaching
strongly suggest that direct instruction is the
most effective way of teac.hing.4 The reviews
consider only several of the many studies corn-.
paring open and traditional teaching, however,
and a closer and more exhaustive :,urvey of the
literature suggests that such a conclusion may
be simplistic. Direct instruction may be effec-
tive for attaining some educational outcomes or
objectiveS, but not for attaining others. Also, di-
rect instruction may be effective for some kinds
of students, but not for others. Although Rosen-
shine has allUded to the idea that different
teaching approaches may be effective for differ-
ent enJs and for diffe-ent types of students, he
'eaves the reader with the overriding impres-
sion that direct instructiun is bests

This chapter reviews the research on the
effectiveness of direct instruction and related
teaching variables. The intent is not to answer
whether direct instruction is more effective than
more indirect or open wan of teaching. Rather,
it is to address other questions: For what educa-
tional outcomes is dircct instruction most effec-
tive and for what kinds of 'udents? For what
educa.ional Jutcomes are indirect or open ways
of teaching most effective and for what kinds of
students? I review studies that compare direct
instruction witn more indirect, open, or non-
traditional approaches and consider various
cognitive outcomes of instruction as well as var-
ious affective outcomes. I also discuss the effect
of student characteristics on outcomes from
both approaches. Most of the research rev lowed
here IA as conducted at the elementary school
r.e%e1,but some studies were conducted at the
middle school or junior high school

Comparisons of Direct and
Open Instruction

In a recent review, Robert Hon, itz located
nearly two hundred studies that compared edu
cational outcomes of open-classroom teaching
with traditional teaching.6 In these studies,

open-classroom teaching was generally referred
to as "a style of teaching involving flexibility
of space, student choice of activity, richness
of learning materials, integration of curriculum
areas and more individual or small-group than
large-group instruction." This open style was
compared with traditional teaching. Although
traditional teaching may not be completely syn-
onymous with "direct instruction" as described
by Rosenshine, it is clear that traditional
teaching is more direct than open teaching.
Furthermore, the characteristics of open teach-
ing described above are the opposite of the
characteristics of direct instruction given by
Rosenshine.

Horwitz used a "box score" or "voting meth-
od" to integrate findings across research stud-
ies. For' each study he simply tallied whether
the results favored open teaching, traditional
teaching, or indicated no significant differ-
ences. If the results were ambiguous, he counted
the study as showing mixed results. After all
studies had been reviewed, he tallied the num-.,
ber of studie's falling into each Of the four cate-
gories and then attempted to draw conclusions
from the box score results. Typically, the proce-
dure for drawing conclusions from box score
results is as follows: If there is a plurality of
studies in any one of the categories with fewer
studies in other categories, then the catego*
with the plurality is declared the winner. It is

%assumed that the winning category will provide
the best estimate of the direction of the true rela-
tionship between the independent and the de-
pendent variable in this case, the teaching
apprOarh and the educational outcome. .

One major problem with liorw kis procedure
is that, by basing the tally on the statistical sig-
nificance of the results rather than on the direc-
tion of the result's regardless of statistical signif-
icance, Horw itz maximized the risk of Type II
errors. Gage has suggested that, in view of the
small sam le sizes in most studies of teaching,
"it seems evident that most of the single studies
should not be expected to yield statistically sig-
nificant results."9 Thus, by relying on statistical
significance; Horwitz increased the probability
of concluding that no difference existed be-
tween direct and open instructional approaches
when, in fact, a true difference may have
existed.

1 ,93 .



A second problem with Horwitz's procedure
is a deficiency of the box score or voting method
in general. The box score or voting method ig-
nores good descriptive information in the stud-
ies. As Glass has pointed out: "To know that
televised instruction beats traditional classroom
instruction in 25 to 30 studies if, in fact, it
does is not to know whether TV wins by a
nose or in a walkaway."1° Thug, Glass recom-
mends calculating the strength of the experi-
krtental effect in each study because it gives the
reader an indication of-the importance of the
relationship rather than just the significance or
the nonsignificance. He suggests <using "effect
'Size" as a measure of the strength or importance
of an effect. Effect size is calculated by subtract-
ing the mean on the.outcome variable in the,*
control group from the' mean on the same vari-
able in the experimental group and dividing the
result by ,the standard deviation of the control
group." This gives an indication of the size of
the difference in effect between the two groups
in terms of the standard deviation. Effect size:.
can then be averaged across studies, and one
can determine whether a particular approach
makes a greater difference (for example, one
standard deviation or more) or much less differ-
ence (for example, .5 standard deviation or less).

I attempted to calculate effect size for the
studies located by' Horwitz and for several addi-
tional studies that I found. I reviewed only those
studies'that compared educational outcomes fur
open approaches and traditional approaches. Ef
fect size was calculated by subtracting the mean
on the outcome in the traditional approach and
dividing the result by the standard, deviation of
the traditional approach. Thus, positive effect
sizes were those that favored the open approach,
and negative effect sizes were those that favored
the traditional approach.

Unfortunately, most of the studies did not
contain enough information to permit calcu-
lating effect size. Many of the studies were

. unpublished dissertations, and the dissertation
abstracts contained insufficient information.
Since the review does not include many unpub-
lished studies, one can only speculate how the
results would differ if all unpublished studies
were included. In a comparison of the results f
publighed studies and unpublished, studies n.
the field of psychotherapy, Glass reported that

°4

published studies showed a slightly larger ef-
fect size than unpublished studies: "studies
published in books showed an average effect
size of .8crx; studies from journals had a mean
effect size of .7ox; thesis studies averaged .box;
and unpublished studies averaged .50-x."12 One
might infer from the above results that, if disser-
tations and other unpublished studies were 'n-
cluded in the present review, the average effect
size across studies may be slightly, reduced.

A total of forty-five studies did, however, con-
tain sufficient information to permit calculating
effect size. After reviewing all of the studies,
I calculated the mean and median effect sizes
across those studies for twelve different educa-
tional outcomes. these results and the results of
Horwitz's review are presented in Table 1. In the
remainder of the chapter, I discuss the, results
according to the type of educational outcome)
measured.

Cognitive Outcomes

Cognitive outcomes included cotnposite
achievement, achievement in mathematics,
achievement in reading, creativity, and problem
solving. Horwitz reviewed 102 studies that in-
vestigated composite achievement on standard-
ized tests and found that the plurality of studies
indicated no significant difference between
open and traditional approaches. When effect
sizes Isere calculated for twenty-five of these
studies, they were found to average -.12, with
the lowest effect size being .78 and the highest
effect size being .41. Effect sizes were also calcu-
lated for studies that provided separate data on
achievement in mathematics and reading. The
average and range of effect size for reading
achievement were. similar to those for compos-
ite achievement. The data on effect size suggest
that, although on the average students tended
to achieve more with traditional teaching than
with,open-classroom teaching, the average ef-
fect size was quits smell. The difference be-
tween the two approaches in .arms of students'
achievement was about one -tenth of ir standard
deviation.

As for creativity, however. the results indicate
that students in open approaches tend to. be
more creative than those in traditithir ap-
proaches. Creativity was typically assessed with
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Table I
Summary of studies comparing open and traditional teaching approaches

Educational
outcomes

Peterson review

Size of effectt
Ndmber

of
studies Mean Median Range

Horwitz review*

Percentage of studies showing -
Number Open Traditional

of is is Mixed No
studies better better results difference

Cognitive
Achievement-
composite 25 - -.20 -.78 to + .41 102 14 12 28 46

Achievement-
mathematics 18 -.14 -.04 -1.01 to + .58

Achievement.reading 20 -.13 -.22 - .72 to + .44 - -
Creativity 11 .18 .32 -.23 to .50 33 36 0 30 33
Problem solving 1 .98 .93 - -

Affective"
Self-concept 14 .16 .16 .14 to +1.45 61 25 3 25 47
Attitude toward
school 15 .12 .21 - .43 to + .48 57 40 4 25 32

Attitude toward
teachor 2 .42 .42 .29 to + .56

Curiosity 3 .14 .08 .17 to + .52 14 . 43 0 36 21
Locus of control 5 .03 -.14 - .34 to + .70 24 25 4 17 54
Anxiety 5 .07 .41 -.63 to + .69 17 18 29 6 47
Independence 3 .30 .29 + .07 to + .55 23 78 4 9 9

*From Robert A. Horwitz, -Effects of the 'Open Classroom."' Educational Em ironments and Effects. Evalua-
_Bort, Policy, and Producti% it). ed. Herbert J. Walberg (Berkeley. Calif.. McCutchan Publishing Corporation,
1979). chap. 14.

to positive effect size favors the opea approach. d negative effect size favors the traditional approach.

paper-and-pencil Jests, and answers were
scored for fluency, flexibility, originality, and
elaboration. Horwitz found that in a plurality of
studies (36 percent), creativity was higher in
open approaches than in traditional ones. I

found that the average effect size for creativity
was .18. In other words, students in open ap-
proaches had creativity scores that were, on the
average, a fifth of a stsndard deviation higher
than the creativity scores of students in tradi-
tional classrooms. In an additional study, which
looked at students' ability to solve-problems as
measured by Raven's Progressive Matrices, it
was found that students in open approaches
scored approximately one standard deviation
higher than students in more trade al ap-
proaches. This finding should, ho% be re-
garded as tentative since it is based on only one
study.

When taken together, the findings for cog-
nithe outcomes of teaching suggest that the ef-
fects of open and more direct or traditional ap-
proaches do depend on the type of cognitive
outcome. Although the effeds in all cases are
quite small, they suggest that, with traditional
teaching, students tend to perform slightly Bet-
te; on achievement tests, but they do worse on
tests of more abstract thinking, such as crea-
tivity and problem solving. Conversely, with
open teaching, students may perform worse on
achievement .tests, but they tend to do better
when it is necessary to be creativeznd to solve
problems.

Affective Outcomes

Affective outcomes included self-concept,
attitude toward school, attitude toward teacher,

t.)
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curiosity, locus of control, anxiety, and indepen-
dence. Self-concept, attitude, locus of control,
and anxiety were assessed using self-report,
paper-and-pencil measures. In some cases curi-
osityand independence were assessed with
paper-and-pencil measures and in other cases
behavioral ratings were used.

The clearest differences between open and
traditional approaches appeared for attitude
toward school, attitude toward teacher, inde-
pendence, and curiosity. Horwitz reviewed fifty-
seven studies that investigated attitude toward
school rand found that a plurality (40 percent)
favored open instruction. I found that the aver-
age effect size for attitude toward school was
shall only about .12. A stronger effect ap-
peared for attitude toward teacher. Although.
only two studies were reviewed, the average ef-
fect size was .42. Horwitz found that of twenty-
three studies that investigated. independence,
the vast majority (78 percent) favored the open
approach. In other words, students where open
approaches were used were more independent
than students where traditional approaches
were used. The average effect size for three
studies was .30, or approximately one-third of
a standard deviation. When curiosity was the
educational outcome, Horwitz again found that
the plurality of studies 143 percent) favored
open approaches. Students were more curious
in open approaches than in traditional ap-
proaches. The average'effect size was .14 across
three studies.

The clearest differences between
open and traditional approaches appeared
for attitude toward school, attitude
toward teacher, independence, and
curiosity.

The research on self-concept, locus of con-
, trol, and anxiety indicated little difference on

these outcomes between open and traditional
approaches. On all three outcomes, Horwitz
found that the plurality of the studies showed
no significant difference between the approach-;'
es. For locus of control and anxiety, the average
effect size approached zero. The average effect

size was larger for self - concept. (.16), but was
still small.

What the research suggests, therefore, is that
open approaches surpass traditional ones in im-
proving students' attitude toward school and
toward their teacher and in promoting students'
independence and curiosity, but the size of the
effect is small. On the other hand, the research
on self-concept, locus of control, and anxiety
indicates that there is little or no difference be-
tween open and traditional approaches on these
affective outcomes.

56

The Effect of Student Characteristics

Seven studies investigated the effect of stu-
dent characteristics on educational outcome in
open and traditional approaches. The results of
these studies suggest that the effectiveness of
the -approach depends on the type of student
being taught.

Several studies examined the effect of stu-
dents' ability on achievement and creativity
in open and traditional approaches. Ward and
Barcher found that, although the achievement
of low-ability students did not differ in open
and traditional approaches, the achievement of
high-ability students was significantly greater
in traditional approaches than in open ap-
proaches.'3 Similarly, Bennett found that
students with high prior achieven'lent achieved
more in traditional approaches than in open ap-
proaches, but boys who had low prior achieve-
ment did better in open than in traditional ap-
proaches." In contrast, Grapko reported that
high-ability students did not differ in achieve-
ment in open and traditional approaches, but
low-ability students did significantly better in
traditional approaches.15 Similarly, Solomon
and Kendall found that low-ability students
achieved more in traditional approaches. They
also found that the achievement of high-ability.
students 'depended on their level of Compliance
or conformity. ,High-ability students who were
low on conformity did better in traditiOnal ap-
proaches than in open ones. High-ability stu-
dents who were moderate or high in their levels
of conformity achieved more- in open than in
traditional approaclies.'6

When creativity was the educational out-
come, Ward and Barcher reported that low-abil-.
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ity students did not differ in their creativity
in open and traditional classes, but high-ability
students were significantly more creative in tra-
ditional classes than in open classes.'7 In con-
trast, Solomon and Kendall found that low-abil-
ity students were mofe creative in traditional
approaches, and high-ability students were
more creative in open approaches."'

The remaining studies examined the effect of
student personality. and motivation on achieve-
ment and attitude in open and traditional ap-
proaches. Bennett_fqund that motivated, socia-
ble students who had positive self-concepts
achieved more in traditional approaches than
in open approaches. Unmotivated, unsociable,
nonconforming students who had negative self-
concepts achieved more in approaches that
were a combination' of open arid traditional.'9
Papay and his colleagues investigated students'
trait anxiety and found that low-anxious stu-
dents.performed better on a mathematics test
where a traditional teaching approach was used
than where an open approach was used; high-
anxious students performed better where an
open approach' was used than where a tradi-
tional approach was used."

--Two studies investigated the effect of locus
of control on outcomes in open and traditional
approaches and reported similar findings. The
results reported in the previous section indicat-
ed that, when locus of control was considered as
an outcome, students in open and traditional
approaches did not 'differ on locus of contAfl.
But Wright and DuCette found that students
who had an internal haws of control (that is,
when they felt that they had personal control
over their successes and failures) achieved more
in open approaches than in traditional ones.
Students who had an external locus of control
(that is, when they felt that their successes and
failures were due to fate, luck, or other forces
outside their control) achieved as well in tradi-
tional as in open approaches.21 Arlin reported
similar findings when attitude toward school
and attitude toward teacher were the education.
al outcomes. Internals had more positive atti-
tudes in an open approach than in a traditional
approach; externals did not differ in their at-
titudes in open and traditional approaches."
The findings can latfixplained in terms of the

type of student one would expect to do well in
an open approach. Since an open approach typi-
cally encourages students to take more respon-
sibility for their own learning than a traditional
approach, one would expect that a student who
has an internal locus of control would be par-
ticularly suited to an open approach.

In sum, the findings ate inconsistent as to the
effect of students' ability on achievement and
creativity in open and traditional approaches,
and no definitive conclusions can be drawn. But
the findings on students' locus of control are
provocativ and suggest that the effectiveness
of the open approach in promoting student
achievement and attitude may depend on the
individual student's own sense of personal con-
trol over his or her actions.

Implications
Rosenshine admits that the picture of direct

instruction seems grim: "large groups, decision
making by the teacher, limited choice of mate-
rials and activities by students, orderliness, fac-
tual questions, limited exploration of ideas,
dr411, and high percentages of correct an-
swers."23 To me, the picture of direct instriTtion
seems not only grim but unidimensional as
well. It assumes that the only important educa-
tional objective is to increase measurable stu-
dent' achievement and that all students learn in
the same way and thus should be taught-in the
same way. Yet most educators agree that a broad
range of educational goals is important, includ-
ing increasing students' creativity, indepen-
dence, curiosity, self-concept, and attitude
toward school and learning. Furthermore, a re-
cent survey indicates that taxpayers support a
wide variety of social and humanistic goals
not juSI the so-called basics for public educa-
tion and are willing to support higher taxes to
help meet these goals.24

In this r view of the research, we have seen
that, althoug a more direct or traditional teach-.
ing approach y be slightly better, on the aver-
age, than an op approach for increasing stu-
dents' achievement, an open approach appears
to be better than more direct approach for
increasing students' creativity, independence,
curiosity, and favorable attitudes toward school
and learning.' In addition, the research suggests

1 0.-k..J
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that some kinds'of students may do better in an
open approach and others may do better in a
more direct approach. The implication is that,
if educators- want to achieve a wide range of

the objectives and if they want to meet
e needs of all students, then neither direct

instruction alone nor open-classroom teaching
alone is sufficient.
. Educators should provide opportunities for
students to be exposed to' .both teaching ap-
proaCies. One solution would be to reserve part
of the school day for direct instruction in lead-
ing and mathematics and the remainder of the
school day for a more open approach to learn-
ing.25 Another solution now being used in some
school 'districts is to allow parents to select the
type of school and classroom bestsuited to their
child's needs for a particular school year. Some
stud-nts might need a more open approach to
become interested in reading while others

-Might need-a-more- structured approach to learn
reading. Some students might not need to im-
prove their reading skills, but, rather, they 'may
need to learn to be more independent and curi-
ous. The picture thus becomes multidimension-

. al - children learning the basic skills but also
learning to be happy, Creative, curious, and
independent persons in the way they learn best.
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